Clinical Practice Guideline for Eating Disorders

NOTE:

It has been 5 years since the publication of this Clinical Practice Guideline and it is subject to updating.

The recommendations included should be considered with caution taking into account that it is pending evaluate its validity.

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINES IN THE NHS. MINISTRY OF HEALTHCARE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS



CLINICAL PRACTICE Intrespending the protection of the Chinese Protection and the subjection of the Chinese Protection of the Chinese Protect

MINISTRY OF HEALTHCARE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS



This clinical practice guideline (CPG) is an aid for decision meta-trequirement to adhere to every aspect of this CPG and if does not replace the clinical judgement of health care requirement to adhere to every aspect of this CPG and if does not replace the clinical judgement of health care professionals.

ی جاری براند بی جاری بی شاه بی جاری بی ج سال بی جاری بی ج © Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs

© Catalan Agency for Health Technology Assessment and Research

and it is subject to updating. ment ' This CPG has been funded by means of the agreement between the Carlos III Institute of Health, an autonomous organism of the Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs, and the Catalan Agency for Health Technology Assessment and Research, within the framework of collaboration established in the Quality Plan for the National Health System.

How to cite this socument:

Working aroup of the Clinical Practice Guideline for Eating Disorders. Clinical Practice Guideline for Eating Disorders. Madrid: Quality Plan for the National Health System of the Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs. Catalan Agency for Health Technology Assessment and Research; 2009. Clinical Practice Guidelines in the NHS: CAHTA Number 2006/05-01



Plan de **Calidad** Sistema Nacional de Salud



Generalitat de Catalunya Departament de Salut

Table of Contents

	Presentation	9	
	Authors and Collaborations	11	
	Key Questions	13	
	CPG Recommendations	17	POStill.
	1 Introduction	33	~
	2. Scope and Objectives	39	
	3. Methodology	43	
	4. Definition and Classification of Eating Disorders	47	
	5. Prevention of Eating Disorders	55	
	6. Detection of Eating Disorders	63	
	7. Diagnosis of Eating Disorders	73	
	8. Interventions at the Different Levels of Care in the Management of Eating Disorders	81	
	9. Treatment of Eating Disorders	91	
	10. Assessment of Eating Disorders	179	
	11. Prognosis of Eating Disorders	191	
	12. Legal Aspects Concerning Individuals with Eating Disorders in Spain	195	
	13. Detection, Diagnosis and Treatment Strategies for Eating Disorders	201	
	14. Dissemination and Implementation	215	
	15. Recommendations for Future Research	219	
	Annex 1 Levels of Evidence and Grades of Recommendation	221	
	Annex 2. Clinical Chapters	223	
6	Annex 2.1. Spanish version of the SCOFF survey	223	
NOS -	Annex 2.2. Spanish version of the EAT-40	224	
14	Annex 2.3. Spanish version of the EAT-26	226	
	Annex 2.4. Spanish version of the ChEAT	227	
	Annex 2.5. Spanish version of the BULIT	228	
	Annex 2.6. Spanish version of the BITE	234	

Annex 2.7. Diagnostic Criteria for Eating Disorders	236
Annex 2.8. Spanish version of the EDE-12 semi- structured interview	242
Annex 2.9. Incorrect Ideas about Weight and Health	242
Annex 2.10. Description of Proposed Indicators	243
Annex 3. Information for Patients with Eating Disorders and their Families	247 UP021105
Annex 3.1. Patient Information	247
Annex 3.2. Support Associations for Patients with Eating Disorders and their Families	252
Annex 4. Glossary	253
Annex 5. Abbreviations	261
Annex 6. Others	267
Annex 6.1. Protocols, Recommendations, Therapeutic Orientations and Guidelines for Eating Disorders	267
Annex 6.2. Results of the Search, Selection and Quality Assessment of Evidence based on the stages performed	269
Annex 6.3. Description of the NICE'S CPG	270
Annex 6.4. Description of the AHRQ'S SRSE	272
References	275
E VERIS SINCE TI	
It has been s	

Presentation

Health care practice is becoming more and more complex due to multiple factors, the most relevant being the exponential increase of scientific information.

To ensure that clinical decisions are appropriate, efficient and safe, health care professionals must constantly update their knowledge, an objective that entails great dedication and effort.

In the year 2003, the National Health System's Interterritorial Council created the Health Guide (GuíaSalud) project, which aims ultimately to improve evidence-based clinical decision-making by means of training activities and the configuration of a Clinical Practice Guidelines (CPG) register in the NHS. Since then, the Health Guide project has assessed dozens of CPGs in accordance with explicit criteria generated by its scientific committee, registered these CPGs and disseminated them throughout the Internet. In early 2006, the Directorate General of the National Health System Quality Agency elaborated the Quality Plan for the National Health System, a plan that encompasses twelve strategies. The objective of this Plan is to increase cohesion of the NHS and aid in guaranteeing maximum quality health care to all citizens, regardless of their place of residence. As part of the plan, the development of eight CPGs on prevalent pathologies related with health strategies was assigned to different agencies and experts groups. This guide on eating disorders is the result of this assignment.

Additionally, the establishment of a common CPG development methodology for the NHS was assigned to CPG experts groups in our country, resulting in a collective effort of consensus and coordination amongst them.

In 2007, the Health Guide project was renovated by creating the Clinical Practice Guideline Library. This project thoroughly covers the elaboration of CPGs and includes other services and products of evidence-based medicine. It also aims to favour the implementation and assessment of the use of CPGs in the National Health System.

Eating disorders, anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa, as well as other similar clinical pictures, are disorders of multifactorial ethiopathogeny that have been a great challenge for public health care in the last decades. Sociocultural factors that can lead to eating disorders, as well as the serious physical, social and psychological sequelae that these disorders entail have caused great social alarm. Eating disorders are diseases that not only involve the affected individual, but also the family and closest environment, and even health care and education professionals who are directly or indirectly involved, and who have no access to guides to address these disorders successfully.

This CPG aims to provide the population and health care and education professionals with a useful instrument to address the most basic aspects of the disease, especially those concerning prevention and treatment. Understanding and assessing these diseases, identifying them and assessing their risk potential, as well as presenting therapeutic objectives, and deciding on the best site for treatment and providing help to families, are to updating. under un tasks that can be tackled from different professional settings with an undeniable benefit for patients and family members. Such is the role that this evidence-based guide aims to

Authorship and Collaborations

Eating Disorders CPG Working Group Francisco J. Arrufat, psychiatrist, Consorci Hospitalari de Vic Hospital (Barcelona) Georgina Badia, psychologist, Hospital de Santa Maria (Lérida) Dolors Benítez, research support technician, CAHTA (Barcelona) Lidia Cuesta, psychiatrist, Hospital Mútua de Terrassa (Barcelona) Lourdes Duño, psychiatrist, Hospital del Mar (Barcelona) Maria-Dolors Estrada, preventive physician and Public Health, CAHTA (Barcelona) CIBER of Epidemiology and Public Health (CIBERESP) Fernando Fernández, clinical psychologist, Hospital of Bellvitge, Hospitalet de Nobregat (Barcelona) Joan Franch, psychiatrist, Institut Pere Mata, Reus (Tarragona) Cristina Lombardia, psychiatris, Parc Hospitalari Martí Julià, Health Care Institute, Salt (Gerona) Santiago Peruzzi, psychiatrist, Sant Joan de Déu Hospital, Esplugues de Llobregat (Barcelona) Josefa Puig, nurse, Hospital Clínic i Provincial de Barcelona (Barcelona) Maria Graciela Rodríguez, clinical and biochemical analyst, CAHTA (Barcelona) Jaume Serra, physician, nutritionist and dietician, Department of Health of Catalonia *'*0² (Barcelona) José Antonio Soriano, psychiatrist, Hospital de la Santa Creu i Sant Pau (Barcelona) Gloria Trafaco, clinical psychologist, Inastitut d'Assistència Sanitària, Salt (Gerona) Vicente Turón, psychiatrist, Department of Health of Catalonia (Barcelona) Hthas been 5 years since Marta Voltas, attorney, Fundación Imagen y Autoestima (Barcelona)

Coordination Technical Coordinator

Maria-Dolors Estrada, preventive physician and Public Health, CAHTA (Barcelona) CIBER of Epidemiology and Public Health (CIBERESP)

Clinical Coordinator

Vicente Turón, psychiatrist, Departament of Health of Catalonia (Barcelona)

Collaboration

CAHTA Members

Silvina Berra, nutritionist and dietician, Public Health CIBER of Epidemiology and Public Health (CIBERESP) Mònica Cortés, clinical psychologist, Public Health Mireia Espallargues, preventive physician and Public Health CIBER of Epidemiology and Public Health (CIBERESP) Anna Kotzeva, physician, Public Health Nadine Kubesch, Health Sciences, Public Health Marta Millaret, documentation support technician Antoni Parada, documentalist CIBER of Epidemiology and Public Health (CIBERESP)

Spanish Experts on Eating Disorders

Josefina Castro, psychiatrist, Hospital Clínic i Provincial de Barcelona (Barcelona) Marina Díaz-Marsá, psychiatrist, Hospital Anico San Carlos Clinical (Madrid) José A. Gómez del Barrio, psychiatrist, Hospital Marqués de Valdecilla (Santander) Gonzalo Morandé, psychiatrist, Hospital Infantil Niño Jesús (Madrid) Jesús Ángel Padierna, psychiatrist, Hospital de Galdakao (Vizcaya)

Luis Rojo, psychiatrist, Hospital La Fe (Valencia)

Carmina Saldaña, clinical psychologist, School of Psychology, University of Barcelona

Barcelon (Barcelona) (Barcelon

Mercè Mercader, Department of Health of Catalonia (Barcelona)

Jorge Pla, Clínica Universitaria de Navarra (Navarra)

Francisco Traver, Hospital Provincial de Castellón de la Plana (Castellón)

External Review of Patient Information

Association in Defense of Anorexia Nerviosa and Bulimia Management (ADANER) Spanish Federation of Support Associations for Anorexia y Bulimia (FEACAB)

Collaborating societies, associations or federations This CPG is endorsed by the following organizations: Luis Beato, Spanish Association for the Study of Eating Disorders (AEETCA) AEETCA is the only scientific society specifically dedicated to eating disorders Rosa Calvo, General Council of the Spanish Psychologist Association Javier García Campayo, Spanish Society of Psychosomatics Lourdes Carrillo, Spanish Society of Family and Community Medicine (SemFYC) (Barcelona) Dolors Colom, General Council of Social Workers María Diéguez, Spanish Neuropsychiatry Association Alberto Fernández de Sanmamed, General Council of Spanish Social Educator Associations Carlos Iglesias, Spanish Society of Dietetics and Food Sciences Pilar Matía, Spanish Society of Endocrinology and Nutrition Alberto Miján, Spanish Society of Internal Medicine José Manuel Moreno, Spanish Pediatrics Association Rosa Morros, Spanish Society of Clinical Pharmacology Vicente Oros, Spanish Society of Primary Care Physicians Núria Parera, Spanish Society of Gynaecology and Obstetrics Beler Sanz-Aránguez, Spanish Society of Psychiatry and Spanish Society of **Biological Psychiatry** Ingrid Thelen, National Association of Mental Health Nursing M. Alfonso Villa, Spanish Odontologist and Stomatologist Association

Declaration of Interests:

All members of the working group, as well as the individuals who have collaborated in the development of this guide (experts on eating disorders, representatives from different associations, scientific societies, federations and external reviewers), have carried out the declaration of conflict of interests by completing a form designed to this end.

None of the participants have declared having a conflict of interest related with eating disorders.

This guide is editorially independent from the funding organisation.

Key Questions

Definition and Classification of Eating Disorders

- is subject to updating. 1. How are eating disorders defined and classified? What are the shared and specific clinical features of each type?
- 2. Ethiopathogeny of eating disorders: What are the main risk factors?
- 3. What are the most frequent co morbidities of eating disorders?

Prevention of Eating Disorders

4. What is the efficacy of primary care interventions in avoiding eating disorders? Are there any negative effects? Jeline

Detection of Eating Disorders

5. What screening instruments are useful to identify cases of eating disorders?

Diagnosis of Eating Disorders

- 6. What clinical criteria are useful to diagnose cating disorders?
- 7. How are eating disorders diagnosed?
- 8. What is the differential diagnosis of eating disorders?

Interventions at the Different Levels of Care in the Management of Eating Disorders

9. What are the primary care (PC) and specialised care interventions for eating disorders? Other resources?

- 10. In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess referral amongst the health care resources available in the NHS?
 - In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess inpatient care (complete hospitalisation) in the healthcare resources available in the NHS?
- **12.** In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess discharge in the healthcare resources available in the NHS?

Treatment of Eating Disorders

13. What is the efficacy and safety of re-nutrition in patients with eating disorders?

- 14. What is the efficacy and safety of nutritional counselling in patients with eating disorders?
- **15.** What is the efficacy and safety of cognitive-behavioural therapy in patients with eating disorders?
- **16.** What is the efficacy and safety of self-help and guided self-help in patients with eating disorders?
- 17. What is the efficacy and safety of interpersonal therapy in patients with eating disorders?
- **18.** What is the efficacy and safety of family therapy (systemic or not) in patients with eating disorders?
- 19. What is the efficacy and safety of psychodynamic therapy in patients with eating disorders?
- 20. What is the efficacy and safety of behavioural therapy in patients with sating disorders?
- 21. What is the efficacy and safety of antidepressants in patients with eating disorders?
- 22. What is the efficacy and safety of antipsychotic drugs in patients with eating disorders?
- **23.** What is the efficacy and safety of appetite stimulants in patients with anorexia nervosa (AN)?
- 24. What is the efficacy and safety of opioid antagonists in patients with eating disorders?
- **25.** What is the efficacy and safety of other psychoactive drugs in patients with eating disorders?
- 26. What is the efficacy and safety of combined interventions in patients with eating disorders?
- 27. What is the treatment for eating disorders that occur with comorbidities?
- 28. How are chrome cases of eating disorders treated?
- 29. What is the treatment for eating disorders in special situations such as pregnancy and delivery?

Assessment of Eating Disorders

- **30.** What tools are useful to assess the symptoms and behaviour of eating disorders?
- 31. What tools are useful for the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders?

Prognosis of Eating Disorders

32. What is the prognosis of eating disorders?

33. Are there prognostic factors for eating disorders?

Legal Aspects Concerning Patients with Eating Disorders in Spain

34. What legal procedure must be followed when a patient with an eating disorder refuses to receive treatment?

- 36. In the case of a minor with an eating disorder, what is the legal solution to the dilemna stemming from the responsibility of confidentiality, respect of autonomy and oblight: towards the minor's parents or legal guardians? , and oblig , and oblig super-

CPG Recommendations

In this section recommendations are presented following the guide's structure. Chapters 1,2 and 3 of the CPG include an introduction, scope and objectives, and methodology, respectively. Chapter 4 covers eating disorders and Chapter 11 addresses prognosis. All these chapters are descriptive and thus no recommendations have been formulated for clinical practice. Chapter 5, which covers prevention, is the first to provide recommendations. This section's abbreviations can be found at the end.

Grade of recommendation: A, B, C o D, depending on whether evidence quality is very high, high, moderate or low.

 \checkmark Good clinical practice: recommendation based on the working group's consensuses. (Please refer to Annex 1).

~	5.1.	Sample, format and design characteristics of eating disorder prevention programmes that have shown greater efficacy should be considered the model for future programmes.
•	5.2.	In the design of universal eating disorder prevention strategies, it must be taken into account that expected behavioural changes in children and adolescents without these types of problems might differ from those of high-risk populations.
~	5.3.	Messages on measures that indirectly protect individuals from eating disorders should be passed on to the family and adolescent: following a healthy diet and eating at least one meal at home with the family, facilitating communication and improving self-esteem, avoiding family conversations from compulsively turning to eating and image and avoiding jokes and disapproval regarding the body, weight or eating manner of children and adolescents.

5. Primary Prevention of Eating Disorders (Question 5.1.)

6. Detection of Eating Disorders (Question 6.1.)

6.1.

Target groups for screening should include young people with low body mass index (BMI) compared to age-based reference values, patients consulting with weight concerns without being overweight or people who are overweight, women with menstrual disorders or amenorrhoea, patients with gastrointestinal symptoms, patients with signs of starvation or repeated vomiting, and children with delayed or stunted growth, children, adolescents and young adults who perform sports that entail a risk of developing an eating disorder (athletics, dance, synchronised swimming, etc.).

	D	6.2.	In anorexia nervosa (AN), weight and BMI are not considered the only indicators of physical risk.	
	D	6.3.	Early detection and intervention in individuals presenting weight loss are important to prevent severe emaciation.	
	D	6.4.	In the case of suspected AN, attention should be paid to overall clinical assessment (repeated over time), including rate of weight loss, growth curve in children, objective physical signs and appropriate laboratory tests.	Jedating.
	~	6.5.	It is recommended to use questionnaires adapted and validated in the Spanish population for the detection of eating disorder cases (screening). The use of the following tools is recommended: Eating disorders in general: SCOFF (for individuals aged 11 years and over) AN: EAT-40, EAT-26 and ChEAT (the latter for individuals aged between 8 and 12 years) Bulimia nervosa (BN): BULIT, BULIT R and BITE (the three for individuals aged 12-13 years and over)	
	~	6.6.	Adequate training of PC physicians is considered essential for early detection and diagnosis of eating disorders to ensure prompt treatment or referral, when deemed necessary.	
	~	6.7.	Due to the low frequency of visits during childhood and adolescence, it is recommended to take advantage of any opportunity to provide comprehensive management and to detect eating disorder risk habits and cases. Eating disorder risk behaviour, such as repeated vomiting, can be detected at dental check-ups.	
	S. <	6.8. ce	When interviewing a patient with a suspected eating disorder, especially if the suspected disorder is AN, it is important to take into account the patient's lack of awareness of the disease, the tendency to deny the disorder and the scarce motivation to change, these reactions being more pronounced in earlier stages of the disease.	
It has be		6.9.	It is recommended that different groups of professionals (teachers, school psychologists, chemists, nutritionists and dieticians, social workers, etc.) who may be in contact with at-risk population have adequate training and be able to act as eating disorder detection agents.	

~	7.1.	It is recommended to follow the WHO's (ICD-10) and the APA's (DSM-IV o DSM-IV-TR) diagnostic criteria.	
D	7.2.1.	Health care professionals should acknowledge that many patients with eating disorders are ambivalent regarding treatment due to the demands and challenges it entails.	kating.
D	7.2.2.	Patients and, when deemed necessary, carers should be provided with information and education regarding the nature, course and treatment of eating disorders.	<u>8</u>
D	7.2.3.	Families and carers may be informed of existing eating disorder associations and support groups.	
~	7.2.4.	It is recommended that the diagnosis of eating disorders include anamnesis, physical and psychopathological examinations and complementary explorations.	
~	7.2.5.	Diagnostic confirmation and therapeutic implications should be in the hands of psychiatrists and clinical psychologists.	
		. Alexan	

7. Diagnosis of Eating Disorders (Questions 7.1.-7.3.)

8. Interventions at the Different Levels of Care (Questions 8.1.-8.4.)

	D	8.1.	Individuals with eating disorders should be treated in the appropriate care level based on clinical criteria: outpatient care, day care (day hospital) and inpatient care (general or psychiatric hospital).
	D	8.2.	Heatin care professionals without specialist experience in eating disorders or who are faced with uncertain situations should seek the advice of a trained specialist when emergency inpatient care is deemed the most appropriate option for a patient with an eating disorder.
	D	ed 8.3.	The majority of patients with BN can be treated on an outpatient basis. Inpatient care is indicated when there is risk of suicide, self-inflicted injuries and serious physical complications.
It has be	D	8.4.	Health care professionals should assess patients with eating disorders and osteoporosis and advise them to refrain from performing physical activities that may significantly increase the risk of fracture.
	D	8.5.	The paediatrician and the family physician must be in charge of the management of eating disorders in children and adolescents. Growth and development must be closely monitored.

	D	8.6.	Primary care centres should offer monitoring and management of physical complications to patients with chronic AN and repeated therapeutic failures who do not wish to be treated by mental health services.	
	D	8.7.	Family members, especially siblings, should be included in the individualized treatment plan (ITP) of children and adolescents with eating disorders. The most common interventions involve sharing of information, advice on behavioural management of eating disorders and improving communication skills. The patient's motivation to change should be promoted by means of family intervention.	polating.
	D	8.8.	Where inpatient care is required, it should be carried out within a reasonable distance to the patient's home to enable the involvement of relatives and carers in treatment, to enable the patient to maintain social and occupational links and to prevent difficulties between care levels. This is particularly important in the treatment of children and adolescents	
	D	8.9.	Patients with AN whose disorder has not improved with outpatient treatment must be referred to day patient treatment or inpatient treatment. For those who present a high risk of suicide or serious self-inflicted injuries, inpatient management is indicated.	
	D	8.10.	Inpatient treatment should be considered for patients with AN whose disorder is associated with high or moderate risk due to common disease or physical complications of AN.	
	D	8.11.	Patients with AN who require inpatient treatment should be admitted to a centre that ensures adequate re-nutrition, avoiding the re-feeding syndrome, with close physical monitoring (especially in the first few days), along with the appropriate psychological intervention.	
	D	8.12.	The family physician and paediatrician should take charge of the assessment and initial intervention of patients with eating disorders who attend primary care.	
	D	ea ^(8:13) .	When management is shared between primary and specialised care, there should be close collaboration between health care professionals, patients and relatives and carers.	
It has be	~	8.14.	Patients with confirmed diagnosis or clear suspicion of an eating disorder will be referred to different health care resources based on clinical and age criteria.	

~	8.15.	Referral to adult or children mental health centres (CSMA/CSMIJ) by the family physician or paediatrician should consist of integrated care with shared responsibilities.	
~	8.16.	Cases referred to adult or children mental health centres (CSMA/CSMIJ) still require different levels to work together and short- and mid-term monitoring of patients, to avoid complications, recurrences and the onset of emotional disorders, and to detect changes in the patient's environment that could influence the disease.	Jedating
~	8.17.	The need to prescribe oestrogen treatment to prevent osteoporosis in girls and adolescents with AN should be carefully assessed, given that this medication can hide the presence of amenorrhoea.	
~	8.18.	In childhood, specific eating disorder treatment programmes designed for these ages will be required.	
		idelli	

9. Treatment of Eating Disorders (Questions 9.1.-9.20.)

Medical Measures (Re-nutrition and Nutritional Counselling) Re-nutrition (Question 9.1.) Anorexia nervosa

D	9.1.1.1.	A physical exploration and in some cases oral multivitamin and/or mineral supplements are recommended, both in outpatient and inpatient care, for patients with AN who are in the stage of body weight
		restoration.
D	9.1.1.2.	Total parenteral nutrition should not be used in patients with AN unless the patient refuses nasogastric feeding and/or when there is gastrointestinal dysfunction.
~	9.1.1.300	Enteral or parenteral re-nutrition must be applied using strict medical criteria and its duration will depend on when the patient is able to resume oral feeding.

5 Seneral Recommendations on Medical Measures (GM) for Eating Disorders (Questions 9.1.-9.2.)

Eating Disorders

\checkmark	9.GM.01.	Nutritional support for patients with eating disorders will be selected
		based on the patient's degree of malnutrition and collaboration, and always with the psychiatrist's approval.

	1		1
✓ 	9.GM.02.	Before initiating artificial nutrition the patient's degree of collaboration must be assessed and an attempt must always be made to convince him/her of the benefits of natural feeding.	
~	9.GM.03.	In day hospitals, nutritional support for low-weight patients, where an oral diet is insufficient, can be supplemented with artificial nutrition (oral enteral nutrition). To ensure its intake, it must be administered during the day hospital's hours, providing supplementary energy ranging from 300 to 1,000 kcal/day.	indating.
V	9.GM.04.	Oral nutritional support in eating disorder inpatients is deemed adequate (favourable progress) when a ponderal gain greater than 0.5 kg per week is produced, with up to 1 kg increments being the usual during that period. Sometimes, when the patient with moderate malaurition resists resuming normal feeding, the diet can be reduced by 500-700 kcal and be supplemented by complementary oral enteral nutrition in the same amount, which must be administered after means and not instead of meals.	
~	9.GM.05.	In the case of severe malnutrition, extreme starvation, poor progress or lack of cooperation of the patient in terms of eating, artificial nutrition treatment is indicated. If possible, an oral diet with or without oral enteral nutrition is always the first step, followed by a 3 to 6 day period to assess the degree of collaboration and medical-nutritional evolution.	
~	9.GM.06.	Regarding estimated energetic requirements, it is recommended that caloric needs at the beginning always be below the usual, that real weight, as opposed to ideal weight, is used to make the estimation and that in cases of severe malnutrition energetic requirements be 25 to 30 kcal/kg real weight or total kcal not higher than 1,000/day.	

Anorexia nervosa

	D	9.GMN.	In feeding guidelines for children and adolescents with anorexia Nervosa, carers should be included in any dietary information, education and meal planning.
spe	Ď	9.GM.2.	Feeding against the will of the patient should be used as a last resort in the management of AN.
14 110	D	9.GM.3.	Feeding against the will of the patient is an intervention that must be performed by experts in the management of eating disorders and related clinical complications.

D	9.GM.4.	Legal requirements must be taken into account and complied with when deciding whether to feed a patient against his/her will.	
D	9.GM.5.	Health care professionals must be careful with the healthy weight restoration process in children and adolescents with AN, administering the nutrients and energy required by providing an adequate diet in order to promote normal growth and development.	Katino.
Bulim	ia nervosa		,Q ⁻
D	9.GM.6.	Patients with BN who frequently vomit and abuse laxatives can develop	

Bulimia nervosa

D	9.GM.6.	Patients with BN who frequently vomit and abuse laxatives can develop abnormalities in electrolyte balance.
D	9.GM.7.	When electrolyte imbalance is detected, in most cases elimination of the behaviour that caused it is sufficient to correct the problem. In a small number of cases, oral administration of electrolytes whose plasmatic levels are insufficient is necessary to restore normal levels, except in cases involving gastrointestinal absorption.
D	9.GM.8.	In the case of laxative misuse, patients with BN must be advised on how to decrease and stop abuse. This process must be carried out gradually. Patients must also be informed that the use of laxatives does not decrease nutrient absorption.
D	9.GM.9.	Patients who vomic habitually must have regular dental check-ups and be provided with dental hygiene advice.

Psychological Therapies for Eating Disorders Cognitive-Behavioural therapy (Question 9.3.)

y'y

Bulimia nervosa

		C C	
	A	9,3,2.1.1.	CBT-BN is a specifically adapted form of CBT and it is recommended that 16 to 20 sessions are performed over 4 or 5 months of treatment.
be	к В	9.3.2.1.2	Patients with BN who do not respond to or refuse to receive CBT treatment may be offered alternative psychological treatment.
14 123	D	9.3.2.1.3.	Adolescents with BN can be treated with CBT adapted to their age, level of development, and, if appropriate, the family's intervention can be incorporated.

А	9.3.3.1.	A specifically adapted form of CBT can be offered to adults with binge-
		eating disorder (BED).

Self-Help (guided or not) (Question 9.4.)

Bulimia nervosa

Sell-I	help (guide	d of hot) (Question 9.4.)
Bulim	ia nervosa	sating.
В	9.4.1.1.1.	A possible first step in BN treatment is initiating a SH programme (guided or not).
В	9.4.1.1.2.	SH (guided or not) is sufficient only in a small number of patients with BN.
Interp	personal Th	nerapy (Question 9.5.)
Bulim	ia nervosa	dine
D	0521	IDT should be considered on alternative VCDT although notionts

Interpersonal Therapy (Question 9.5.)

Bulimia nervosa

В	9.5.2.1.	IPT should be considered an alternative to CBT although patients should be informed that it requires 8 to 12 months to achieve results similar to those obtained with CBT.
Binge	-Eating Diso	order

Binge-Eating Disorder

R	9531	IPT_RED can be offered to natients with persistent RED
D	1.5.5.1.	IT I DED can be oncred to patients with persistent DED.

Family Therapy (systemic or not) (Question 9.6)

Anorexia nervosa

	В	B 9.6.1.1.1. FT is indicated in children and adolescents with AN.		
	D	9.6.1.4.2.	Family members of children with AN and siblings and family members of adolescents with AN can be included in treatment, taking part in improving communication, supporting behavioural treatment and sharing therapeutic information.	
it has be	D	9.6.1.1.3.	Children and adolescents with AN can be offered individual appointments with health care professionals, separate from those in which the family is involved.	
\ ~	D	9.6.1.1.4.	The effects of AN on siblings and other family members justifies their involvement in treatment.	

General Recommendations for Psychological Therapy (GP) in Eating Disorders (GP) (Questions 9.3.-9.8.)

Anorexia nervosa

	The psychological therapies to be assessed for eating disorders are: CBT, SFT, IPT, PDT and BT.	9.GP.1.	
updatin	In the case of patients who require special care, the selection of the psychological treatment model that will be offered is even more important.	9.GP.2.	
	The objective of psychological treatment is to reduce risk, to encourage weight gain by means of a healthy diet, to reduce other symptoms related with eating disorders and to facilitate physical and psychological recovery.	D 9.GP.3.	
	Most psychological treatments for patients with AN can be performed on an outpatient basis (with physical monitoring) by professionals specialised in eating disorders.	D 9.GP.4.	
	The duration of psychological treatment should be of at least 6 months when performed on an outpatient basis (with physical monitoring) and 12 months for inpatients.	D 9.GP.5.	
	For patients with AN who have undergone outpatient psychological therapy but have not improved or have deteriorated, the indication of more intensive treatments (combined individual and family therapy, day or inpatient care) must be considered.	D 9.GP.6.	
	For inpatients with AN, a treatment programme aimed at suppressing symptoms and achieving normal weight should be established. Adequate physical monitoring is important during renutrition.	D 9.GP.7.	
-	Psychological treatments must be aimed at modifying behavioural attitudes, attitudes related to weight and body shape and the fear of gaining weight.	D 9.GP.8.	
	The use of excessively rigid behaviour modification programmes is not recommended for inpatients with AN.	O 9.GP.9.	4
	Following hospital discharge, patients with AN should be offered outpatient care that includes monitoring of normal weight restoration and psychological intervention that focuses on eating behaviour, attitudes to weight and shape and the fear of social response regarding weight gain, along with regular physical and psychological follow-up. Follow-up duration must be of at least 12 months.	D 9.GP.10.	11 h25 bes
1			

D	9.GP.11.	In children and adolescents with AN who require inpatient treatment and
		urgent weight restoration, age-related educational and social needs should be taken into account.

А	9.GP.12.	Patients must be informed that all psychological treatments have a limited effect on body weight.	odating.
В	9.GP.13.	A possible first step in the treatment of patients with BED is to encourage them to follow a SH programme (guided or not).	<u>}</u> ,
В	9.GP.14.	Health care professionals can consider providing BED patients with SH programmes (guided or not) that may yield positive results. However, this treatment is only effective in a limited number of patients with BED.	
D	9.GP.15.	If there is a lack of evidence to guide the care of patients with EDNOS or BED, health care professionals are recommended to follow the eating disorder treatment that most resembles the eating disorder the patient presents.	
D	9.GP.16.	When psychological treatments are performed on patients with BED, it may be necessary in some cases to treat comorbid obesity.	
D	9.GP.17.	Adolescents with BED must be provided with psychological treatments adapted to their developmental stage.	

Pharmacological Treatment of Eating Disorders Antidepressants (Questions 9.9.) Bulimia nervosa

	В	9.9.2.1.4°	Patients should be informed that antidepressant treatment can reduce the frequency of binge-eating and purging episodes but effects are not immediate.
	B	9.9.2.1.2.	In the treatment of BN, pharmacological treatments other than antidepressants are not recommended.
It has	D	9.9.2.1.3.	The dose of fluoxetine used in patients with BN is greater than the dose used for treating depression (60 mg/day).
	D	9.9.2.1.4.	Amongst SSRI antidepressants, fluoxetine is the first-choice drug for treatment of BN, in terms of acceptability, tolerability and symptom reduction.

В	9.9.3.1.1.	SSRI antidepressant treatment can be offered to a patient with BED, regardless of whether he/she follows a guided SH programme or not.	
В	9.9.3.1.2.	Patients must be informed that SSRI antidepressant treatment can reduce the frequency of binge-eating, but the duration of long-term effects is unknown. Antidepressant treatment may be beneficial for a small number of patients.	edating.

General Recommendations for Pharmacological Treatment (GPH) of Eating Disorders (Questions 9.9.-9.15.) Anorexia nervosa

	D	9.GPH1.	Pharmacological treatment is not recommended as the only primary treatment for patients with AN.
	D	9.GPH.2.	Caution should be exercised when prescribing pharmacological treatment for patients with AN who have associated comorbidities such as obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD) or depression.
	D	9.GPH.3.	Given the risk of heart complications presented by patients with AN, prescription of drugs whose side effects may affect cardiac function must be avoided.
	D	9.GPH.4.	If drugs with adverse cardiovascular effects are administered, ECG monitoring of patients should be carried out.
	D	9.GPH.5.	All parents with AN must be warned of the adverse effects of pharmacological treatments.
		earssince	
14 H25 DE	C'	•	

D	9.GPH.6.	In the absence of evidence to guide the management of BED, it is recommended that the clinician treat the patient based on the eating
		problem that most closely resembles the patient's eating disorder according to BN or AN guides.

 Treatment of Eating Disorders in the Presence of Comorbidities (Question 9.18)

 Eating Disorders with Organic Disorders

 D
 9.18.1.

 Treatment of clinical and subalizies1

D	9.18.1.	Treatment of clinical and subclinical cases of eating disorders in patients with diabetes mellitus (DM) is essential given the increased risk in this group.
D	9.18.2.	Patients with Type 1 DM and an eating disorder must be monitored due to the high risk of developing retinopathy and other complications.
D	9.18.3.	Young people with type 1 DM and poor adherence to antidiabetic treatment should be assessed for the probable presence of an eating disorder.

Treatment of Chronic Eating Disorders (Question 9.19.)

\checkmark	9.19.1.	The health care professional in charge of the management of chronic
		eating disorder cases should inform the patient on the possibility of
		cating disorder cases should inform the patient on the possibility of
		recovery and advise him/her to see the specialist regularly regardless of
		the number of years elansed and previous therapeutic failures
		the number of years empsed and previous therapeute fundres.
\checkmark	9.19.2.	It is necessary to have access to health care resources that are able to
		provide long term treatments and follow up on the evolution of chronic
		provide long-term treatments and lonow-up on the evolution of emoties
		eating disorder cases, as well as to have social support to decrease future
		(Acability)
		Censadinty.
	Q.	

Treatment of Eating Disorders in Special Cases (Question 9.20.)

		<u></u>	
6	B	9.20.1.	Pregnant patients with AN, whether it is the first episode or a relapse, require intensive prenatal care with adequate nutrition and follow-up of foetal development.
n35	D	9.20.2.	Pregnant women with eating disorders require careful follow-up throughout pregnancy and the postpartum period.

10. Assessment of Eating Disorders (Questions 10.1.-10.2.)

D 10.1.1.	Assessment of patients with eating disorders should be comprehensive and include physical, psychological and social aspects, as well as a complete assessment of risk to self.
D 10.1.2.	The therapeutic process modifies the level of risk for the mental and physical health of patients with eating disorders, and thus should be monitored throughout treatment.
D 10.1.3.	Throughout treatment, health care professionals who evaluate children and adolescents with eating disorders should be alert to possible indicators of abuse (emotional, physical and sexual) to ensure an early response to this problem.
D 10.1.4.	Health care professionals who work with children and adolescents with eating disorders should familiarise themselves with national CPGs and current legislation regarding confidentiality.
✓ 10.1.5.	It is recommended to use questionnaires adapted and validated in the Spanish population in the assessment of eating disorders. At present, the following specific instruments for eating disorders are recommended: EAT, EDI, BULIT, BITE, SCOFF, ACTA and ABOS (the selection of the version should be based on the patient's age and other application criteria). To assess aspects related with eating disorders, the following questionnaires are recommended: BSQ, BIA, BAT, BES and CIMEC (the selection of the version should be based on age and other application criteria).
✓ 10.2.	The use of questionnaires adapted and validated in the Spanish population is recommended for the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders. At present, the following instruments for psychopathological assessment of eating disorders are suggested (version selection based on patient's age and other application criteria): Impulsiveness: BIS-11 Anxiety: STAI, HARS, CETA Depression: BDI, HAM-D, CDI Personality: MCMI-III, MACI, TCI-R, IPDE Obsessiveness: Y-BOCS

11. Prognosis of Eating Disorders (chapter without recommendations)

12. Legal aspects concerning patients with eating disorders in Spain (questions 12.1.-12.2.)

12.1.	The use of the legal route is recommended in cases where the professional deems appropriate to safeguard the patient's health, while upholding his/her right to be listened to and properly informed on the process and medical and legal measures that will be applied. Clearly conveying the procedure is not only respectful to the right to information, but can also facilitate the cooperation and motivation of the patient and his/her environment in the procedure of complete hospitalisation (According to current legislation).	Redating.
12.2.	One of the characteristic symptoms of eating disorders, and especially of AN, is the lack of awareness of the disease. The disease itself often entails a lack of sufficient judgement to provide valid and unmarred consent regarding treatment acceptance and decision. Hence, if a minor presenting AN and serious health risks refuses treatment, the use of appropriate legal and judicial routes should be employed. (According to current legislation).	
12.3.	The necessary balance between different clashing rights requires the professional to observe and interpret the best solution in each case. However, it is always important to inform and listen carefully to both parties in order for them to understand the relationship between safeguarding health and the physician's decision. (According to current legislation).	

Liston. (Acc

Abbreviations, Clinical Questions and Recommendations. (The complete list of abbreviations can be found in Annex 5)

ABOS: Anorectic Behaviour Observation Scale for parents/spouse i clinical practice Guideline and it is subject to updating.

ACTA: Attitude Towards Change in Eating Disorders

AN: Anorexia nervosa

APA: American Psychiatric Association

BAT: Body Attitude Test

BED: Binge-Eating Disorder

BDI or Beck: Beck Depression Inventory

BES: Body Esteem Scale

BIA: Body Image Assessment

BIS-11: Barrat Impulsivity Scale

BITE: Bulimic Investigation Test of Edinburgh

BN: Bulimia nervosa

BMI: Body Mass Index

BPD Borderline Personality Disorder

BSQ: Body Shape Questionnaire

BT: Behavioural Therapy

BULIT: Bulimia test

BULIT-R: Revised version of BULY

CBT: Cognitive-behavioural therapy

CBT-BN: Cognitive-behavioural therapy for bulimia nervosa

CBT-TA: Cognitive-behavioural therapy for binge-eating disorder

CDI: Children Depression Inventory

CETA: Assessment of anxiety disorders in children and adolescents

ChEAT: Children's Eating Attitude Test

CIMEC: Questionnaire on Influences on the Aesthetic Body Model (Body Shap

Questionnaire (BSQ)

CPG: Clinical Practice Guideline

DM: Diabetes mellitus

DSM-IV-TR: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fourth edition- revised text

EAT (EAT-40): Eating Attitude Test

EAT-26: Short version of EAT-40

ECG: Electrocardiogram

ED: Eating disorder

EDNOS: Eating disorder not otherwise specified (non-specific ED)

EDI: Eating Disorder Inventory

FT: Family therapy (non-specific)

A Practice Guideline and it is subject to updating. GPH: General recommendations for pharmacological treatments

GM: General recommendations for medical measures

GP: General recommendations for psychological therapies

HAM-D: Hamilton Depression Scale

HARS: Hamilton Anxiety Scale

ICD-10: International Classification of Diseases, 10th edition

IPDE: International Personality Disorder Examination

IPT: Interpersonal therapy

IPT-BED: Interpersonal therapy for binge-eating disorder

ITP: Individualized Treatment Plan

Kcal.: Kilocalorie

Kg: Kilogram

MHC: Mental Health Centre

MHCFA Mental Health Centre for Adults

MGCFCA Mental Health Centre for Children and Adolescents

MACI: Millon Adolescent Clinical Inventory

MCMI-III: Millon Multiaxial Clinical Inventory-III

NHS: National Health System

OCD: Obsessive-Computsive Disorder

PDT: Psychodynamic Therapy

PC: Primary care

SCOFF: Sick, Control, One, Fat, Food questionnaire SH: Self-help

SSRP Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitor

STAI: State-Trait Anxiety Inventory

TCI-R: Temperament and Character Inventory-revised

Y-BOCS: Yale-Brown obsessive-compulsive scale

1. Introduction

Background

The development of the evidence-based clinical practice guideline elaboration Programme for the NHS is being carried out 2ithin the framework of the development of the Quality Plan of the Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs (MSC), through the National Health System (NHS)'s Quality Agency.

In the initial phase of this Programme (2006), the development of eight CPGs has been prioritised. A collaboration agreement has been established between the ISCIII and health technology assessment agencies and units and the Iberoamerican Cochrane Centre. The Health Sciences Institute of Aragón is in charge of the Programme's coordination activities.

In the bilateral agreement between the CAHTA of Catalonia and the ISCIII it was agreed to develop a CPG for eating disorders: anorexia nervosa (AN), bulirata nervosa (BN) and atypical or unspecified eating disorders (EDNOS), based on the best scientific evidence available, which would address the most important areas for the NHS, in a coordinated manner and with shared methodology which would be determined by a group of NHS professionals experienced in CPG development. These professionals have comprised the methodological group and the panel of collaborators of the CPG development programme

Justification

st this clini In the last decades, eating disorders have gained increasing sociosanitary relevance due to their severity, complexity and difficulty in establishing a diagnosis and specific treatment. Eating disorders are pathologies of multifactorial ethiology where genetic, biological, personality, family and sociocultural factors converge, affecting mainly children, adolescents and young adults.

There are is no data available in Spain that analyses the economic burden of eating disorder treatments nor studies that assess the cost-effectiveness of different treatments. However different studies conducted in countries of the European Union²⁻⁷ indicate that direct costs (diagnosis, treatment and monitoring or follow-up) and especially indirect costs (economic losses derived from the disease that impact the patient and his/her social setting) entail a high economic burden and considerably decrease the quality of life of patients with eating disorders. According to a German study that was carried out in 2002, in the case of AN, average hospitalisation cost is 3.5 times higher than the general hospitalisation average⁴.

⁽¹⁾N=2,188 AN discharges, recorded during 2003 and 2004 in 156 health areas of 15 autonomous communities.

In 2002, Gowers SG, *et al.*⁸ published the results of a survey conducted in 12 countries that were participating in the European project COST Action B6, which aimed to explore consensus and differences in the therapeutic approaches indicated for adolescents with AN (several different Spanish hospitals participated in this project). Results demonstrated significant agreement between the interviewed countries regarding the need to offer a wide array of services at the different levels of care. However, considerable differences were detected in terms of strategies, especially in hospital admission criteria, use of day centres/day hospitals, etc.

In the case of AN¹, according to the Atlas of Variations in medical practice of the NHS, where the variability in admissions into acute care public or publicly funded⁹ hospitals, are described and mapped, a low hospitalisation incidence is observed in AN with, 0.32 admissions per 10,000 inhabitants and year. Hospitalisation rates for AN ranged between 0.08 -practically nil- and 1.47 admissions per 10,000 inhabitants and year. In terms of the weighted variation coefficient, the figures confirmed the wide variation among the different health areas in 70% of AN cases. After consideration of the variation randomised effect, the systematic component of variation of the health areas included in the percentiles 5 to 95 shows high variability (SCV_{5.95} = 0,26). The ample variation found may be related either to demand factors (different morbidity, socio-economic differences of the cities and towns) or to offer factors (practice style, healthcare resources, different policies for the development of mental care procedures, etc. The variability observed in hospitalisation rates among Spanish provinces is significant and accounts for a 40% of the variability in hospitalisation rates in cases of AN. Jopon multilevel analysis, provincial level accounts for a larger variance proportion than in the region (regional level), reinforcing the hypothesis that the different provincial development of psychiatric models and services is behind the variations found. The remaining studied factors (age, gender, available income, educational level, predisposition to hospitalisation) do not appear to exert an influence upon the variability observed in hospitalisation rates in AN, save for the recorded unemployment that works in the opposite way: in areas with more recorded unemployment, the probability of hospitalisation is lower. No data are available for BN or eating disorder not otherwise specified (EDNOS-atypical eating disorders).

Different governmental Spanish and foreign institutions have published guides, recommendations and projectors on EDs in the last years, of which the following stand out:

• Osona $(2008)^{10}$ and the Gerona health region $(2006)^{11}$ from the Department of Health-Catalan Health Service

- semFYC (prevention activities and health promotion group) (2007)¹², (2005)¹³.
- American Psychiatric Association (2006)¹⁴.
- Action Manual of the Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs on the scientific evidence regarding specialised nutritional support (2006)¹⁵.

"General subdirectorate of Mental Health- Health Service of Murcia (2005)16.

• Official College and Board of Physicians of Barcelona

 $(2005)^{17}$.

- Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists (2004)¹⁸.
- National Health Institute (INSALUD, 2000)¹⁹, (1995)²⁰.

However, there is a need for a guide adapted to the Spanish population using the best possible methodology and based on the best available evidence.

Recently, other important actions related with eating disorders have been carried out in our context, such as: NAOS and PAOS programme for the prevention of obesity in children and a healthy diet; the Social Pact of the Madrid for the prevention of eating disorders; Image and ject to updating. Self-Esteem Foundation, and pacts between user federations (FEACAB and ADANER) and the MSC.

Magnitude of the problem

Estimations on the incidence and prevalence of eating disorders vary depending on the studied population and assessment tools employed. Therefore, in order to compare data from different national and international sources it is essential that the study design be the same. The study in "two phases" is the most appropriate methodology for the detection of cases in the community. The first phase consists of screening using self-report symptom questionnaires. In the second phase, assessment is carried out by means of clinical interviews that are conducted with individuals who obtained scores above the cut-off point in the screening questionnaire ("at risk" subjects), meaning only a subsample of the total initially screened sample is interviewed.

Within the studies that use correct two-phase methodology, very few perform random sampling of participants who score below the cut-off point of the screening questionnaire to interviews, which leads to a subestimation of the prevalence of eating disorders by not taking false negatives into account²¹⁻²³. An additional problem is the use of different cut-off points in screening questionnaires.

In spite of these methodological difficulties, the increased prevalence of eating disorders is significant, especially in developed of developing countries, while it is nearly inexistent in thirdworld countries. Increased prevalence is attributable to increased incidence and duration and chronicity of these clinical pictures.

Based on two-phase studies conducted in Spain (Tables 1 and 2) on the highest risk population, women ranging from 12 to 21 years of age, a prevalence of 0.14% to 0.9% is obtained for AN, 0.41% to 2.9% for BN and 2.76% to 5.3% in the case of EDNOS. In total, we would be looking at an eating disorder prevalence of 4.1% to 6.41%. In the case of male adolescents, even though there are fewer studies available, a prevalence of 0% for AN, 0% to 0.36% for BN and 0.18% to 0.77% for EDNOS is obtained, with a total prevalence of 0.27% to $0.90\%^{21-29}$.

 $^{\odot}$ These numbers are similar to those presented in the NICE CPG (2004), where prevalence in of EDNOS, BN and AN in women ranges from 1% to 3.3%, 0.5% to 1.0% and 0.7%, respectively, and also to those in the Systematic Review of Scientific Evidence (SRSE) (2006) which reports prevalence in Western Europe and the United States (0.7% to 3% of EDNOS in the community, 1% of BN in women and 0.3% of AN in young women).

Several studies on the incidence of eating disorders that have been published in North America and Europe present a 5- to 6-fold increase in incidence between 1960 and 1970. In 1998, a review presented by Pawluck, *et al.* on the general population of the United States reported that annual incidence of AN was 19 per 100,000 in women and 2 per 100,000 in males³⁰. In the review presented by Hoek in 2003, incidence was 8 cases per 100,000 inhabitants for AN and 12 cases per 100,000 inhabitants for BN³².

In a recent study in the United Kingdom (UK), incidence for AN in 2000 was 4.7 per 100,000 inhabitants (95% CI: 3.6 to 5.8) and 4.2 per 100,000 inhabitants in 1993 (95% CI: 3.4 to 5.0). In Holland, incidence of AN was 7.7 (95% CI: 5.9 to 10.0) per 100,000 inhabitants/year between 1995-1999 and 7.4 between 1985 and 1989³³. In Navarra, a population survey in 1,076 13-year old girls was used to estimate an eating disorder incidence of 4.8% (95% CI: 2.84 to 6.82) in a period of 18 months, corresponding to: 0.3% AN (95% CI: 0.16 to 0.48): 0.3% BN (95% CI: 0.15 to 0.49) and 4.2% EDNOS (95% CI: 2.04 to 6.34)³⁴.

Incidence was greater in women aged 15 to 19 years: they constitute approximately 40% of identified cases in studies both in the US and Europe^{30, 31, 33}. There are very few studies that report data on AN in prepubertal children or in adults³¹. There are also scarce studies that present incidence data of AN in men. Of all the aforementioned studies, we can conclude that incidence is lower than 1 per 100,000 inhabitants/year³³. All these sources establish an eating disorder prevalence ratio of 1 to 9 in males versus women,

	Study		Age (years)	AN (%)	BN (%)	EDNOS (%)	EDs (%)
	Madrid, 1997²⁴ Morandé G and Casas J.	723	15	0.69	1.24	2.76	4.69
	Zaragoza, 1998²⁵ Ruiz P <i>et al.</i>	2,193	12-18	0.14	0.55	3.83	4.52
	Navarra, 2000 ²⁷ Pérez-Gaspar M <i>et al.</i>	2,862	12-21	0.31	0.77	3.07	4.15
	Reus, 2008 ²⁹ Olesti M <i>et al.</i>	551	12-21	0.9	2.9	5.3	9.1
It has been 5 years since							

Table		Ctudian		museus la mas	of a office of	dia and a ka fa		famalaa	1	C
i apie	1	Studies	on the	prevalence of	or eating	disorders in	adolescent	temales	In .	Spain
		0.000	00	p101010100	or owning			101110100		opann
	Study	N	Age (years)	AN (%)	BN (%)	EDNOS (%)	EDs (%)			
------------	---	----------	----------------	---------------	--------------	--------------	----------------------	-------		
	Madrid, 1999²⁵ Morandé G <i>et al.</i>	1,314	15	0.00 to 0.69	0.36 to 1.24	0.54 to 2.76	3.04 4.70 0.90			
	Valencia, 2003²¹ Rojo L <i>et al.</i>	544	12-18	0.00 to 0.45	0.00 to 0.41	0.77 to 4.71	2.91 5.56 0.77	edat.		
	Ciudad Real, 2005 ²² Rodríguez-Cano T <i>et al.</i>	1,766	12-15	0.00 to 0.17	0.00 to 1.38	0.60 to 4.86	371 6.41 0.60			
	Osona (Barcelona), 2006 ²⁸ Arrufat F	2,280	14-16	0.00 to 0.35	0.09 to 0.44	0.18 to 2.70	1.90 3.49 0.27			
	Madrid, 2007 ²³ Peláez MA <i>et al.</i>	1,545	12-21	0.00 to 0.33	0.16 to 2.29	0.48 to 2.72	3.43 5.34 0.64			
1+t H25 be	and years since the f	ubicatic	notthis	Stinical Prac						

Table 2. Studies on the prevalence of eating disorders in adolescent males and females in Spain

2. Scope and Objectives

Target Population

The CPG is focused on patients aged 8 years and older with the following diagnoses: AN, BN and eating disorders not otherwise specified (EDNOS). EDNOS include: binge-eating disorder (BED) and non-specific, incomplete or partial forms that do not satisfy all criteria for AN, BN and BED.

Although binge-eating disorder is the standard name, the truth is that several recurrent binge-eating episodes must take place to establish this diagnosis (amongst other manifestations). This guide refers to this disorder as binge-eating disorder.

The CPG also includes treatment of chronic eating disorder patients, refractory to treatment, who can be provided with tertiary prevention of the most serious symptoms and tice Guidelin severe complications.

Comorbidities

The most frequent comorbidities which may require a different type of care have been included in the CPG:

- Mental: substance abuse, anxiety, obsessive compulsive, personality, mood and impulse control disorders.
- Organic: diabetes mellitus, obesity, malabsorbtion syndromes and thyroid diseases.

Special situations

The approach to be employed in special situations such as pregnancy and delivery is also included.

Clinical setting

The CPG includes management provided in PC and specialised care. PC services are performed in primary care centres (PCC), the first level of access to health care. Patients with eating disorders receive specialised care, the second and third levels of access to health care, by means of inpatient management resources (psychiatric and general hospital), specialised outpatient consultations (adult and child/adolescent mental health centres/units, day hospitals for day care (partial hospitalisation) (specialised in eating disorders and for other general mental health disorders), emergency services and medical services of general hospitals. In general hospitals there are specific units specialised in eating disorders that include the three care levels. Other types of specific units are included: borderline personality disorder and toxicology units.

Aspects included

The CPG includes the following aspects of eating disorders: prevention, detection, diagnosis, interventions at the different levels of care, treatment, assessment, prognosis and legal aspects.

Interventions

The CPG includes the following interventions for primary prevention of eating disorders: psychoeducational interventions, media literacy, social and political mobilization of the intervention (advocacy), dissonance-induction to be the risk factors of eating disorders or interventions to make the patient stronger (by developing stress coping skills).

Some of the outcome variables of primary prevention interventions are incidence of eating disorders, BMI, internalisation of the thin-ideal, body dissatisfaction, anomalous diet, negative Guideline affects and eating disorders.

The CPG includes the following treatments:

- Medical measures: oral nutritional support, nutritional support with artificial nutrition (enteral oral [nasogastric tube] and parenteral intravenous) and nutritional counselling (NC). NC includes dietary counselling, nutritional counselling and/or nutritional therapy.
- Psychological therapies: cognitive-behavioural therapy (CBT), self-help (SH), guided self-help (GSH), interpersonal therapy (IPT), family therapy (systemic [SFT] or unspecified [FT]), psychodynamic therapy (PDT) and behavioural therapy (BT).
- · Pharmacological treatments: antidepressants, antipsychotics, appetite stimulants, opioid antagonists and other psychoactive drugs (topiramate, lithium and atomoxetine).

• Combined interventions (psychological and pharmacological or more than one psychological intervention).

Clinically important treatment outcome variables according to the working group are: BMI, menstruation, pubertal development, reduction/elimination of binge-eating and purging, restoration of a healthy diet, absence of depression and psychosocial and interpersonal functioning. The latter two aspects are described in the questions regarding safety of interventions.

No some cases, recurrence or relapse results are described in the safety section, along with treatment withdrawls.

Aspects not included in the CPG

The CPG does not include the following diagnoses related with eating disorders for several reasons:

- Orthorexia. A poorly defined and insufficiently studied syndromic spectrum that consists of extreme focus on eating healthy and contaminant-free foods. This disorder can be related to obsessive concerns about health, hypochondriac fears of diseases, and, in a certain way, to cultural attitudes linked to diet and food. Though it is true that people with orthorexia may present restrictive anomalies in their diets and ponderal losses, they cannot be considered atypical or incomplete cases of AN.
- Vigorexia (muscle dysmorphia). This disorder is characterized by excessive concern about obtaining body perfection by performing specific exercises. This extreme preoccupation entails significant dissatisfaction with one's own body image, excessive exercise, special diets and foods, to the point of generating dependence, as well as substance abuse³⁵. At the moment it remains a vaguely defined disorder related with obsessiveness, perfectionism and dysmorphophobia³⁶⁻⁴⁰.
- Night eating syndrome (nocturnal eaters). People with this disorder experience recurrent episodes of binge-eating during sleep. It is not defined whether these clinical pictures are due to an eating disorder or to a primary sleep disorder⁴¹⁻⁴⁴

The CPG does not include patients under the age of 8 and, thus, diagnoses relating to eating disorders most common during those ages, such as swallowing phobia, selective eating and refusal to eat are not included. However, these disorders are not included either when they are observed in patients aged 8 and older for the following reasons:

- Food phobia (simple phobias). In some cases it may be an anxiety-related disorder, while in others it may be linked to hypochondria (fear of choking, swallowing phobia and death). Therefore, it does not seen to belong to the spectrum of eating disorders.
- Selective eating and refusal to eat. Both are eating disorders but lack the complete and characteristic symptomatology associated with AN and BN (cognitive disturbances, distorted body image, purging behaviours, etc).

This does not mean that when deciding on primary prevention policies no interventions should be carried out to address these behaviours, which could indeed be precursors of an eating disorder.

The CPG does not include exclusive interventions for comorbid conditions that may occur with eating disorders.

Objectives

Main objective

oject to updating. To provide health care professionals responsible for the management of patients with eating disorders with a tool that enables them to make the best decisions to address the problems their care entails.

Secondary objectives

- a) To help patients with eating disorders by providing them with useful information that will aid them in making decisions concerning their disease.
- b) To inform families and carer on eating disorders and provide them with counselling and advice so they become actively involved in treatment.
- c) To implement and develop health care quality indicators that enable the assessment of the clinical practice of recommendations presented in this CPG.
- d) To establish recommendations for research on eating disorders that enable knowledge to grow.
- e) To address confidentiality and informed consent issues of patients, especially in the case of minors under the age of 18, and to include legal procedures in the cases of complete hospitalisation (inpatient care) and involuntary treatment.

Main users

This CPG is aimed at professionals who are in direct contact with patients with eating disorders or who make decisions regarding the care of these patients (family physicians, paediatricians, psychiatrists, psychologists, nurses, dieticians, endocrinologists, pharmacists, gynaecologists, internal medicine physicians, odontologists, occupational therapists and social workers). It is also aimed at professionals pertaining to other fields who are in direct contact with patients with eating disorders (education, social services, media, justice).

HONOFHI

The CPG's purpose is to serve as a tool for planning the integrated care of patients with eating disorders.

The CPG provides eating disorder patients with information that can also be used by family members and friends, as well as by the general population.

3. Methodology

The methodology employed is described in the MSC's CPG development manual¹. The steps followed have been:

- Creation of the CPG working group comprised of a clinical team, a technical team and two coordinators (clinical and technical). The clinical team consists of a group of health care professionals (psychology, psychiatry, nursing and nutrition and dietetics specialists) involved in the study and treatment of eating disorders and an attorney, who are carrying out their activity in Catalonia and are linked to the Master Plan of Mental Health and Addictions of the Catalan Department of Health, and representatives of Spanish scientific societies, associations or federations who are involved in the care of eating disorders. The technical team is composed of CAHTA members who have a wealth of experience and knowledge on the development of evidence-based CPGs and on critical assessment, and research support staff. The working group has relied on the participation of a group of collaborating experts from all over Spain selected by the clinical coordinator for his expertise in the matter, as well as another group of CAHTA members who have collaborated in some of the following activities: defining the scope, search, documental management, initial review of literature and internal review. Representatives of the societies, associations or federations involved in this project and expert collaborators have taken part in defining the scope and objectives of the CPG, in the formulation of key clinical questions and in the review of the guide's rough draft. The participants' declaration of conflict of interests can be found in the section "Authors and Collaborations".
- Formulation of key clinical questions in the following format: patient / intervention / comparison / *outcome* or result (PICO).
- The search for scientific evidence was structured in different stages:

0'

 Generic databases, meta-search engines and organizations that compile guidelines (National Guidelines Clearinghouse, National Electronic Library for Health, Tripdatabase, The Cochrane Library, Pubmed/Medline and BMJ Clinical Evidence) were consulted between 2003 and March 2007.

2) To complete the search, a manual search was performed for protocols, recommendations, narrative reviews, therapeutic orientations and guides on eating disorders elaborated by organisations pertaining to the health care administration, scientific societies, hospitals and other organizations of our setting. Some of these documents have inspired and served as a model for certain sections of this guide (see Annex 6.1.). This annex also lists documents created outside of Spain that have been excluded from the selection process due to low quality. However, some have been considered for the development of certain aspects of this CPG.

- 3) To respond to those questions unanswered by the CPGs, SRSE and assessment reports (AR) included or to update them, a search for randomised controlled trials (RCTs) was performed in Pubmed/Medline between March 2007 and October 2007.
- 4) The search for CPG/SRSE/AR in Tripdatabase and Pubmed/Medline was also updated up to October 2007.
- 5) Additional searches were carried out in Pubmed/Medline and Scopus for primary included (until June 2008). The effect of primary prevention interventions for eating disorders has been assessed in RCT or in SRSE of RCT.
- 6) A search was also performed for cohort studies and prognosis of eating disorders in the Scopus and Psycinfo databases during the period spanning from 2000 to 2008.
- 7) The Ginebrina Foundation was also consulted for Medical Training and Research and the documents provided by the working group and the references of the documents included were reviewed.
- Selection of Evidence. The most relevant documents were selected by applying predefined inclusion and exclusion criteria:
 - Inclusion criteria: guides, SRSE and ARs in certain languages (Spanish, Catalan, French, English and Italian) that dealt with the previously mentioned objectives. Minimum quality criteria were established for the guides, SRSE and ARs: the bibliographic bases consulted and/or the formulation process of recommendations (ad hoc defined criteria) had to be described.
 - Exclusion criteria: documents/guides that were not original, unavailable (wrong reference or electronic address, hot directly related with the proposed objectives, already included in the bibliography of other documents/guides or that didn't comply with minimum quality criteria

Two independent reviewers examined the titles and/or summaries of the documents identified by the search strategy. If any of the inclusion criteria were not fulfilled, the document was excluded If criteria were fulfilled, the complete document was requested and evaluated in order to decide whether it would be included or not. Discrepancies or doubts that arose during the process were resolved by consensus of the entire technical team.

- Quality assessment of the scientific evidence. Assessment of CPG quality was performed by a trained evaluator using the AGREE⁴⁵ instrument. Guides were considered of quality when they were classified as Recommended in the overall assessment. For SRSE/ARs and RCT, SIGN's methodology checklists were applied by an evaluator, following the recommendations established in the MSC's¹ CPG development manual. Classification of evidence has been carried out using the SIGN system (See Annex 1).

- Synthesis and analysis of the scientific evidence. Different templates were used for information retrieval. Information regarding the main characteristics of the studies was obtained and then synthesised in evidence tables for a subsequent qualitative analysis. When the SRSE or CPGs reported the results of individual studies, these results were described in the section "scientific evidence".

In Annex 6.2 results of the CPG's search, selection and assessment of quality are described. In Annex 6.3. and Annex 6.4. NICE's CPG³⁰ and AHRQ's SRSE³¹ are respectively described, representing the main scientific base on which this guide is founded.

- Formulation of recommendations based on formal assessment or on SIGN's considered judgement. The grading of recommendations has been performed using SIGN's system (See Annex 1). Recommendations pertaining to the NICE CPG have been considered by the working group and have been classified as: adopted (and, hence, accepted; they have simply been translated into Spanish) or adapted (and, hence, modified: changes have been made with the purpose of contextualising them to our setting). Controversial recommendations or those lacking in evidence have been resolved by the working group's consensus. The category of each recommendation appears in the chapters.
- Description of psychological therapies. Definitions are derived from the NICE³⁰ guide, from the SRSE where they have been assessed and from the working group itself (See Annex 4).
- Description of drugs (mechanism of action and approved indications in Spain) included in the CPG. The following websites have been consulted: Spanish Drug Agency (AGEMED) (<u>https://agemed.es</u>) and Vademecum (<u>http://www.vademecum.es</u>). It is recommended to read the technical chart of each drug before any therapeutic prescription given that the CPG only includes a very brief description of each drug and does not go into depth in terms of schemes, contraindications, etc. (See Annex 4).
- Legal aspects. To develop this chapter, aside from reviewing the current legislation in our country, several different articles and reference documents^{17, 46-49} have been consulted.

- To develop **patient information** (See Annex 3.1.), a search has been performed for pamphlets and other documents containing information for the patient/carer both in printed and electronic formats. To this end, all documents identified in the websites of three relevant organizations (www.feacab.org, www.itacat.com and <u>www.adaner.org</u>) that comprise the majority of associations declared of public use at a national level through their different delegations and support groups and the material provided by the clinical coordinator have been reviewed.

Following the review of these documents, a content comparison table was elaborated from which the table of contents was developed. Once consensus of the final version had been reached by the working group and collaborating experts, the Association in Defence of Anorexia Nervosa and Bulimia Management (ADANER) and the Spanish Federation of Support Associations for Anorexia (FEACAB), which include most local organisations, carried out an external review, using a specifically designed questionnaire that inquired on the suitability of the information provided, the examples used, style and language, etc. Although this information is part of the CPG and must be delivered and explained to the patient/carer by health care professionals, we hope to edit individualised pamphlets that facilitate its dissemination.

- Formulation of research lines. They have been developed from the research lines that are included in AHRQ 2006³¹ (See chapter 15). G
- The **external reviewers of the CPG** are a group of experts in eating disorders (psychiatry, psychology and genetics specialists) selected for being heads of eating disorder units in Spanish hospitals and/or authors of relevant publications on the matter. Representatives from certain organizations who were unable to be a part of the CPG working group for a variety of reasons also served as external reviewers. The final version of the guide's text has been revised and approved by the group of authors.
- The updating of this CPG published in 2009 will be carried out after assessing new evidence that may arise in the next three years. Any changes made during this time will be reflected in the electronic format available at the GuíaSalud portal and the CAHTA website. To carry out guideline updating, the methodology proposed in the MSC's¹ CPG development manual will be applied.
- dological curve curves curves curves curves curves curves of the curves curves of the - Resources containing detailed information on the CPG methodological process are available at

4. Definition and Classification of Eating Disorders

Key Questions:

- it is subject to updating. 4.1. How are eating disorders defined and classified? What are the shared and specific clinical features of each type?
- 4.2. Etiopathogeny of eating disorders: What are the main risk factors?
- 4.3. What are the most frequent comorbidities of eating disorders?

4.1. How are eating disorders defined and classified?

What are the shared and specific clinical features of each type?

Eating disorders are a group of mental disorders characterised by disordered eating behaviour and the development of behaviours aimed at managing weight. These behaviours lead to physical problems and deteriorated psychosocial functioning of the patient. Current classifications of eating disorders include AN, BN and other less specific disorders known as EDNOS (See chapter 7, "Diagnosis")

The first descriptions of AR date back to the 17th century, when Morton determined that the origin of this disorder, in contrast to other states of malnutrition, was a disturbance of the nervous system accompanied by sadness and pre-occupation. In the 19th century, it was described as an individual psychopathological picture similar to the one observed today, though it was believed to be a mood disease. Although the history of BN is much younger, the number of affected patients has been growing significantly in the past few years, possibly due to its less dramatic evolution and the ease with which affected individuals go undetected.

AN is an eating disorder that manifests itself as an uncontrollable desire to be thin, accompanied by the voluntary practice of procedures to achieve this goal: a strict, restrictive diet and purging behaviour (self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse, use of diuretics, etc). Despite gradual weight loss, patients present an extreme fear of becoming obese. They present body image distortion and an extreme pre-occupation with diet, figure and weight, and thus engage in food avoidance behaviour by means of compensatory actions to compensate for what they have ingested (extreme physical hyperactivity, purging behaviour, etc). Patients are not usually aware of the disease or the risks their behaviour entails. Their attention is focused on ponderal loss, leading to deficient nutritional states and ultimately to life-threatening risks. Usually there are previous personality traits that tend towards conformism, the need for approval, hyperresponsibility, perfectionism and poor response to internal needs.

BN is an eating disorder characterised by binge-eating episodes (voracious and uncontrolled eating), in which a large amount of food is consumed in a short period of time and usually in secret. Affected individuals attempt to counteract the effects of over-eating by means of self-induced vomiting and/or other purging methods (misuse of laxatives and diuretics, etc.) and physical hyperactivity. These individuals present pathological concern about weight and figure. BN does not necessarily lead to weight changes. Patients can present normal, low or excess weight. BN tends to be a hidden disorder given that it goes easily undetected and patients deal with feelings of shame and guilt. Patients usually seek help when the problem has progressed to advanced stages.

EDNOS are usually incomplete AN or BN pictures that do not constitute a complete picture. They are not, however, less serious. EDNOS include disorders such as the frequent use of inappropriate compensatory behaviour (after eating, chewing and spitting out small amounts of food) and recurrent compulsive eating episodes without compensatory behaviour. BED is a disorder that is currently in the study phase to determine if it is a disorder different from other EDNOS or simply a light form of BN. The main difference with BN is the absence of compensatory mechanisms, which eventually lead the patient to inevitably become overweight or obese.

What are the shared clinical features of AN and BN?

At a psychopathological level, AN and BN share an excessive pre-occupation with image and weight, which reaches irrational extremes in AN (not in BN). At a physical level, malnourishment and its potential complications are always present in AN and possible in the case of BN. There are also mixtures of anorexic and bulimic behaviour that are hard to differentiate, although ponderal loss and secondary malnutrition point to AN.

What are the specific clinical features of AN?

Refusal to maintain normal body weight or to gain ponderal weight and distortion of body image: parents with AN are focused on their body weight, on the dread of gaining weight or becoming fat (a fear that is compounded as the patient loses weight) and on the desire to lose weight. An altered body experience is a core factor in the concept of eating disorders. Dissatisfaction with one's own body image is the main reason for weight loss, especially if it is associated with low self-esteem. It is a phobic fear of becoming fat and losing control over food. These ideas lead to behaviours aimed at achieving ponderal loss.

- Other psychopathological disturbances: symptoms such as depressive mood, apathy, difficulty concentrating, anxiety, irritability, social alienation, loss of sexual drive, brooding and/or obsessive rituals regarding food are usually present.
- Physiological disturbances: as a consequence of ponderal loss there is malnutrition, leading to secondary disturbances, especially hormonal and metabolic⁷².
- Amenorrhoea (primary or secondary): a characteristic symptom of the disease, it can appear in up to 70% of cases when there is significant ponderal loss. 20% of patients present amenorrhoea without prior detectable weight loss. This is due to hypogonadotrophic hypogonadism originated by a hypothalamic dysfunction that is considered to be primarily produced by a reduction of calorie intake and weight loss⁷³.

S

– Physical hyperactivity: Is usually present from the beginning of the disease. These individuals present two types of hyperactivity: deliberate physical exercise aimed at burning calories and losing weight, which can be practiced alone, presents obsessive characteristics and occurs only in a minority of patients, and involuntary hyperactivity secondary to malnutrition, which is an automatic response that manifests as persistent restlessness similar to that observed in laboratory animals subjected to hypocaloric intake.

What are the specific clinical features of BN?

Loss of control over eating behaviour, which serves to understand recurrent binge-eating episodes. During these episodes, patients eat large amounts of food in a short period of time. The duration of these episodes can vary (approximately 2 hours), but is always within a 2-hour period; in fact, eating small amounts of food throughout the day is not considered a binge-eating episode, even though the episode does not have to occur in one place solely (for example, an individual may begin the episode in a restaurant and end it at home). Overall, even though the types of food eaten during the episode vary, in most cases it is sweets and high-calorie foods that are ingested, such as ice-cream or cake; quantity can also vary but may amount to several kilograms. Binge-eating episodes can occur at any time of the day but are more frequent at mid-afternoon and onward. They may be triggered by dysphoric moods, interpersonal difficulties, intense hunger or after restrictive diets or feelings related with weight, body figure or food. Episodes are accompanied by a feeling of losing control and can temporarily reduce dysphoria, but are always followed by feelings of guilt, self-contempt or depressive mood⁷⁴.

Presence of compensatory mechanisms aimed at avoiding weight gain: 80% to 90% of patients engage in self-induced vomiting after the binge-eating episode. The immediate effect is relief of physical discomfort and decreased fear of gaining weight. The most frequent way of self-inducing vomiting is by inserting the hand to trigger the nauseous reflex. With time, it becomes easier to induce vomiting, and may be done by simply compressing the abdomen. Other mechanisms used to avoid weight gain are the misuse of laxatives and diuretics, the use of other anorexigenic drugs, excessive exercise or fasting. Both laxatives and diuretics cause dehydration and the resulting feeling of ponderal loss, but when their use is interrupted reflex fluid retention occurs and thus, their use is perpetuated.

Persistent preoccupation with weight and figure: it is morbid dread of becoming fat. Most BN symptoms are secondary to these beliefs and their modification is probably essential to achieve complete resolution of the disorder⁷⁵.

4.2. Ethiopathogeny of eating disorders: what are the main risk factors?

Like other mental disorders, eating disorders have a multiple and somewhat uncertain ethiology (yet unclear). According to studies, its ethiopathogeny involves several biologicalgenetic and vulnerability factors, psychological characteristics, sociocultural aspects and stressors. The specific impact of each one of them is yet to be determined.

Eating disorders tend to begin in adolescence, although we are seeing a gradual increase in the frequency of cases beginning in adulthood and childhood. These disorders usually affect the female population (for every 9 cases of eating disorders in women, there is 1 in men, approximately).

At present, several risk factors have been determined for these disorders. The designs of dinical Pr2 some of the studies used have been cross-sectional and enable us to establish associations and not causal relationships.

Biological factors

Research on biological factors has focused mainly on genetic factors and neurobiological disturbances.

5

Studies conducted on families show a higher frequency of eating disorders among relatives of individuals with eating disorders than among control subjects, leading to the conclusion that there must be family vulnerability to these disorders.

Case-control studies using molecular genetics have found a positive association between the presence of certain polymorphisms and a greater vulnerability to developing AN. The most studied are the serotonergic system (5-HT; regulates appetite, stress response, sexual behaviour, obsessive symptomatology, mood, etc), the dopaminergic system and neurotrophins⁷⁶ (especially BENF, NTRK2⁷⁷ and NTRK3⁷⁸).

Equally positive results have also been obtained in chromosomes 1, 2 and 13. However, these results are not yet conclusive. Genes seems to account for 60% to 70% of vulnerability in the case of AN^{79} . In the case of BN, susceptibility is found in chromosome 10^{80} . There is discrepancy regarding the early appearance of menarche as a risk factor in girls.

Sociocultural factors

The studies identified the following sociocultural factors as risk factors for eating disorders: overprotective, rigid and demanding, conflictive and poorly cohesive family models^{81, 82}, destructured families (divorced parents), family history of mood disorders and obsessivecompulsive symptomatology⁸³, eating disorders (especially in mothers), atypical dieting and/or careers and/or activities during childhood-adolescence that place too much emphasis on slimness and/or weight⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹. eating behaviour in the family (parents concerned about weight)^{84, 85}, obesity (especially in ie subject to

Psychological factors

The following psychological factors have been associated with eating disorders: mood disorders^{90, 91}, personality disorders⁹², obsessive-compulsive disorders⁹³, impulse control disorder⁹⁴, following an anomalous and restrictive diet and pre-occupation with the body, personal history of eating difficulties⁸⁵, extreme rigidity, perfectionism, social alienation and low Practice Gui self-esteem⁹⁵.

Potentially stressful life events

Regarding the potentially stressful life events associated with eating disorders, the following stand out: sexual and/or physical abuse during childhood, criticism towards one's body and a history of life crisis⁸⁵.

According to a review of eating disorder risk factors, some of the previously mentioned factors have shown consistent results in the prediction of eating disorders, both in longitudinal and cross-sectional studies gender, ethnicity (except Asians), eating problems and gastrointestinal disorders a early ages of childhood, sexual abuse and other adverse life experiences, low self-esteem, general psychiatric morbidity, high weight and bodily dissatisfaction and dicting⁹⁷.

Of all the different explanatory models of AN, Garner's (1993)⁹⁸ suggests that AN is the result of the interaction of three types of factors: predisposing, precipitating and perpetuating. Predisposing factors confer susceptibility to AN.

Some of these are determined by a genetic component, such as the female sex. Other predisposing factors are individual, family and cultural. Precipitating factors, such as dissatisfaction with body weight and shape, interact with predisposing factors in such a way that they condition affected individuals to the point where they decide they must lose weight and restrict eating. Once AN has initiated, gradual weight loss leads to complications derived from malnutrition. The disorder's multidimensional consequences (physical, psychological and social) are both perpetuating factors of the disorder and boosters of predisposing and precipitating factors.

Current literature suggests that eating disorders are partially determined by both sociocultural^{83, 84} and biological-genetic factors (the latter would explain 60%-70%)⁹⁹⁻¹⁰¹. However, a part of the variance is not explained by any of these factors, leading to the performance of studies that assess the relevance of non-shared environmental factors which would explain why twins, who have been raised in a similar family environment, can differ in terms of eating behaviour, pathological in some cases and normal in others. Amongst these factors, the following would be included: parents treating each sibling differently, the subjects' personality and differential characteristics^{81,86}. Published scientific evidence shows that non-shared environmental factors are more relevant than shared factors. In this respect 240/4 to 420/4 for 420/4 and 17% to 46% of variance in BN90 would be explained by the influence of non-shared environmental factors.

4.3. What are the most frequent comorbidities in eating disorders?

Comorbidity in eating disorders is common, both of mental and organic origin. The next section describes the most frequent associations. The therapeutic approach required in these cases will iical Practice be addressed in the chapter dealing with treatment.

Substance-related disorders

Abuse of illegal substances and chemical dependence is common in eating disorders, especially in BN and similar clinical pictures. In the beginning the use of stimulants (amphetamines and cocaine) is related with attempts to decrease appetite, but later it is linked with impulsivityassociated BN pictures. Up to 40% of diagnosed patients (AN or BN) admit to abusing or having a dependence on alcohol or illegal substances¹⁰³⁻¹⁰⁵.

Anxiety disorders

Anxiety is so present in eating disorders it is hard to decide if it is a specific clinical component of these disorders or if it is a comorbid condition. Eating disorders present specific phobia clinical pictures (phobia of certain foods, social phobia, etc.) and others such as claustrophobia or unrelated simple phobias. Panic attacks or anxiety crises present a similar situation. In some cases they are linked to eating disorders and in others they are truly comorbid. Studies report very varied anxiety prevalences that range between 10% and 40%, depending on the The asurement tools and inclusion criteria used¹⁰⁶⁻¹⁰⁹.

Obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD)

Patients with eating disorders, especially AN, present significant prevalence of obsessive personality traits (See personality disorders). Many of these patients are rigid, strict, organized, responsible, constant, intransigent and intolerant, personality traits that predispose and accompany eating disorders. However, in a considerable number of patients, up to 40% of them diagnosed with AN, obsessive-compulsive disorder that meets comorbidity criteria is present¹¹⁰. 112

Personality disorders

Joject to updating. Approximately 30% of eating disorder cases present personality disorders¹¹³⁻¹¹⁵. There is a high prevalence of patients who meet BN criteria and present an associated personality disorder, especially borderline and histrionic.

Mood disorders

Depression is closely linked with eating disorders. It is hard to think of AN or BN without a depressive clinical picture. As in the case of anxiety, in some cases depression predisposes and in others it is linked with the clinical manifestation of eating disorders or presents itself as a comorbid condition. Prevalence of depression ranges between 40% and 80% and occurs more ctice Guideli frequently in BN^{116, 117}.

Impulse control disorder

Some of the behavioural disturbances of eating disorders entail a loss of self-control (overeating, purging behaviour, self-aggression, etc.). Other impulse control disorders occur with eating disorders, such as kleptomania or trichotillomana^{118, 119}.

ofthis

Diabetes mellitus

DM is present in the genesis and evolution of eating disorders and also in treatment, which will have to be adjusted to this physical condition. Studies show very varied prevalence rates. Between 0.5% and 7% of cases of AN and BN present Type 2 DM. This percentage reaches up to 20% in EDNOS. Up to 9% of obese diabetics present an eating disorder¹²⁰⁻¹²².

Type 1 DM is a risk factor for eating disorders (three times more risk in BN and two times more risk in subclinical EDNOS¹²⁰ than the population without type 1 DM). Type 2 DM is a risk factor for engaging in inadequate eating behaviours. When type 1 DM and an eating disorder coincide (OR: 4.8; 95% CI: 3.0 to 7.8) physical complication such as retinopathy increase. In another 4-year longitudinal study (N=91) on a cohort of patients with both pathologies (ED and type 1 DM), 60% were associated with retinopathy¹²³. In a further study conducted by Nielsen, 2002¹²⁰, mortality in patients with type DM at 10 years follow-up was 2.2 per 1,000 inhabitants/year; in the AN population it was 7.3 and in the population with AN associated with type 1 DM it was 34.4.

Obesity

Obesity as a risk factor is linked to AN and BN. It is also a mid-long term habitual state of BED and, in this case, obesity directly influences diagnosis and treatment. Up to 6% of obese children present BED¹²⁴⁻¹²⁶.

Malabsorbtion syndromes

Especially in AN, malabsorbtion syndromes, gluten-intolerance or lactose-intolerance are how that into account when planning a treatment diet aim is ence studies or the time. risk factors for eating disorders, course and prognosis modifiers and pathologies that must be taken into account when planning a treatment diet aimed at ponderal recovery. There are no prevalence studies and the literature only yields descriptions and studies of alienated cases^{127, 128}. anditis

Thyroid diseases

are i are no p current of the curren Thyroid diseases, both hyper and hypothyroidism, are relevant in the onset, course, prognosis and treatment of eating disorders. There are no prevalence studies, only case

5. Prevention of Eating Disorders

Key Questions:

5.1. What is the efficacy of primary prevention interventions in avoiding eating disorders? Are there any negative effects?

Primary prevention aims to limit the incidence of disease, in this case of eating disorders, by managing causes and exposure to risk factors or the patient's increased resistance to these. Clearly, the first step to establish primary prevention measures is to identify relevant exposures and assess their impact on the patient's and the population's risk of developing the disease.

Specific primary prevention interventions for the most frequent eating disorders can be classified in the following 5 types: psychoeducational, media literacy, dissonance-induction techniques, and interventions focused on eliminating eating disorder risk factors and strengthening the host.

In order to implement primary prevention measures there are two strategies, which often complement each other: the population strategy and the high-risk strategy. The population strategy is general and is aimed at the entire population with the objective of reducing its average risk. The high-risk strategy is individual and is aimed at those people who most need it, meaning the most vulnerable individuals or those presenting additional risk as a consequence of being exposed to certain risk factors. In the case of eating disorders, groups are considered of risk due to their age (adolescence), sex (female) or engagement in risk activities, be it as a hobby or at a professional level (gymnasts, athietes, models, ballerinas, skaters, elite athletes, etc.)¹³³.

5.1. What is the efficacy of primary prevention interventions in avoiding eating disorders? Are there any negative effects?

In order to respond to these questions, 4 high quality (1++) quantitative SRSE or metaanalysis (MA) on eating disorder prevention programmes have been identified.

Of the four MAs, one focuses the review on children and adolescents and only includes RCT¹³⁴; another one focuses on reviewing RCT and quasi-experimental studies (Q-RCT) on Internet-based prevention programmes¹³⁵; the others perform a general review of the topic, including RCT and quasi-experimental studies¹³⁶. The potential iatrogenic effect (negative impact) of primary prevention programmes was another objective of two of these 4 MAs^{134, 136}.

The MA conducted by Stice E, *et al.* (2007)¹³⁷ includes all studies considered in the MA carried out by Newton MS and Ciliska D published in 2006¹³⁵; 24/46 studies included in the MA conducted by Cororve FM, *et al.* (2006)¹³⁶; 10/12 studies included in the fourth MA conducted

updating

by Pratt BM and Woolfendern SR (Cochrane Review), which was published earlier (2002)¹³⁴.

The search for RCTs has identified eight studies that were either published after or not included in previous MAs¹³⁸⁻¹⁴⁵. The eight RCTs assess high-risk strategies given that primary prevention programmes are aimed at adolescents (men and women)¹³⁸; at adolescent women with body dissatisfaction^{141, 143, 145}, at female university students with subclinical levels of eating pathology or who wish to improve their body image^{139, 140, 144} and female athletes¹⁴². The most administered intervention type was psychoeducational^{138-140, 145} (in three of the studies the Internet was used), followed by dissonance-induction techniques^{143, 144}, critical assessment of media content (media literacy)¹⁴¹ and a specific programme called ATHENA (The Athletes Targeting Healthy Exercise and Nutrition Alternatives)¹⁴².

The NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ did not address this aspect and only some protocols, recommendations and other documents on eating disorders elaborated by other organizations in our setting (See Annex 6.1.) tackled this aspect^{10, 11, 13, 19, 146-151}, even though only the PAPPS¹² group of experts formulates general recommendations.

In the following section, the scientific evidence on primary prevention programmes for g disorders is described -ty eating disorders is described.

Scientific Evidence

In a RCT (Stice, 2008; United States) conducted on a sample of 481 adolescent RCT women (mean age: 17 years) with body dissatisfaction, the following interventions 1++ were compared: dissonance-based thin-ideal internalisation reduction programme (group 1) vs. the healthy weight control programme (group 2) vs. expressive writing control condition (group 3) vs. assessment-only control condition (group 4). Group 1 showed significant reduction of thin-ideal internalisation, body dissatisfaction, negative affects and psychosocial impairment and lower risk for eating pathology onset at 2- and 3- year follow-up vs. control subjects. In group 1 there was a greater decrease in thin-ideal internalisation, body dissatisfaction and psychosocial incapacity when compared to group. Group 2 showed greater reduction in all results, less increases in weight and ower risk of eating pathology onset at 2- or 3- year follow-up vs. control subjects. Group 2 showed greater decrease in weight and in thin-ideal internalisation than group 3.

At 3-year follow-up, participants in the dissonance programme showed a 60% reduction in risk for eating pathology onset; healthy weight participants showed a 61% reduction; assessment-only controls showed a 55% reduction in risk of obesity onset. Therefore, the effect of such programmes is considered clinically important and enduring in time.

In a RCT (Jones M, 2008)¹³⁸ a population of adolescents (73 females and 22 males) RCT from public schools in the US at risk for overweight was studied, and a specific 16-1++week Internet-facilitated intervention (StudentBodies2-BED)(N=52, 38m; 14v) was compared to a wait list (N=53, 35m; 18v) with 9-month follow-up. The specific programme's content combines psychoeducational and behavioural interventions

(causal factors). Participants in the experimental group presented significant changes at baseline BMI (p<0.01) and at follow-up (p<0.05) and significant subjective and objective reduction of binge-eating both after the intervention (p<0.01) and during follow-up (p<0.05) *vs*. the control group. Results suggest that an Internet-based intervention programme is moderately effective at the short-term reduction and maintenance of body weight and in reducing binge-eating. This study also demonstrates that weight maintenance and reduction of psychological disturbances caused by eating disorders can be easily achieved when using easily disseminated, Internet-based programmes.

In a RCT (Becker, 2008)¹⁴⁴ a population comprised of 188 female university students (age range: 18-21 years) who had participated in a specific programme on body image but who did not have an eating disorder was studied. Cognitive dissonance moderated by trained peer leaders (N=88) was compared to mobilisation and social and political activism (*media advocacy*) (N=85) with 8-month follow-up. Results indicated that both interventions reduce thin-ideal internalisation, body dissatisfaction, dietary restraint and bulimic pathology at 8 months, although higher and lower risk groups responded differently. Both interventions were effective in the high-risk group. However, only the dissonance-based technique was effective in lower risk participants.

Overall, both interventions yielded better results in the high-risk group, whereas cognitive dissonance only seems to benefit the lower risk group. Further studies are needed to corroborate the viability of using trained peer leaders in dissonance-based prevention programmes.

In an RCT (Heinicke, 2007)¹⁴⁵ a population of 83 female adolescents (mean age: 14.4 years) from schools in Australia who self-identified as having eating and body image problems was studied. The programme (My Body, My Life: Body Image Program for Adolescent Girls) (N=40) was compared to the control group (N=43) at 2- and 6-months follow-up. This programme consists of 6 weekly group sessions delivered via the Internet during 6 weeks and a SH manual (psychoeducational content), coordinated by a trained therapist. Out of those who completed the programme (28 and 26 of the experimental and control groups, respectively), clinically significant improvements were reported in the experimental group in terms of body dissatisfaction, disordered eating and depression at the end of the intervention ($p \le 0.002$). At two months follow-up, clinically significant improvements were obtained in the scores of different specific eating disorder outcome measures and other related measures (also at 6 months follow-up).

This Internet-delivered programme was well-accepted and obtained good results in amproving body dissatisfaction and eating problems.

In an RCT (Jacobi, 2007) ¹⁴⁰ performed on a population comprised of 100 female university students in Germany (age range: 18-29 years) who wished to improve their body image, an 8-week Internet-based psychoeducational prevention programme (German adapted version of Stanford's original programme) (N=50) and a wait-list (N=50) were compared, with follow-up at 3 months. The experimental group obtained better results than the control group in all measures. Participants in the

ر میں 1.

57

experimental group presented sustained effects in terms of their knowledge regarding a healthy diet and exercise, a reduction in their wish to be thin and decreased disordered eating at 3 months follow-up.

The experimental programme was also effective in the group of women who were at risk, resulting in favourable changes in the majority of variables. This study demonstrates the benefits of using an Internet-based prevention programme and proves that transcultural adaptation can be successful.

Based on the results of this MA, 51% of eating disorder prevention programmes reduce eating disorder risk and 29% reduce current or future eating pathology. These overall percentages are favourable when compared to results obtained in other public health programmes (21% obesity prevention and 22% HIV prevention).

The effect of prevention programmes was greater if the following characteristics were satisfied: selected strategies aimed at high-risk populations (versus universal), aimed exclusively at women (versus both sexes), offered to participants over 15 years of age (versus younger people), interactive formats (versus didactic programmes), delivered by trained professionals (versus endogenous providers, such as teachers of educators), with multiple sessions (versus single session), including contents on body acceptance or the use of induction-dissonance techniques (versus psychoeducational or sociocultural interventions), assessed in trials using validated measures and, hence, more sensitive in determining the effect of interventions (only this type of measures should be used) and with shorter follow-up periods.

In an RCT (Brien, 2006)¹³⁹ a population of 24 university females from Canada of RCA several different origins (58% Caucasian, 19% Hispanic and the rest of other origins), 1+ presenting subclinical levels of eating pathology, was studied. An 8-week psychoeducational intervention (N=13) was compared to self-monitoring control (N=11). Participants in the experimental group showed improvement in the scores of different specific questionnaires on eating disorders and other outcome measures that were significantly different from those observed in the control group.

A psychoeducational intervention can alter the subclinical levels of eating pathology in female university students from different cultures.

In an RCT (Wilksch, 2006)¹⁴¹ a population of young adolescent (mean age: 13.8 years) **RCA** students in Australia (N=100 women and 137 males) was studied to compare one 1 +media literacy lesson vs. 6 lessons in the control group. Following the intervention, males had significantly lower values in 4/5 subscales of the questionnaire used to measure media internalisation, whereas females had significantly lower values in one subscale. Higher baseline levels of dietary restraint, reading/buying magazines and a perception of sociocultural pressure predict lesser reductions in males' scores, whereas depression predicts lesser reductions in females. Males must be included in eating disorder prevention programmes and media literacy is a promising approach to primary prevention of eating disorders.

In the only RCT (Elliot, 2006)¹⁴² identified in a population of 1,179 female athletes RCA studying in schools in the US (mean age: 14.6 years), the ATHENA programme 1++(N=457) was compared to a control group (standard treatments) (N=471). ATHENA

MA of RCT and 2-20-

Q-RCT

<u>ر المجاري</u>

is a programme that promotes a healthy diet and physical exercise as alternatives to eliminate harmful practices. It consists of group sessions with educational material. Significant reductions were observed in the experimental group versus the control group in terms of behaviours related with eating disorders and in the use of weight reduction drugs (p<0.05). Athletes obtained positive changes in strength-training selfefficacy (p<0.005) and in healthy dieting practices (p<0.001). The components of the The second meta-analysis ATHENA programme were significantly modified in the right direction: mood

included 5 studies, 4 of which were RCTs and one quasi-experimental. All were carried out in California on a sample of women and using the same Internet-based programme vs. control group (wait-list). The prevention programme used (Student Bodies) includes lectures and reflexions, a magazine on body image via the Internet and an Internet-based asynchronous discussion group. Conceptually, this programme is comprehensive given that it addresses many of the factors that are involved in eating pathology (cognitive/affective factors, psychological factors, peer/sociocultural rules and behavioural factors). While carrying out the MA, none of the results studied evidenced statistically significant differences and, thus, conclusions could not be issued on the effectiveness of this programme. The authors mention the small sample size as a possible reason for this.

In yet another identified MA, in this case conducted by Cororve FM, et al. (2006) 136 46 studies (32 published and 14 unpublished) were finally included. The interventions assessed in the different studies were classified as purely psychoeducational, CBTbased psychoeducational, or purely interactive/non psychoeducational. There were no differences between the types of interventions. There were no significant different between purely psychoeducational and CBT-based psychoeducational interventions regarding dieting practices, internalisation and body dissatisfaction. Prevention programmes had the greatest beneficial effect on the acquisition of knowledge. The effect was also positive in other outcome variables, indicating an improvement in the symptoms of general eating pathology, dieting behaviour and internalisation of the thin-ideal. Body dissatisfaction also improved, but the effect was not sustained at follow-up.

No harmful effects related to including eating disorder information in the content of the interventions were observed.

MA of RCT In the MA (Cochrane Review) published in 2002 by Pratt BM and Woolfenden SR₁₃₄ 1++ 12 RCTs were included. Based on the programme's content there were 4 types of intervention: a) knowledge on eating disorders; b) eating attitudes and behaviours and adolescent issues; c) media literacy and mobilisation and social and political activism

and **O-RCT** 1++

MA of RCT 1 + +

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

59

(advocacy); and d) interventions related with self-esteem. 2 of the programmes based on media literacy and mobilisation and social and political activism (advocacy) indicate a reduction in the internalisation or acceptance of societal ideals relating to appearance at 3- to 6-month follow-up (SMD:-0.28; 95% CI: -0.51 to -0.05). There is sufficient evidence to support the effect of the 5 programmes that include <u>Ait is</u> subject to updating: interventions on eating attitudes and behaviours and other adolescent issues. There is also sufficient evidence to support the effect of two of the programmes designed to improve self-esteem.

There is not enough evidence to indicate that harm resulted from any of the programmes included in this SRSE.

Evidence Summary

	MA ¹³⁷ 1++	This MA identifies the characteristics of eating disorder prevention programmes that produce the greatest effects. Programmes that are selected, interactive, multisession, offered solely to women, offered to people over 15 years of age, delivered by trained professionals, that incorporate contents related with body acceptance and induction-dissonance techniques, that assess effects using validated measures, that do no include psychoeducational contents and have shorter follow-up periods produce greater effects.
	MA ¹³⁷	There are several eating disorder prevention programmes that have also been
	1++	conditions.
	Some of the eating disorder prevention programs have had an effect on both	
	1++	these disorders and obesity, which is promising from the point of view of public health.
	MA ¹³⁵ 1++	There is no consistent evidence regarding the impact of Internet-based provention strategies on eating disorder symptomatology and on the factors that
	S	contribute to the development of these disorders.
	MACO	Prevention programmes had a greater effect on improving knowledge and a
	2 2 4++	lesser effect on reducing incorrect behaviours and beliefs regarding eating.
It has be	MA ¹³⁶ 1++	Studies aimed at high-risk populations produced greater benefits than those performed on the general population (universal strategies).
	MA ¹³⁶ 1++	The results did not confirm the iatrogenic effects of including psychoeducational content on eating disorders in prevention programmes.

M 1	[A ¹³⁴ ++	No definitive conclusion was reached regarding the effectiveness of eating disorder prevention programmes, both aimed at the general population (universal strategies) and at high-risk populations (selective strategy), in children and adolescents.		
M 1	MA ¹³⁴ There is not sufficient evidence to suggest that any of the interventions included 1++ in the MAs have a short-term negative impact (harmful effects).			
Reco	mmenda	ations	,Q ⁰	
\checkmark	5.1.	Sample, format and design characteristics of eating disorder programmes that		

Recommendations

	~	5.1.	Sample, format and design characteristics of eating disorder programmes that have demonstrated the highest efficacy should be considered the model for future programmes.
	~	5.2.	In the design of universal eating disorder prevention strategies it must be taken into account that expected behaviour and attitude changes in children and adolescents without these types of problems may differ from those of higher risk populations.
	~	5.3.	Messages on measures that indirectly protect individuals from eating disorders should be passed on to the family and adolescent: following a healthy diet and eating at least one meal at home with the family, facilitating communication and improving self-esteem, avoiding family conversations from compulsively turning to eating and image and avoiding jokes and disapproval regarding the body, weight or eating manner of children and adolescents.
1+ H25 DE	5 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Vears	ince the t

6. Detection of Eating Disorders

Key Question:

 \mathbf{S}

6.1. What screening instruments are useful to identify eating disorder cases?

6.1. What screening instruments are useful to identify eating disorder cases?

lect to updating. Eating disorders represent the third most common chronic disease in the adolescent patient population. Additionally, the three types of eating disorders (AN, BN and EDNOS) are amongst the three most common psychiatric diagnoses in adolescent females. Delayed identification of eating disorder patients leads to higher morbidity due to delayed treatment, and hence, worse prognosis. It is important to identify people at high risk of developing an eating disorder in order to tackle the disease at early stages and carry out an early intervention. To achieve this goal, involvement of primary care physicians is essential to detect symptoms and signs of suspected eating disorders.

There are few studies on the detection and diagnosis of eating disorders in PC. Data point to a situation of subdiagnosis, due to several reasons: scarce awareness of professionals regarding this issue, the lack of real time resulting from health care pressure that impedes providing better, more comprehensive care and preventive activities aimed at these patients, the low attendance of adolescents to primary care practices and their lack of "disease awareness"¹⁵².

Given these circumstances, the appropriate use of a brief and validated screening instruments during healthy children/adolescent consultations and those prior to performance of sports would provide a good opportunity to apply prevention programmes for eating disorders, smoking, alcohol, drugs and safe sex in an integrated manner within a structured health maintenance programme from a family medicine approach.

There has been some confusion regarding the use of screening instruments. They are inefficient to establish an eating disorder diagnosis, but are useful tools for a quick initial assessment amed at ruling out suspicious symptoms in the first phase of the two stage screening process, in which those patients who obtain high scores are newly assessed to determine if they fulfil formal diagnostic criteria.

To identify potential cases of eating disorders, several self-report screening questionnaires that enable systematic assessment of eating behaviour have been designed. All of these include questions regarding personal eating and dieting habits, weight, exercise, menstruation, body shape perception, self-image, self-esteem, drug use, relationship with the family and others, among other topics, given that most of the time patients with incipient eating disorders go to the doctor due to other symptomatology, such as weight loss, amenorrhoea, depression, irritability, etc. Therefore, it is important to ask questions about these aspects.

Of all the proposed criteria and recommendations for the assessment of the screening instruments, some authors determine their use/relevance, development and psychometric properties and external validity to be the most important. Taking these considerations into account, and based on the results of an SRSE published by Jacobi, *et al.* (2004)¹⁵³, only a few of the self-report instruments labelled as screening instruments for eating disorders fulfil the aforementioned criteria.

Of the screening instruments for identification of potential cases of eating disorders, four fulfilled the criteria established by the previous SRSE: BET (*Branched Eating Disorders Test*) ¹⁵⁴, EDDS (*Eating Disorder Diagnostic Scale*) ¹⁵⁵, SED (*Survey for Eating Disorders*) ¹⁵⁸ and SCOFF (*Sick, Control, One, Fat, Food questionnaire*) ¹⁵⁷. Only the latter has an adapted version validated in our setting. At present there are no screening instruments that can differentiate between complete and partial eating disorders.

Only one screening instrument for AN, the EAT-40 and its versions (EAT-26 and ChEAT), has high sensitivity and specificity, but its positive predictive value (PPV) is low for identifying AN cases in the population. There are no questionnaires for screening of partial or subclinical cases of AN.

Of the three screening tools for BN: two-item screen¹⁵⁸, only BULIT and BITE have sensitivity and specificity values for BN. However, the specificity of these questionnaires to differentiate between BN and partial cases of BN and other eating disorders has not been clearly ascertained and population data are scarce.

The following section describes the tools used for detecting eating disorder cases that meet all recommended criteria to achieve this goal:

SCOFF Survey Sick, Control, One, Fat, Food questionnaire. Morgan J, *et al.*, 1999.

The SCOFF is an eating disorder screening tool that consists of five yes/no questions that assess the loss of control over eating, purging and body dissatisfaction (See Annex 2.1), thus enabling its application in primary care. Scores range from 0 to 5 points (No=0 and Yes=1). A total score of 2 or more points identifies people at risk of having an eating disorder (AN sensitivity: 100%; BN: 100%; AN and BN specificity: 85% and 80%, respectively; false positive rate 7.3% for AN and 8% for BN)¹⁵⁷. Independent studies performed in primary care indicate sensitivity values that range between 78% and 85% and specificity values that range between 88% and 90%, with only affirmative answers^{159, 160}. These are excellent results, especially because the questionnaire is so brief. The reliability of the instrument when self-administered (written) or when administered by the physician (oral) was also assessed and results only evidenced minimal differences in SCOFF's detection ability. However, the authors suggest that self-report responses may be more honest given that the patient's confrontation with the interviewer is reduced¹⁶¹.

Spanish version

There is an adapted Spanish version that has been validated in our setting by García Campayo J, *et al.*, 2004¹⁶² for early detection of eating disorders in primary care (women aged between 14 and 55 years with a cut-off point of 2 or more); sensitivity was 98% [95% CI: 93.5 to 99.5] and specificity was 94% [95% CI: 86.4% to 98.5%]. For each specific eating disorder, sensitivities for 94% specificity were as follows: BN, 98%; AN, 93%; and EDNOS, 100%. Limitations relating to the adaptation of item 1 have been identified. It is recommended to review these aspects before administering the Spanish version of SCOFF.

A Catalan version has also been adapted and validated in our setting (SCOFF-c) by Muro-Sans P, *et al.*, 2008 in a community sample comprised of Spanish adolescents (51% males and 49% females; mean age=14 years; SD=1.31)¹⁶³. In this study sensitivity was 73% (95% CI: 63.2 to 82.9) and specificity was 94% (95% CI: 74.9 to 80.5). One of the possible reasons for low sensitivity is sample characteristics (Barcelona youth who were recruited in PC).

Of the numerous eating disorder screening questionnaires, results indicate the SCOFF survey can be a useful questionnaire given that it enables quick and easy primary care detection of eating disorder risk groups in the community¹⁶⁴. The SCOFF survey has been adopted as the standard screening instrument in the UK³⁰. Its characteristic also seem useful in monitoring the course of treatment (See Chapter 10, "Assessment").

EAT Eating Attitudes Test. DM Garner and PE Garfinkel, 1979.

The EAT was designed for the assessment of disordered eating attitudes, especially those related with fear of gaining weight, the impulse to lose weight and the presence of restrictive eating patterns. Its intention was to devise an instrument that was easy to use and easy to correct and that was sensitive to symptomatic changes throughout time. The EAT is a self-report tool comprised of 40 items (EAT-40). Each item is valued in a 6-point Likert scale that ranges from "never" to "always" Scores range from 0 to 120. It is a valid and reliable questionnaire that has been widely used in the assessment of eating disorders. With the 30 point or more cut-off point in a group of AN patients and a control group, sensitivity was 100% and specificity was 84.7%, with a PPV of 78.5% and a false-positive rate of 9.8%¹⁶⁵.

Other studies had revealed that the EAT test can be useful for the detection of AN cases that have not been previously diagnosed or to identify current or incipient cases of AN in high fisk populations (ballerinas, model trainees, for example) with sensitivities, specificities and PPVs that range between 75% and 91.7%, 66.1% to 75% and 16% to 18.8%, respectively, with false-positive rates between 23.2% and 31.7%⁹⁷. Of all the different instruments that have been developed since the 70s up until today, the EAT-40 has been the most widely endorsed for the detection of eating disorders in the general population, and it is an instrument that seems valid to identify current or incipient cases of AN and BN, given its easy application, high reliability, sensitivity and transcultural validity.

Spanish version of the EAT-40

In Spain, the adapted version of the EAT-40 that was validated in our setting was carried out by Castro J, *et al.* 1991 in an AN group and healthy control group¹⁶⁶ (See Annex 2.2). Using the 30-point cut-off point recommended by the original authors, sensitivity was 68% and specificity was 86%. Among the possible causes that may explain differences with the original version, the fact that Spanish anorexic patients were younger must be highlighted. When it was validated in a sample of 18-year old women using the questionnaire by Castro J, *et al.* and the 30-point cut-off point, sensitivity was 75%, specificity was 97.1% and PPV was 36%¹⁶⁷.

In Navarra, another study to validate the adaptation by Castro J, *et al.* after an 18-month follow-up was performed on a representative sample of adolescent students who did not attend the doctor's office but came from the general population instead, once prevalent cases of eating disorders were excluded¹⁶⁸. With a cut-off point of 20 points, better diagnostic prediction was obtained (73% sensitivity and 85% specificity). PPV was 20% and the negative predictive value (NPV) was 98%.

From these results we can conclude that the EAT-40 is an adequate questionnaire for early detection of eating disorders in the general population, even if its PFV is low. However, despite using screening instruments it is always necessary to conduct individual interviews to confirm diagnoses of eating disorders. The fact that eating disorders are presented in a grading and severity continuum makes it essential to have a procedure that enables the detection of early signs to ensure a prompt intervention.

EAT-26 (Abbreviated version of the EAT-40)

Garner DM, *et al.*, 1982 created the 26-item version of the EAT-40 by performing a factor analysis of the latter. The EAT-26 is highly predictive of the complete version (r=0.89). It consists of the first 26 items of the EAT-40, configuring three subscales: diet, bulimia and concern over eating and oral control. It is assessed using the same 6-poing Likert scale as the EAT-40. Answer scores range from 0 to 78. It is a self-report questionnaire¹⁶⁹. Using a cut-off point of 22 points or more, the range of sensitivities, specificities and PPVs was 65.1% to 88.9%, 96.1% to 97.7% and 44.4% to 46.2%, respectively, the false-positive rates ranging from 2.7% to $3.8\%^{97}$.

Spanish version of the EAT-26

The Spanish validation of the EAT-26 in our setting was carried out by Gandarillas A, *et al.*, 2003 in a community setting on a female student population (15-18 years) (See Annex 2.3.). The psychometric characteristics of this questionnaire are similar to those described by their authors. For a 20-point or more cut-off point, sensitivity is 59%, specificity is 93%, PPV is 23%, NPV is 99% and the percentage of correctly classified subjected is 92%^{170, 171}. As a screening questionnaire it is useful to differentiate eating disorder cases from the normal population, although it is important to mention the scarce PPV, given the low prevalence of the problem^{170, 171}.

When the cut-off point is lower (10 points or more), the EAT-26 presents 90% sensitivity,

75% specificity, 11% PPV, 99.5% NPV and a percentage of correctly classified subjects of 76%^{170, 171}.

The MSC already recommended its use as a screening tool back in 1995²⁰ because the EAT-26 was able to distinguish between AN patients and normal population and between BN patients and normal population, but not between restrictive AN and BN, establishing a cut-off point of hogsting. <20 points in women, >30 in high risk population and >50 in clinical population²⁰.

ChEAT (Child version of the EAT-26; Children Eating Attitudes Test)

Maloney MJ, et al., developed the ChEAT 1988, with the aim of detecting comprehension problems in children. When these problems were resolved by substituting certain works with simpler synonyms, validity and reliability results in a sample of children between the ages of 8 and 13 years were comparable to those published for adults (EAT-26), making the ChEAT a self-report questionnaire that can be administered starting at 8 years of age (it does require a 5th grade reading level in order to answer), which can aid in the assessment of concern over food, eating models and attitudes regarding food at these ages. A total score of 20 points in the upper scale would indicate the possible presence of an eating disorder¹⁷².

Spanish version of the ChEAT (Children's Eating Attitudes Test)

The Spanish adaptation and preliminary validation of the ChEAT has been carried out by de Gracia M, et al., 2008 on a sample of girls and boys between the ages of 8 and 12 years. Reliability and validity results of the Spanish adaptation are analogous to the original study¹⁷³ (See Annex 2.4.).

The Catalan version of the ChEAT has also been adapted and validated in our setting in a sample of students (5th and 6th grades). Results indicate that the Catalan version is reliable. However, it is recommended that the cut-off point be lower than that established by the original authors, as was already suggested by the authors of the Spanish adaptation, given that it increases the number of subjects at risk of developing an eating disorder that may be detected at school¹⁷⁴.

BULIT Bulimia Test Bulimia Test. MC Smith and MH Thelen, 1984.

The BULIT was designed with the objective of addressing certain needs detected in the assessment of BN, such as distinguishing BN patients from people without eating disorder problems; BN patients from patients with other eating disorders, and BN sub-groups based on specific criteria. It consists of 32 items (plus four informative type items relating to laxative abuse, use of diuretics, as well as amenorrhoea) that are distributed in five dimensions (bingeeating episodes or lack of control over meals, discomfort, vomiting, type of food and weight fluctuation). Each item is scored using a 5-point Likert scale (ranging from 1 to 5). In several items the most symptomatic answer is presented at the end rather than at the beginning to prevent a bias in the response, due to presentation order. The sum of all items (except the purely informative ones) leads to an overall score ranging from 32 to 160 (a higher score indicates greater intensity of bulimic symptomatology). Likewise, the sum of items corresponding to each of the five dimension results in the overall scores for each one of these dimensions. An overall score and five scores corresponding to each dimension are therefore obtained. Data derived from the original version indicates that it is a reliable, valid and objective instrument to identify individuals with bulimic symptoms, confirming its use to detect those individuals who present or who are at risk of developing BN in the general population¹⁷⁵. With a cut-off point of 102 points or more, sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV were 95%, 98%, 91% and 99%, respectively.

In Spain, the adapted version of the BULIT validated in our setting was developed by AN Vázquez, *et al.*, 2007 in a group of people, mainly females between the ages of 12 \pm 450 who attended mental health centres¹⁷⁶ (Sec. 4) and validity of the Spanish version of the BULIT, highlighting its use to identify BN cases, as well as to quantify the severity of bulimic symptoms. With a cut-off point of 88, it leads to a 90% correct classification of individuals with BN, and a 100% correct classification of individuals without eating disorders, data that firmly endorse its use as a screening instrument. deline

BULIT-R (Revised version of the BULIT)

Later, the revised version of the BULIT (BULIT-R), developed by Thelen, et al., 1991 was obtained, its most important contribution being the adaptation to DSM-III-R and later DSM-IV criteria¹⁷⁷. It is comprised of 36 items, even though only 28 are used to determine the final score that ranges between 28 and 140 points. The estimated administration time of the instrument is 10 minutes. It is highly correlated with the original version (r=0.99). In a sample of nursing students and with a cut-off point of 104 points of more, sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of the BULIT-R was high: 80%, 99.5%, 80% and 99.5%, respectively¹⁷⁸.

Spanish version of the BULIT-R

In Spain, the adapted version of BULIT-R validated in our setting was carried out by MN Berrios-Hernández, et al., 2007179.

BITE Bulimia Investigatory Test Edinburgh. M Henderson and CPL Freeman, 1987.

The BITE is a self-report questionnaire completed in 10 minutes or less that is designed to identify subjects with bulimic symptoms (BN or BED). It consists of 36 items that configure two subscales: the symptoms scale (assesses the number and degree of existing symptoms; 30 items; highest score: 30; cut-off point: 20 points or more) and the severity scale (provides a disorder severity index based on the frequency with which pathological behaviours take place; 6 items; highest score: 39; cut-off point: 5 points or more). A total score of 25 or more points indicates the presence of a serious eating disorder. In the sample of bulimic women and control group the cut-off points used were as follows: >25 for the complete questionnaire, >20 for the symptoms subscale and/or >5 points for the severity scale. With these cut-off points, the BITE demonstrated perfect sensitivity, specificity and PPV (100%, 100% and 100%, respectively), even though data on its use in the population are not known¹⁸⁰.

Spanish version of the BITE

The adapted version validated in our setting was developed by T Rivas, et al., 2004¹⁸¹ (See Annex 2.6.).

The Spanish version of BITE was administered to a sample of adolescents aged between high specificity and a much lower sensitivity than that found in clinical samples were obtained. group without eating disorders. Therefore, this instrument can be used for early detection of individuals who may present an eating disorder in the general population. It is also used to Aitis Sull assess disease intensity and response to treatment.

Recommendations

	D	6.1.	Target groups for screening should include young people with low body mass index (BMI) compared to age-based reference values, patients consulting with weight concerns without being overweight or people who are overweight, women with menstrual disorders or amenorrhoea, patients with gastrointestinal symptoms, patients with signs of starvation or repeated vomiting, and children with delayed or stunted growth, children, adolescents and young adults who perform sports that entail a risk of developing an eating disorder (athletics, dance, synchronised swimming, etc.). (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.3 of the NICE CPG).
	D	6.2.	In AN, weight and BMI are not considered the only indicators of physical risk. (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.6 of the NICE CPG).
	D	6.3.	Early identification and intervention of individuals presenting weight loss are important to prevent the development of severe emaciation. (Adapted from recommendation 6.6.1.2 of the NICE CPG).
	D	6.4.	the case of suspected AN, attention should be paid to overall clinical assessment (repeated over time), including rate of weight loss, growth curve in children, objective physical signs and appropriate laboratory tests. (Adopted from recommendation 5.2.5.7 of the NICE CPG).
11 h25 be			

	~	6.5.	It is recommended to use questionnaires adapted and validated in the Spanish population for the detection of eating disorder cases (screening).	
			The use of the following tools is recommended: Eating disorders in general: SCOFF (for individuals aged 11 years and over) AN: EAT-40, EAT-26 and ChEAT (the latter for individuals aged between 8 and 12 years) Bulimia nervosa (BN): BULIT, BULIT-R and BITE (all for individuals aged 12-13 years and over)	Jedatino.
	~	6.6.	Adequate training of PC physicians is considered essential for early detection and diagnosis of eating disorders to ensure prompt treatment, or referral, when deemed necessary.	
	~	6.7.	Due to the low frequency of consultations during childhood and adolescence, it is recommended to take advantage of any opportunity to provide comprehensive care and to detect eating disorder risk habits and cases. Eating disorder risk behaviour, such as repeated vomiting, can be detected at dental check-ups.	
	~	6.8.	When interviewing a patient with a suspected eating disorder, especially if the suspected disorder is AN, it is important to take into account the patient's lack of awareness of the disease, the tendency to deny the disorder and the scarce motivation to change, this being more pronounced in earlier stages of the disease.	
	~	6.9.	It is recommended that different groups of professionals (teachers, school psychologists, chemists, nutritionists and dieticians, social workers, etc.) who may be in contact with at-risk population have adequate training and be able to act as eating disorder detection agents.	
14 H25 DE	() ()	years	streethe pil	
/~				

7. Diagnosis of Eating Disorders

Key Questions:

7.1. What clinical criteria are useful to diagnose eating disorders?

- 7.2. How are eating disorders diagnosed?
- 7.3. What is the differential diagnosis of eating disorders?

Subject to updating. 7.1. What clinical criteria are useful to diagnose eating disorders?

Clinical criteria for the diagnosis of AN and BN are well-defined in the International Statistical Classification of Diseases and related health problems, tenth edition (ICD-10) of the World Health Organisation (WHO, 1992)¹⁸² and in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fourth edition (DSM-IV) and text revision (DSM-IV-TR) of the American Psychiatric Association (APA, 1994¹⁸³ and APA, 2000¹⁶⁰, respectively).

The DSM-IV/DSM-IV-TR classifies mixed and partial forms of eating disorders, such as EDNOS, where BED is included, while the ICD-10 refers to them as atypical AN, atypical BN or unspecified eating disorders.

The DSM-IV/DSM-IV/TR, in contrast to the ICD-10, differentiates between two types of AN (restricting and compulsive/purging) and two types of BN (purging and non-purging) depending on the predominant behaviour.

The Spanish versions of these classification systems have been subsequently edited: ICD-10 (2000)¹⁸⁵ and DSM-IV-TR (2008)¹⁸⁶. In the latter, the equivalent between classifications is presented (DSM-W-TR, ICD-9 and ICD-10). In Annex 2.7. diagnostic criteria according to both classifications are described.

Recommendation

7.1.

haspe

It is recommended to follow the diagnostic criteria of the WHO (ICD-10) and the APA (DSM-IV or DSM-IV-TR).

7.2. How are eating disorders classified?

The diagnosis of eating disorders is based on a clinical interview complemented by complementary physical, psychopathological and behavioural examinations aimed at assessing the existence of physical, emotional, behavioural and cognitive disturbances. Diagnosis has to updating. good validity and reliability.

Anamnesis

When an eating disorder is suspected, both a personal and family complete clinical history must be performed. Given that patients are usually young adults and adolescents, these interviews must have certain specific characteristics to overcome the difficulties derived from a person's willingness to reveal his/her motives, symptoms and behaviour, sometimes an obstacle to making a diagnosis. Thus, the empathy, support and compromise that is perceived during the clinical interview will be essential in enabling the patient to reveal fears regarding weight gain, eating behaviour, purging behaviour and other disordered behaviour such as excessive exercise. When deemed appropriate, this clinical history must be accompanied by a corroborative account from parents or other relative.

After explaining the reason for the consultation, is patients are accompanied by their family, the latter must be asked to leave the room to generate a climate of privacy where the patient can freely respond to the questions asked (See chapter 12, "Legal Aspects").

The confidentiality of the medical act must always be emphasised, making it clear to the patient that none of what is discussed between him/her and the health care professional will be disclosed to parents or family members unless otherwise specified by the patient, except when there is risk to the patient's physical or psychological integrity (See chapter 12, "Legal Aspects"). The performance of blood work and other tests must be agreed upon with the patient. The health care professional will try to be perceived as somebody who looks after the patient's health, and not as an ally to the family. The patient's genogram and whom he/she lives with must be known. To this end, family and personal pathological history must be requested (especially if it relates to mental health: depressions, phobias, addictions, eating disorders, physical and psychological abuse).

During the anamnesis, questions will be asked regarding physical disorders (weight, skin and mucosa, menstruation), emotional disorders (anxiety, depression, social alienation, eating disorder triggers [see chapter 4, "Definition and Classification of Eating Disorders], sleep disorders), behavioural disorders (diets, exercise, binge-eating, extravagance with food, personal and family eating habits, purging behaviour, physical hyperactivity) and cognitive disorders (image distortion, disease awareness).

The semi-structured interviews most frequently used to diagnose eating disorders are¹⁸⁷: section H (for eating disorders) of the diagnostic interview Composite International Diagnostic Interview (CID-I) developed by the WHO, 1990¹⁸⁸ and Eating Disorders Examinations (EDE) developed by Cooper and Fairburn, 1987¹⁸⁹.

Although these two interviews are adapted to diagnostic criteria defined by the DSM-IV-TR and the ICD-10, there is consensus that the most reliable and best validated semistructured interview for the diagnosis of eating disorders is the EDE. The 12th edition of the EDE (EDE-12) developed by Fairburn and Cooper, 1993¹⁹⁰ has a Spanish version, adapted by MR Raich, 1994¹⁹¹ and validated in our setting^{192, 193} on a sample of 99 female university students, that has proven to be a reliable and valid tool. Another adaptation and validation of the EDE on a sample in our setting, performed by Robles, *et al.*, 2006¹⁹⁴, has been identified, presenting appropriate psychometric qualities that are similar to those of the original version (See Annex 2.8., EDE-12).

There are preliminary results of the child version of the EDE-12 (ChEDE-12) on a sample of 15 children with AN and 15 with other eating disorders and two age-adjusted groups of 15 control subjects. Preliminary results indicate that the ChEDE-12 differentiates children with AN from children with other eating disorders and from control subjects¹⁹⁵. There is no information regarding the adapted version validated in our setting in these ages.

During the anamnesis it may also be helpful to ask only the items relating to the diagnostic criteria of eating disorders described in the ICD-10 and DSM-IV-TR. This measure, which has been employed frequently in the literature, facilitates the diagnostic process, as well as the patient's participation, without compromising diagnostic efficacy. With this restriction, the duration of interviews is reduced to ten or fifteen minutes per person.

Informing the patient with an eating disorder

, O

As usual, when informing the patient on his her disease, care must be taken in how the message is conveyed, adjusting it to the patient's age, educational level and beliefs, amongst other aspects. To make this task easier for the health care professional, this CPG provides material aimed at children, adolescents and adults with eating disorders or who are at risk of developing them. This material may also be useful to family members, friends or people who interact with patients, as well as for the general population (See Annex 3.1.).

The diagnosis of an eating disorder must be communicated clearly, describing the important characteristics of this mental disorder. It is also helpful to explain the physical dimensions and disturbances it causes, as well as its evolution and prognosis.

The patient must not be made to feel guilty. However, it must be clearly explained that he/she is suffering from a disease, that it is treatable and curable but that his/her involvement is crucial for ecovery.

Anamnesis and family awareness

It is very important to study the family environment and detect possible disturbances in its correct functioning (disorganised families, strict rules, etc.). Other family-related risk factors must also be assessed (mothers who are very critical of physical appearance, family conflicts, a history of weight loss diets in other family members, especially the mother, etc.) (See chapter 4, "Definition and Classification of Eating Disorders" and chapter 11, "Prognosis").

Communication with the family must be established to explain eating disorders, to emphasise that their active involvement in the patient's treatment and recovery process is crucial,
to help them cope with the situation and to make them aware that positive changes in the family routine must be made (for example, strengthen the patient's maturation, autonomy and responsibility processes, by establishing rules and guidelines adjusted to the child's age, stimulate the expression of both positive and negative feelings). The patient information elaborated for this CPG can be useful (See Annex 3.1.).

Eating Disorders in Adults

When faced with potential cases of eating disorders in adults, clinical history questions. should be adapted to a conventional interview with an adult, who is responsible for his/her acts and decisions, who meets with the health care professional alone most of the time, and where he/she usually prefers the family not to be involved.

The adult patient's economic independence enables easier access to harmful or toxic drugs, which is why the patient's personal toxicopharmacological background must be emphasised in order to detect abuse or misuse of substances.

In these cases, it is also more likely to find work-related, economic or social problems as maintaining factors or, sometimes, as eating disorder triggers.

It is important to highlight that there are also thin, non-pathological constitutions that are nical Practil well-adjusted to development.

Physical exploration

Physical exploration is less useful than anamnesis in establishing diagnosis. However, complete physical exploration is crucial and must be aimed at assessing the patient's nutritional state and detecting possible secondary physical complications resulting from dietary restraints and/or purging behaviour that would determine the intervention of other specialists or not.

Data corresponding to vital signs (heart rate, blood pressure, axillary temperature and respiratory rhythm) will be collected; in patients with a certain degree of malnutrition these signs will be in the lower limits. For weight and size, the BMI (BMI=weight kg/size m²) will be determined. If the BMI is >25 it is considered overweight; if it is between 25-18.5 is considered normal, and it is <18.5 it is considered malnutrition (low weight). ICD-10 establishes a BMI<17.5 as a diagnostic criteria for AN. Patients with BN can present normal weight and even slight excess weight. In patients under the age of 18 years, the BMI must be calculated and compared to the percentiles pertaining to these ages¹⁹⁶.

A general examination of the different body systems will be performed with special attention paid to signs of malnutrition and the detection of growth or sexual development:

- Exploration of skin and mucosa and dental exploration. Hydration state of the skin and mucosa (skin fold), presence of carotenic pigmentation, presence of hypertrichosis, alopecia, brittle nails, skin injuries that indicate self-aggression (cuts, scratches, burns), presence of petechias, purpura, parotid hypertrophy and/or sub-maxillary glands, calluses or wounds on the back of the hand or on the fingers from induced vomiting (Russell's sign), chronic orodental or pharyngeal lesions, dental erosion, enamel demineralisation and cavities.

- Cardiocirculatory examination. An electrocardiogram must be performed on patients with AN and signs of malnutrition and also on patients with BN at risk of dyselectrolytemia. Bradycardia may be found. Hypopotasemia may cause a U-wave, T-wave flattening/inversion, premature ventricular contractions and ventricular arrhythmias, and hypomagnesemia can also produce arrhythmias.

- Respiratory examination. Possible opportunist infections. In patients who vomit, possible opportunist pneumothorax or even aspiration pneumonia.

- Neurological exploration. Detection of possible polyneuropathies secondary to Atamin deficiency, detection of neurological symptoms secondary to hypopotasemia and detection of aqueous intoxication

Psychopathological and behavioural examination In the psychopathological and behavioural examination different instrument can be administered with the objective of assessing eating behaviour and the psychopathological situation (impulsivity, anxiety, depression, personality and obsessiveness). (See chapter 10, "Assessment"). inical Pr

Complementary examinations

Based on the results of the physical exploration, further examinations that include laboratory tests and other explorations can be performed. However, an excess of examinations to confirm treatment may be counterproductive.

Laboratory tests

Blood work should include the following parameters: hemogram, glycaemia, total cholesterol, triglycerides, liver enzymes (AST, ALT and GGT), ions (K, Na, Cl, Ca, P and Mg), total proteins an Palbumin, creatinine and urea, TSH, free T3 and T4, coagulation (TP, TTPa), urine (sediment and osmolarity) and female hormone profile.

The analytical examination of eating disorders enables the ruling out of possible organic causes of weight loss and for the patient to pick up his/her results, making a new kind of weight management and more time for a detailed interview on losing weight possible.

A normal analysis can never rule out an eating disorder. In these cases, it can be counterproductive given that it can favour "false tranquillity" in the patient, family and nonspecialised expert; it can become a positive reinforcement for the patient's attitude; or, the patient may even view the professional as an ally of the family.

Other examinations

To ascertain whether there are bronchoaspirative lesions in patients who vomit a chest xray will be requested, as well as when other pathologies such as tuberculosis are suspected. Bone x-ray and densitometry enable the assessment of bone age in people in development and the presence of osteoporosis or osteopenia. Electrocardiography, amongst other tests, is indicated when there is suspicion of laxative abuse. The decision to perform more sophisticated examinations is left to consulting specialists.

Diagnostic difficulty is greater in cases where there are comorbidities. The most frequent orbidities are: diabetes mellitus, obesity, malabsorbtion syndrome and thuroid di-nic origin and substance abuse and dependent comorbidities are: diabetes mellitus, obesity, malabsorbtion syndrome and thyroid diseases of organic origin and substance abuse and dependence, mood disorders, obsessive-compulsive itissup disorders, personality disorders, as well as impulse control disorders.

	D	7.2.1.	Health care professionals should acknowledge that may eating disorder patients are ambivalent regarding treatment due to the demands and challenges that it entails. (Adapted from recommendation 1.10.1.1 of the NICE CPG).			
	D	7.2.2.	Patients and, when deemed necessary, caters should be provided with information and education regarding the nature, course and treatment of eating disorders. (Adapted from recommendation 2.10.1.2 of the NICE CPG).			
	D	7.2.3.	Families and carers may be informed of existing eating disorder associations and support groups. (Adapted from recommendation 2.11.5.5 of the NICE CPG).			
	~	7.2.4.	It is recommended that the diagnosis of eating disorders include anamnesis, physical and psychopathological examinations and complementary			
	~	7.2.5.	Diagnostic confirmation and therapeutic implications should be in the hands of psychiatrists and clinical psychologists.			
	is since					
See 5 yes						
It has be						

7.3. Differential Diagnosis of Eating disorders

Despite the existence of certain well-defined diagnostic criteria for eating disorders, in clinical practice there are often difficulties relating to the differential diagnosis with other conditions that require rigorous clinical assessment.

body image distortion, the desire to perpetuate weight loss and the fear of becoming fat, are not present in all cases: Mental disorders: depression, anxiety, psychotic disorders and substance abuse
Diabetes mellitus
Tuberculosis

- dit is su

- Hyperthyroidism
- Neoplasias of the central nervous system
- Less frequent: lymphomas, sarcoidosis, Addison's disease, celiac disease, superior mesenteric artery syndrome (it may sometimes be a complication of AN), AIDS, lactose intolerance, panhypopituitarism, etc.

The differential diagnosis of AN is especially indicated in adult patients, given the atypical age of onset of the disorder.

The differential diagnosis of BN is more limited than AN and includes organic conditions that present hyperphagia and weight gain:

- Diabetes mellitus
- Hypothyroidism
- Kleine-Levin Syndrome (joiopathic disorder that especially affects men aged 20-30 years and that presents with hypersomnia and hyperphagia).
- Hypothalamic lesions
- Tumours causing hyperphagia
- Major depression, atypical depression, borderline personality disorder (BPD).

The differential diagnosis of EDNOS must be performed with pathologies that may present with weight loss or gain and/or decreased or increased appetite. The differential trait of EDNOS is body-scheme distortion and excessive and irrational focus on weight and diet.

In BED, the differential diagnosis must be performed with the same pathologies described offor BN and with clinical pictures of impulse control disturbance that may present with bingeeating episodes, such as those that occur in BPD.

8. Interventions at the Different Levels of Care in the Management of Eating Disorders

Key Questions:

- section of the section of t
- 8.4. In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess discharge in health care resources available in the NHS?

8.1. What are the primary care (PC) and specialised interventions care for eating disorders? Other resources?

The management model proposed, in which patients are referred from one management resource to another, is bound by protocols, recommendations and guidelines elaborated with clinical criteria for which there is little evidence that guides decisions regarding where to perform the intervention (See question 8.2. in this chapter).

8.1.1. Primary Care (PC) interventions

Primary care is carried out in primary care centres, the first level of access to health care. At this level interventions are focused on:

Identifying individuals at risk of developing an eating disorder (See chapter 6, "Detection") and establishing an early diagnosis (See chapter 7, "Diagnosis").

- Deciding whether the disorder can be treated in the primary care centre or whether it must be referred to specialised care. In order to make this decision, the patient's type of eating disorder, age, level of risk, physical and psychological complications and preferences must be taken into account

- Initiating nutritional treatment that includes the following objectives: restoring normal weight in the patient, correcting malnutrition, avoiding the refeeding syndrome, managing or curing medical complications, carrying out nutritional education with the objective of normalising altered dietary behaviour, both in the patient and in his/her family, and preventing and managing recurrences.

Initiating nutritional restoration by means of adequate renutrition or refeeding (See question 9.1. chapter 9, "Treatment") and performing nutritional education (nutritional counselling) (See question 9.2. chapter 9, "Treatment").

- Monitoring cases that are managed in primary care centres (in AN: the patient will be requested to record daily consumption, hyperactivity, laxative abuse and use of diuretics; he/she will be not be allowed to weigh him or herself and weight will be recorded weekly at the practice, results to which the patient will not have access; in BN: binge-eating episodes and self-induced vomiting, substance abuse and other behaviour disorders (impulse, etc.) will be recorded, as well as recurrence prevention.
- Conveying clear and true information regarding eating disorders to patients and relatives (See Annex 3.1.). Also detecting and correcting maladaptive ideas about weight and health (See Annex 2.9.).
- Carrying out interventions with affected families (See chapter 7, "Diagnosis").
- Managing physical complications (See chapter 9, "Treatment").

8.1.2. Specialised care interventions

Eating disorder patients are provided with specialised care, the second and third levels of access to health care, in the form of inpatient care resources (psychiatric and general hospital), specialised outpatient practices (mental health centres for adults and children), day hospitals for day care (centres specialised in eating disorders and general mental health centres), emergency services, medical services pertaining to general hospitals and specific units (for eating disorders, borderline personality disorder and toxicology).

- Assessment and diagnosis visits are performed at an outpatient level (CSMA and CSMIJ) after referral from PC. In the case of vital emergencies or autolytic risk that stand in the way of this assessment, the patient must be referred to internal medicine and psychiatry services and will be admitted if indicated by the physicians on-duty.
- The clinical history must update and complete what has been established in PC.
- After establishing a diagnosis, the mental health team will design an ITP which includes: a) definition of the problem based on the diagnosis and altered areas, b) formulation of psychotherapeutic objectives, c) election of treatment (psychological therapies, pharmacological treatments, medical measures and social interventions) (See the "treatment"

section), and d) time-frame for therapeutic assessment. Following the therapeutic decision, the ITP will be presented to the patient and family, informing them on: a) health care professionals who will be involved in treatment, b) techniques that will be employed, c) duration, and d) time-frame for assessment.

The degree of nutritional deterioration, along with the presence or absence of complications, determine the selection of access and feeding route, as well as the location where nutritional follow-up must be performed.

The day care treatment programme includes meal monitoring, and patients must complete a survey on the foods they ingest in 24 hours, including on weekends when they are away from the centre. Each patient must be medically and nutritionally assessed at least once a week weight and related medical symptoms must be monitored, requested blood work must be assessed if necessary, and the dietary survey and objectives must be reviewed. In inpatient care, nutritional support with artificial nutrition must be strictly monitored to avoid or manage the onset of the Guideline an refeeding syndrome.

8.1.3. Other resources

Mutual help groups (MHG) are groups of people who meet voluntarily with the aim of helping each other. They are generally comprised of individuals who share the same problem or who find themselves in a similar difficult situation. The MHG emphasises personal interaction and each member's capacity to assume responsibilities. It tends to provide emotional help and promote values that help members strengther their own sense of self. These groups provide assistance and emotional support to families and patients, facilitating the success of the corresponding therapy. Groups are guided by facilitators (people who have experienced the same problem or situation as the participants) and are periodically aided by a professional who supervises the intervention and provides instruments to improve group dynamics (See Annex 3.2. Support associations for patients with eating disorders and their families).

Counselling consists of performing a series of personal interviews with patients and relatives to inform and educate on the disease and its main health, family and social consequences, as well as to provide guidance on the current situation of health care, legal, economic and social resources, with the objective of reassuring and assisting the patient and/or family.

Day centres are public sociosanitary resources that accommodate patients with different long-term disorders, including cases of chronic eating disorders and cases with psychiatric Comorbidity. These centres provide, amongst other activities and interventions, rehabilitation (tertiary prevention). In our setting there are no public day centres aimed exclusively at patients with eating disorders.

Therapeutic apartments (assisted or not) constitute another public network resource that enables social reinsertion of patients suffering from different disorders. In our public network there are no apartments specifically for eating disorder patients.

8.2. In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess referral amongst the health care resources available in the NHS?

8.2.1. Referral to mental health services

lect to updating. Criteria for referral from primary care to mental health services (CSMA and CSMIJ) are as follows:

- When there is an established diagnosis of eating disorder.
- Weight loss equal to or higher than 10%-25% of weight, without a cause to account for it.
- Presence of regular bulimic episodes, meaning over-eating and/or persistent purging behaviour (self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse and use of diuretics).
- Presence of associated psychopathological disturbances.
- Lack of disease awareness.
- If, despite following PC indications, weight and bulimic behaviour do not improve.

8.2.2. Referral to emergency hospitalisation

Criteria for referral from primary care to emergency pospitalisation (Emergency service of a general hospital) to receive emergency medical treatment are as follows:

- Weight loss >50% in the last 6 months (30% in the last 3 months).
- Consciousness disturbances.
- Convulsions.
- Dehydration.
- Severe liver or kidney disturbances.
- Pancreatitis.
- Decreased potassium <3 mEq/l or sodium (<130 o >145).
- Serious arrhythmia or conduction disorder.
- Bradycardia of <40 bpm.
- Other ECG disorders.
- Syncopes or hypotension with SBP <70 mm Hg.
- HDH: hematemesis, rectal bleeding.
- Acute gastric dilation.

8.2.3. Referral to emergency psychiatric assessment

Criteria for referral from primary care to emergency psychiatric assessment (at a hospital's Psychiatry Service) are as follows:

- Absolute refusal to eat or drink.
- Depressive symptomatology, with autolytic risk.
- Significant self-injurious behaviour.

8.3. In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess inpatient care (complete hospitalisation) in one of the health care resources available in the NHS?

8.3.1. Inpatient care (complete hospitalisation) criteria

- · Biological state that entails a risk of serious complications (no food intake, especially liquids, BMI<16, ionic disturbances, repeated self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse and ;it is si use of diuretics, hemametesis and rectal bleeding).
- There are significant depressive symptoms with autolytic risk.
- Serious self-injurious behaviour.

These are not absolute criteria and, depending on their intensity, day care may be indicated (partial hospitalisation).

There are other psychopathological disorders that prevent outpatient treatment:

- Due to the psychopathology presented, the patient is unable to follow guidelines in the outpatient programme: frequency of visits, limitation of physical activity, recommended diet, etc.
- The patient's difficult behaviour at home, the existence of conflict in family relationships and/or family psychopathology are excessive and impossible to manage at an outpatient level.
- Weight evolution does not follow the rate indicated in the weight restoration programme.

In order to pursue complete hospitalisation, the judge's authorisation is required. In the case of minors, it is advisable though not indispensable to have the parents' authorisation as well as the judge's, and in the case of over-age patients, to have judicial authorisation (see chapter 12, "Legal Aspects").

Inpatient management (complete hospitalisation) can be carried out in a general hospital (or one specialised in eating disorders), the psychiatric hospital being the most recommended resource in special cases such as chronicity and severe mental disorders (delirium, repeated selfaggression, cognitive deterioration, etc.).

Specific eating disorder units are found in general hospitals and depend on the psychiatry service (although in some alienated cases they depend on the endocrinology service). Amongst other functions, they tackle especially resistant cases. These specific units are in contact with other hospital services such as Internal Medicine, Gynaecology, etc. and perform interventions on complications derived from eating disorders.

Nogino.

8.3.2. Criteria for admission to day patient care (day hospital)

- From the adult or children MHC. If the patient does not meet emergency medical care or emergency psychiatric admission criteria and does meet any of the following criteria:
 - The patient is unable due to the psychopathology presented to follow the guidelines in the outpatient programme: frequency of visits, limitation of physical activity, recommended diet, etc.
 - There are serious behavioural problems at home, conflicts in family relationships and/or family psychopathology that cannot be modified at an outpatient level.
 - Weight evolution does not follow the rate indicated in the outpatient programme for weight restoration.
- From complete hospitalisation (once discharge criteria have been fulfilled). If additional eating and behaviour management is necessary, but can be carried out on an outpatient basis. Also in those cases in which psychopathological intensity requires psychological treatment to modify the patient's image, beliefs, assertiveness and other aspects related with eating disorders.

8.4. In eating disorders, what clinical criteria may be useful to assess discharge from health care resources available in the NHS?

8.4.1. Criteria for discharge from inpatient care (complete hospitalisation)

- Normalisation of biological disturbances that have led to complete hospitalisation.
- Weight restoration as is established in an individualised programme.
- Improved psychopathological state.
- Elimination of self-injurious behaviour.
- Remission of abnormal eating behaviour and compensatory behaviour.
- Improved family conflicts.
- Improved general functioning.

8.4.2. Sriteria for discharge from day patient care (day hospital)

⁶In order to refer to outpatient care (adult or children MHCs):

- Weight restoration and/or maintenance as established in the ITP.
- Completion of group programmes that had been initiated.
- Improved eating pattern and compensatory behaviour (if any).
- Improved family conflicts and general functioning that enable outpatient treatment.

For hospital admission:

- Weight does not increase as is established in the weight restoration programme.
- Does not comply with rules established in the day hospital in terms of meals, physical activity restriction and general functioning.
- Presence of significant psychopathology.
- The patient's biological state entails a risk of serious complications (heart rate less than

+J, potassium less than 3.5 mEq/l, hemametesis and rectal bleeding). At any moment during the patient's stay at the day hospital, referral to the Internal Medicine Service may be indicated. 8.4.3. Criteria for discharge from the outpatient treatment programme andities

Discharge criteria will depend on the ITP.

- Maintenance of non-altered eating behaviour (diets, over-eating and purging) throughout a period of one year.
- Maintenance of stable weight that is within normal values throughout a period of one year.
- · Absence of menstrual irregularities secondary to eating disorders.
- Decreased recurrence risk.
- Absence of other psychopathological disturbances that require treatment.

8.4.4. Discharge criteria for eating disorders

The process will end when clinical improvement is evident and enables the patient to resume normal daily life, verifying that during a period of time greater than two years the following criteria are being fulfilled:

- Maintenance of weight and absence of nutritional imbalances.
- Absence of eating peculiarities that are harmful to health.
- thas been 5 years since • Adequate relational life.

	D	8.1.	Individuals with eating disorders should be treated in the appropriate care level based on clinical criteria: outpatient, day hospital (day care) and general or psychiatric hospital (inpatient care). (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.1 of	
	D	8.2.	the NICE CPG). Health care professionals without specialist experience in eating disorders or who are faced with uncertain situations should seek the advice of a trained specialist when emergency inpatient care is deemed the most appropriate option for a patient with an eating disorder. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.6 of the NICE CPG).	polating.
	D	8.3.	The majority of patients with BN can be treated on an outpatient basis. Inpatient care is indicated when there is risk of suicide, self-injuries and serious physical complications. (Adapted from recommendations 6.5.8.1 and 6.5.8.4 of the NICE CPG).	
	D	8.4.	Health care professionals should assess patients with eating disorders and osteoporosis and advise them to refrain from performing physical activities that may significantly increase the risk of fracture. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.5.3 of the NICE CPG).	
	D	8.5.	The paediatrician and the family physician must be in charge of the management of eating disorders in children and adolescents. Growth and development must be closely monitored. (Adapted from recommendation 6.4.5.4 of the NICE CPG).	
	D	8.6.	Primary care centres should offer monitoring and management of physical complications to patients with chronic AN and repeated therapeutic failures who do not wish to be treated by mental health services. (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.8 of the NICE CPG).	
	D	8.7.	Family members, especially siblings, should be included in the individualized treatment plan (ITP) of children and adolescents with eating disorders. The russt common interventions involve sharing of information, advice on behavioural management of eating disorders and improving communication skills. The patient's motivation to change should be promoted by means of family intervention. (Adapted from recommendation 6.2.9.13 of the NICE CPG).	
14 1725 00	D	8.8.	Where inpatient care is required, it should be carried out within a reasonable distance to the patient's home to enable the involvement of relatives and carers in treatment, to enable the patient to maintain social and occupational links and to prevent difficulties between care levels. This is particularly important in the treatment of children and adolescents (Adopted from recommendation 6.5.8.4 of the NICE CPG).	

D	8.9.	Patients with AN whose disorder has not improved with outpatient treatment must be referred to day patient treatment or inpatient treatment. For those who present a high risk of suicide or serious self-injuries, inpatient management is indicated. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.2 of the NICE CPG).	
D	8.10.	Inpatient management should be considered for patients with AN whose disorder is associated with high or moderate risk due to common disease or physical complications of AN. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.3 of the NICE CPG).	updatin ⁰
D	8.11.	Patients with AN who require inpatient treatment should be admitted to a centre that ensures adequate renutrition, avoiding the re-feeding syndrome, with close physical monitoring (especially in the first few days), along with the appropriate psychological intervention. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.5 of the NICE CPG).	
D	8.12.	The family physician and paediatrician should take charge of the assessment and initial intervention of patients with eating disorders who attend primary care. (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.1 of the NICE CPG).	
D	8.13.	When management is shared between primary and specialized care, there should be close collaboration between health care professionals, patients and relatives and carers. (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.2 of the NICE CPG).	
~	8.14.	Patients with confirmed diagnosis or clear suspicion of an eating disorder will be referred to different health care resources based on clinical and age criteria.	
~	8.15.	Referral to adult and children MHCs by the family physician or paediatrician should consist of integrated management with shared responsibilities.	
~	8.16.	Cases referred to adult of children MHCs still require different levels to work together and short- and mid-term monitoring of patients, to avoid complications, recurrences and the onset of emotional disorders, and to detect changes in the patient's environment that could influence the disease.	-
✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓<	8,97.	The need to prescribe oestrogen treatment to prevent osteoporosis in girls and adolescents with AN should be carefully assessed, given that this medication can hide the presence of amenorrhoea.	
~	8.18.	In childhood, specific eating disorder treatment programmes designed for these ages will be required.	
	D D D V V	D 8.9. D 8.10. D 8.10. D 8.11. D 8.12. D 8.13. ✓ 8.14. ✓ 8.15. ✓ 8.16. ✓ 8.18.	 D 8.9. Patients with AN whose disorder has not improved with outpatient treatment must be referred to day patient treatment or inpatient treatment. For those who present a high risk of suicide or serious self-injuries, inpatient management is indicated. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.2 of the NICE CPG). D 8.10. Inpatient management should be considered for patients with AN whose disorder is associated with high or moderate risk due to common disease or physical complications of AN. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.3 of the NICE CPG). D 8.11. Patients with AN who require inpatient treatment should be admitted to a certre that ensures adequate renutrition, avoiding the re-feeding syndrome, with close physical monitoring (especially in the first few days), along with the appropriate psychological intervention. (Adapted from recommendation 6.5.8.5 of the NICE CPG). D 8.12. The family physician and paediatrician should take obvige of the assessment and initial intervention of patients with eating disorders who attend primary care. (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.1 of the NICE CPG). D 8.13. When management is shared between primary and specialized care, there should be close collaboration between primary and specialized care, there should be close collaboration between primary and specialized and relatives and carers. (Adapted from recommendation 5.2.5.2 of the NICE CPG). ✓ 8.14. Patients with confirmed diagnosis or clear suspicion of an eating disorder will be referred to different health care resources based on clinical and age criteria. ✓ 8.16. Cases referred to adult of children MHCs by the family physician or paediatrician should consist of integrated management with shared responsibilities. ✓ 8.16. Cases referred to adult of children MHCs still require different levels to work together and short- and mid-term monitoring of patients, to avoid complications, recurrences and the onset of emotional diso

9. Treatment of Eating Disorders

The treatment of eating disorders requires multidisciplinary collaboration and can be carried out at different levels of care and health care resources (See Chapter 8, "Interventions at the different levels of care").

1. To restore or normalise patient weight and nutritional state to healthy levels in the case of AN (See question 9.1. of this chapter).

specific diet-therapy (oral diet) if there is an associated pathology, to the administration of artificial nutrition (enteral oral or parenteral intravenous) if there is severe energetic-protein malnutrition.

In the outpatient, standard refeeding includes following a normal diet. In day patient management, treatment is more intensive and prolonged than outpatient treatment. When outpatient treatment or day patient treatment is insufficient, or if the patient presents an acute problem, inpatient treatment is indicated.

2. To treat physical complications. This CPG does not include the specific treatment for all potential physical complications (See Chapter A "Definition and Classification of Eating Disorders").

3. To provide education on healthy, nutritious eating habits. Additionally, general recommendations on the principles of a balanced diet with a variety and frequency of foods, or more specific recommendations based on the type of eating disorder, can be delivered. The aim of nutritional education is to guide the patient and his/her family in terms of the behaviours that should be adopted and to increase the patient's motivation to cooperate and participate in treatment (See Question 9.2. of this chapter).

4. To modify/improve prior or acquired dysfunctions due to eating disorders (thoughts, attitudes, inadequate behaviour, etc.¹⁹⁷⁻¹⁹⁹), as well as to increase weight, reduce/eliminate bingeeating and purging, depression, amongst other relevant clinical variables. To this end there are several different treatments available:

– Psychological therapies (see questions 9.3.-9.8. of this chapter).

Pharmacological treatments (see questions 9.9.-9.15. of this chapter).

- Combined interventions (see question 9.16. of this chapter).

The therapeutic contract includes ITP (see chapter 8, "Interventions at the different levels of care") and is signed by the patient and the multidisciplinary team of health care professionals involved in the care. This contract ensures that the patient has been informed and that he/she has accepted the ITP.

5

5. To treat associated disorders (comorbidities), both psychiatric (including mood disturbances, low self-esteem, behaviour, etc.) and physical (diabetes mellitus, etc) (see questions 9.17 and 9.18 of this chapter).

6. To obtain family support for the patient and provide counselling and therapy when necessary (see chapter 7, "Diagnosis" and question 9.6. in the section "Family therapy").

7. To prevent relapse. This includes addressing and preventing situations that may favour recurrences and planning strategies to tackle them. Amongst the aspects that should be managed, body weight variations, patient requests for diets and drugs, management of proper eating habits, engagement in purging behaviour, performance of excessive exercise, management of appropriate ponderal-statural and psychomotor development, detection of any emotional imbalance or environmental pressure and family management^{200, 201}.

8. To treat chronic eating disorder cases, as well as the management of eating disorders in d at Cuideline special situations such as pregnancy and delivery, which are described at the end of this chapter (see questions 9.19 and 9.20 of this chapter, respectively).

MEDICAL MEASURES

Of all the different interventions or medical measures that can be indicated in the treatment of eating disorders, only evidence concerning certain types of renutrition (vitamin-mineral supplements, enteral oral artificial feeding and artificial feeding) and NC has been identified.

9.1. Renutrition

9.1.1. What is the efficacy of renutrition in patients with eating disorders?

Response is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. Two high-quality (1++) SRSE, one elaborated by the ARRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and an additional one by Bulik, et al. (2007)²⁰² have been considered. The updated search has identified a new RCT (Rigaud, 2007)²⁰³.

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (Birmingham, 1994; Canada)²⁰⁴ a Zn supplement (14 mg/day) was compared RCT to placebo in a sample of 54 females with AN aged over 15 years. This study yields 1+ preliminary evidence that Zn can increase the BMI.

An RCT (Rigaud, 2007; France)²⁰³ compared enteral feeding (cyclic enteral nutrition) RCT (N=41, 97% women, mean age: 22.5 years) with a control group (N=40, 98% women, mean age: 24.2 years) in a sample of individuals with AN who had been treated for two months and with one-year follow-up. When treatment was completed, weight gain was 39% greater in the group treated with enteral feeding than in the control group (p<0.01); fat-free body mass increase was also greater in the group treated with enteral feeding to updating. (p<0.01); energy intake was greater in the group treated with enteral feeding (p<0.05); the number of binge-eating episodes was lower in the group treated with enteral feeding than in the control group (p<0.01). The majority of patients treated with enteral feeding improved in regards to their eating disorder. After treatment, the recurrence-free period was greater in the group treated with enteral feeding than in the control group (p < 0.05). Treatment with enteral nutrition helps correct malnutrition in patients with AN, without \mathcal{C} interfering in the treatment of their eating disorder or increasing the recurrence-free sine and it is period.

	CPG ³⁰	There is not sufficient significant clinical evidence that determines that treatment with Zn supplement in hospitalised adults with AN is effective at increasing weight when compared to placebo at the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=68; Birmingham, 1994 ²⁰⁴ ; Katz, 1987 ²⁰⁵).
	CPG ³⁰	There is not sufficient significant clinical evidence that determines that the Zn supplement <i>vs.</i> placebo in hospitalised children with AN is effective at increasing weight at the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=26; Lask, 1993) ²⁰⁶ .
	CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence that indicates significant clinical differences in the treatment with nasogastric feeding <i>vs.</i> nasogastric feeding-standard treatments in the increase of weight in hospitalised adults with AN (2 RCTs; N=116; Arii, 1996 ²⁰⁷ ; Robb, 2002 ²⁰⁸).
14 h25 be	CPG30 ENSYEATS	There is not sufficient evidence to indicate that there are significant clinical differences between total parenteral nutrition <i>vs.</i> standard treatment in weight gain in adults with AN who are under inpatient management (1 RCT; N=22; Pertschuk, 1981) ²⁰⁹ .

Summary of the evidence

89

1 +

Recommendations

		(See also recommendations 9.GM.1 to 9.GM.6)	
D	9.1.1.1.	Physical exploration and in some cases treatment with multi-vitamin/mineral supplements in oral form, both on an outpatient and inpatient basis, is recommended for patients with AN who are at the stage of body weight restoration. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.5.2 of the NICE CPG).	nÒ
D	9.1.1.2.	Total parenteral nutrition should not be used for patients with AN unless the patient refuses nasogastric feeding and/or presents gastrointestinal dysfunction. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.11.1 of the NICE CPG).	19datti
~	9.1.1.3.	Enteral or parenteral renutrition must be applied using strict medical criteria and its duration will depend on when the patient is able to resume or ab feeding.	

9.1.2. What is the safety of renutrition in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the evidence described for renutrition efficiency (question 9.1.1.).

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT no adverse effects were reported. In an RCT (Birmingham, 1994)²⁰⁴ No RCT adverse effects were reported. Dropout rate in the group treated with the Zn supplement the Cinica 1+ was 39% and 32% in the placebo group.

CO

Summary of the Evidence

	CPG ³⁰	There is not sufficient evidence to indicate significant clinical differences between treatment with zinc supplement <i>vs.</i> placebo in the number of adult inpatients with AN who drop out of treatment for any reason (2 RCTs; $N=68$; Birmingham 1994 ²⁰⁴ ; Katz, 1987 ²⁰⁵).
	CPG ³⁰	There is not sufficient evidence to indicate significant clinical differences between treatment with nasogastric feeding-standard treatment, in the number of inpatients with AN who drop out of treatment for any reason (1 RCT; Arii, 1996 ²⁰⁷ ; N=16; RR: 2.33; 95% CI: 0.30 to 17.88).
NAS DEBY	CPG	There is limited evidence regarding significant clinical differences between total parenteral nutrition <i>vs.</i> standard treatment in the number of patients with adverse effects (1 RCT; N=22; Pertschuk, 1981) ²⁰⁹ .

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GM.1. to 9.GM.5.)

9.2. Nutritional Counselling (NC)

9.2.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.2.1.1. What is the efficacy of NC in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$. Two high-quality (1++) SRSE, one elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and a more recent one conducted by Bulik, *et al.* $(2007)^{202}$. Note that the updated search iolect to

Scientific Evidence

In a further RCT (Pike, 2003; USA)²¹⁰, CBT (N=18) was compared to NC (N=15) in RCT women (18-45 years) with AN who had been under inpatient treatment for 12 1+months. After weight restoration, a lower percentage of failures, a higher percentage of positive results and a longer time period until recurrence were reported in the group that received CBT. However, one of the limitations found in this study was the fact that many patients had received concomitant antidepressant treatment.

Summary of the Evidence

CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to indicate that in inpatients with AN after weight restoration, CBT is superior to NC in the proportion of recoveries and relapses. $(1 \text{ RCT}; N=33; \text{ Pike}, 2003)^{210}$.
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is little evidence that CBT is superior to NC in the proportion of patients who recover and in weight gain.

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GM.1. to 9.GM.5.)

9.2.1.2. What is the safety of NC in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the evidence described for NC efficacy (question 9.2.1.1.).

Scientific Evidence

AN RCT (Pike, 2003)²¹⁰ reported an overall dropout rate of 9% (CBT: 0% vs. NC: RCT 20%). There was one case of depression and suicidal ideation. The design of this 1+ RCT is limited by the fact that many studied patients were also taking antidepressants, rendering its results questionable.

Summary of the Evidence

CPG³⁰ There is limited evidence to indicate that CBT is more acceptable than NC in inpatients with AN after weight restoration (1 RCT; N=33; Pike, 2003)²¹⁰.

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GM.1. to 9.GM.5.)

9.2.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.2.2.1. What is the efficacy of NC in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$. High-quality (1++) SRSE have also been taken into account, one elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and a more recently published one by Shapiro, *et al.*, . $(2007)^{211}$, which include the same RCT. The updated search has not yielded new evidence. Results are presented according to the variables studied in the RCT.

Variables: reduction/ remission of binge-eating and purging episodes

There is limited evidence to suggest that CBT EN is more effective than NC in reducing **RCT** the frequency of purging episodes by the end of treatment (SMD: -0.95; 95% CI: -1.70 to -0.20) and strong evidence for post-treatment follow-up (SMD: -1.34; 95% CI: -2.13 to -0.55) according to 1 RCT (N=31; Sundgot-Borgen, 2002)²¹².

There is no evidence or insufficient evidence to determine that CBT-exposure with response prevention (ERP) for binge-eating episodes differs from NC (nutritional 1++ therapy) in the remission of binge-eating and purging (2 RCTs; N=90; Hsu, 2001²¹³; Jansen, 2002²¹⁴; RR: 0.82; 95% CI: 0.65 a 1.04) and in the frequency of binge-eating and purging (1 RCT; N=49; Hsu, 2001²¹³; SMD: 0.43; 95% CI: -0.14 to 0.99) by the end of treatment.

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is no evidence or insufficient evidence to determine that CBT-ERP differs from NC (nutritional therapy) in the scores obtained from the instrument used to assess depression (1 RCT; N=49; Hsu, 2001²¹³; SMD: 0.15; 95% CI: -0.41 to 0.72). **RCT 1**++

Summary of the Evidence

SRSE ³¹	If a cognitive component is added to NC (nutritional therapy) its effectiveness
1++	improves (Hsu, 2001) ²¹³ .

Id it is subject

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GM.6. to 9.GM.9.)

9.2.2.2. What is the safety of NC in patients with BN?

Summary of the Evidence

(~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		
		<u>.</u>
		tino.
9.2.2.2. V	Vhat is the safety of NC in patients with BN?	<u>So.</u>
The answer	is based on the evidence described for NC efficacy (question	
9.2.2.1.).		
Summary of	the Evidence	
Summary Or		
1++	There is limited evidence to indicate significant differences between CBT-BN	
	vs. NC in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=31;	
	Sundgot-Borgen, 2002 ²¹² ; SMD: -0.95; 95% CI: -0.70 to -0.20).	
	and the second	
1++	There is not sufficient evidence of clinically significant differences between	
1 ' '	CBT-ERP and NC (nutritional therapy) in the number of dropouts for any	
	reason by the end of treatment (2 RCTs \times =90: Hsu 2001 ²¹³ . Jansen	
	2002^{214} RR 0.95 95% CI 0.16 to 5.51)	
	CIII	

	C.
Recommend	ations
(See recon	nmendations 9.GM 6. to 9.GM.9.)
Hthas been 5 years	since the publice

GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS ON MEDICAL MEASURES FOR EATING DISORDERS (QUESTIONS 9.1-9.2)

Eating Disorders

Reco	ommendations	
~	9.GM.01.	Nutritional support for patients with eating disorders will be selected based on the patient's degree of malnutrition and collaboration, and always with the psychiatrist's approval.
~	9.GM.02.	Before initiating artificial nutrition the patient's degree of collaboration must be assessed and an attempt must always be made to convince him/her of the benefits of natural oral feeding.
~	9.GM.03.	In day hospitals, nutritional support for low-weight patients, where an oral diet is insufficient, can be supplemented with artificial nutrition (oral enteral nutrition). To ensure its intake, it must be administered during the day hospital's hours, providing supplementary energy ranging from 300 to 1,000 kcal/day.
~	9.GM.04.	Oral nutritional support in eating disorder inpatients is deemed adequate (favourable progress) when a ponderal gain greater than 0.5 kg per week is produced, with up to 1 kg increments being the usual during that period. Sometimes, when the patient with moderate malnutrition resists resuming normal feeding, the diet can be reduced by 500-700 kcal and be supplemented by complementary oral enteral nutrition in the same amount, which must be administered after meals and not instead of meals.
✓ ✓	9.GM.05.	In the case of severe malnutrition, extreme starvation, poor progress or lack of cooperation of the patient in terms of intake, artificial nutrition treatment is indicated. If possible, an oral diet with or without oral enteral nutrition is always the first step, followed by a 3 to 6 day period to assess the degree of collaboration and medical-nutritional evolution.
s)	9.GM.06.	Regarding estimated energetic requirements, it is recommended that caloric needs at the beginning always be below the usual, that real weight, as opposed to ideal weight, be used to make the estimation

Anorexia nervosa

D	9.GM.1.	In feeding guidelines for children and adolescents with anorexia nervosa, carers should be included in any dietary information, education and meal planning. (Adopted from recommendation 6.5.8.9 of the NICE CPG).	ating
D	9.GM.2.	Feeding against the will of the patient should be used as a last resort in the management of AN. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.13.5 of the NICE CPG).	19 ⁰¹
D	9.GM.3.	Feeding against the will of the patient is an intervention that must be performed by experts in the management of eating disorders and related clinical complications. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.13.6 of the NICE CPG).	
D	9.GM.4.	Legal requirements must be acknowledged and complied with when deciding whether to feed a patient against his/her will. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.13.7 of the NICE CPG).	
D	9.GM.5.	Health care professionals must be careful with the healthy weight restoration process in children and adolescents with AN, administering the nutrients and energy required by providing an adequate diet to promote normal growth and development. (Adopted from recommendation 6.5.8.8 of the NICE CPG).	

	Bul Reco	imia nerv	vosa ubication ot
	D	9.GM.6.	Patients with BN who frequently vomit and abuse laxatives can develop abnormalities in electrolyte balance. (Adopted from recommendation 7.5.3.1 of the NICE CPG).
It has be	D	9.6M.7.	When electrolyte imbalance is detected, in most cases elimination of the behaviour that caused it is sufficient to correct the problem. In a small number of cases, oral administration of electrolytes whose plasmatic levels are insufficient is necessary to restore normal levels, except in cases involving gastrointestinal absorption. (Adopted from recommendation 7.5.3.2 of the NICE CPG).
	D	9.GM.8.	In the case of laxative misuse, patients with BN must be advised on how to decrease and stop abuse. This process must be carried out gradually. Patients must also be informed that the use of laxatives does not decrease nutrient absorption.

			(Adopted from recommendation 7.5.3.3 of the NICE CPG).	
	D	9.GM.9.	Patients who vomit habitually must have regular dental check-ups and be provided with dental hygiene advice. (Adapted from recommendations 7.5.3.4 and 7.5.3.5 of the NICE CPG).	Oni
			Heline and it is subject to	JP08till's
			of this Clinical Practice Guild	
		Vears since	athe publication	
It has be	er.			

PSYCHOLOGICAL THERAPIES

In this section scientific evidence on the efficacy and safety of a series of psychological therapies studied in patients with eating disorders is described. Only randomised controlled trials (RCT) of sufficient quality have been included. The following therapies have been assessed: cognitive-behavioural therapy, self-help and guided self-help, interpersonal therapy,

...apy.apy. (CBT) ...orexia nervosa 9.3.1.1. What is the efficacy of CBT in patients with AN? and the subject to under to under the subject to under the subject to un

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (Channon, 1989; UK²¹⁵), CBT (N=8: mean age=21.6 years) was compared to RCT behavioural therapy (BT) (N=8; mean age=24.1 years) and a control group (standard 1 +treatments) (N=8; mean age=25.8 years) in women with AN (mean age range: 21.6-25.8 years) treated on an outpatient basis for 12 months. At 6 months of treatment, CBT was more effective than BT in improving psychosexual functioning. In contrast, BT was more effective than CBT in improving the menstrual cycle. At one year of treatment, BT was more effective than the other two treatments in restoring patients' weight.

In a further RCT (Pike 2003; USA)²¹⁰, CBT (N=18) was compared to NC (N=15) in RCT women (18-45 years) with AN who had been under inpatient treatment for 12 months. 1 +After weight resonation, a lower percentage of failures, a higher percentage of positive results and a longer period of time until recurrence was reported in the group that received CBT. However, one of the limitations of the study was the fact that many patients had received concomitant antidepressant treatment. 5

In the third RCT (McInstosh, 2005; New Zealand)²¹⁶, CBT (N=19) was compared to IPT RCT 1 +(N=21) and non-specific supportive clinical management (NSCM) (N=16), in women (17-40 years) with AN who were treated on an outpatient basis for 20 weeks. Nonspecific supportive clinical management (NSCM) was more effective than IPT in improving patients' general behaviour and in dietary restraint at 20 weeks of treatment and was also more effective than CBT in improving general behaviour at 20 weeks. CBT was superior to IPT in improving dietary restraint at 20 weeks.

Summary of the Evidence

	(See also the summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is little evidence to determine that CBT is more effective than NC in the number of patients with AN who recover and in weight gain.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT did not prove to be more effective than BT or non-specific supportive clinical management (NSCM) in AN patients' weight restoration, general behaviour and attitudes regarding food. Based on the results, CBT does not exceed IPT.	19031
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is not enough evidence to determine that CBT is effective in the acute phase of AN.	
CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to indicate that CBT is more acceptable than NC in AN inpatients after weight restoration (1 RCT; N=33; Pike, 2003) ²¹⁰ .	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT treatment can reduce recurrence risk in adults with AN after weight restoration.	

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.17.)

9.3.1.2. What is the safety of CBT in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the evidence pertaining to the question on CBT efficacy (question 9.3.1.1.): NICE's CPG (2004)³⁰ and 2 high-quality SRSE (1++) (2006)³¹ and (2007)²⁰². The updated search did not yield any new evidence. Question 9.3.1.1. briefly describes the studies.

Scientific Evidence

One of the RCT (Channon, 1989)²¹⁵ reported that 13% of patients dropped out of treatment. Dropouts per groups were: CBT: 0%, BT: 13%, control: 25%; and no 1 + adverse effects were reported in any group.

In the second RCT (Pike, 2003)²¹⁰, 9% dropped out of treatment (CBT 0%, NC 20%) RCT and depression and suicidal ideations was reported in one case of the CBT group and 3 1 + of the NC group.

The third RCT (McInstosh, 2005)²¹⁶ reported that 38% of studied patients dropped out of treatment. Dropouts per groups were: CBT 37%, IPT 43%, non-specific supportive 1+ clinical management (NSCM) 31%; however, no adverse effects were reported in any group.

Summary of the Evidence

	(See also the summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)	
CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to determine that CBT is more acceptable than NC for AN inpatients after weight restoration (1 RCT; N=33; Pike, 2003) ²¹⁰ .	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Psychological interventions do not usually produce adverse effects in treated patients.	1902

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)

9.3.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.3.2.1. What is the efficacy of CBT in patients with BN?

The source of evidence to answer this question has been NICE's CPG $(2004)^{30}$, which describes evidence based on outcome variables. It is also based on high-quality (1++) SRSE, one elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and a further more recent publication by Shapiro, *et al.* $(2007)^{211}$, where six new quality (1++ and 1+) RCT were identified. The updated search subsequently yielded two more RCT.

Variable: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is strong evidence that points to a higher efficacy of CBT-BN *vs.* wait-list in terms of remission in adults with BN by the end of treatment (3 RCTs; N=136; Griffiths, 1994²¹⁷; Lee, 1986²¹⁸;Treasure, 1999²¹⁹; RR: 0,73; 95% CI: 0.61 to 0.88; NNT:4; 95% CI: 3 a 9)

There is strong evidence that indicated the efficacy of CBT-BN vs. wait-list in terms of the frequency of binge-eating (5 RCTs: N=185; Griffiths, 1994²¹⁷; Lee, 1986²¹⁸; Treasure, 1999²¹⁹; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²¹; SMD: -0.75 95% CI: -1.05 to -0.44) and the frequency of purging in adults by the end of treatment (6 RCTs; N=192; Griffiths, 1994²¹⁷; Lee, 1986²¹⁸; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²¹; Agras, 1989²²²; Leitenberg, 1988²²³; SMD according to the random effects model: -1.00; 95% CI:-1.63 to -0.36).

It is not likely that CBT-BN is more effective than BT in reducing the frequency of binge-eating (SMD:-0.11; 95% CI:-0.45 to 0.24) and purging episodes by the end of treatment (SMD: 0.08; 95% CI: -0.27 to 0.42) (3 RCTs; N=131; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²¹).

There is not sufficient evidence that CBT-BN-ERP is superior to CBT-BN in terms of remission of binge-eating (2 RCTs; N=53; Cooper, 1995²²⁵; Wilson, 1991²²⁶; RR: 0.97; 1++

95% CI: 0.58 to 1.63) and purging (3 RCTs; N=92; Cooper, 1995²²⁵; Wilson, 1991²²⁶; Agras, 1989²²²; RR: 0.88; 95% CI: 0.62 to 1.24) by the end of treatment.

There is sufficient evidence to determine that CBT-BN-ERP is superior to CBT-BN RCT alone in the remission of binge-eating (RR: 1.20; 95% CI: 0.52 to 2.79) and purging 1++ (RR: 1.60; 95% CI: 0.76 to 3.36) at follow-up after the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=22; Cooper, 1995)²²⁵. RCT ding.

There is not sufficient evidence to suggest that CBT-BN-ERP treatment is superior to CBT-BN in reducing the frequency of binge-eating (1 RCT; N= 27; Cooper, 1995²²⁵; SMD: -0.25 95% CI: -1.01 to 0.50) and purging (3 RCTs: N=83; Agras 2000²²⁷; Cooper, 1995²²⁵, Lenteinberg, 1988²²³; SMD: -0.17; 95% CI:-0.60 to 0.27) by the end of treatment.

There is not sufficient evidence to suggest that CBT-BN-ERP treatment is superior to RCT CBT-BN in reducing the frequency of purging at follow-up after the end of treatment 1++ (2 RCTs; N=48; Cooper, 1995²²⁵; Lenteinberg, 1988²²³; SMD= -0.47; 95% C: -1.06 to 0.11).

There is limited evidence that indicates that CBT-BN-ERP treatment is superior to RCT CBT-BN in reducing the frequency of purging episodes at follow-up after the end of 1++ treatment (1 RCT; N=25; Wilson, 1991²²⁶; SMD: -0.90; 95% CI: -1.73 to -0.07).

There is strong evidence that suggests that CBT-BN treatment is more effective than RCT IPT-BN in the remission of binge-eating (2 RCPs; N=270; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1++ 1986²²⁸; RR: 0.77; 95% CI: 0.67 to 0.87; NNN: 5; 95% CI: 4 a 20) and purging by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=220; Cooper, 1995225; RR: 0.76; 95% CI: 0.67 to 0,86; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 4 a 8).

RCT There is evidence that it is not likely that there are significant differences between CBT-BN and IPT-BN treatments in the remission of binge-eating episodes by the end 1 + +of treatment and at follow-up (2 RCTs; N=270; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; RR: 0.93; 95% CI: 0.82 to 1.05).

It is not likely that CBT-BN is superior to IPT-BN in reducing the frequency of binge-RCT eating (2 RCTs; N=262; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; SMD: -0.24; 95% CI: -0.48 to 1 ++ 0.01) and purging (2 RCTs; N=257; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; SMD: -0.04; 95% CI: 29 to 0.20) by the end of treatment.

There is sufficient evidence that there may be significant differences between CBT-BN RCT xs. PDT in the frequency of binge-eating (1 RCT; N=46; Garner, 1993²²⁹; SMD: -0.19; 1++ 95% CI: -0.77 to 0.39) and purging (1 RCT; N=50; Garner, 1993²²⁹; SMD: -0.56; 95% CI: -1.13 to 0.01) by the end of treatment.

It is not likely that CBT-BN is superior to FSP (focal supportive psychotherapy) in RCT reducing the frequency of binge-eating (3 RCTs; N=111; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; Freeman, 1++ 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²¹; SMD: 0.00; 95% CI: -0.37 to 0.38) and purging episodes (4 RCTs, N=144; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²⁴, Agras, 2000²²⁷; SMD:-0.13; 95% CI: -0.46 to 0.20) by the end of treatment.

0

100

There is limited evidence to suggest that CBT-BN is superior to NC in reducing the frequency of purging episodes at the end of treatment (SMD: -0.95; 95% CI:-1.70 to -0.20) and strong evidence at post-treatment follow-up (SMD:-1.34; 95% CI: -2.13 to -0.55) (one RCT; N=31, Sundgot-Borgen, 2002)²¹².

There is not sufficient evidence that CBT-BN differs from GSH (guided self-help) in the remission of binge-eating and purging episodes at the end of treatment or at posttreatment follow-up (RR: 1.63; 95% CI: 0.42 to 6.36) (1 RCT; N=81, Bailer, 2004)²³⁰.

There is limited evidence that CBT-BN differs from GSH in reducing the frequency of binge-eating (SMD: 1.20; 95% CI: 0.63 to 1.78) and purging (SMD: 0.55; 95% CI: 0.01 to 1.08) by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=56, Bailer, 2004)²³⁰.

There is not sufficient evidence that CBT-BN differs from GSH in reducing the frequency of binge-eating (SMD: 0.30; 95% CI: -0.24 to 0.83) and purging (SMD: 1 + +0.38; 95% CI: -0.15 to 0.92) at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=55 Bailer, $2004)^{230}$.

There is not sufficient evidence that CBT-BN treatment differs from SH (self-help) in RCT the remission of binge-eating (RR: 0.94; 95% CI: 0.73 to 1.21) and purging (RR: 0.98; 1 + +95% CI: 0.82 to 6.36) by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=83, Treasure, 1994)²³¹.

There is evidence that treatment with CBT-BN differs from SH in reducing the RCT frequency of binge-eating (SMD: 0.03; 95% CI: -0.43 to 0.49) by the end of treatment 1++ (1 RCT; N=80, Treasure, 1994)²³¹.

There is not sufficient evidence that individual CBT differs from group CBT in the RCT remission of binge-eating (RR: 0.83; 95% CI: 0.59 to 1.16) and purging (RR: 0.85; 1 + +95% CI: 0.57 to 1.27) by the end of meatment (1 RCT; N=60, Chen, 2003)²³².

There is insufficient evidence that individual CBT differs from group CBT in the RCT remission of binge-eating (RR: 0.95; 95% CI: 0.64 to 1) and purging (RR: 1.12; 95% 1++ CI: 0.74 to 1.69) at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=60, Chen, 2003)²³².

There is not sufficient evidence that individual CBT differs from group CBT in RCT reducing the frequency of binge-eating (SMD: -0.18; 95% CI: -0.68 to 0.33) and 1++ purging (SMD: -0.25; 95% CI: -0.76 to 0.26) by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=60, Chen, 2003)²³².

There is not sufficient evidence that individual CBT differs from group CBT in RCT reducing the frequency of binge-eating (SMD: 0.06; 95% CI: -0.45 to 0.57) and 1++ purging (SMD: 0.08; 95% CI: -0.42 to 0.59) at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=60, Chen, 2003)²³².

RCT 1 + +

RCT

1 ++

RCTOdating **1**(Q-∔

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

RCT There is strong evidence that points to a higher efficacy of CBT-BN vs. wait-list in 1++ reducing depression in adults with BN by the end of treatment (3 RCTs; N=87; Agras, 1989²²²; Lee, 1986²¹⁸; Leitenberg, 1988²²³; SMD according to random effects model: -RCT 02^{tin0} 1.19; 95% CI: -1.99 to -0.39).

There is not sufficient evidence to determine if CBT-BN differs from BT in reducing general psychiatric symptoms (SMD: -0.26; 95% CI: -0.89 to 0.37) and in interpersonal and psychosocial functioning (SMD: -0.21; 95% CI: -0.84 to 0.42) by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=39, Fairburn, 1991)²²⁴.

RCT There is not sufficient evidence that CBT-BN differs from BT in general psychiatric symptoms (SMD: -0.09; 95% CI: -0.79 to 0.61) and interpersonal and psychosocial 1 + +functioning (SMD: 0.14; 95% CI: -0.56 to 0.85) at follow-up (1 RCT; N=32, Fairburn, $(1991)^{224}$.

There is insufficient evidence that indicates that CBT-BN offers from PDT in RCT interpersonal and psychosocial functioning (N=41, SMD: -0.39, 95% CI: -1.01 to 0.23) 1 ++ or in general psychiatric symptoms (N= 48, SMD: -0.60; 95% CI: -1.18 to -0.02) by the end of treatment (1 RCT, Garner, 1993)229

There is no evidence or insufficient evidence to determine that CBT-BN differs from RCT 1 ++ FSP in interpersonal and psychosocial functioning (SMD: -0.47; 95% CI:-1.28 to 0.34) (1 RCT; N=24, Fairburn, 1986)²²⁸ and in general psychiatric symptoms (2 RCTs; N=69; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; Walsh, 1997²³³; SMO: -0.29; 95% CI: -0.77 to 0.19) by the end of treatment or at post-treatment followup.

RCT There is insufficient evidence that CBT-BN treatment vs. GSH differs in terms of 1 + +depression scores by the end of treatment (SMD: 0.55; 95% CI: 0.02 to 1.09) and at post-treatment follow-up (SMD: 0.38; 95% CI: -0.15 to0.92) (1 RCT; N=55, Bailer, $2004)^{230}$.

RCT There is insufficient evidence that individual CBT differs from group CBT in terms of 1 ++ depression (SMD: 0.09; 95% CI: -0.41 to 0.60), general psychiatric symptoms (SMD: 0.07; 05% CI: -0.58 to 0.44) and psychosocial and interpersonal functioning (SMD: -0.16; 95% CI: -0.67 to 0.34) by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=60, Chen, 2003)²³²

RCT There is insufficient evidence that individual CBT differs from group CBT in terms of 1 ++ depression (SMD: 0.28; 95% CI: -0.23 to 0.179), general psychiatric symptoms (SMD: 0.14; 95% CI: -0.37 to 0.64) and psychosocial and interpersonal functioning (SMD: 0.46; 95% CI: -0.05 to 0.98) at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=60, Chen, 2003)²³².

Other results

In an RCT (Wilson, 2002; USA)²³⁴ CBT was compared to IPT in a sample of 20 adult women with BN under outpatient treatment for 6 weeks. In this study, CBT-BN was superior than IPT in reducing dietary restraint at 6 weeks of treatment, improving binge-eating and purging at 10 weeks of treatment, and reducing binge-eating after treatment. CBT was more effective at reducing the frequency of vomiting at 6 weeks after treatment than IPT.

In an RCT (Wilfley, 1993; USA)²³⁵ that compared group CBT with group IPT and wait-list, in 56 adult women with BN, CBT and IPT were superior to the control group (wait-list) in reducing frequency of binge-eating episodes, disinhibition and restraint at 16 weeks of treatment. There were no significant differences between both group therapies.

A further RCT (Bulik, 1998; New Zealand)²³⁶ performed on 111 adult women with BN under outpatient treatment compared CBT (8 weeks) followed by ERP for Singeeating (G1) with CBT followed by ERP for vomit-inducing signs (G2) and with CBT followed by relaxation training (G3). G3 was superior to G1 in reducing depressive behaviour and body dissatisfaction at the end of treatment and at 2-years follow-up. Relaxation was superior to G2 in reducing depressive behaviour and psychological eating disorder and behavioural attitudes at the end of treatment and at 3-years followup.

An additional RCT (Sundgot-Borgen, 2002; Norway)²¹² compared exercise with CBT, 1 +NC, wait-list and healthy control subjects in a group of 74 adult women with BN under outpatient treatment. Exercise was superior to CBT in reducing binge-eating episodes, laxative abuse and the desire to be thin throughout 18 months of follow-up.

An RCT (Bailer, 2004;Austria)²³⁰ compared group CBT with group GSH in 81 adult women with BN under outpatient treatment. The GSH was administered by psychiatrists in training. Both treatments significantly reduced binge-eating, vomiting, laxative abuse, the EDI questionnaire score, the desire to be thin and body dissatisfaction. At one year follow-up, patients treat with GSH obtained greater reduction in purging and EDI questionnaire score. CBT was associated with greater reduction in the desire to be thin at the end of treatment and at follow-up. Both therapies significantly improved depression at the end of treatment. At follow-up, individuals with GSH obtained better results in decreasing depression scores. Within the group of patients who completed treatment, there was a significant difference in the group treated with GSH in the maintenance of remission for more than 2 weeks (74% vs. 44%) There were no significant changes in weight in patients treated with GSH. \sim

In an RCT (Thiels, 1998; Alemania)²³⁷ CBT was compared to GSH for 16 weeks in a RCT 1 +group of 62 adult women with BN under outpatient treatment. Treatment was administered by psychotherapists. In both treatments, a significant decrease in bingeeating, purging and BITE and EAT scores was reported. There were no significant differences among groups in terms of depression.

In a recent RCT (Schmith, 2007; UK)²³⁸ FT (N=31 BN, N=10 EDNOS) was RCT 1++ compared to CBT-GSH (N=30 BN, N=14 EDNOS) in adolescents aged between 13 and 20 years. Treatment was administered for 6 months and follow-up was carried out throughout 12 months. CBT-GSH reduced binge-eating more than FT at 6 months (p=0.03) although at 12 months the difference between them disappeared. There were

RCT 1 +

 $\begin{array}{c} \text{RCT} \\ \text{P} \\ \text{t} \\ \text{t} \\ \text{s}^{\text{ct}} \\ \text{t}^{\text{O}} \end{array}$

RCT 1++

RCT

1+

103

no differences between groups in terms of BMI, diet, eating fast and other behavioural attitudes related to eating behaviour. The direct cost of treatment was lower for CBT-GSH and no differences were observed in other types of costs.

In a recent RCT (Burton, 2007; U.S.)²³⁹ 45 women (age range: 14-23 years) from different educational institutions were recruited. They belonged to different ethnic groups and social classes and presented depressive symptoms. The group treated with depression-aimed CBT was compared to a control group (on wait-list). CBT was administered for 4 weeks (weekly one-hour sessions) with follow-up at 1 and 6 months. A significant reduction of depressive symptoms was observed in the group treated with CBT, compared to the control (p<0.001), at one-month follow-up (p<0.001) and at 6months follow-up (p=0,018). A significant reduction of BN symptoms was reported in the group treated with CBT compared to the control group (p=0.004) and at one-month follow-up (p=0.016). These effects were not significant at 6-months follow-up (p=0.384) There were no significant differences in terms of substance abuse among groups (p=0.548) or at 6-months follow-up (p=0.714) and one-year follow-up (p=0.647). CBT is effective at reducing depressive symptoms at 6-months follow-up, providing an opportunity to study long-term effects of depressive symptoms. CBT produces a short-term reduction of BN symptoms but not substance abuse. Future research with RCT that use risk factors for psychiatric disorders are necessary.

General summary of the evidence

research with RCT that use risk factors for psychiatric disorders are peeessary.			
eneral summary of the evidence			
	(See also summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	An RCT suggests that CBT reduces symptoms in less time than IPT. (Fairburn, 1991) ²²⁴ .		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	An RCT shows that group CBT is more economical and yields the same results as individual CBT. Chen, 2003) ²⁴¹ .		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	CBT is more effective than BT due to the cognitive component that seems to be the most important aspect of this therapy (Cooper, 1995 ²²⁵ ; Fairburn, 1991 ²²⁴).		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	The administration of ERP after CBT does not provide any additional advantage to CBT (Bulik, 1998 ²³⁶ ; Cooper, 1995 ²²⁵).		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	CBT has better results than psychodynamically oriented supportive expressive therapy (Garner, 1993) ²²⁹ .		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	Adding a cognitive element to NC (nutritional therapy) improves its effectiveness (Hsu, 2001) ²¹³ .		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	There are scarce conclusions regarding the efficacy of SH and GSH treatments for BN (Bailer, 2004 ²³⁰ ; Carter, 2003 ²⁴² ; Thiels, 1998 ²³⁷).		

RCT 1 ++

to updating.

SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	CBT treatment in patients with BN at 6 and 12 months follow-up produced a 90% decrease in binge-eating and purging and, at one-year follow-up, 36% of patients remitted in terms of binge-eating and purging.		
SRSE ²⁴⁰ 1++	Individual and group CBT treatment reduces the main symptoms of BN (binge- eating and purging) and related short and long-term psychological effects.	ė _{ni} .	
CPG ³⁰	CBT-GSH is superior to FT by reducing binge-eating more rapidly, being less expensive and more acceptable for adolescents with BN and/or EDNOS Further research is necessary to determine if different groups of adolescents respond differently to FT and CBT-GSH and which different ways of involving the family in treatment can be more or less beneficial (Schmidt, 2007) ²³⁸ .	NO STI	

Recommendations

А	93211	CBT-BN is a specifically adapted form of CBT and it is recommended that
	9.5.2.1.1.	16 to 20 sessions be performed over 4 or 5 months of treatment (Adonted
		from recommendation 7273 of the NICE (PG) intervention can be
		incorporated. (Adopted from recommendation 7.2.7.4. of the NICE CPG).
		Patients with BN who do not respond to or refuse to receive CBT
В	9.3.2.1.2.	treatment may be offered atternative psychological recommendation
		(Adopted from recommendation 7.2.7.5. of the NICE CPG).
		Adolescents with By can be treated with CBT adapted to the their age
D	9.3.2.1.3.	needs, level of development, and, if appropriate, the family's treatment.
		(Adopted from recommendation 7.2.7.4. of the NICE CPG).

9.3.2.2. What is the safety of CBT in patients with BN?

The answer is based on available evidence for CBT efficacy, where studies are briefly described (question 9.3 2.1.).

Scientific Evidence

There is evidence that indicates that CBT treatment dropout is not likely (9 RCTs; N=384;Agras, 1989²²²; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Griffits, 1994²¹⁷; Lee, 1986²¹⁸; 1++ Leitenberg, 1988²²³; Wolf, 1992²²¹; Treasure, 1994²³¹; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; Sundgot-Borgen, 2002²¹²; RR: 1.14; 95% CI: 0.74 to 1.74).

There is insufficient evidence that there are significant differences between CBT-BN and BT in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (3 RCT; N=142; Fairburn, $1 + + 1991^{224}$; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²¹; RR: 1.20; 95% CI: 0.61 to 2.37).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between RCT CBT-BN and CBT-ERP in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (4 RCTs; 1 + +N=115; Agras, 1989²²²; Leitenberg, 1988²²³; Cooper, 1987⁷⁵; Wilson, 1991²²⁶; RR: 1.14; 95% CI: 0.48 to 2.68). RCT There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between CBT-BN and IPT in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=70; 1++ RCTD dating Agras, 1989²²²; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; RR: 1.24; 95% CI: 0.84 to 1.83). There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between CBT-BN and PDT in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=50; Garner, 1993²²⁹; RR: 1.00; 95% CI: 0.33 to 3.03). There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between RCT CBT-BN and FSP in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (4 RCTs: N=155; 1 + +Agras, 1989222; Fairburn, 1991224; Freeman, 1988220; Kirckley, 1985244; RR: 0.84; 95% CI: 0.49 to 1.45). There is limited evidence to indicate significant differences between CBT-BN and NC RCT in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=97; Sundgot-Borgen, 1++ 2002²¹²; SMD: -0.95; 95% CI: -1.70 to -0.20). There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between RCT CBT-BN and GSH in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=81; 1 ++ Bailer, 2004²³⁰; RR: 1.46; 95% CI: 0.75 to 2.86). There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between RCT CBT-BN and SH in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=83; 1 ++ Treasure, 1994²³¹; RR: 0.98; 95% CI: 0.45 to 2.15). There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between RCT group CBT and individual CBT in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (1 1 ++ RCT; N=60; Chen, 2003²³²; RR: 1.00; 95% CI: 0.43 to 2.31). In an RCT (Agras, 2000)²²⁷, the number of dropouts in the CBT group was 28% and RCT 24% in the IPT group. There was one case of acute panic attack as an adverse effect in 1 ++ the CBT group. In another RCT (Wilfley, 1993; USA)²³⁵, where group CBT was compared to group RCT IPT and wait-list, in adult females with BN (N=56), the number of dropouts in the 1 +CBT group was 14%, 11% in the IPT group and there were no dropouts in the control group (wait-list). No adverse effects were reported. In an RCT (Wilson, 2002)²³⁴, the total dropout rate by the end of treatment was 30% RCT and 41% at follow-up. No adverse effects were reported. 1 +

In an RCT (Bulik, 1998)²³⁶ the overall dropout rate was 17%. Dropouts per groups RCT were: CBT-ERP for binge-eating: 5%, CBT-ERP for vomit-inducing signs: 6%, 1++ relaxation training: 3%. No adverse effects were reported.

In an RCT (Sundgot-Borgen, 2002)²¹², after exercise, 20% of dropouts; after CBT, RCT 13%; after NC, no dropouts; after wait-list, 6%; after healthy control, 0%. No adverse 1 +effects were reported. RCT dating

In an RCT (Bailer, 2004)²³⁰, after SH, the dropout rate was 25%; after CBT, dropout rate was 37%. No adverse effects were reported.

Leine and it is sub In an RCT (Thiels, 1998)²³⁷, dropout rate in the CBT group was 13%; in GSH, it was **RCT** 29%. No adverse effects were reported. 1 +

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. and 9.GP.13)

9.3.3. Binge-eating disorder

9.3.3.1. What is the efficacy of CBT in patients with BED?

The evidence that answers this question in based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and on quality RCT (1++ and 1+) that had not been considered in the aforementioned guide but had been included in the high-quality SRSE, one elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and a more recently published one conducted by Brownley, et al. (2007)²⁴⁵. Three more RCTs have been identified in the updated search.

Variable: BMI

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a clinically RCT significant difference between CBT-BED and wait-list in body weight 1++ modification by the end of treatment (BMI when possible) (3 RCTs; N=176;Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; Gorin, 2001²⁴⁷; Telch, 1990²⁴⁸; SMD: -0.02; 95% CI: -0.33 to 0.30).

xO

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a clinically significant RCT difference between CBT-BED and IPT-BED in body weight modification by the end of treatment (BMI when possible) (1 RCT; N=158; Wilfley, 2002²⁴⁹; SMD: 0.06; 95% CI: -0.26 to 0.37).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences it is subject to updating. between BCT-BED and behavioural weight control (BWC) in the variation of body weight (BMI when possible) by the end of treatment (SMD: 0.24; 95% CI: -0.41 to 0.90) and at follow-up (SMD: 0.05; 95% CI: -0.60 to 0.70) (1 RCT; N=37, Nauta, $2000)^{250}$.

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is strong evidence that CBT-BED is more effective than being on wait-list in RCT terms of significant remission of binge-eating (4 RCT; N=226; Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; Gorin, 1++ 2001²⁴⁷; Telch, 1990²⁴⁸; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵; based on random effects model RR:0.64; 95% CI: 0.49 to 0.84; NNT: 3; 95% CI: 2 to 7) and reduction of binge-eating episodes (4 RCTs: N=214;Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; Gorin, 2001²⁴⁷;Telch, 1990²⁴⁸ Wilfley, 1993²³⁵; random effects model SMD: -1.30; 95% CI: -2.13 to -0.48) by the end of treatment.

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a significant difference in the RCT reduction of binge-eating frequency between CBJ-BED and IPT-BED, by the end of 1++ treatment (2 RCT: N=194; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²⁴⁹; SMD:-0.07; 95% CI: -0.35 to 0.22) and at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=138; Wilfley, 2002²⁴⁹; SMD: 0.14; 95% CI: -0.19 to 0.48).

There is strong evidence that indicates a significant difference in binge-eating remission RCT in favour of CBT-BED vs. EWC at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=37; Nauta, 1++ 2000²⁵⁰; RR: 0.25; 95% CI 0.08 to 0.79; NNT: 3; 95% CI: 2 to 8).

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

Evidence indicates that it is unlikely to be a significant difference between RCT GBT-BED and the control group (wait-list) in depression scores by the end of 1++ reatment (4 RCTs; N=214; Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; Gorin, 2001²⁴⁷; Telch, 1990²⁴⁸; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵; SMD: -0.18; 95% CI: -0.46 to 0.10).

There is insufficient evidence to indicate that there are significant differences between RCT CBT-BED and the control group (wait-list) in general psychiatric scores (1 RCT; N=42; 1++ Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; SMD: 0.00; 95% CI: -0.69 to 0.69) and in interpersonal and psychosocial functioning (2 RCTs; N=194; Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵; SMD: 0.22; 95% CI: -0.06 to 0.50) by the end of treatment.

1++

RCT
Evidence indicates that it is unlikely to be a significant difference between CBT-BED RCT and IPT-BED in depression scores by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=194; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ y 2002²⁴⁹; DME; 0,22; 95% CI: -0,06 a 0,50) and at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=138; Wilfley, 2002²⁴⁹; SMD:0.10; 95% CI: -0.24 to 0.43).

1++

Evidence indicates that it is unlikely to be a significant difference between CBT-BED RCT 1++

Evidence indicates that it is unlikely to be a significant difference between CBT-BED RCT and IPT-BED in depression scores at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT, Wilfley, T++ 2002²⁴⁹: N=138; SMD: 0.13; 95% CI:-0.20 to 0.47).

and BWC in depression scores by the end of treatment (SMD:-0.31; 95% CK; -0.97 to 1++.cT; actice Guideline 0.34) and at follow-up (SMD: 0.21; 95% CI: -0.45 to 0.86) (1 RCT; 2=37, Nauta, $2000)^{250}$.

Other results

In an RCT (Gorin, 2003; USA)251 group CBT was compared to CBT with partner RCT involvement and wait-list, in a group of 94 adult women with BED under outpatient 1+ treatment over 12 months. Compared to the control subjects, both groups significantly reduced binge-eating and BMI, and improved psychological results such as disinhibition, depression and self-esteern. The partner's involvement in therapy did not produce significant improvement compared to normal CBT. Both group therapies have significantly reduced depression scores compared to the control group, but there are no differences between them. Average BMI decrease from baseline to follow-up was 0.11 for CBT and 0.77 for CBT-partner. This suggests that CBT alone does not produce a significant change in BMI.

In an RCT (Hitbert, 2004; Germany)²⁵² CBT-body exposure component was compared RCT to CBT-cognitive interventions for image disturbance in 28 adult women with BED 1+ under outpatient treatment with at least one binge-eating episode per week for 4 months. Treatment duration was 5 months. Both groups decreased binge-eating and depression scores but there were no significant differences between them.

In a recent RCT (Schmith, 2007; UK)²³⁸ FT was compared (N=31 BN, N=10 EDNOS) RCT with CBT-GSH (N=30 BN, N=14 EDNOS) in adolescents between the ages of 13 and 20 1++ years, with BN or EDNOS. Treatment was administered over 6 months with 12-month follow-up. CBT-GSH was more effective at reducing binge-eating at 6 months than FT (p=0.03) even though this difference disappeared at 12 months. There were no differences between groups in terms of BMI, diet, eating fast and other attitudinal eating disorder symptoms. The direct cost of treatment was lower for CBT-GSH and no

17

differences were observed in other types of costs. CBT-GSH is slightly superior to FT in reducing binge-eating more quickly, being less costly and presenting better acceptability for adolescents with BN and/or EDNOS.

An RCT (Munsch, 2007; Switzerland)²⁵³ in 80 participants (88.85% women, age 18-70 RCT 1+ years) diagnosed with BED compared CBT (N=44) to behavioural weight loss lect to updating treatment (BWLT) (N=36) in 16 weekly sessions with 12-month follow-up. CBT was significantly more effective at reducing BMI (p < 0.001) and in remission of binge-eating (p=0.010) than BWLT by the end of treatment. At 12-month follow-up, results in both treatments were comparable. CBT was more effective than BWLT in the treatment of BED.

In an RCT (Shapiro, 2007; USA)²⁵⁴ in 66 women (ages: 18-60 years) diagnosed with BED, where subclinical cases of BED (BMI>27 kg/m²) and regular access to a computer were included, group CBT (N=22; 90-minute sessions in groups of 5 to 10 people) was compared to CBT-CD (N=22; CBT using CD-ROM for treatment of obesity and eating behaviour that affects health) and to waiting list (N=22). Treatment duration was 10 weeks.

Treatment acceptability was measured using debilitation of individuals who had been RCT originally assigned to the waiting list group after changing from one treatment to 1++another. The majority of patients on waiting list preferred to receive the CD-ROM than group CBT when their waiting time ended. There is a significant difference in both groups compared to the control group in reducing the number of daily binge-eating 4-this clinical episodes.

Summary of the Evidence

SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT is more effective at reducing the frequency of binge-eating episodes and increasing their remission. Both individual and group CBT, when compared to other interventions carried out in the control group, obtain better results in achieving abstinence and its maintenance over the 4 months following treatment (Hilbert, 2004 ²⁵² ; Gorin, 2003 ²⁵¹). CBT is not associated with weight loss.
SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT also improved psychological aspects (disinhibition, etc.) (Hilbert, 2004 ²⁵² ; Gorin, 2003 ²⁵¹).
SRSE ³¹ 1++	The efficacy of CBT in reducing body weight in BED patients is not adequately documented (Hilbert, 2004 ²⁵⁴ ; Gorin, 2003 ²⁵¹).

Recommendations

(See also recommendations 9.GP.14. and 9.GP.17.)

А	9.3.3.1.	Adult patients with BED can be offered a specifically adapted form of CBT. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.4. of the NICE CPG).

9.3.3.2. What is the safety of CBT in patients with BED?

dating The answer is based on the evidence described for CBT efficacy where studies are briefly. described (question 9.3.3.1.): in the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and in two quality RCT (1++ and (0+)) that were not considered in the aforementioned guide but were included in the high-quality SRSE (1++) published in the years 2006³¹ and 2007²⁴⁵. The updated search has identified one he and it is more RCT. Ouestion 9.3.3.1. briefly describes the studies.

Scientific Evidence

There is limited evidence to indicate that there are significant differences between CBT RCT and waiting list in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment (4 1+ RCTs; N=222;Agras, 1995²⁴⁶; Gorin, 2001²⁴⁷,Telch, 1990²⁴⁸,Wuffley, 1993²³⁵; RR:1.86; 95% CI: 1.10 to 3.15; NNT: 7; 95% CI: 4 to 34).

There is not sufficient evidence to indicate that there are significant differences RCT between CBT and IPT in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment 1+ (2 RCTs; N=198; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²⁴⁹; PR: 1.89; 95% CI: 0.89 to 4.02).

RCT There is insufficient evidence to indicate that there are significant differences between CBT and BWC in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment (1 1+ RCT; N=37: Nauta, 2000²⁵⁰; RR: 0,76; 95% CI: 0.18 to 3.29).

The RCT (Hilbert, 2004²⁵²; Gerin, 2003²⁵¹; Peterson, 2001²⁵⁵ and 1998²⁵⁶) did not report RCT any adverse effects. The overall dropout rate in one of the RCT (Gorin, 2003)²⁵¹ was 1+ 34% and, in another RCT (Hilbert, 2004)²⁵², 14% in each treatment group.

RCT In an RCT (Shappro, 2007)²⁵⁴ that compared group CBT to CBT-CDROM and wait-list, dropouts in each group were as follows: CD-ROM 32%; group CBT 41%; and wait-list 1++ 9%. The CBT-CD programme has better acceptability than group CBT in patients with BED.

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

; C

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. and 9.GP.17.)

9.4. Self-Help (SH) and Guided Self-Help (GSH)

9.4.1. Bulimia nervosa

9.4.1.1. What is the efficacy of SH and GSH in patients with BN?

(1++): the one elaborated by the AHRQ³¹, one Cochrane review²⁵⁷ and a more recent publication by Shapiro, *et al.* (2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence ect to

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

Evidence indicates that it is unlikely to be a clinically significant difference between SH RCT and the control group (wait-list) in binge-eating (2 RCTs; N=139; Treasure, 1994²³¹; 1++ Carter, 2003²⁴²; RR: 0.96; 95% CI: 0.85 to 1.09) and purging (2 RCTs; N=139;Treasure, 1994²³¹; Carter, 2003²⁴²; RR: 0.97; 95% CI:0.87 to 1.07) remission by the end of treatment.

There is not sufficient evidence to indicate clinically significant differences between SH RCT 1++ and the control group (wait-list) in the frequency of binge eating episodes by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=39; Mitchel, 2001²⁵⁸; SMD: 0.48; 95% CI: -0.16 to 1.12).

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is not sufficient evidence to indicate clinically significant differences between RCT SH and wait-list in depression scores by the end of treatment. (1 RCT, N=57; Carter, 1++ 2003²⁴²; SMD: 0.47; 95% CX -0.06 to 1.00).

There is not sufficient evidence to indicate clinically significant differences between RCT SH and wait-list in psychosocial interpersonal function by the end of treatment (1 RCT, 1++ N=57; Carter 2003²⁴²; SMD: 0.15; 95% CI: -0.37 to 0.67).

Other results

In an RCT (Durand y King, 2003)²⁵⁹ in a sample of 68 patients, GSH administered by a RCT general practitioner was compared to clinical treatment administered by a specialist. 1+ Treatment duration was determined by the clinician. Both groups of patients reported decreased BITE and EDE scores. However, binge-eating and purging behaviours did not significantly decrease. Depression symptoms decreased in a similar fashion in both groups. No weight changes were observed in any of the groups.

In an RCT (Carter, 2003; Canada)²⁴² the SH-based CBT manual specifically geared towards eating disorders was compared to SH with a self-affirmation manual (nonspecific) and to wait-list in 85 adult women with BN under outpatient treatment. The individuals who provided guidance were non-specialised facilitators without clinical training. Both SH therapies significantly reduced binge-eating and purging behaviours when compared to waiting (wait-list). SH-based CBT was associated with a greater reduction of excessive exercise compared to the control group (on wait-list) and nonspecific SH.

Summary of the Evidence

reduction of specific SH.	f excessive exercise compared to the control group (on wait-list) and non-	dating.
Summary of	the Evidence	52
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Four RCTs provide evidence of the efficacy of SH in BN. There are no differences in efficacy between the different types of SH (Carter, 2003) ²⁴² . There is preliminary evidence that indicates that general practitioners can carry out SH treatment. (Durand and King, 2003) ²⁵⁹ .	
SRSE ²⁵⁷ 1++	Due to the fact that SH and GSH treatments for BN, when compared to the control group (patients on wait-list or receiving standard treatment), produce a short-term reduction of eating disorder severity and other symptoms, these procedures seem useful as the first step of treatment. It is yet unclear if guidance is necessary, how much of it and who should provide it. Patient preference and availability of resources must be taken into account.	
SRSE ²⁵⁷ 1++	No significant differences were found in any of the results when SH, GSH and formal psychological therapy administered by a therapist were compared, even though it is probable that these analyses do not have sufficient statistical power. However, it is suggested that SH treatments possibly be considered an alternative to treatments administered by a specialised therapist, taking both the patient's preference and availability of resources into consideration.	
Recommend	ations	1

Recommendations

В	9.4.1.1.1.	A possible first step in BN treatment is encouraging patients to initiate a SH programme (guided or not). (Adapted from recommendation 7.2.7.1. of the NICE CPG).
В	9.4. <u>9</u> .1.2.	SH (guided or not) is sufficient treatment for a limited number of patients with BN. (Adapted from recommendation 7.2.7.2. of the NICE CPG).

1+ H25 Dec 9.4.1.2. What is the safety of SH and GSH in patients with BN?

The answer in based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and on high-quality SRSE (1++) published in 2006³¹ and 2007²¹¹. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence. Studies are briefly described in question 9.4.1.1.

RCT 1+

113

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to indicate clinically significant differences between SH RCT and wait-list in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment (3 RCTs, 1+N=183; Carter, 2003²⁴²; Mitchel, 2001²⁵⁸; Treasure, 1994²³¹; RR: 0.68; 95% CI: 0.38 to 1.19).

There is insufficient evidence to indicate clinically significant differences between GSH and wait-list in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=47; Walsh, 2004³²⁸; RR: 1.38; 95% CI: 0.98 to 1.96).

RCT In an RCT (Durand and King, 2003²⁵⁹), the overall dropout rate was 21%. Dropouts per groups were: SH by family physician, 24%; specialist treatment, 18%. No adverse 1+ effects were reported.

In an RCT (Carter, 2003)²⁴² the dropout rate in the CBT manual group was 18%; non-RCT specific treatment, 25%; wait-list, 28%. No adverse effects were reported. 1+ctice Guide

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12 to 9.GP.17)

9.4.2. Binge-Eating Disorder

9.4.2.1. What is the efficacy of SH and GSH in patients with BED?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and on three high-quality SRSE (1++): the one elaborated by the AHRQ³¹, a Cochrane²⁵⁷ review and a more recently published one by Brownley, et al., 2007²⁴⁵. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Variable: BMI

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant RCT differences between SH and GSH in mean BMI by the end of treatment (2 RCTs, 1++ N=109; Loeb 2000²⁶⁰; Carter, 1998²⁶²; SMD: 0.08; 95% CI: -0.30 to 0.46) and at followup (1 RCT, N=69; Carter, 1998²⁶²; SMD: 0.19; 95% CI: -0.29 to 0.66).

Variable: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant **RCT** differences between SH and GSH in the remission of binge-eating by the end of treatment (1 RCT, N=40; Loeb, 2000²⁶⁰; RR: 0.71; 95% CI: 0.42 to1.21).

There is limited evidence to determine that GSH is superior to SH in reducing the frequency of binge-eating by the end of treatment (2 RCTs, N=109; Loeb, 2000²⁶⁰; Carter,1998²⁶¹; SMD: -0.48; 95% CI: -0.86 to -0.09).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant differences between SH and GSH in the frequency of binge-eating at post-treatment 1++ follow-up (1 RCT, N=69; Carter, 1998²⁶¹; SMD: -0.24; 95% CI: -0.71 to 0.23).

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant RCT differences between SH and GSH in depression scores by the end of treatment (1 RCT, 1++ N=40; Loeb, 2000²⁶⁰; SMD: -0.22; 95% CI: -0.85 to 0.40).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant differences between SH and GSH in general psychiatric symptoms by the end of treatment (2 RCTs, N=109; Loeb, 2000²⁶⁰; Carter, 1998²⁶¹; SMD: -0.18; 95% CI: -0.55 to 0.20) and at follow-up (1 RCT, N=69; Carter, 1998²⁶¹; SMD: -0.20; 95% CI: -0.68 to 0.27).

More results

In an RCT (Peterson, 1998, USA²⁵⁶) SH administered by a therapist (G1) was compared to partial SH (G2), structured SH (G3) and wait-list (G4) in 61 patients with BED. G1 used group discussion and the psychoeducational component; in G2, participants watched a 30-minute psychoeducational video and later engaged in a group discussion with the therapist, and in G3 participants watched the 30-minute video and discussed it amongst themselves. All treated groups obtained better results than the control group in remission and frequency of binge-eating and symptoms related with eating disorders. Abstirence proportion (complete remission) was 68% to 87% in the treated groups and 12.5% in the control group. There were no differences amongst groups in terms of depression and BMI.

In an RCT (Peterson, 2001; USA)²⁵⁵ SH administered by a therapist (G1) was compared **RCT** to partial SH (G2) and structured SH (G3) in 61 patients with BED. The three groups showed significant improvement in remission, binge-eating frequency and body dissatisfaction. The SH group obtained greater remission by the end of treatment, but not at follow-up. There were no differences amongst groups in terms of depression and BMI.

RCT

1++

Summary of the Evidence

SRSE ³¹ 1++	SH and GSH are efficacious in reducing binge-eating remission and frequency and psychological traits associated with eating disorders. This therapy obtains similar values to those obtained in trials that use face-to-face psychotherapy in a short period of time. There are no changes in depression and BMI.	O _{Ni}
SRSE ²⁵⁷ 1++	Given that SH and GSH treatments for BED, when compared to controls (on wait-list or receiving standard treatment), produce a short-term reduction of eating disorder severity and other symptoms, these procedures seem useful as a first step of treatment. It remains unclear if guidance is necessary, how much of it and who should provide it. Patient preference and availability of resources should be taken into consideration.	5P ⁶²¹¹
SRSE ²⁵⁷ 1++	No significant differences were found in several results pertaining to SH and GSH interventions and formal psychological therapy administered by a therapist, even though it is probable that these analyses do not have sufficient statistical power. However, it is suggested that SH treatment possibly be considered an alternative to treatments administered by a specialised therapist, taking both patient preference and availability of resources into account.	

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.

9.4.2.2. What is the safety of SH and GSH in patients with BED?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$ and on the high-quality (1++) SRSE of the AHRQ and a more recent one conducted by Brownley, *et al.*, 2007^{211} . The updated search has not yielded any new evidence. Studies are briefly described in question 9.4.2.1.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences **RCT** between SH and GSH in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment **1++** (NRCT, Loeb, 2000²⁶⁰; N=40; RR: 0.86; 95% CI; 0.35 to 2.10).

In an RCT (Peterson, 1998)²⁵⁶, the overall dropout rate was 16%. Dropouts per groups **RCT** were: G1: 13%, G2: 11%, G3: 27% and G4: 0%. No adverse effects were reported. 1++

Another RCT (Peterson, 2001²⁵⁵), reported an overall dropout rate of 14%. No adverse **RCT** effects were reported. 1+

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.14.)

9.5. Interpersonal Therapy (IPT)

9.5.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.5.1.1. What is the efficacy of IPT in patients with AN?

and it is subject to updating. The answer is based on a high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$. The results of the previous SRSE are maintained in a further high-quality (1++) SRSE based on the same RCT published one year later (Bulik, et al., 2007)²⁰². The updated search has not yielded any new RCTs.

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (McInstosh, 2005; New Zealand)²⁶ CBT (N=19) was compared to IPT RCT (N=21) and to non-specific supportive clinical management (NSCM) (N=16) in women 1+ (17-40 years) with AN and low weight who were treated on an outpatient basis over 20 weeks. NSCM was superior to IPT in improving the general functioning of patients and in dietary restraint at 20 weeks of treatment; NSCM was superior to CBT in improving general functioning at 20 weeks, and CBT was superior to IPT in improving dietary restraint at 20 weeks.

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)

9.5.1.2. What is the safety of IPT in patients with AN?

The answer is based on two high-quality SRSE (1++) described in the question regarding IPT efficacy^{31, 202}

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (McInstosh, 2005)²¹⁶, there was an overall dropout rate of 38% in the group RCT treated with IPT. No adverse effects were reported. 1+

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)

9.5.2. Bulimia nervosa

eline and it is subject to up ating. 9.5.2.1. What is the efficacy of IPT in patients with BN?

The evidence for this question is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, where RCTs are described in terms of outcome variables, and on the high-quality (1++) SRSE elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and a more recent high-quality (1++) one published by Shapiro, et al. (2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Variable: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is strong evidence that suggests that CBT-BN treatment is more effective than RCT IPT-BN in the remission of binge-eating (2 RCTs; N=270; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1 + +1986²²⁸; RR: 0.77; 95% CI: 0.67 to 0.87; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 4 to 20) and purging by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=220; Cooper, 1995225; RR: 0.76; 95% CI: 0.67 to 0.86; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 4 to 8).

There is evidence that indicates that there are no significant differences between CBT-RCT BN and IPT-BN in the remission of binge-eating at post-treatment follow-up (2 RCTs; 1 + +N=270; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; RR: 0.93; 95% CI: 0.82 to 1.06). \mathcal{S}^{2}

It is not likely that CBT-BN is superior to IPT-BN in reducing the frequency of binge-RCT cating (2 RCTs; N=262; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; SMD: -0.24; 95% CI: -0.48 to 1++ 0.01) and purging (2 RCTs; N=257; Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1986²²⁸; SMD: -0.04; 95% CI: -0.29 to 0.20) by the end of treatment.

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences **RCT1** between CBT and IPT in general psychiatric symptom scores by the end of treatment ++

according to 2 RCTs (Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴) (SMD: 0.09; 95% CI: -0.54 to 0.7) and at follow-up according to 1 RCT (N=38; Fairburn, 1991)²²⁴, (SMD: -0.03; 95% CI: -0.6 to 0.60).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences is subject to updating. between CBT and IPT in interpersonal and psychosocial functioning by the end of treatment according to 2 RCTs (Agras, 2000²²⁷; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; SMD: -0.26; 95% CI: -0.56 to 0.04) and at follow-up according to 1 RCT (N=39; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; SMD: -0.04; 95% CI: -0.68 to 0.61).

More results

An RCT (Wilson, 2002; USA)²³⁴ compared CBT to IPT in 220 adult women with BN RCT under outpatient treatment with 6 weeks follow-up. CBT was superior to IPT in 1 +reducing dietary restraint at 6 weeks of treatment, in reducing binge-eating and purging frequency at 10 weeks of treatment, and in reducing binge-eating after treatment. CBT was more effective at achieving reduced frequency of vomining at 6 weeks after treatment.

In an RCT (Wilfley, 1993; USA)²³⁵ that compared group CBT to group IPT and to wait-RCT list in 56 adult women with BN, CBT and IPT decreased the frequency of binge-eating 1 +at one-year follow-up. Both therapies were superior to the control group (wait-list) in decreasing the frequency of binge-eating, disinhibition and limitations at 16 weeks of treatment. There were no significant differences between group therapies.

Jication Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendation

9.5.2.1.

IPT should be considered as an alternative to CBT even though patients should be informed it takes 8 to 12 months to obtain results comparable with CBT (Adopted from recommendation 7.2.7.6. of the NICE CPG).

9.5.2.2. What is the safety of IPT in patients with BN?

Evidence is derived from the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$ and high-quality SRSE $(1++)^{31,211}$. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence. Studies are briefly described in question 9.5.2.1.

RCT

1++

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are significant differences between RCT CBT-BN and IPT in the number of dropouts by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=270; 1++ Agras, 1989²²²; Fairburn ,1991²²⁴; RR: 1.24; 95% CI: 0.84 to 1.83).

One RCT (Wilson, 2002)²³⁴ claimed that the overall dropout rate by the end of RCT treatment was 30% and 41% at follow-up. No adverse effects were reported

ne and it is subject 1 ++ One RCT (Wilfley, 1993; USA)²³⁵ compared group CBT to group IPT and to wait-list in 56 adult women with BN. Overall dropout rate was 14% (CBT: 33%, IPT: 11%, and on wait-list: 0%). No adverse effects were reported.

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12 to 9.GP.17)

9.5.3. Binge-Eating Disorder

9.5.3.1. What is the efficacy of IPT in patients with BED?

Evidence is derived from the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ where outcome variables are described and from high-quality SRSE (1)+) elaborated by AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and by Brownley, et al. $(2007)^{245}$. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

ctice

Variable: BML@

There is evidence that indicates is not likely that there is a clinically significant RCT difference between CBT-BED and IPT-BED in body weight variation by the end of 1++ treatment (BMI when possible) (1 RCT, N=158; Wilfley, 2002²³⁴; SMD: 0.06; 95% CI: 0.26 to 0.37).

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a significant difference RCT between CBT-BED and IPT-BED in the reduction of binge-eating frequency by the end 1++ of treatment (2 RCTs; N=194; Wilfley, 1993235 and 2002234; SMD: -0.07; 95% CI: -0.35

to -0.22) and at post-treatment follow-up (2 RCTs; N=138; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²³⁴; SMD: 0.14; 95% CI: -0.19 to 0.48).

There is strong evidence that suggests there is a clinically significant difference **RCT** between IPT-BED and wait-list in the remission of binge-eating (2 RCTs; N=38; 1++ Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²³⁴; RR: 0.56; 95% CI: 0.37 to 0.84; NNT: 3; 95% CI: 2 to 5) and in the reduction of binge-eating frequency by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=38; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²³⁴; SMD: -1.44; 95% CI: -2.16 to -0.72).

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is insufficient evidence to suggest that there is a clinically significant difference **RCT** between IPT-BED and wait-list in improving interpersonal and psychosocial 1++ functioning by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=38; Wilfiey, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²³⁴; SMD: 0.00; 95% CI: -0.64 to -0.64).

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a significant difference RCT between CBT-BED and IPT-BED in depression scores by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=194; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²⁴; SMD: 0.22; 95% CI: -0.06 to 0.50) and at post-treatment follow-up (1 RCT; N=138; Wilfley, 2002²³⁴; SMD:0.10; 95% CI: -0.24 to 0.43).

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a significant difference **RCT** between CBT-BED and IPT-BED in psychosocial and interpersonal functioning by the end of treatment (2 RCTs, N=194; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²³⁴; SMD: 0.06; 95% CI: - 0.22 to 0.35).

There is evidence that indicates it is not likely that there is a significant difference **RCT** between CBT-BED and IPT-BED in mean depression scores at post-treatment follow- $1 + + up (1 \text{ KCT}; \text{ Wilfley}, 2002^{234}; \text{ N}=138; \text{ SMD}: 0.13; 95\% \text{ CI:-}0.20 \text{ to } 0.47).$

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(Se	e also recom	mendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)	
В	9.5.3.1.	IPT-BED can be offered to patients with persistent BED (adapted from recommendation 8.2.7.5. of the NICE CPG).	
9.5. BEI	3.2. What)?	is the safety of interpersonal therapy in patients with	IPdating.
The	evidence de	rives from the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$ and high-quality SPSE ^{31, 245} . The undated	4

9.5.3.2. What is the safety of interpersonal therapy in patients with BED?

The evidence derives from the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and high-quality SRSE^{31, 245}. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence. Studies are briefly described in question 9.5 30.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences RCT between CBT and IPT in the number of dropouts for any reason by the end of treatment 1 +(2 RCTs; N=198; Wilfley, 1993²³⁵ and 2002²³⁴; RR: 1.89; 95% CI: 0.89 to 4.02).

In an RCT (Wilfley, 2002)^{234}, dropout rate for CBT was 20% and 16% for IPT. No RCT Clinical Pract adverse effects were reported. 1 +

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

9.6. Family Therapy (FT) (systemic or unspecified)

9.6.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.6.1.1. What is the efficacy of FT (systemic) in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and a more recently published SRSE (Bulik, et al., 2007)²⁰². The updated search has not yielded any new evidence on FT.

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (Crisp, 1991; UK)²⁶³ in adult women with AN the following treatments were compared: G1) in inpatients: individual therapy-FT-group therapy-NC-occupational 1 +therapy (N=30); G2) in outpatients: individual psychological therapy-FT-NC (N=20); G3) in outpatients: group FT-NC (N=20); G4) control group (N=20). A two-year to updating follow-up was conducted. Individual therapy and FT in outpatients is more effective for weight restoration at one or two years of follow-up. FT in adults with AN is superior to standard treatments in increasing BMI, restoring menstruation and reducing bulimic symptoms.

In an RCT (Dare, 2001; UK)²⁶⁴ FT was compared to cognitive analytical therapy, focal supportive psychotherapy (FSP) and standard treatments in adult patients with AN (98% women) under outpatient treatment. At one-year follow-up, FT and FSE were associated with increased weight gain and a greater proportion of patients who had recovered or showed significant improvement.

In two RCTs (Russel, 1987; UK²⁶⁵; Eisler, 1997²⁶⁶) FT was compared to individual RCT therapy in 80 adolescent and adult females with AN under outpatient treatment. FT 1 +proved to be more effective in younger patients at earlier stages of the disease than in adults with chronic disease.

In an RCT (Eisler, 2000; UK)²⁶⁷ conjoint FT (family treated as a whole) was compared RCT to FT in separate sessions for the parents and patients in 40 adolescent outpatients (98%) 1 + +females) with AN. Conjoint FT was more effective at reducing depression and obsessive behaviours, but not in weight restoration. In families where the mother's critical attitude was significant separaterT was more effective.

In an RCT (Geist, 2000; Canada²⁶⁸ FT was compared to group family psychoeducation RCT in 25 adolescent females inpatients with AN. There were no differences in both groups 1 +at 16 weeks.

In an RCT (Robin 1994²⁶⁹; USA and 1995²⁷⁰) behavioural SFT (parents have control RCT over the patient's renutrition) was compared to ego-oriented individual therapy in 24 1 +adolescent centale inpatients and outpatients with AN. Behavioural SFT was more effective at increasing BMI and restoring menstruation. There were no differences between both therapies in terms of diet and the behaviour of patients.

In an RCT (Lock, 2005; USA)²⁷¹ long-term FT (20 sessions over 12 months) was RCT compared to short-term FT (10 sessions in 6 months) in adolescents (90% females) 1 + +outpatients with AN. Long-term therapy presents better overall results in patients with destructured families and improves BMI in patients with severe diet-related obsessions.

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

 \mathbf{S}

RCT

RCT

1 +

Summary of the Evidence

	(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)	
CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine that conjoint or separate FT in children and adolescents is effective by the end of treatment and at post-treatment follow-up. (Eisler, 2000 ²⁶⁷ ; Robin, 1999 ²⁷²).	
CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to determine that FT is superior to standard treatments in terms of achieving weight gain by the end of treatment and at post-treatment follow-up. (Crisp, 1991 ²⁶³ ; Dare, 2001 ²⁶⁴).	hosting.
CPG ³⁰	In children and adolescents, there is insufficient evidence to determine that FT and body awareness therapy together are superior to FT alone (Wallin, 2000) ²⁷³ .	
CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to determine that individual supportive psychotherapy is superior to FT in terms of weight gain in adults with AN at one year post-treatment follow-up (Russell, 1987) ²⁶⁵ .	
CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to determine that FT is superior to supportive psychotherapy at one-year follow-up in terms of weight gain and number of recoveries when administered to patients with AN evolution under 3 years and disorder onset age under 19 years) (Russell, 1987) ²⁶⁵ .	
CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine group education in the family is more effective than conjoint FT in terms of weight restoration in children and adolescents under inpatient treatment. (Geist, 2000) ²⁶⁸ .	-
SRSE ³¹ 1++	FT (including family of origin) can be more effective in young people with a disease of shorter duration.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There are no studies that explore FT in adults including the insertion family (spouse and children) and not only the family of origin.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is no evidence to determine that FT helps adults with AN in chronic stages.	
SRSE ³¹	Over time, different forms of FT produce good results in adolescents with AN.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is scarce evidence to determine that interventions involving the family are more effective in patients under the age of 15 than in older patients.	
.0,		

	1++ are more effective in patients under the age of 15 than in older patients.						
5 Yer							
Recommendations							
hast			(See also recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)				
	В	9.6.1.1.1.	FT is indicated in children and adolescents with AN. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.14. of the NICE guide).				

D	9.6.1.1.2.	Family members of children with AN and siblings and family members of adolescents with AN can be included in treatment, taking part in improving communication, supporting behavioural treatment and sharing therapeutic information. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.13. of the NICE guide).
D	9.6.1.1.3.	Children and adolescents with AN can be offered individual appointments with health care professionals, separate from those in which the family is involved. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.15.of the NICE guide).
D	9.6.1.1.4.	The effects of AN on siblings and other family members justifies their involvement in treatment. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9 16. of the NICE guide).

9.6.1.2. What is the safety of FT (systemic) in patients with AN?

The answer in based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and on later SRSE^{31, 202}. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence on the safety of FT in AN⁶ Studies are briefly described in question 9.6.1.1.

Scientific Evidence

In another RCT (Dare, 2001)²⁶⁴, 36% of participants dropped out of treatment. Dropouts per groups were: FSP: 43%; F1: 27%; cognitive analytical therapy: 41%; and standard 1 + treatments: 32%). No adverse effects were reported.

In two additional RCTs (Russell, 1987²⁶⁵; Eisler, 1997²⁶⁶), 35% of treated patients RCT dropped out of treatment (FT, 37% and individual therapy, 33%). No adverse effects 1 + were reported

In a further RCT (Eisler, 2000)²⁶⁷, 19% of patients dropped out of treatment. Dropouts RCT per groups were: conjoint FT: 11% and separate FT: 10%. No adverse effects were 1 ++ reported.

In an RCT (Geist, 2000)²⁶⁸, there were no dropouts. No adverse effects were reported RCT either. 1 +

In an RCT (Robin, 1994^{269} y 1995^{270}), 8% of participants dropped out of treatment in **RCT** both groups. No adverse effects were reported. **1**+

ting

In an RCT (Lock, 2005)²⁷¹, 20% of participants dropped out of treatment. 24% dropped RCT out of long-term therapy and 18% dropped out of short-term therapy. Treatment 1 + +dropout as a result of another psychological treatment was reported as an adverse effect.

Summary of the Evidence

Summary of	the Evidence	0
	(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)	Sath
CPG ³⁰	In children and adolescents with AN there is insufficient evidence to determine that separate or conjoint FT has more or less acceptability. (2 RCTs: V=64; Eisler, 2000 ²⁶⁷ ; Robin, 1999 ²⁷²).	
CPG ³⁰	In children and adolescents with AN there is insufficient evidence to determine that adding body awareness therapy to FT increases acceptability for patients more than FT alone (1 RCT; N=33; Wallin, 2000) ²⁷³ .	
Recommendations		
(See recon	nmendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)	
9.6.2. Bı	ulimia nervosa	-

Recommendations

9.6.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.6.2.1. What is the efficacy of Ed (systemic) in patients with BN?

There is no evidence to respond to this question in the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ or in later SRSE^{31, 211}. The updated search has identified two more RCTs.

Scientific Evidence

In a recent RCT (Schmith, 2007; UK)238 FT was compared (N=31 BN, N=10 RCT EDNOS) with CET-GSH (N=30 BN, N=14 EDNOS) in adolescents between the ages 1 + +of 13 and 20 years, with BN or EDNOS. Treatment was administered over 6 months with 12-month follow-up. CBT-GSH was more effective at reducing binge-eating at 6 months than FT (p=0.03) even though this difference disappeared at 12 months. There were no differences between groups in terms of BMI, diet, eating fast and other attitudinal eating disorder symptoms. The direct cost of treatment was lower for CBT-SH and no differences were observed in other types of costs. CBT-GSH is slightly superior to FT in reducing binge-eating more quickly, being less costly and presenting better acceptability for adolescents with BN and/or EDNOS.

In a recent RCT (Le Grange, et al., 2007; USA)274 FT (N=41) was compared to FSP RCT (N=31). Patients receiving FT obtained significantly better results after treatment in 1++ terms of binge-eating and purging abstinence (p=0.049). At 6-months follow-up bingeeating and purging abstinence was statistically significant in favour of FT (12 patients, 29%) compared to SFT (4 patients, 10%; p=0.005). In the measurement of all other

results related with eating disorders a significant difference in favour of FT (p=0.003 to p=0.03) was also reported. FT had a statistically significant clinical advantage over FSP after treatment and at 6-months follow-up. There was a reduction of BN symptoms in the group treated with FT.

9.6.2.2. What is the safety of FT (systemic) in patients with BN?

Safety of FT is not addressed in the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ or in later high-quality SRSE described in gravity of this isotopy of this isotopy of this isotopy of the second (1++)^{31, 211}. Only one RCT has been identified that provides results on this issue. Studies are SUDIECT briefly described in question 9.6.2.1.

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (Schmith, 2007)²³⁸, 28% of young people refused to participate in the study RCT due to the family's mandatory involvement, which suggests these patients should be 1++Guideline offered individual therapy.

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.

9.6.3. Binge-eating disorder

9.6.3.1. What is the efficacy of FT (systemic or unspecified) in patients with BED?

There is no evidence in the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, or in later high-quality SRSE^{31, 245}. The updated search has identified one new RCT.

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT conducted by Schmith, 2007²³⁸ that compared FT (N=31 BN; N=10 EDNOS) RCT and CBT-GSH (N=30 BN; N=14 EDNOS) in adolescents aged 13-20 years with BN or 1++EDNOS over 6 months with a 12-month follow-up, CBT-GSH was more effective at reducing binge-eating at 6 months than FT (p=0.03) even though this difference disappeared at 12 months. There were no differences between groups in terms of BMI, diet, eating fast and other attitudinal eating disorder symptoms. The direct cost of treatment was lower for CBT-GSH and no differences were reported in other types of costs.

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

9.6.3.2. What is the safety of FT (systemic or unspecified) in patients with BED?

There is no evidence in the NICE CPG³⁰ or in later high-quality SRSE^{31, 245} that address the safety of FT. The updated search has identified one RCT. Studies are briefly described in question 9.6.3.1.

In the RCT conducted by Schmith, $2007^{238} 28\%$ of young people refused to participate RCT in the study due to the family's mandatory involvement, which suggests these patients should be offered individual therapy.

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

9.7. Psychodynamic Therapy (PDT)

9.7.1 Anorexia nervosa

97.1.1. What is the efficacy and safety of PDT in patients with AN?

There is no evidence that supports or denies the efficacy and safety of PDT in patients with AN.

Recommendation

(See also recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)

ject to updating.

9.7.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.7.2.1. What is the efficacy of PDT in patients with BN?

The answer to this question is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, where it is described in terms of several outcome variables. No evidence has been identified in later SRSE^{31, 211}. The updated to updating. search has not identified any new evidence on PDT in BN.

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences RCT between CBT and PDT in the frequency of binge-eating (1 RCT; N=46; Garner, 1++1993²²⁹; SMD: -0.19; 95% CI: -0.77 to 0.39) and purging (1 RCT; N=50; Gamer, 1993²²⁹; SMD: -0.56; 95% CI: -1.13 to 0.01) by the end of treatment.

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is no evidence or insufficient evidence to determine that CBT-BN differs from RCT PDT in psychosocial and interpersonal functioning (1) RCT; N=41; Garner, 1993²²⁹; 1++ SMD: -0.39; 95% CI: -1.01 to 0.23) and in general psychiatric symptoms (1 RCT; N=48; Garner, 1993²²⁹; SMD: -0.60; 95% CI: -1.18 to -0.02) by the end of treatment.

Summary of the Evidence

	(See also summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)
CPG ³⁰	CBT does not offer any advantage over PDT.

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

What is the safety of PDT in patients with BN? 9.7.22

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, where different outcome variables are Ødescribed. No evidence has been identified in later SRSE 31, 211. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence on PDT in BN.

Scientific Evidence

There is no significant evidence on the number of dropouts between CBT and PDT by RCT the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=50; Garner, 1993²²⁹; RR: 1.00; 95% CI: 0.33 to 3.03). 1++

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.13.)

9.7.3.1. What is the efficacy and safety of PDT in patients with BED2 ct to Under the supports or denies the efficacy and safet in BED. tine and

ractice

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendation

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

9.8. Behavioural Therapy (BT)

9.8.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.8.1.1. What is the efficacy of BT in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG³⁰, where different outcome variables are described, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on a more recently published one (Bulik, et al., 2007)²⁰². The updated search has not identified any new evidence on BT in AN.

Scientific Evidence

An RCT (Channon, 1989; UK)²¹⁵ compared CBT (N=8) to BT (N=8) and to FSP used as RCT control treatment (N=8) in women with AN (mean age for CBT: 21.6 years; BT: 24.1; 1+ control: 25.8) that underwent outpatient treatment over 12 months with 6-month followup. At 6 months of treatment, CBT was more effective than BT in improving psychosexual functioning; however, BT was more effective than CBT in improving the

menstrual cycle. At one year of treatment, BT was more effective at patient weight restoration.

Summary of the Evidence

	(See also summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)	Ó.
SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT did not prove to be more effective than BT and FSP in terms of patient weight restoration, general behaviour and attitude regarding food.	19datillis
Recommend	ations	
(See recommendations 9.GP.1. to 9.GP.11.)		
9.8.1.2. W	/hat is the safety of BT in patients with AN?	

Recommendations

9.8.1.2. What is the safety of BT in patients with AN?

The answer is based on high-quality SRSE^{31, 202} (1++). The updated search has not yielded any new evidence on the safety of BT in AN. The study is briefly described in question 9.8.1.1.

Scientific Evidence

An RCT (Channon, 1989)²¹⁵ determined that 13% of patients dropped out of treatment. RCT No adverse effects were reported. 1+ ofthis

Summary of the Evidence

	(See also summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Behavioural psychological interventions do not usually have any harmful effects on patients.
	- W. I

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.1 to 9.GP.11)

9.8.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.8.2.1. What is the efficacy of BT in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$, on the high-quality SRSE (1++)

elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on a more recently published one (Shapiro, et al., 2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not identified any new evidence on the safety of BT in BN.

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

It is not likely that CBT-BN is more effective than BT in reducing the frequency of RCT biect to updating binge-eating (SMD: -0.11; 95% CI: -0.45 to 0.24) and purging (SMD: 0.08; 95% CI: -0.27 to 0.42) by the end of treatment, according to 3 RCTs (N=131; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; Freeman, 1988²²⁰; Wolf, 1992²²¹).

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is insufficient evidence to determine that CBT-BN differs from BT in terms of RCT general psychiatric symptoms (1 RCT; N=33; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; SMD: -0.09; 95% CI:-1++ 0.79 to 0.61) and interpersonal and psychosocial functioning (1 RCT; N=32, Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; SMD: 0.14; 95% CI: -0.56 to 0.85) at follow-up.

RCT There is insufficient evidence to determine that CBT-BN differs from BT in the reduction of general psychiatric symptoms (SMD: -0.26; 95% CI: -0.89 to 0.37) and in 1++ interpersonal and psychosocial functioning (SMD: -0.21; 95% CI: -0.84 to 0.42) by the end of treatment according to 1 RCT (N=39; Fairburn, 1991)²²⁴.

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences between RCT BT and IPT in general psychiatric symptoms scores by the end of treatment (1 RCT; 1++ N=39; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; SMD: 0.09; 95% CF. -0.54 to 0.7) and at follow-up (1 RCT; N=31; Fairburn, 1991²²⁴; SMD: 0.07; 95% CI: -0.65 to 0.78).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences between RCT BT and IPT in interpersonal and psychosocial functioning by the end of treatment (1 1++ RCT: N=39; Fairburn, 1991224; SMD: -0.06; 95% CI: -0.69 to 0.55) and at follow-up (1 RCT; N=31; Fairburn, (1991224; SMD: -0.19; 95% CI: -0.91 to 0.52).

In two RCTs (Farburn, 1991; UK²²⁴ and 1993²⁷⁵) in 75 adult women with BN under RCT outpatient treatment, CBT was compared with BT and IPT. CBT was superior to BT at 1+ 18 months of treatment in reducing symptoms related with diet, psychopathology and body figure. CBT was more effective than IPT in reduction of vomiting. At 12-months follow-up, CBT was superior to BT in abstinence of symptoms.

Summary of the Evidence

	(See also summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)
SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT is more effective than BT alone due to the cognitive component it incorporates, which seems to be the most important aspect. (Fairburn, 1991 ²²⁴ and 1993 ²⁷⁵).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

9.8.2.2. What is the safety of BT in patients with BN?

Information is based on An RCT included in high-quality SRSE^{31, 211}. A brief description of this RCT is presented in the section on efficacy. No new RCTs on the safety of BT in BN have been identified.

In 2 RCTs (Fairburn, 1991²²⁴ and 1993²⁷⁵), 20% of treated patients dropped out of **RC** treatment. In the BT group one case of severe weight loss was reported. RCT ideline and 1+

Summary of the Evidence

(See summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

9.8.3. Binge-eating disorder

9.8.3.1. What is the efficacy and safety of BT in patients with BED?

There is no evidence to support or deny the efficacy and safety of BT in patients with BED.

Summary of the Evidence

(See also summary of the evidence for psychological treatment)

Has he is a commendations

(See recommendations 9.GP.12. to 9.GP.17.)

SUMMARY OF THE EVIDENCE FOR PSYCHOLOGICAL THERAPY

(QUESTIONS 9.3. to 9.8.)

Anorexia nervosa

Anorexia nervosa				
CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine that a certain psychological treatment (including CBT, IPT, SFT and BT) is more effective than another psychological treatment for adults with AN by the end of treatment and at post-treatment follow-up. (6 RCTs; N=297; Bachar, 1999 ²⁷⁶ ; Channon, 1989 ²¹⁵ ; Crisp, 1991 ²⁶³ ; Dare, 2001 ²⁶⁴ ; McIntosh, 2005 ²¹⁶ ; Treasure, 1995 ²⁷⁷).	pdatin's		
CPG ³⁰	There is limited evidence to determine that the outcomes of a certain psychological treatment (including CBT, IPT, SFT, PDT and BT) are more effective at increasing body weight and that patients with AN should be referred to reference centres (tertiary) by the end of treatment and at post-treatment follow-up (more than 5 years) (5 RCTs; N=258; Channon, 1989 ²¹⁵ ; Crisp, 1991 ²⁶³ ; Dare, 2001 ²⁶⁴ ; Hall, 1987 ²⁷⁸ ; Treasure, 1995 ²⁷⁷).			
CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine that psychological treatment (including CBT, IPT, SFT, PDT and BT) has more or less acceptability for patients with AN when compared to standard treatments (3 RCTs; N=198; Channon, 1989 ²¹⁵ ; Crisp, 1991 ²⁶³ ; Date, 2001 ²⁶⁴).			
CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine that psychological treatment (including CBT, IPT, SFT, PDT and BT) has more or less acceptability in adults with AN (6 RCTs; N=297; Bachar, 1999 ²⁷⁶ ; Channon, 1989 ²¹⁵ ; Crisp, 1991 ²⁶³ ; Dare, 2001 ²⁶⁴ ; McIntosh, 2005 ²¹⁶ ; Treasure, 1995 ²⁷⁷).			
CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine that psychological treatments (CBT, SFT and POT) on an outpatient basis for patients with AN have more or less acceptability in comparison with standard treatments (3 RCTs; N=198; Channon, 1989 ²¹⁵ ; Crisp, 1991 ²⁶³ ; Dare, 2001 ²⁶⁴).			
SRSE ³¹ 1++,5	Current evidence on the efficacy of psychological treatment for AN is weak, with the exception of evidence relating to psychological treatment for adolescents with AN, which is moderate.			

It has been Bulimia nervosa

 $SRSE^{31}$ 1++

In BN, evidence is strong for behavioural interventions and poor for SH (guided or not).

SRSE ³¹	The best psychological treatment of choice when individual and group CBT are
1++	not effective in patients with BN remains unknown.

Binge-eating disorder

Dilige ee		
SRSE ³¹ 1++	In BED, evidence is moderate for behavioural interventions and weak for SH (guided or not).	to updatill.

GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PSYCHOLOGICAL THERAPY IN EATING DISORDERS

(QUESTIONS 9.3. to 9.8.)

Anorexia nervosa

	D	9.GP.1.	The psychological therapies to be assessed for AN are: CBT, SFT, IPT, PDT and BT. (Adapted from recommendation 6.2.9.1. of the NICE guide).
	D	9.GP.2.	In the case of patients who require special care, the selection of the psychological treatment model that will be offered is even more important. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.2. of the NICE guide).
	D	9.GP.3.	The objective of psychological treatment is to reduce risk, to encourage weight gain by means of a healthy diet, to reduce other symptoms related with eating disorders and to facilitate physical and psychological recovery (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.3. of the NICE guide).
	D	9.GP:4. ^{C⁶ Ve^{Q15}}	Most psychological treatments for patients with AN can be performed on an outpatient basis (with physical monitoring) by professionals specialised in eating disorders. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.4. of the NICE guide).
It has be	D	9.GP.5.	The duration of psychological treatment should be of at least 6 months when performed on an outpatient basis (with physical monitoring) and 12 months for inpatients (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.5. of the NICE guide).

D	9.GP.6.	For patients with AN who have undergone outpatient psychological therapy but have not improved or have deteriorated, the indication of more intensive treatments (combined individual and family therapy, day or inpatient care) must be considered. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.6. of the NICE guide).	
D	9.GP.7.	For inpatients with AN, a treatment programme aimed at suppressing symptoms and achieving normal weight should be established. Adequate physical monitoring is important during renutrition. (Recommendation 6.2.9.8. of the NICE guide is adopted).	hodsting.
D	9.GP.8.	Psychological treatments must be aimed at modifying behavioural attitudes, attitudes related to weight and body shape and the fear of gaining weight. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.9. of the NICE guide).	
D	9.GP.9.	The use of excessively rigid behaviour modification programmes is not recommended for inpatients with AN. (Adopted from recommendation 6.2.9.10. of the NICE guide).	
D	9.GP.10.	Following hospital discharge, patients with AN should be offered outpatient care that includes monitoring of normal weight restoration and psychological intervention that focuses on eating behaviour, attitudes to weight and shape and the fear of social response regarding weight gain, along with regular physical and psychological follow-up. Follow-up duration must be of at least 12 months. (Recommendations 6.2.9.11. and 6.2.9.12. of the NICE guide are adopted).	
D	9.GP.11.	In children and adolescents with AN who require inpatient treatment and urgent weight restoration, age-related educational and social needs should be taken into account. (Recommendation 6.2.9.17. of the NICE guide is adopted).	

Binge-Eating Disorder

C.	A S	9.GP.12.	Patients must be informed that all psychological treatments have a limited effect on body weight. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.6. of the NICE guide).
11 has b	В	9.GP.13.	A possible first step in the treatment of patients with BED is to encourage them to follow a SH programme (guided or not). (Adapted from recommendation 8.2.7.2. of the NICE guide).

E	3 9.GP.14.	Health care professionals can consider providing BED patients with SH programmes (guided or not) that may yield positive results. However, this treatment is only effective in a limited number of patients with BED. (Adapted from recommendation 8.2.7.3. of the NICE guide).	
Γ	9.GP.15.	If there is a lack of evidence to guide the care of patients with EDNOS or BED, health care professionals are recommended to follow the eating disorder treatment that most resembles the eating disorder the patient presents. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.1. of the NICE guide).	polating.
Γ	9.GP.16.	When psychological treatments are performed on patients with BED, it may be necessary in some cases to treat comorbid obesity. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.7. of the NICE guide).	
Γ	9.GP.17.	Adolescents with BED must be provided with psychological treatments adapted to their developmental stage. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.8. of the NICE guide).	
It has been	5 years since	atte publication of this clinical practice	

PHARMACOLOGICAL TREATMENT

In this section, scientific evidence on the efficacy and safety of several drugs studied for the treatment of eating disorder patients is described. Only randomised controlled trials (RCT) of sufficient quality have been included. The drugs assessed are included within the following groups: antidepressants, antipsychotics, appetite stimulants, opioid antagonists, anticonvulsants, psychostimulants and antiemetics.

Although benzodiazepines such as alprazolam and lorazepam are indicated as anti-anxiety of the such as no RCTs that address their use for eating disorders have been identified. drugs no RCTs that address their use for eating disorders have been identified. A similar

situation has been encountered with lithium. 9.9. Antidepressants Evidence relating to eating disorders has been identified for the following antidepressants, according to the group they belong to: according to the group they belong to:

- Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs): fluoxetine, citalopram, fluvoxamine.
- Other antidepressants: sibutramine and trazodone.
- Tricyclic antidepressants: amitriptyline, Comipramine and imipramine.

9.9.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.9.1.1. What is the efficacy of antidepressants in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ where the RCT results are described, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and on a more recently published one conducted by Bulik, et al. (2007)²⁰². The update search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

There is limited evidence to indicate that there are significant differences between RCT fluoxetine and placebo in body weight restoration in inpatients treated over one year (1 1++ RCT; N=35; Kave, 2001²⁷⁹; RR: 0.45; 95% CI: 0.23 to 0.86)

RCT In an RCT (Attia, 1998; USA)²⁸⁰ fluoxetine (60 mg/day) was compared to placebo in 31 1++ female inpatients with AN (age: 16-45 years). Both groups experienced decreased clinical symptoms related with eating disorders, obsessive-compulsive disorders, depressive behaviours and pre-occupation with food and its rituals. In both groups an increase in the percentage of BMI was reported. There were no significant differences between fluoxetine and placebo in any of the results.

In an RCT (Kaye, 2001; USA)²⁷⁹ fluoxetine was compared to placebo in 39 adult female 1+ inpatients and outpatients with AN. Patients, before being discharged, received 20mg/day of fluoxetine, which was adjusted to a maximum dose of 60mg/day at 52 weeks. The group treated with fluoxetine presented significant increases in BMI and decreases in depression, anxiety, obsessive-compulsive disorders and symptoms related with eating disorders.

J RCT JING no 1+ dain gight up In an RCT (Biederman, 1985; USA)²⁸¹ amitriptyline (175 mg/day) was compared to placebo in 25 patients and outpatients (age: 11-17 years) with AN. There were no significant differences in symptoms related with eating disorders, behaviour or weight when compared to placebo.

RCT In an RCT (Halmi, 1986; USA)282 amitriptyline (160 mg/day) was compared to cyproheptadine (appetite stimulant) (32 mg/day) and to placebo in 72 female inpatients 1+ (age: 13-36 years). In the group treated with cyproheptadine, daily calorie intake was significantly greater than in the placebo group. In the groups treated with amitriptyline and cyproheptadine, weight restoration increased in less days than the placebo group. prc Guidt Patients with nonbulimic AN obtained better results with cyproheotadine than with amitriptyline or placebo.

Summary of the Evidence

	SRSE ³¹ 1++	The literature that exists on pharmacological treatment of AN is scarce and inconclusive. Most RCTs are based on small samples and very few of them have statistical value to support their conclusions. Many studies include patients who are receiving other treatment, whether it is psychological or pharmacological. As far as cases studied, they include inpatients that later receive outpatient reatment, which prevents generalisation of results.
	CPG ³⁰	There is evidence that indicates significant differences in weight increase by the end of meltimode treatment with antidepressants when compared to placebo (4 RCT; N=146;Attia, 1998 ²⁸⁰ [fluoxetine]; Biederman, 1985 ²⁸¹ [amitriptyline]; Halmi, 1986 ²⁸² [amitriptyline]; Lacey, 1980 ²⁸³ [clomipramine]).
	SRSE ³¹ 1++7	There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences between antidepressants (citalopram) and wait-list in weight gain by the end of outpatient treatment (1 RCT; N=26; Fassino, 2002) ²⁸⁴ .
,e ^g	SRSE ³¹ 1++	Tricyclic antidepressants can be associated with improvement of disorders secondary to eating disorders. However, these results are no associated with weight increase.

Recommendations

it has

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

RCT

139

9.9.1.2. What is the safety of antidepressants in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE guide (2004)³⁰, which describes RCT results based on variables of interest, the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on a to updating. more recently published one conducted by Bulik, et al. (2007)²⁰². The updated search has not identified any new evidence. The studies are briefly described in question 9.9.1.1.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences between **RCT** antidepressants and placebo that lead AN patients to drop out of treatment for any 1++ reason, by the end of treatment (2 RCTs; N=47; Attia, 1998²⁸⁰ [fluoxetine]; Lacey, 1980²⁸³ [clomipramine]; RR: 1.26; 95% CI: 0.44 to 3.56).

In an RCT (Attia, 1998)²⁸⁰, one case of insomnia and agitation and one of burred vision RCT were reported in the fluoxetine group. 3% of participants dropped out of treatment (in 1++total).

In another RCT (Kave, 2001)²⁷⁹ no adverse effects were reported.) Dropouts: 47% in the RCT fluoxetine group and 85% in the placebo group. 1++

In an RCT (Biederman, 1985)²⁸¹, the amitriptyline group presented diaphoresis (2 cases), RCT drowsiness (6 cases), dry mouth (4 cases), blurred vision (1 case), urinary retention (1 1+ case), hypotension (2 cases) and leukopenia (1 case). Dry mouth (2 cases), palpitations (1 case) and dizziness (2 cases) were reported in the placebo group. There were no dropouts.

In an RCT (Halmi, 1986)²⁸² the antitriptyline group presented drowsiness, excitement, RCT confusion, increased motor activity, tachycardia, dry mouth and constipation. 1+ The cyproheptadine group did not vield conclusive results. In the placebo group: excitement increased motor activity and drowsiness. Dropouts: 30% amitriptyline, 25% cyproheptadina and 20% placebo.

Summary of the Evidence

00	CPG	There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are significant differences between antidepressants (citalopram) and placebo that cause AN patients to dropout of outpatient treatment due to adverse effects by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=26; Fassino, 2002) ²⁸⁴ .
	CPG ³⁰	The dropout of patients who receive pharmacological treatment is important, especially in RCTs performed on outpatient cases.

SRSE ³¹ 1++	Due to the small-sized samples of both RCTs (Kaye, 2001 ²⁷⁹ and Attia, 1998 ²⁸⁰) that use fluoxetine, no conclusions can be drawn regarding whether harmful effects associated with treatment in low-weight individuals differ from the harmful effects in normal weight individuals or those with psychiatric disorders.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	In an RCT (Kaye, 2001) ²⁷⁹ , no adverse effects were reported in the fluoxetine group. In another RCT (Attia, 1998) ²⁸⁰ , one case of insomnia and agitation and one case of blurred vision were reported in the fluoxetine group. In regard to tricyclic antidepressants, another RCT (Halmi, 1986) ²⁸² with amitriptyline reported sporadic cases of associated drowsiness, excitement, confusion, increased motor activity, tachycardia, dry mouth and constipation; however, the proportion of adverse effects was similar between the experimental group and the control group (placebo).	updating
Recommenda	ations	

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1 to 9.GPH.6) nical Practice

9.9.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.9.2.1. What is the efficacy of antidepressants in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, which describes the RCT results based on variables of interest, on the SRSE of sufficient quality (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on a more recently published one by Shapiro, *et al.* $(2007)^{211}$. The updated search has not identified any new evidence.

Variable: BMI

There is not sufficient evidence to indicate clinically significant differences between SSRI antidepressants (fluoxetine) and placebo in relation to body weight by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=46; Kanerva, 1994²⁸⁵; SMD: -0.30; 95% CI: -0.88 to 0.28).

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is limited evidence to determine that antidepressant treatment (fluoxetine, RCT desipramine, phenelzine [withdrawn from the Spanish market], trazodone, bupropion) is 1++ superior to placebo in the remission of binge-eating and purging by the end of treatment (6 RCTs; N=697; McCann, 1990262; Walsh, 1991286; Goldstein, 1995287; Walsh, 1987288; Horne, 1988289; Pope, 1989290; RR: 0.88; 95% CI: 0.83 to 0.94; NNT: 9; 95% CI: 6 to 15).

There is strong evidence that antidepressant treatment (fluoxetine, desipramine, RCT phenelzine [withdrawn from the Spanish market], trazodone, bupropion) is superior to placebo in clinical improvement (defined as reducing binge-eating by at least 50%) (6 RCTs; N=855; Mc Cann, 1990²⁶²; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷; Walsh, 1987²⁸⁸; Horne, 1988²⁸⁹; Pope, 1989²⁹⁰; RR: 0.68; 95% CI:0.60 to 0.78; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 4 to 8).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference between antidepressants (fluoxetine, desipramine, phenelzine [withdrawn from the Spanish market], trazodone, bupropion) and placebo in reducing the frequency of bingeeating (6 RCTs; N=290; McCann, 1990²⁶²; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; Walsh, 1987²⁸⁸; Pope, 1989²⁹⁰; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; Carruba, 2001²⁹¹; random effects model SMD: -0.33; 95% CI: -1.13 to 0.47) and purging by the end of treatment (3 RCTs; N=198; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; Pope 1989²⁹⁰; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; SMD: -0.19; 95% CI: -0.66 to 0.28).

RCT There is limited evidence to determine that MAOI treatment (phenelzine, [witherawn from the Spanish market]) is superior to placebo in the remission of binge-eating and 1++ purging by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=62; Walsh, 1987²⁸⁸; RR: 0.77; 95% CI: 0.62 to 0.95; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 3 to 17).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference RCT between SSRI antidepressants (fluoxetine) and placebo in reducing the frequency of 1++ binge-eating (SMD: -0.30; 95% CI: -0.91 to 0.31) and purging (SMD: -0.56; 95% CI: -1.17 to 0.06) by the end of treatment according to 1 RCT (V=43; Kanerva, 2001)²⁸⁵.

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference RCT between tricyclic antidepressants (desipramine) and placebo in reducing the frequency of 1++ purging (1 RCT; N=78; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; SMD: -0.34; 95% CI: -0.79 to 0.11) by the end of treatment.

There is strong evidence to determine that SSRI antidepressant treatment (fluoxetine) is RCT superior to placebo in reducing binge-eating (3 RCTs; N= 706; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷; 1++ Kanerva, 1994²⁸⁵, Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992²⁹²; RR: 0.73; 95% CI: 0.62 to 0.84, NNT: 6; 95% CI: 5 to 12) and purging by at least 50% by the end of treatment (2 ROTs; N=656; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷, Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992²⁹²; RR: 0.66; 95% CI: 0.57 to 0.76; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 4 to 7).

There is strong evidence to determine that tricyclic antidepressant treatment RCT (imipramine) is superior to placebo in terms of clinical improvement (defined as 1++ reducing binge-eating by at least 50%) by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=22; Pope, 1983²⁹³; RR: 0.30; 95% CI: 0.11 to 0.80; NNT: 2; 95% CI: 2 to 4).

There is strong evidence to determine that tricyclic antidepressants (imipramine, RCT desipramine) vs. placebo decrease the frequency of binge-eating by the end of treatment 1++ (3 RCTs; N=120; Pope, 1983²⁹³; McCann, 1990²⁶²; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; SMD:-0.82; 95% CI: -1.20 to -0.45).

1++

RCT 1++

142

Variables: depression and/or interpersonal and psychosocial functioning and/or general psychiatric symptoms

There is limited evidence to determine that antidepressant treatment (fluoxetine, RCT desipramine, phenelzine [withdrawn from the Spanish market], trazodone, bupropion) vs. 1++ placebo is superior at improving depression scores by the end of treatment (6 RCTs; N=293; McCann, 1990²⁶²; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶, Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷; Walsh, 1987²⁸⁸; Horne,

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant differences RCT detines between SSRI antidepressants (fluoxetine) and placebo in depression scores by the control of treatment (1 RCT; N=46; Kanerva 2001²⁸⁵, CMT)

There is limited evidence to determine that tricyclic antidepressant treatment RCT (imipramine, desipramine) is superior to placebo at improving depression scores by the 1++ end of treatment (3 RCT; N=120; Pope, 1983²⁹³; McCann, 1990²⁶²; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; SMD: Guideline -0.47; 95% CI: -0.83 to -0.10).

Other results

RCT In an RCT (Beumont, 1997;Australia)²⁹⁴ fluoxetine was compared with placebo in 72 1+adult female outpatients with BN. The fluoxetine group obtained better results in the reduction of binge-eating and vomiting, weight restoration, pre-occupation with food, EDI's BN scores, obsession regarding slimness and body dissatisfaction. There were no differences in depression scores.

In an RCT (Fichter, 1991; Germany)²⁹⁵ fluoxetine was compared with placebo in 39 adult RCT female inpatients with BN. There were no differences in any of the outcomes measured. 1++

In an RCT (Romano, 2002; USA)²⁹⁶ fluoxetine was compared with placebo in 150 RCT patients (98% women) with BN under outpatient treatment. The fluoxetine group 1+ obtained better results than the placebo group in the reduction of vomiting, binge-eating, disordered behaviour rituals, pre-occupation and other severe symptoms.

In two RCTs, Cichter, 1996; Germany²⁹⁷; Fichter, 1997²⁹⁸) fluvoxamine was compared RCT with placeboin 72 adult female outpatients with BN. The fluvoxamine group obtained 1++better results in the reduction of vomiting, purging and binge-eating frequencies when compared with the placebo group. Both groups gained weight, with no significant differences between them. inas be

Summary of the Evidence

SRSE ³¹ 1++	The fluoxetine dose (60 mg/day) administered over 6 to 18 weeks has managed, in all moderate (1+) and high quality (1++) RCT, to reduce binge-eating and purging as well as psychological symptoms related with eating disorders in a short period of time.	Ġ.		
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Fluoxetine at 60mg/day obtains better results than a 20mg/day dose (Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992) ²⁹² ; this dose is also associated with relapse prevention in a study with a considerable amount of discontinuation.	1903tings		
SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is considerable evidence of the short-term effect of fluoxetine treatment (60mg/day) in patients with BN. There is no evidence of the effectiveness of long-term treatment or the optimal duration of treatment.			
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Some studies have reported remissions in a small number of patients treated exclusively with pharmacological treatment, which leads us to borne in mind that although symptoms improve, they persist in time and do not disappear.			
SRSE ³¹ 1++	In an RCT (Walsh, 1991) ²⁸⁶ it was reported that patients with greater body mass and weight and longer disease length responded better to desipramine treatment.			
SRSE ³¹ 1++	In the study Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992 ²⁹² , patients with greater weight responded better in all treatment groups.			
OT THE REAL PROPERTY OF THE PR				
Recommendations				

Recommendations

	(See also recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)			
1+ has be	В	9.9.2.1.1.	Patients should be informed that antidepressant treatment can reduce the frequency of binge-eating and purging episodes but effects are not immediate. (Adopted from recommendation 7.3.6.2. of the NICE guide).	
	B	9.9.2.1.2.	In the treatment of BN pharmacological treatments other than antidepressants are not recommended. (Adopted from recommendation 7.3.6.4. of the NICE guide).	
	D	9.9.2.1.3.	The dose of fluoxetine used in patients with BN is greater than the dose used for treating depression (60 mg/day). (Adopted from recommendation 7.7.6.5. of the NICE guide).	
D	9.9.2.1.4.	Amongst SSRI antidepressants, fluoxetine is the first-choice drug for		
---	------------	---		
		treatment of BN, in terms of acceptability, tolerability and symptom		
		reduction. (Adopted from recommendation 7.3.6.3. of the NICE guide).		

9.9.2.2. What is the safety of antidepressants in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, which describes the results obtained CTs, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRO of the US (2000)³¹, recently published one by St. from RCTs, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRO of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on a more recently published one by Shapiro, et al. (2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not identified tis subje any new evidence. The studies are briefly described in question 9.9.2.1.

Scientific Evidence

There is limited evidence to suggest that antidepressant treatment (fluoxetine, RCT desipramine, imipramine, phenelzine [withdrawn from the Spanish market], trazodone, 1++mianserine, moclobemide) is superior to placebo in treatment discontinuation due to adverse effects (9 RCTs; N=1.078; Pope, 1983²⁹³, 1989²⁹⁰; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; 1987²⁸⁸; Kanerva, 1994²⁸⁵; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷; Fluexetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992²⁹²; Carruba, 2001²⁹¹; RR 1.90; 95% CI: 1.20 to 2.99; NNH: 20; 95% CI: 13 to 50).

There is insufficient evidence to suggest which types of antidepressants (fluoxetine, RCT desipramine, imipramine, phenelzine [withdrawn from the Spanish market], trazodone, 1++ mianserine, moclobemide, brupopion) are well or poorly tolerated by patients with BN (13 RCTs; Pope, 1983²⁹³, 1989²⁹⁰; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³, 2001²⁵⁸; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶, 1987²⁸⁸, 2004²²⁵; Kanerva, 1994²⁸⁵; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷; Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992²⁹²; Carruba, 2001²⁹²; McCann, 1990²⁶²; Sabine, 1983²⁹⁹; Horne, 1988²⁸⁹; N=1.336; random effects model RR: 0.91; 95% CI:0.72 to 1.16).

There is limited evidence suggesting that treatment with antidepressants (fluoxetine, RCT desipramine) vs. placebo favours treatment acceptability (5 RCTs Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; 1++Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶ 2004²³³; Kanerva, 1994²⁸⁵; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷, Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992²⁹²; N=803; RR:0.79; 95% CI: 0.67 to 0.95).

There is insufficient evidence suggesting that there are significant differences between RCT SSRI antidepressants (fluoxetine) and placebo in the number of patients who discontinue 1++treatment due to adverse effects (3 RCTs Kanerva, 1994²⁸⁵; Goldstein, 1995²⁸⁷, [©] Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group, 1992²⁹²; N=706; RR: 1.59; 95% CI: 0.88 to 2.88).

There is strong evidence to determine that the dropout rate is greater in the placebo RCT group than in the group receiving tricyclic antidepressants (imipramine, desipramine) (4 1++ RCTs; N=217; Pope, 1983²⁹³, Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; McCann, 1990²⁶²; RR: 2.03; 95% CI: 1.18 to 3.49; NNT: 7; 95% CI: 4 to 20).

There is insufficient evidence suggesting that there are significant differences between RCT tricyclic antidepressants (imipramine, desipramine) and placebo in the number of 1++patients who discontinue treatment due to adverse effects (3 RCTs; N=187; Pope, 1983²⁹³; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; Walsh, 1991²⁸⁶; RR: 3.17; 95% CI: 0.84 to 11.90).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there is a significant difference between RCT Ject to updating. MAOI antidepressants (phenelzide [withdrawn from the Spanish market] and moclobemide) and placebo in the number of patients who discontinue treatment due to adverse effects (random effects model RR: 2.55; 95% CI: 0.20 to 33.22) or any other reason (random effects model RR: 0.94; 95% CI: 0.50 to 1.77; based on 2 RCTs; N=139; Walsh, 1987²⁸⁸; Carruba, 2001²⁹¹).

In an RCT (Beumont, 1997)²⁹⁴ fluoxetine was compared with placebo. Adverse effects in the fluoxetine group included: insomnia, nausea and instability, the latter being 1+ significantly more common. Depression was the most common adverse effect in the placebo group. No dropouts were reported.

In an RCT (Fichter, 1991)²⁹⁵, that compared fluoxetine vs. placebo, the experimental RCT group showed greater tremor (significant differences). No dropout were reported. 1+

In an RCT (Romano, 2002)²⁹⁶ fluoxetine was compared with placebo. This study RCT explored the efficacy of fluoxetine (60mg/day) in the number of relapses over 52 weeks. 1+ Relapses were less frequent in the placebo group (32% vs. 51% in the fluoxetine group). Treatment discontinuation occurred more frequently within the first 3 months of the 52 weeks of complete treatment. The same study reported a dropout rate of 83% in the fluoxetine group and 92% in the placebo group. Rhinitis was reported to be the adverse effect. (fluoxetine, 24 cases; placebo, 12 cases; p<0.04).

Fichter, 1996²⁹⁷ and Fichter, 1997²⁹⁸ compared fluvoxamine vs. placebo. RCT The fluvoxamine group was associated with less relapses. However, dropouts were greater 1++in this group than in the placebo group (51% fluvoxamine vs. 14% placebo). There were 8 dropouts in the fluvoxamine group due to adverse effects. (The most significant were: nausea, drowsiness and instability.)

Summary of the Evidence

SRSE³¹ The adverse effects produced by second-generation antidepressants (MAOIs) in patients with BN are similar to those that occur in other 1++disorders (Kennedy, 1993)³⁰⁰.

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

146

RCT

9.9.3. Binge-Eating Disorder

9.9.3.1. What is the efficacy of antidepressants in patients with BED?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG³⁰, which describes RCT results based on variables of Wect to updating. interest, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and on a more recently published one conducted by Brownley, et al. (2007)²⁴⁵. The updated search has not identified any new evidence.

Variable: BMI

There is evidence suggesting that there are no clinically significant differences between RCT antidepressants (fluoxetine, imipramine, sertraline) and placebo in terms of body weight 1++(BMI when possible) by the end of treatment (3 RCTs; N=95; Arnold,2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2000³⁰²; Laederach, 1999³⁰³; SMD: 0.00; 95% CI: -0.42 to 0.42).

Variable: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is limited evidence to determine that there are efficiently significant differences RCT between antidepressants (fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, sertraline, imipramine and citalopram) 1++ and placebo in favour of antidepressants in terms of binge-eating remission (4 RCTs; N=217; Arnold, 2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2000³⁰²; 2003⁴⁰; Hudson, 1998³⁰⁵; RR: 0.75; 95% CI: 0.62 to 0.90; NNT: 5; 95% CI: 4 to 13) and reduction of binge-eating frequency by the end of treatment (4 RCTs; N=122; Arnold, 2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2000³⁰², 2003³⁰⁴; Laederach, 1999³⁰³; SMD: -0.59; 95% CI: -0.96 to -0.22).

Ô RCT There is limited evidence to suggest that there are clinically significant differences 1++between tricyclic antidepressants (imipramine) and placebo in favour of tricyclic antidepressants in terms of reducing the frequency of binge-eating by the end of treatment (1 RCT; N=29: Laederach, 1999³⁰³; SMD: -0.77; 95% CI: -1.53 to -0.01).

Variable: depression

There is insufficient evidence to determine that tricyclic antidepressants (imipramine) are RCT 1++superior to placebo in terms of reducing depression scores (1 RCT; N=29; Laederach, 1999³⁰³; SMD: -0.73; 95% CI: -1.49 to 0.02).

Other results

An RCT (Pearlstein, 2003; USA)³⁰⁶ compared fluvoxamine (average dose 239 mg/day) vs. RCT 1++ placebo over 12 weeks in 20 adult outpatients (88% women) with BED. There were no differences between both groups in terms of frequency of binge-eating, but both groups showed a decrease in frequency of binge-eating, loss of body weight and size and reduced self-reported depression.

An RCT (Appolinario, 2003; Brazil)³⁰⁷ compared sibutramine vs. placebo in outpatients 1++ with BED (88% women; mean age 35.2 to 36.6). Sibutramine is associated with decreased depressive behaviour and is superior to placebo in reducing the frequency and severity of binge-eating episodes. In the placebo group weight gain was observed during and by the end of treatment. In the group treated with the drug, weight loss by the end of treatment was reported.

Summary of the Evidence

	1	
		rsting.
Summary of	the Evidence	, Q
SRSE ³¹ 1++	In short-term RCTs with SSRI antidepressants, the group treated with these drugs presents better results in the reduction of symptoms related with eating disorders, in behaviour, weight and severity of the disease. The clinical impact of these conclusions cannot be judged due to the lack of data or total BED remission and on follow-up.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Low doses of imipramine as a complementary strategy to nutritional counselling and psychological therapy are associated with reduced binge-eating and weight loss that is sustained after drug discontinuation.	
	ALSCHICE	
Recommenda	ations	

Recommendations

(9	(See also recommendation 9.GPH.6.)					
В	9.9.3.1.1.	SSRI antidepressant treatment can be offered to a patient with BED, regardless of whether he/she follows a guided SH programme or not.				
		(Adopted from recommendation 8.3.5.1. of the NICE guide).				
В	9.9.3.1.2.	Patients must be informed that SSRI antidepressant treatment can reduce the frequency of binge-eating, but the duration of long-term effects is unknown. Antidepressant treatment may be beneficial for a small number of patients. (Adopted from recommendation 8.3.5.2. of the NICE guide).				
	SI					

9.9.3.2. What is the safety of antidepressants in patients with BED?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$, which describes the results of RCTs, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and a more recently published one carried out by Brownley, et al. (2007)²⁴⁵. The updated search has not identified any new evidence. Studies are briefly described in question 9.9.3.1.

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

RCT

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference RCT between antidepressants (fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, sertraline, imipramine and 1++citalopram) and placebo in treatment discontinuation for any reason (5 RCTs; N=248; Arnold, 2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2000³⁰², 2003³⁰⁴; Hudson, 1998³⁰⁵; Laederach, 1999³⁰³; random RCORDERING effects model RR: 1.02; 95% CI: 0.43 to 2.42).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference between antidepressants (fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, sertraline) vs. placebo in treatment discontinuation due to adverse effects (3 RCTs; N=176; Arnold, 2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2000³⁰²; Hudson, 1998³⁰⁵; RR: 2.48; 95% CI: 0.74 to 8.39).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference RCT between antidepressants (fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, sertraline and citalopram) and 1++ placebo in treatment discontinuation for any reason (4 RCTs; N=217 Arnold, 2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2000³⁰², 2003³⁰⁴; Hudson, 1998³⁰⁵; random effects model RR: 1.02; 95% CI: 0.39 to 2.68) or as a result of adverse effects by the end of treatment (3 RCTs; N=183; Arnold, 2002³⁰¹; McElroy, 2003³⁰⁴; Hudson, 1998³⁰⁵; RR: 3.03; 95% CI: 0.84 to 10.86).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is clinically significant difference RCT between tricyclic antidepressants (imipramine) and glacebo in treatment discontinuation 1++due to adverse effects or any other reason (1 RC% N=31; Laederach, 1999³⁰³; RR: 1.07; 95% CI: 0.07 to 15.57).

In an RCT (Pearlstein, 2003)³⁰⁶ that compared fluovoxamine with placebo, 20% of RCT participants dropped out of treatments. 1++

In an RCT (Appolinario, 2003)³(23% of participants in the sibutramine group and 17% RCT of participants in the placebo group dropped out of treatment. The adverse effects of 1++sibutramine were: dry month (22 cases); headache (6); constipation (7). In the placebo group: dry mouth (3); headache (14); constipation (0) (p<0.01). Other adverse effects do not differ significantly between groups (nausea, insomnia, sweating, lower back pain, depressive behaviour, distress, etc).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

14

9.10. Antipsychotics

Evidence in AN has been identified for the following Antipsychotics: sulpiride, pimozide and olanzapine.

9.10.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.10.1.1. What is the efficacy of Antipsychotics in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$ and on a high-quality SRSE (1++)it is subje (Dunican,2007)³⁰⁸. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that ant psychotics (pimozide and sulpiride) RCT have an impact on body weight vs. placebo during multimode treatment of inpatients 1++ with AN (2 crossed studies; N=32; pimozide [Vandereycken, 1982]³⁰⁹ and sulpiride [Vandereycken, 1984]³¹⁰).

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there is any significant difference RCT between antipsychotics and antidepressants in terms of weight gain in cases of AN. this Clinical P 1++

Summary of the Evidence

	SRSE ³⁰⁸ 1++	In some of the case series and in most of the RCTs, patients with AN gained weight while receiving treatment with olanzapine, achieving healthy weight in many cases. Reported cases and RCTs identified additional benefits of olanzapine, including the reduction of delusional beliefs, improvement of body self-image, decrease of agitation and anxiety prior to meals, improvement of sleep, depressive symptoms and treatment adherence and other symptoms related with eating disorders.
It has been	SRSE ³⁰⁸ 1++	Preliminary evidence supports the use of olanzapine for the treatment of AN, demonstrating that a 2.5 to 15 daily mg dose promotes weight gain and has positive effects on related psychological symptoms. The limitations of the data analysed are: small sample, high dropout rate in the RCT and the open design of the RCT.

Summary of the Evidence

(See also recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

jet to updating.

9.10.1.2. What is the safety of Antipsychotics in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

RCT ..d 1++ ..d of up ..upiride ..upiride ..upict There is insufficient evidence, stemming from 2 small studies, to determine if there is a clinically significant difference between antipsychotics (pimozide and sulpiride) and placebo in terms of dropout rate due to adverse effects or any other reason by the end of treatment (2 crossed studies; N=32; pimozide [Vandereycken, 1982]³⁰⁹ and sulpiride [Vanderevcken, 1984]³¹⁰).

Recommendations

9.11. Appetite stimulants (orexigens) Of the group of appetite stimulants, evidence of cyproheptadine in AN has been identified. No evidence has been identified on the use of pizotifen (also an appetite stimulant) in AN.

9.11.1. What is the efficiency of cyproheptadine in patients with AN?

The answer is based on en la NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that Antipsychotics or antihistamines RCT (cyprohebtadine) have any impact on body weight when compared to placebo in patients 1++with KN who are under inpatient management and under multimode treatment when compared to placebo (2 RCTs; N=177; Goldberg, 1980³¹¹; Halmi, 1986²⁸²).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1 to 9.GF.6)

9.11.2. What is the safety of cyproheptadine in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that antidepressants, antihistamines or antipsychotics are more or less acceptable to patients with AN when compared to placebo or wait-list.

There is insufficient evidence to determine that antidepressants, antihistamines or RCT antipsychotics produce more or less adverse effects in patients with AN when compared 1++ with placebo or wait-list. deline and

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.12. Opioid antagonists

Inical Practice Evidence has been found for the following opioid antagonist in the treatment of BN: naltrexone. No evidence on the use of naloxone (also an opioid antagonist) in BNT/BED treatment has been found.

9.12.1. Bulimia nervosa

9.12.1.1. What is the efficacy of naltrexone in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that opioid antagonists (naltrexone) are RCT more or less effective when compared to placebo in women with mean age 25 years 1++diagnosed with BN (2 RCT; N=28; Huseman, 1990³¹²; Mitchell, 1989³¹³).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

RCT

9.12.1.2. What is the safety of opioid antagonists in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. The updated search has not yielded any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that opioid antagonists (naltrexone) are more or less acceptable to patients when compared to placebo in women with mean age 25 years who have been diagnosed with BN (2 RCTs; N=28; Huseman, 1990³¹²; Mitchell, 1989³¹³).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.13. Topiramate

9.13.1. Bulimia nervosa

Practice Guideline 9.13.1.1. What is the efficacy of topiramate in patients with BN?

Evidence is based on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and also on a more recently published high-quality SRSE (1++) (Shapiro, et al., 2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not identified any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

2 RCTs (Hoopes, 2003, USA³¹⁴; Hedges, 2003; USA³¹⁵) compared topiramate vs. placebo RCT in 68 adult patients (97% women) with BN who were being treated on an outpatient 1+ basis. The proportion of abstinence from binge-eating and purging was 22.6% in the topiramate group and 6% in the placebo group, a non-significant difference. The topiramate group was associated with significant reduction of anxiety but not depression, and with a greater tendency towards weight loss. The control group had a tendency towards weight gain.

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.13.1.2. What is the safety of topiramate in patients with BN?

Evidence is based on two RCTs included in the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and also on a more recently published high-quality SRSE (1++) conducted by Shapiro, et al. (2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not identified any new evidence. The studies are briefly described in question 9.13.1.1.

In the two previous RCTs (Hoopes, 2003³¹⁴; Hedges, 2003³¹⁵) one case of adverse effect was reported in the form of facial rash and irritability in the topiramate group. The overall dropout rate was higher (47%) in the three level. srot (34%).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.13.2. Binge-Eating Disorder

ctice Guidell 9.13.2.1. What is the efficacy of topiramate in patients with BED?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)30, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)^{3h} and on a more recently published high-quality SRSE (1++) conducted by Brownley, et al. (2007)²⁴⁵. The updated search has no identified any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (McElrov, 2003; USA)³⁰⁴ topiramate (average dose 212 mg/day) was RCT compared to placeboon 61 patients with eating disorders over 14 weeks on an outpatient 1+ basis. Patients who received topiramate presented remission of binge-eating and significant reduction of its frequency. There were significant differences in weight loss between the group treated with topiramate (5.9 kg) and the placebo group (1.2 kg). There were no differences between groups in terms of depression scores ³¹.

There is limited evidence to suggest that there may be a clinically significant difference RCT Between topiramate and placebo in the remission of binge-eating by the end of treatment 1++(1 RCT; N=61; McElroy, 2003³⁰⁴; RR: 0.56; 95% CI: 0.34 to 0.92; NNT: 4; 95% CI: 2 to 15).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.13.2.2. What is the safety of topiramate in patients with BED?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG³⁰, where the results of RCTs are described based on variables of interest, on the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on a more recently published high-quality SRSE (1++) conducted by Brownley, et al. $(2007)^{245}$. The updated search has no identified any new evidence. The studies are briefly JPdating. described in question 9.13.2.1.

Scientific Evidence

There is insufficient evidence to determine that there are clinically significant RCT differences between topiramate (anticonvulsant) and placebo in the number of patients 1++ who drop out of treatment for any reason (RR: 1.21; 95% CI: 0.67 to 2.16) or due to adverse effects (RR: 2.07; 95% CI: 0.57 to 7.52) based on 1 RCT (1 RCT; N=61; McEnroy, 2003)³⁰⁴.

According to An RCT (McElroy, 2003)³⁰⁴, the following adverse effects were reported: RCT headache, paresthesia and amenorrhoea in the topiramate group. In the placebo group: 1+cramps, sedation and testicular pain. The overall dropout rate was 47% in the topiramate group and 39% in the placebo group.

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.14. Atomoxetine

9.14.1. What is the efficacy of atomoxetine in patients with eating disorders?

No evidence has been found in the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ or in the high-quality SRSE ^{31, 202, 211, 245}. The updated search has identified one RCT.

Scientific Evidence

One RCT (McElroy, 2007)³¹⁶ compared atomoxetine (40-120 mg/day doses; N=20) vs. RCT control group (N=19) over 10 weeks in a group of patients with BED (age: 18 to 65 1 +years). The group treated with atomoxetine significantly reduced the weekly frequency of binge-eating (p=0.018), the daily frequency of binge-eating (p=0.003) and the disease scale (p=0.015). No significant differences were found in other results. 30% of patients in the treated group and 45% in the placebo group did not complete the study.

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.14.2. What is the safety of atomoxetine in patients with eating disorders?

The answer is based on the RCT described in the question regarding efficacy.

Scientific Evidence

piect to updating. An RCT (McElroy, 2007)³¹⁶ compared atomoxetine (40 a 120 mg/day deses; N=20) vs. control group (N=19) over 10 weeks in a group of patients with BED (age: 18 to 65 years). There were 3 dropouts due to adverse effects in the treated group (depressive symptoms, constipation of this and agitation) and 1 in the placebo group. Atomoxetine is effective and well tolerated in the shortterm treatment of BED. RCT 1+

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

9.15. Antiemetics

9.15.1. Bulimia nervosa

9.15.1.1. What is the efficacy of ondansetron in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$, on the high-quality SRSE (1++)elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and on a more recently published high-quality SRSE (1++) conducted by Shapiro, et al. (2007)²¹¹. The updated search has no identified any new evidence.

Scientific Evidence

An RCT (Faris, 2000; USA)³¹⁷ compared ondansetron treatment to placebo in adult **RCT** females with BN (N=26) who were being treated on an outpatient basis over 4 weeks. 1++In the ondansetron group frequency of binge-eating and purging decreased significantly and the restoration of a well-balanced diet improved. There are no measures of depression or anxiety. There are no differences in patients' weight changes.

Summary of the Evidence

CPG ³⁰	There is insufficient evidence to determine that antiemetics (ondansetron) are
	more or less effective when compared to placebo (2 RCTs; N=37; Faris, 1998 ³¹⁷ ,
	2000 ³¹⁷).

9.15.1.2. What is the safety of ondansetron in patients with BN? Subject to us the elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and on a more the elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and on a more the elaborated by Shapiro, *et al.* (2007) evidence. The study is the elaborated by the study is the elaborated by Shapiro and the el Guidelit

Scientific Evidence

, co In an RCT (Faris, 2000)³¹⁷, one participant dropped out of reatment in the ondansetron RCT group and there were no dropouts in the placebo group. No adverse effects were 1++ of this Clinic reported.

Summary of the Evidence



It has been

There is insufficient evidence to determine that antiemetics (ondansetron) are more or less acceptable vs. placebo (2 RCTs; N=37; Faris, 1998³¹⁷, 2000³¹⁷).

Recommendations

(See recommendations 9.GPH.1. to 9.GPH.6.)

SUMMARY OF THE EVIDENCE FOR PHARMACOLOGICAL TREATMENT

(QUESTIONS 9.9. to 9.15.)

Subject to updating. Dropout rates in the RCT assessing pharmacological treatments ranged from SRSE³¹ 0% to 51% of treated cases. No drug in particular showed a greater relapse rate 1++than others.

Anorexia nervosa

1++		and i
Binge-Ea	ting Disorder	Guideline

Binge-Eating Disorder

SRSE ³¹ 1++	There is moderate evidence that supports the role of drugs in the treatment of BED	
1		l

GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE PHARMACOLOGICAL TREATMENT OF EATING DISORDERS ,O

(QUESTIONS 9.9. to 9.15.)

Anorexia nervosa

	D	9.GPH.1.	Pharmacological treatment is not recommended as the only primary treatment in patients with AN. (Adopted from recommendation 6.3.6.1. of the NICE guide).
thas be	D	9.GPH.2.	Caution should be exercised when prescribing pharmacological treatment for patients with AN who have associated comorbidities such as obsessive- compulsive disorder (OCD) or depression. (Adopted from recommendation 6.3.6.2. of the NICE guide).
	D	9.GPH.3.	Given the risk of heart complications presented by patients with AN, prescription of drugs whose side effects may affect cardiac function must be avoided. (Adopted from recommendation 6.3.6.4. of the NICE guide).

D	9.GPH.4.	If drugs with adverse cardiovascular effects are administered, ECG monitoring of patients should be carried out. (Adopted from recommendation 6.3.6.3. of the NICE guide).	
D	9.GPH.5.	All patients with AN must be warned of the side effects of pharmacological treatments. (Adopted from recommendation 6.3.6.5. of the NICE guide).	
Bin	ge-Eatin	g Disorder	JPO2111
D	9.GPH.6	In the absence of evidence to guide the management of RED, it is	

Binge-Eating Disorder

	D	9.GPH.6	In the absence of evidence to guide the management of BED, it is recommended that the clinician treat the patient based on the eating problem that most closely resembles the patient's eating disorder according to BN or AN guidea. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.1, of the NICE guide)
It has be		vears sinc	recommended that the clinician freat the patient based on the eating problem that most closely resembles the patient's eating disorder according to BN or AN guides. (Adopted from recommendation 8.2.7.1. of the NICE guide).
*			

COMBINED INTERVENTIONS

This section describes the evidence for the efficacy and safety of combined interventions, whether they are psychological or pharmacological, in the treatment of eating disorders. Occasionally, the experimental and control groups receive one or more treatments. Subject to updating.

9.16. What is the efficacy and safety of combined interventions in patients with eating disorders?

9.16.1. Anorexia nervosa

9.16.1.1. What is the efficacy and safety of combined interventions in patients with AN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)30, which describes the results from the RCT according to variables of interest. There are no results regarding combined interventions neither in the quality systematic review of scientific evidence (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ nor in the more recent one conducted by Bulik, et al. (2007)²⁰². The updated search has identified two new 2 RCTs.

The revised literature does not inform on the adverse effects declared over the course of the RCT that studied combined interventions on AN.

Scientific evidence

In patients whose clinical picture is not as severe as to require emergency treatment, RCT there is insufficient evidence on whether to administer an outpatient psychological 1++treatment or to proceed to a complete hospitalisation for administration of such treatment (group therapy-FT-NC vs. individual therapy-NSFT-NC) according to 1 RCT (N=90; Crisp, 1991)²⁶³.

An RCT (Brangeilla, 2007, Italy)³¹⁸ comprised of 30 women with AN receiving RCT outpatient treatment compared CBT-olanzapine (daily doses 2.5 mg during the first 1++ month an (55 mg the two following months) N=15 (8 restrictive type AN [AN-R] and 7 bulinic-purging type AN [AN-BP]) vs. CBT-placebo, N=15 (10 AN-R and 5 AN-BR There were no significant differences between the two groups in BMI or in the EDI questionnaire score. However, AN-BP treated with CBT-olanzapine improved the BMI score significantly (p=0.01) as compared with other groups. Both groups showed significant improvement in The Yale Brown Cornell for Eating Disorder *Rating Scale* (p=0.08) score. Differences were not significant upon stratification of the groups. Both groups obtained a significant in the measurement of aggressiveness (CBT-olanzapine: p=0.006 vs. CBT-placebo: p=0.05) and depression (CBTolanzapine: p=0.01 vs. CBT-placebo: p=0.01). Upon stratification of the groups, AN-BP treated with CBT-olanzapine obtained better results in aggressiveness (p=0.05)than AN-R. There were no differences between these groups in terms of depression.

The CBT-olanzapine group obtained better results in the TCI questionnaire (*The Temperament and Character Inventory*) (p=0.007) as compared with placebo. Upon stratification of AN-R treated with CBT-olanzapine, this type of AN obtained better results than the other groups (p=0.04). The concentration of hemovallinic acid increased significantly in the group treated with CBT-olanzapine. There was no correlation between the concentration of hemovallinic acid and psychopathological parameters. Pharmacological treatment may improve significantly specific aspects of AN.

An RCT (Brambilla, 2007; Italy)319 comprised of 20 women with AN receiving outpatient treatment (mean age: 23 years) compared CBT-nutritional rehabilitation programme-olanzapine (N=10) vs. CBT-nutritional rehabilitation programme-placebo (N=10) administered over 3 months (olanzapine: 2.5 mg 1 month and 5 mg 2 months). BMI increased significantly in both groups but without differences between them. Leptine and ghreline concentrations did not change throughout the treatment course and no correlation was observed between plasma levels and BMI. Data suggest that the increase in BMI of subjects treated with olanzapine cannot be attributed to the administration of this drug. Leptine and ghreline secretion was not accountable for such changes.

An RCT (Walsh, 2006; USA)³²⁰, comprised of a group of patients with AN (N=93) RCT with a minimum BMI of 19.0 in a day hospital, compared CBT-fluoxetine (N=49) vs. 1++ CBT-placebo (N=44) over one full year. A similar percentage of patients from both groups (fluoxetine: 26.5% vs. placebo: 31.5% p=0,57) maintained the BMI score (\geq 18.5) and continued in the study for a further 52 weeks. There were no significant differences in relapse time between both groups. (p=0.64). This study failed to show that treatment with fluoxetine benefits patients with AN after recovery of body weight.

9.16.2. Bulimia nervosa

9.16.2.1. What is the efficacy of combined interventions in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, which describes the results yielded by RCT according to variables of interest and in the high-quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US (2006)³¹ and in a more recent publication (Shapiro, *et al.* 2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not identified any new evidence.

In the case of BN, there are some RCTs that compare treatment with antidepressants against a combination of antidepressants and psychological therapy. Other RCTs also compare single psychological therapy against a combination of single psychological therapy and antidepressants.

RCT UPdating.

Antidepressants vs. antidepressants-psychological therapy

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is insufficient evidence to show that antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine, RCT imipramine) differ from the combination of CBT-antidepressants with regard to remission 1++ to updating. of binge eating episodes (5 RCTs; N=291; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; randomised effects model RR: 1.29; 95% CI: 0.99 to 1.69) and remission of purging episodes (5 RCTs; N=199; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; randomised effects model RR: 1.23; 95% CI: 0.93 to 1.64) at treatment completion.

There is strong evidence to determine that the combination antidepressants-CBTVs. RCT antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine) is suitable to reduce the frequency of bingeeating episodes (4 RCTs; N=133; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; SMD: 0.55; 95% CI: 0.21 to 0.90) but limited to reduce the frequency of purging episodes at treatment completion (5 RCTs; N=141; Leitengerg, 1994³²¹; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; SMD: 0.49; 95% CI: 0.15 to 0.83).

There is insufficient evidence to show that antidepressants (designamine, fluoxetine) RCT differ from the combination of CBT-antidepressants with regard to remission and 1++frequency of binge eating episodes (2 RCTs; N=81) Jacobi, 2002³²²; Agras, 1992³²⁴; RR: 1.12; 95% CI: 0.88 to 1.42), (1 RCT; N=21; Agras, 1992³²⁴; SMD: 0,29; 95% CI: -0.58 to 1.15), respectively, and in the remission and requency of purging episodes (3 RCTs; N=95; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; Jacobi, 2002³²C Agras, 1992³²⁴; RR: 1.10; 95% CI: 0.87 to 1.39), (2 RCTs; N=29; Leitenberg, 1994²⁰; Agras, 1992³²⁴; SMD: 0.46; 95% CI: -0.31 to 1.23) at post-treatment follow up, respectively.

There is insufficient evidence to show that antidepressants (fluoxetine) differ from the RCT combination of SH-antidepressants with regard to remission and frequency of binge-1++eating episodes (1 RCT, N=47; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; RR: 1.11; 95% CI:0.83 to 1.48), (1 RCT; N=34; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; SMD: 0.37; 95% CI: -0.24 to 0.97) and remission and frequency of purging episodes (1 RCT; N=47; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; RR:1.11; 95% CI: 0.83 to 1.48), (1 RCT; N=34; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; SMD: 0.31; 95% CI:-0.29 to 0.91) respectively, at treatment completion.

There insufficient evidence to show that antidepressants (desipramine) differ from the RCT combination de SFP-antidepressants with regard to remission and frequency of binge 1++ vating episodes (RR: 0.95; 95% CI: 0.75 to 1.21), (SMD: -0.29; CI 95%: -0.85 to 0.27) and remission and frequency of purging episodes (RR: 0.95; 95% CI:0.75 to 1.21 and SMD: 0.26; 95% CI: -0.30 to 0.83) respectively at treatment completion according to 1 RCT (N=50: Walsh, 1987)²⁸⁸.

Variable: depression

There is insufficient evidence to show that the combination of CBT-antidepressants

RCT 1++

162

1++

(desipramine, fluoxetine) differs from antidepressants alone in depression scores (4 RCTs; N=125; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; SMD: 0.31; 95% CI: -0.05 to 0.66) and in generalized psychiatric symptoms (2 RCTs; N=85; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Walsh, 1997²³³; SMD: 0.10; 95% CI: -0.33 to 0.53) at treatment completion.

and it is subject to updating. There is insufficient evidence to show that treatment with antidepressants (desipramine) **RCT** differs from SFP-antidepressants with regard to the score obtained on depression (SMD: 0.26; 95% CI: -0.30 to 0.83) and in generalized psychiatric symptoms (SMD: -0.22; 95% CI: -0.78 to 0.34) at treatment completion according to 1 RCT (N=50; Walsh, 1997)²³³.

Antidepressants-Psychological Psychological Therapy VS. therapy

Variables: reduction / remission of binge-eating and purging

There is insufficient evidence to show that CBT differs from combination of CBT-RCT 1++ antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine, imipramine) with regard to remission and frequency of binge-eating (5 RCTs; N=225; Jacobi, 2002³²²) Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; Fichter, 1991²⁹⁵; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; randomised effects model RR:1.09; 95% CI: 0.83 to 1.42), (5 RCTs; N=185; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh, 1997²³³; Fichter, 1991²⁹⁵; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; SMD: 0.38; 95% CI: 0.09 to 0.68) and remission of purging episodes (5 RCTs; N=199; Jacobi, 2002³²³; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Walsh,1997²³³; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; RR: 0.94; 95% CI 0.69 to 1.28) at treatment completion.

There is insufficient evidence to show that CBT differs from the combination CBT-RCT antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine) with regard to remission and frequency of binge 1++ eating episodes (2 RCTs; N=84; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Agras, 1992³²⁴; RR: 0,86; 95% CI:0.64 to 1.14), (1 RCT; N=32; Agras, 1992³²⁴; SMD: -0.19; 95% CI: -0.94 to 0.56) and remission of purging episodes (3 RCTs: N=98; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Agras, 1992³²⁴; Leitenberg,1994³²¹; RR: 0.87; 95% CI: 0.68 to 1.13), (2 RCTs; N=43; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; Agras 1992³²⁴; SMD: -0.27; 95% CI: -0.90 to 0.37) at post-treatment follow up.

There is insufficient evidence to show any differences between SH vs. SH-antidepressants RCT (fluoxetine) with regard to remission and frequency of binge eating episodes (1 RCT; 1++N=43; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; RR: 1.01; 95% CI: 0.73 to 1.41), (1 RCT; N=40; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸, SMD: 0.20; 95% CI: -0.43 to 0.82) and remission and frequency of purging episodes (1 RCT; N=43; Mitchell 2001²⁵⁸; RR: 1.01; 95% CI: 0.73 to 1.41), (1 RCT; 2=40; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; SMD: 0.36; 95% CI: -0.27 to 0.98) at treatment completion.

There is insufficient evidence to show that SFT-antidepressants (desipramine) differs RCT from SFT alone with regard to remission and frequency of binge-eating episodes (RR: 1++ 1.00; 95% CI: 0.73 to 1.38; SMD: -0.07; 95% CI: -0.66 to 0.52) and in remission and frequency of purging episodes (RR: 1.05; 95% CI: 0.85 to 1.30; SMD: 0.25; 95% CI: -0.35 to 0.84) at treatment completion according to 1 RCT (N=44; Walsh, 1997)²³³.

There is insufficient evidence to show that NC differs from its combination with RCT antidepressants (fluoxetine) with regard to remission and frequency of binge-eating 1++ episodes (1 RCT; N=67; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; RR: 0.97; 95% CI: 0.62 to 1.54), (1 RCT; N=65; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; SMD: -0.17; 95% CI: -0.66 to 0.31) and in remission and frequency of purging episodes (1 RCT; N=77; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; RR: 0.97; 95% CI: 0.62 to 1.54), (1 RCT; N=65; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; SMD: 0.34; 95% CI: -0.15 to 0.84) at treatment completion.

There is insufficient evidence to show that NC differs from its combination with **RCT** antidepressants (fluoxetine) with regard to remission and frequency of the episodes (1 RCT; N=67; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; RR: 0.70; 95% CI: 0.50 to 0.97; NNT: 4; 95% CI: 3 to 25), (1 RCT; N=40; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; SMD: -0.08; 95% CI: -0.71 to 0.54) and in remission and frequency of purging episodes (1 RCT; N=67; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; RR: 0.70; CI 95%: 0.50 to 0.97; NNT: 4; 95% CI: 3 a 25), (1 EC; N=40; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; SMD:-0.05; 95% CI: -0.68 to 0.58) at treatment completion. line and

Variable: depression

There is insufficient evidence to show that CBT-antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine) RCT differ from CBT alone with regard to depression (5 RCTs; N=179; Fichter, 1991²⁹⁵; Jacobi, 1++ 2002³²², Goldblomm, 1997³²³, Agras, 1992³²⁴, Walsh, 1997²³³; SMD: 0.18; 95% CI: -0.12 to 0.48) and generalised psychiatric symptoms (2 RCTs) N=85; Jacobi,2002³²²; Walsh, 1997²³³; SMD: -0.09; 95% CI: -0.52 to 0.34) at treatment completion.

There is insufficient evidence to show SFT-antidepressants (designamine) differs from RCT SFT alone with regard to depression (SMD 0.37; 95% CI: -0.22 to 0.97) and generalised 1++ psychiatric symptoms (SMD: 0.00; 95% CI: -0.59 to 0.59) at treatment completion, according to 1 RCT (N=44; Walsh, 1997)²³³.

There is insufficient evidence to show that NC differs from its combination with RCT antidepressants (fluoxetine) in depression at treatment completion (1 RCT; N=67; 1++Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; SMD: 025; 95% CI: -0.23 to 0.73) and in the follow up after treatment (1 RCT; N=40; Beumont, 1997²⁹⁴; SMD: 0.30; 95% CI: -0.34 to 0.93).

Other results

An RCT (Goldbloom, 1997; Canada)³²³ compared fluoxetine (60 mg/day) vs. CBT vs. fluoxetine (60 mg/day)-CBT in 60 adult women with BN receiving outpatient treatment for 12 weeks. At 12 weeks no differences were found among the groups in the measurements relating to deeding. The 3 interventions improved the main bulimic symptoms. The combination (fluoxetine 60mg/day-CBT) and CBT alone achieved better results than fluoxetine alone to reduce bingeeating and purging episodes, both subjective and objectively, as well as thoughts relating to abstinence or remission.

The scores achieved in the depression scale and the weight did not show any differences among the 3 groups.

An RCT (Walsh, 2004; USA)³²⁸ compared fluoxetine vs. placebo vs. GSH vs. fluoxetine-RCT GSH in 91 adult women diagnosed with BN undergoing outpatient BN. Fluoxetine 1++alone and in combination with GSH achieved better results to reduce purging, bingeeating, food restriction and depression than those observed in other groups.

ect to updating. An RCT (Mitchell, 2001; USA)²⁵⁸ compared fluoxetine vs. placebo vs. SH vs. fluoxetine-SH in 91 adult women with BN receiving outpatient treatment. Fluoxetine was associated with a higher decrease in the number of purging episodes as compared to placebo, but not so in the number of binge-eating episodes. There are no significant differences in depression, and neither in remissions nor abstinence.

In 2 RCTs (Agras, 1992; USA324 and Agras, 1994325) compared desipramine (for 16 weeks) vs. desipramine (24 weeks) vs. desipramine-CBT (16 weeks) vs. desipramine-CBT (24 weeks) vs. CBT alone (24 weeks) in 71 adult women with BN undergoing outpatient treatment. The combined treatment of 16 and 24 weeks was more effective than desipramine alone to decrease binge-eating and purging episodes. The combined treatment of 24 weeks was more effective in the patient's concerns over the diet and the feeling of hungriness. There were no differences in remission or abstinence, neither in the weight. Depression was not reported. At one year follow up, the 24 week combination and CBT alone were better than the 16 week combination and desipramine alone to reduce the number of binge-eating and purging episodes. Of the patients who presented remission or abstinence at treatment completion, between 78% and 100% maintained the effect at the 1 year follow up. This was only observed in cases in which treatment had been combined.

2 RCTs (Walsh, 1997²³³; Wilson, 1999³²⁶) compared CBT-placebo vs. CBT-desipramine RCT alone or designamine and afterwards fluoxetine vs. support therapy-placebo vs. support 1++ therapy-medication (desipramine alone or desipramine followed by fluoxetine) vs. medication alone (desipramine alone or desipramine followed by fluoxetine) administered over 16 weeks in 120 adult women with BN undergoing outpatient treatment. In analysing all the groups that included CBT vs. all the groups that included support therapy, it was observed that CBT was better to reduce the frequency of bingeeating and purging episodes. The combinations of CBT + medication were superior to CBT alone to reduce the frequency of binge-eating episodes, EAT scores, depression, weight and to increase the number of remissions. The combinations of CBT and medication were superior to medication alone to reduce the frequency of binge-eating episodes, EAT scores, body image and to increase the number of remissions. Medication alone was superior to CBT alone to reduce BMI and weight. Medication alone was superior to IPT-medication to reduce the frequency of binge-eating and purging episodes. Medication was superior to lessen depression. CBT was not associated with a greater probability for remission.

An RCT (Mitchell, 2002)³²⁷ compared IPT vs. fluoxetine (16 weeks) vs. fluoxetine (8 RCT weeks)-desipramine (8 weeks) in 62 adult women diagnosed with BN receiving 1+ outpatient care. No differences were noted in any of the dietary or psychological aspects.

165

RCT

1+

Summary of the Evidence

SRSE ³¹ 1++	The above mentioned RCTs show preliminary evidence of the most suitable combinations between psycho-drugs and behavioural psychological therapies. The studies have different designs and there is no repetition of their results. Hence, more studies are needed in order to be able to evaluate and ascertain their efficacy.	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	CBT and the combination CBT-fluoxetine afford better results than treatment with fluoxetine alone to reduce binge-eating and purging at treatment completion (Goldbloom, 1997) ³²³ .	1003times
SRSE ³¹ 1++	Within the context of special programmes for EDs, both fluoxetine as well as SH therapies (guided or not) are better to reduce purging. Nonetheless, the combination of both therapies does not increase treatment efficacy (Mitchell, 2001) ²⁵⁸ .	
SRSE ³¹ 1++	The treatment of affected individuals who do not respond to behavioural psychological therapies continues to pose a limitation to the current evidence. (Mitchell, 2002) ³²⁷ .	

9.16.2.2. What is the safety of combined interventions in patients with BN?

The answer is based on the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰ and on the high-quality SRSEs (1++), one elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and the more recent one elaborated by Shapiro, et al. (2007)²¹¹. The updated search has not identified any new evidence. Question 9.16.1.1. describes the studies briefly.

Scientific Evidence

tionof There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are any significant clinical RCT differences in the number of withdrawals for any given reason between treatment with 1++ antidepressants vs. CBQ-antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine, imipramine) (4 RCTs; N=206; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; RR: 1.17; 95% CI: 0.81 to 1.68).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there are any significant clinical RCT differences in the number of withdrawals due to adverse effects between treatment with 1++antidepressants (imipramine) vs. CBT-antidepressants (1 RCT; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³, N=106; R: 0.64; CI 95%: 0.11 to 3.69).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference RCT between treatment with CBT vs. CBT-antidepressants (desipramine, fluoxetine, 1++ imipramine) in the number of withdrawals for any given reason (5 RCTs; N=230; Fichter, 1991²⁹⁵; Jacobi, 2002³²²; Goldbloom, 1997³²³; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; Leitenberg, 1994³²¹; RR: 0.70; 95% CI: 0.45 to 1.08).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference RCT between the treatment with CBT and the combination of CBT-antidepressants (imipramine) in the number of withdrawals due to adverse effects (1 RCT; N=86; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; RR: 0.51; 95% CI: 0.06 to 4.70).

There is insufficient evidence to determine if there is a clinically significant difference in RCT the treatment with antidepressants (fluoxetine) vs. fluoxetine-SH regarding the number 1++ of withdrawals for any given reason at treatment completion (2 RCTs; N=91; Mitchell, 2001²⁵⁸; Walsh 2004³²⁸; RR: 1.15; 95% CI: 0.72 to 1.84).

There is insufficient evidence to determine whether treatment with SH vs. SH-RCT antidepressants (imipramine) differs in the number of withdrawals for any given reason 1++ (1 RCT; N=43; Mitchell, 1990²⁴³; RR: 0.48; 95% CI: 0.05 to 4.88).

There is insufficient evidence to determine whether treatment with NC differs from RCT treatment with NC-antidepressants (fluoxetine) in the number of withdrawals for any 1++given reason at treatment completion (RR=0.66; 95% CI: 0.29 to 1.49) or due to adverse effects (RR: 0.11; 95% CI: 0.01 to 2.04) according to 1 RCT (N=67; Beumont, 1987)²⁹⁴.

An RCT (Goldbloom, 1997)³²³ compared fluoxetine vs. fluoxetine-CBT. There were 2 RCT withdrawals due adverse effects in the fluoxetine group and four in the combination 1+ fluoxetine-CBT.

In an RCT (Walsh, 2004)³²⁸, there was a 54% withdrawal rate in the group treated with RCT fluoxetine-GSH vs. 88% in the group treated with placebo-GSH vs. 70% in the group 1++treated with fluoxetine vs. 64% in the placebo group. Adverse effects were not reported.

In an RCT (Mitchell, 2001)²⁵⁸, the number of withdrawals was low: placebo (5%), RCT fluoxetine (0%), placebo-SH (0%), fluoxetine-SH (5%). No adverse effects were 1+ reported.

In 2 RCTs (Agras, 1992)⁴; Agras, 1994³²⁵), no information was reported regarding RCT adverse effects. The mean withdrawal rate was 25%. 1+

In 2 RCTs (Walsh, 1997²³³; Wilson, 1999³²⁶), the mean withdrawal rate was 34%, and no RCT information was provided on adverse effects. 1++

In an RCT (Mitchell, 2002)³²⁷, no information was provided on adverse effects. The RCT percentage of withdrawals was 32% in the IPT group and 48% in the antidepressants 1+ group.

Summary of the Evidence

When these therapies were implemented in primary care, the number of CPG 30 withdrawals in the group treated wit fluoxetine was 70%, higher than the 54% observed in the group treated with fluoxetine-GSH (Walsh, 2004)³²⁸.

1++

9.16.3. Binge-eating disorder

9.16.3.1. What is the efficacy of combined interventions in patients with BED?

The answer is based on NICE CPG (2004)³⁰, which describes the results yielded by RCTs, An RCT (Grile 2005: LIS A)³²⁹

RCT An RCT (Grilo, 2005; USA)³²⁹ compared fluoxetine (60 mg/day) vs. placebo vs. CBT vs. 1++CBT-fluoxetine in 108 adult patients (78% women) diagnosed with BED and treated on an outpatient basis for 16 weeks. The groups that received CBT (alone or in combination with fluoxetine) achieved better results than the placebo and the fluoxetine alone groups to reduce the frequency of binge-eating episodes, ED-related symptoms, depression, and greater frequency of remission. There were no differences with regard to weight.

An RCT (Agras, 1994; USA)³²⁵ compared CBT (3 months) – weight loss therapy (6 RCT 1+ months) -weight loss therapy (9 months) vs. CBT (3 months) - weight loss therapy (6 months) - designamine (300 mg/day) in 109 adult women with BED on an outpatient basis. The groups that received CBT experienced a significant in the binge-eating episodes after 12 weeks of treatment, even though the effect was not maintained at the 1 year follow up. There were no differences regarding depression scores among the groups. At treatment initiation, the weightloss was greater in the group receiving weight loss therapy. At the 3-month follow up, the weight loss was greater in the CBTdesipramine group (mean weight loss: 4.8 Kg).

An RCT (Grilo, 2005; USA) Compared CBT-orlistat (120 mg 3/day) vs. CBT-placebo RCT over12 weeks of treatment in 50 adult patients (88% women) (BMI>30) with BED 1++undergoing outpatient meatment. The group on orlistat had a greater remission rate at treatment completion, but not so at the 2-month follow up. This group also experienced weight loss.

An RCT (Devlin, 2007; USA)³³¹ comprised of 116 people suffering from BED (90 RCT 1++females and 26 males) (age range: 18-70 years) compared individual CBT- fluoxetine vs. individual CBT over 5 months with a follow up at +2 years. Both groups showed an improvement in the frequency of the binge-eating episodes and their remission after 2 months of treatment. The odds ratio (odds at 24months/ post-treatment) for remission of the binge-eating episodes at 2 years after treatment was 1.373 times the odds at completion of 5 months of treatment. Subjects who received individual CBT experienced a greater reduction in the frequency of binge-eating episodes and greater remission odds ratio of such episodes as compared to the subjects who had not received this therapy at 2 years. There were no differences regarding weight in neither of the groups. The group that received fluoxetine achieved better results in the reduction of depressive symptoms at 2 years. A short-term treatment may show benefits in the long term and not all treatments are equivalent in terms of the benefits they provide.

Summary of the Evidence

RSEC³¹ The combination of pharmacological treatment with CBT can reduce the 1++occurrence of binge-eating episodes and improve weight loss. However, no definition has yet been provided as to what the best medication is to maintain the weight loss. Moreover, there are no empiric data on what the ideal treatment duration might be to maintain BED remission and weight loss.

9.16.3.2. What is the safety of combined interventions in patients with BED?

The answer is based on NICE CPG $(2004)^{30}$, on the quality SRSE (1++) elaborated by the AHRQ of the US $(2006)^{31}$ and on other more recently published publication conducted by Brownley, et al. (2007)²⁴⁵. Question 9.16.3.1. describes the studies briefly. ideline

Scientific Evidence

In an RCT (Grilo, 2005; USA)³²⁹ that compared fluoxetine vs. placebo vs. CBT-placebo RCT 1++vs. CBT-fluoxetine, the percentage of withdrawals was as follows: placebo (15%), fluoxetine (22%), CBT-placebo (21%), CBT-fluoxetine (23%). No information was provided on adverse effects.

In an RCT (Agras, 1994)³²⁵, the withdrawal rate from weight loss therapy was 27%, from RCT CBT-weight loss therapy it was 17%, and from CBT- weight loss therapy-desipramine it 1+ was 23%. Eight subjects stopped taking desipramine due to adverse effects.

An RCT (Grilo, 2005)³³⁰ compared CBT-orlistat (120 mg 3/day) vs. CBT-placebo for 12 RCT weeks of treatment in 50 adult patients (88% women) (BMI>30) with BED receiving 1++treatment on an outpatient reatment basis. The number of withdrawals was as follows: orlistat-CBT (24%); placebo-CBT (20%). The group treated with orlistat-CBT had more thas been 5 years since gastrointestinal advece effects.

TREATMENT OF EATING DISORDERS THAT OCCUR WITH COMORBIDITIES

9.17. What is the treatment for eating disorders

The mental disorders most frequently associated with eating disorders are: substance-related disorders, anxiety disorders, OCD, personality disorders, mood disorders and income

Information on treatment in the presence of these associations has been extracted from the NICE guide (2004)³⁰, although it only establishes recommendations for certain associations.

Scientific Evidence There are special programmes (that have not been sufficiently assessed) for patients with **CPG³⁰** BN associated with substance abuse, self-inflicted injuries and/or BPD.

The presence of impulse control disorder or personality disorder (type B) in patients CPG³⁰ with BN is associated with poor treatment outcomes.

Care must be exercised when using medication to treat comorbid conditions such as CPG³⁰ depression and OCD compulsive symptomatology in patients with AN when these clinical pictures could be resolved through weight gain.

9.18. What is the treatment for eating disorders that occur with organic disorders?

The organic disorders that are most frequently associated with eating disorders are: diabetes mellitus (DM), obesity, malabsorbtion syndromes and thyroid diseases.

^OInformation on treatment in the presence of these combinations has been extracted from the MICE guide³⁰, although it only formulates recommendations for certain associations.

Scientific Evidence

The presence of type 1 DM requires changes in the psychological treatment of an eating CPG³⁰ disorder. In CBT-BN, control over eating is very important and can clash with NC aimed at diabetics (Peveler, 1993³³²). There are special guidelines that adapt CBT-BN to type 1 DM.

	D	9.18.1.	Treatment in clinical and subclinical cases of eating disorders in patients with DM is essential due to the increased risk presented by this group. (Adopted from recommendation 7.5.8.1. of the NICE guide).	
	D	9.18.2.	Patients with Type 1 DM and an eating disorder must be monitored due to the high risk of developing retinopathy and other complications. (Adopted from recommendation 7.5.8.2. of the NICE guide).	pdating.
	D	9.18.3.	Young people with Type 1 DM and poor adherence to antidiabetic treatment should be assessed for the probable presence of an eating disorder. (Adopted from recommendation 5.2.5.5. of the NICE guide).	~
It has be		Vears since	The publication of this critical practice cuideline and it.	

TREATMENT OF CHRONIC EATING DISORDERS

9.19. How are chronic eating disorders treated?

Tertiary prevention aims to resolve the most serious symptoms, palliate the most severe complications and avoid vital risk in chronic cases, which have generally been refractory to treatment and in which expectations of remission are low or inexistent.

In chronic eating disorders, tertiary prevention includes management of the organic (cachexia, electrolyte imbalance, immune deficiency, etc.) and mental (loss of impulse control, risk of self-aggression, suicide prevention, etc.) state, maintenance pharmacological treatment, behavioural pact within the family (acceptance of certain behaviours and reaching agreement on others, indications for the family to identify relapse in maladaptive symptoms, etc.) and social reinsertion measures in which family, health care resources and support associations for patients with eating disorders and their family members play a very important role.

There is no evidence on the effect of different interventions aimed at chronic eating disorder cases.

Tertiary prevention of eating disorders was not addressed in the NICE CPG (2004)³⁰. Four of the documents^{10, 16, 19, 147} elaborated in our setting formulate recommendations on this aspect and based on them the working group has formulated the recommendations for its approach.

	~	9.19.1.	The health care professional in charge of the care of chronic eating disorder cases should inform the patient on the possibility of recovery and advise him/her to see the specialist regularly regardless of the number of years elapsed and previous therapeutic failures.
	~	9.19.2.	It is necessary to have access to health care resources that are able to provide long-term treatments and follow-up on the evolution of chronic eating disorder cases, as well as to have social support to decrease future disability.
It has be	c) 7	Vears	

TREATMENT OF EATING DISORDERS IN SPECIAL CASES

9.20. What is the treatment for eating disorders in

special	situations such as pregnancy and delivery?	dating.
Evidence on giving birth Summary of	the Evidence	590
CPG ³⁰	Pregnancy with purging practices or pregnancy with overweight or obesity in an eating disorder is specific risk situations. Delivery can also be considered a risk situation that can lead to the onset of an eating disorder (Crow, 2008 ³³³ ; Franko, 1993 ³³⁴ ; Fairburn, 1990 ³³⁵).	
CPG ³⁰	In a follow-up study of patients with AN (N=140), fertility was reduced by a third of what was expected, prematurity doubled and perinatal mortality was six times greater than in people without an eating disorder (Brinch, 1988) ³³⁶ .	
CPG ³⁰	In another follow-up study of 66 pregnant women with AN, these patients presented a higher percentage of C sections and prematurity than the group without eating disorders (Bulik, 2008) ³³⁷ .	-
CPG ³⁰	In a study conducted on pregnant women with AN, monitoring of the foetus' weight was performed. The foetus's growth was slow, especially in the last trimester (Treasure, 1988) ³³⁸ .	
CPG ³⁰	Pregnant women with AN have high risk of presenting premature deliveries. There are case-series that suggest the difficulties encountered by women with AN to feed their infants (Russell, 1998 ³³⁹ ; WezelMeijle, 1989 ³⁴⁰), while other studies report abnormal growth of these children (Hodes, 1997) ³⁴¹ .	

	D 9.20.1.		Pregnant patients with AN, whether it is the first episode or a relapse, require intensive prenatal care with adequate nutrition and follow-up of foetal development. (Adopted from recommendation 6.4.8.1. of the NICE guide).
It has b	D	9.20.2.	Pregnant women with eating disorders require careful follow-up throughout pregnancy and the postpartum period. (Adopted from recommendation 7.5.10.1. of the NICE guide).

10. Assessment of Eating Disorders

Key Questions:

10.1. What instruments are useful to assess eating disorder symptoms and behaviour?

10.2. What instruments are useful for the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders?

10.1. What instruments are useful to assess eating subject to assess ea

In the past few years several instruments have been designed for the assessment of symptoms and behaviours presented by patients with eating disorders. Self-report questionnaires and semistructured interviews (see chapter 2, "Diagnosis") are the two main assessment instruments. There are also other measures related to preoccupation with body image, dietary consumption, amongst others, as well measures related to comorbidity (depression, anxiety, etc.).

Self-report questionnaires measure symptoms and risk behaviour of eating disorders, and do not provide a specific diagnosis (see chapter 2, "Diagnosis"). In contrast to semistructured interviews that require experience and individualised administration and, hence, entail increased cost and time, self-report questionnaire are relatively economical, require less time and can be applied to big groups of people, however, there is greater difficulty as far as definition and interpretation of concepts, which mandates caution in the generalisation of results³⁴².

When applying a questionnaire, it is important to borne in mind its psychometric properties: validity and reliability, sensitivity and specificity, amongst other characteristics, with the aim of selecting the most convenient questionnaire in accordance with assessment objectives, throughout the initial diagnostic phase and also throughout the treatment phase.

This chapter presents a review of different self-report questionnaires that are most frequently used in the assessment of eating disorders. Additionally, some instruments that are used to assess characteristics related with eating disorders but that are not per se instruments to detect/diagnose/assess eating disorders are mentioned. Instruments employed in the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders are also described.

10.1.1. Specific instruments for the assessment of eating disorders:

EAT-40, EAT-26 and ChEAT

Adapted Spanish versions that have been validated in our setting are available. (See chapter 6, "Detection" and Annexes 2.2. to 2.4.)

EDI

Eating Disorder Inventory. Garner, et al., 1983

polating. The EDI (or EDI-I) is a self-report instrument designed to assess different cognitive and behavioural dimensions of AN and BN. It consists of 64 items grouped in 8 subscales that are positively correlated. The first three subscales measure behaviour and attitudes toward food, weight and body image (drive for thinness, bulimic symptomatology, self body image dissatisfaction), disturbances expressed in these areas are not specific of AN, given that similar responses appear in groups of people who are concerned about their diet. The other five subscales (ineffectiveness and low self-esteem, perfectionism, interpersonal distrust, interoceptive awareness or identification and maturity fears) asses general psychological characteristics associated with eating disorders, which are fundamental aspects of AN³⁴³.

Each item is scored using a 6-point Likert scale. All subscales can be added to obtain an overall score or use each scale separately; clinically speaking, the quantitative value of each of the eight subscales is more relevant than the overall score. The maximum total score of this questionnaire is 192, the cut-off point is 42 point? or less in the eight original subscales to diagnose an eating disorder. Some authors claim that the specificity of EDI is low, since it cannot properly differentiate individuals with eating disorders from those who present other psychological disorders. In a study carried out on women, it was reported that the subscales that best differentiate AN from BN are the ones addressing bulimic symptomatology and body image dissatisfaction, although the latter is high in both eating disorders. On the other hand, subscales such as low self-esteem, interpersonal fears, maturity fears, interoceptive identification and motivation to lose weight, which are usually high in both pathologies, distinguish patients with an eating disorder from control subjects. Subscales such as body image dissatisfaction, motivation to lose weight and dieting are usually high both in patients with eating disorders and in the general population³⁴⁵.

There are several opinions on the utility of the EDI. Several authors suggest that it can be used as a screening test in non-clinical samples, but the fact that its ability to distinguish different types of eating disorders is questionable must be taken into account. However, it is suggested that the EDI is able to discriminate individuals with eating disorders and individuals without any psychiatric disturbances. This questionnaire has proven to be sensitive to changes Registered in individuals when treatment is applied.

Spanish version of the EDI

The Spanish adaptation of the EDI was developed by Guimerá and Torrubia, 1987, in a clinical sample (hospital) of 24 patients with AN and 24 control subjects sharing similar ages and sociodemographic characteristics³⁴⁶.

EDI-2 (Version 2 of the EDI-1)

Later (1991), Garner, et al. developed the EDI-2, comprised of 91 items (64 items of the EDI-1 and an additional 27 items). The items are grouped in 11 scales, 8 of them main scales (obsession about thinness, bulimia, body dissatisfaction, ineffectiveness, perfectionism, interpersonal distrust, interoceptive awareness and maturity fears) and 3 provisional scales (not a part of the EDI-1) (ascetism, impulse regulation and social insecurity). A 5th grade updating. educational level is required to answer this self-report measure³⁴⁷.

Spanish version of the EDI-2

The Spanish version was adapted by the TEA publishing house 1998³⁴⁸

There is also a Spanish version validated in the Mexican population. When the cut-off point is 80 for the overall score, sensitivity is 91% and specificity is 80%; when it is 105 points, sensitivity is 82% and specificity is 89%³⁴⁹. itiss

BULIT

Bulimia Test. Smith and Thelen, 1984

There is an adapted Spanish version validated in our setting. (see chapter 6, "Detection" and Annex 2.5.)

BITE

Bulimia Investigatory Test Edinburgh. Henderson and Freeman, 1987 There is an adapted Spanish version validated in our setting. (see chapter 6, "Detection" and Annex 2.6.)

EDE-Q

Eating Disorders Examination-guestionnaire. Fairburn and Beglin, 1993

The EDE-Q is a self-report questionnaire (it can be completed in less than 15 minutes) derived from the EDE semistructured interview developed by Fairburn and Beglin, 1993, and which contains its three main subscales (restraint, weight concern and shape concern)³⁵⁰. Results indicate a consistent positive correlation, albeit moderate, between the EDE and the EDE-Q. Correlation was higher in characteristics that do not present definition difficulties (for example, frequency of self-induced vomiting or average -days per week- laxative abuse); the greatest discrepancy indexes were found in the days-per-week assessment in which binge-eating episodes took place. These values were consistently higher in the EDE-Q. There is no information concerning the adaptation and validation of the EDE-Q in the Spanish population. However, there is an adapted Spanish version in a Colombian population sample (S-EDE-Q)³⁵¹.

\dot{O} SCOFF

Survey Sick, Control, One, Fat, Food guestionnaire. Morgan, et al., 1999 There is an adapted Spanish version validated in our setting. (see chapter 6, "Detection" and Annex 2.1.)

ACTA

(Attitude Regarding Change in Eating Disorders) Beato and Rodríguez, 2003

The ACTA questionnaire was developed by L Beato and T Rodríguez, 2003³⁵², with the objective

of assessing attitude regarding change in eating disorders. It consists of 59 items distributed in 6 subscales: precontemplation, contemplation, decision, action, maintenance and relapse. The ACTA is an easily administered instrument with adequate reliability and validity, and its use within the motivational approach can contribute useful information relating to therapeutic process knowledge.

ABOS

Anorectic Behaviour Observation Scale for parents/spouse. Vandereycken, 1992.

postino. The ABOS is a self-report questionnaire developed to obtain information from family members (parents) on their children's behaviours and attitudes that may be symptomatic of AN or BN. Using a cut-off point of 19 points, the ABOS obtained 90% sensitivity and 89.6% specificity in a sample of female students, values that were reliable based on subsequent clinical assessment. It can be a complementary instrument to eating disorder screening tools³⁵³.

Spanish version of the ABOS

There is no information regarding the availability of an adapted version of the ABOS scale validated in our setting.

10.1.2. Instruments with measures related with eating disorders

One of the most important features of eating disorders the perception of body image. There are several tools available for its assessment, including: BSO, BIA, BAT and BES. It is also important to evaluate eating disorders in terms of internalisation of cultural influences on the aesthetic body model (culture of thinness). To this end, the CIMEC and its revised version can be used. Another aspect that needs to be assessed is eating restraint, diet, weight, physical activity, etc. To assess these aspects and others it is important to select the most reliable and valid questionnaire, one that is also brief and specific to what it intends to measure.

BSQ

Body Shape Questionnaire. Cooper, et al., 1987

The BSQ is a self-report questionnaire that measures body dissatisfaction, the fear of becoming fat, self-devaluation due to physical appearance, the desire to lose weight and avoidance of situations in which physical appearance might draw others' attention.

It can also be a useful tool in the exploratory study of individuals who are at risk of developing an eating disorder, acknowledging that a body scheme disorder is only one of the symptoms of this pathology. It consists of 34 items and it is scored on a 1-to-6 Likert type scale, 34-204 being the range of scores. An overall score (the sum of direct item scores) can be obtained and \bigcirc 4 subscales can be derived: body dissatisfaction, fear of becoming fat, low self-esteem due to appearance and the desire to lose weight. The cut-off point for the overall score has been determined to be 105³⁵⁴.

Spanish version of the BSQ

The BSQ has been adapted and validated in our population by Raich, et al., 1996³⁵⁵

BIA

Body Image Assessment. Collins, et al., 1991

The BIA is a visual scale in which 7 figural stimuli of children and 7 figural stimuli of young adolescents, both male and female, appear separately, representing the standard percentile curves for BMI in children, ranging from the representation of a very thin figure to an overweight is subject to updating. figure, with a score range of 1 (thinness) to 7 (obesity), with 0.5 point increments. The BIA can obtain an indicative discrepancy index between different "me's" by subtracting the scores obtained from the real me (for example, real-ideal)³⁵⁶.

Spanish version of the BIA

Spanish version developed by Sánchez, 2005

BAT

Body Attitude Test. Probst, 1995

The BAT is a questionnaire that assesses a subjective dimension of body image, specifically a disturbance in the attitude towards one's own body. This test is endorsed by good psychometric results. Although it was initially conceptualised to assess body experience and attitude towards one's own body in patients with eating disorders, it has also been used in the non-pathological population. The 20 items it is comprised of are grouped into hree main factors: negative appreciation of body size, loss of familiarity with one's own body and general body dissatisfaction³⁵⁷.

Spanish version of the BAT

There is a Spanish version adapted and validated in our setting by Gila, et al., 1999, in a sample of 165 patients with eating disorders (79 AN and 86 BN) and 220 girls from the general population. Its results indicate adequate validity and reliability³⁵⁸.

BES

Body-Esteem Scale. Mendelson and White. 1982

The BES is a self-report instrument comprised of 24 items that assess body self-esteem in children over the age of 7 with acceptable reading competence. It is a one-dimensional scale with yes/no answers that gathers information regarding feelings and self-evaluation of one's appearance and evaluations attributed to others about one's appearance. The BES has acceptable reliability and validity³⁵⁹.

Spanish version of the BES

There is a Spanish version adapted and validated in our setting by Sperber, et al., 2004360

CIMEC

Questionnaire of Influences of the Aesthetic Body Model

Toro, *et al.*, 1994

The CIMEC was designed to measure relevant cultural influences that contribute to triggering. facilitating or justifying weight loss, especially for aesthetic or social reasons. It is comprised of 40 direct items than assess body image related anxiety, influence of social models and influence of social situations. Answers are assessed on a scale of 1 to 3 points. A higher score reflects greater influence of social models. The highest possible score is 80 and the lowest is 0, with a cut-off point of 23/24 points⁸⁹. It was elaborated and validated in a sample of young Spanish females (59 anorectics and 59 control subjects), matched by age and social class. The questionnaire showed satisfactory internal consistency, as well as appropriate sensitivity (81.4%) and specificity (55.9%), making it a possibly useful screening instrument given the relationship between AN and sociocultural influences.

CIMEC-26 (abbreviated version of the CIMEC)

When the CIMEC-40 was assessed in both a clinical group and a control group, 26 items that presented statistically significant differences were alienated. These questions were used to create the CIMEC-26, from which 5 dimensions are derived: body image distress, mass media influence, influence of verbal messages, influence of social models and influence of social situations.

Results indicate that the CIMEC (CIMEC-40 and CIMEC-26) is a valid and reliable instrument to assess the influence of aesthetic body models in the Spanish population by means of certain specific sources (mass media, social models and social situations)

CIMEC-12 (CIMEC version for prepubertal children) Spanish version developed by T Saucedo, 2000³⁶¹

ofce	ertain specific	sources (mass media, social models and social situations).
CIN Spar	IEC-12 (CIN	MEC version for prepubertal children) eveloped by T Saucedo, 2000 ³⁶¹
Reco	ommendations	actice C
D	10.1.1.	Assessment of patients with eating disorders should be comprehensive and include physical, psychological and social aspects, as well as a complete assessment of risk to self. (Adopted from recommendation 2.8.1.1. of the NICE guide).
D	10.1.2.	The therapeutic process modifies the level of risk for the mental and physical health of patients with eating disorders, and thus should be monitored throughout treatment. (Adopted from recommendation 2.8.1.2. of the NICE guide).
D	10.1.3.	Throughout treatment, health care professionals who evaluate children and adolescents with eating disorders should be alert to possible indicators of abuse (emotional, physical and sexual) to ensure an early response to this problem. (Adapted from recommendation 2.8.1.3. of the NICE guide).
Sec.	10.1.4.	Health care professionals who work with children and adolescents with eating disorders should familiarise themselves with national CPGs and current legislation regarding confidentiality. (Adapted from recommendation 2.8.1.5. of the NICE guide).

~	10.1.5.	The use of questionnaires adapted and validated in the Spanish population is recommended for assessment of eating disorders. At present, the following specific instruments for eating disorders are recommended: EAT, EDI, BULIT, BITE, SCOFF, ACTA and ABOS (version selection based on the patient's age and other application criteria). To assess aspects related with eating disorders, the following questionnaires are recommended: BSQ, BIA, BAT, BES and CIMEC (the selection of the version should be based on age and other application criteria).	ledating.
10. psy	2. What chopath	instruments are useful for the nological assessment of eating disorders?	

10.2. What instruments are useful for the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders? Jctice Guideline

(See also chapter 7, "Diagnosis")

10.2.1. Impulsiveness

BIS-11

Barratt Impulsiveness Scale, version 11. Patton, et al., 1995

The BIS-11 is a self-report survey used to assess impulsiveness. It consists of 30 items grouped into four subscales: cognitive impulsiveness, motor impulsiveness, non-planned impulsiveness and total impulsiveness. These scales are scored using a 4-point Likert scale. The total score of the BIS-11 is a valid and reliable measure of impulsiveness. There are no cut-off points, although a distribution median has been proposed³⁶².

Spanish version of the BIS-11

There is a Spanish version adapted and validated in our setting by M Oquendo, et al., 2001363.

10.2.2. Anxiety

STAL

State Trait Anxiety Inventory. Spielberger, et al., 1970

The STAI is a self-report assessment of anxiety as a transitory state (anxiety/state; A/S) and as \sim a latent trait (anxiety/trait; A/T). It can be applied to adolescents (aged 13 and over) and adults. The instrument consists of two parts comprised of 20 questions each. The first section (A/S) assesses a transitory emotional state, characterised by subjective, consciously perceived feelings of tension and apprehension and by hyperactivity of the autonomous nervous system. The second section (A/T) denotes relatively stable anxiety proneness and characterises individuals with a tendency to perceive situations as threatening. It has adequate validity and reliability³⁶⁴.
Spanish version of the STAI

There is a Spanish version adapted to our setting by TEA Publishing House, 1982³⁶⁵

Children version of the STAI (STAI-C)

The STAI-C can be administered to children aged 9 to 15 years and takes 15 to 20 minutes. Its objective is the assessment of anxiety-state and anxiety-trait in this age group ³⁶⁶. lect to updating.

Spanish version of the STAI -C

There is a Spanish version adapted to our setting by TEA Publishing House, 1990³⁶⁷

HARS

Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale. Hamilton, 1959

The HARS is a hetero-administered scale used to assess anxiety by evaluating anxiety, tension, neurovegetative and somatic symptoms. The scale consists of 14 items with values ranging from 0 to 4 and determines the intensity of the symptoms it describes in the past month³⁶⁸.

Spanish version of the HARS

There is a Spanish version that has been adapted to our setting by Lobo and L Chamorro, 2002^{369} .

CETA - Assessment of Anxiety Disorders in Children and Practic Adolescents

Ezpeleta, et al.

Spanish original version developed by L Ezpelet sh Cifr

10.2.3. Depression

BDI or Beck Beck Depression Inventory. Beck, et al.,1961

The BDI o Beck Depression Inventory is a self-report questionnaire used to assess the existence or severity of depressive symptoms. Given its proven validity and reliability both in clinical and non-clinical populations it is one of the most widely used tests. It is also useful in the screening of the general population and somatic patients. It is comprised of 21 items and its objectives are to identify typical symptoms of severe depression and estimate depression severity. The overall score is used to estimate depression severity. The score obtained ranges from 0 to 63 points and the cut-off points are as follows: 0-9 (normal), 10-18 (mild depression), 19-29 (moderate depression) and 30-63 (severe depression). It can be used in patients aged 16 and over ³⁷¹.

Spanish version of the BDI or Beck depression

There is an adapted version that has been validated for the Spanish population by C Conde and E Useros, 1975³⁷². J Sanz, et al., 2003, later adapted the Beck-II (BDI-II)³⁷³.

HAM-D

Hamilton Depression Rating Scale. Hamilton, 1959

The HAM-D is a hetero-administered questionnaire that assesses the severity of depressive symptoms, such as insomnia, agitation, anxiety and weight loss. Since its initial publication is has been widely used. It consists of 21 multiple choice items. The first 17 questions contribute to the total score, while questions 18 to 21 provide more information on depression such as, for example, the presence of paranoid symptoms in the patient^{368, 374}.

Spanish version of the HAM-D

There is a Spanish version adapted to our setting by A Lobo and L Chamorro, 2002³⁶⁹.

CDI

Children Depression Inventory. Kovacs, 1991

updating. The CDI is the most widely used questionnaire and is highly endorsed by experts in child depression, since it has proven to be very solid from a psychometric point of view and very. useful for clinical purposes. It can be applied both in the general and clinical populations. In the first case, it is used for screening and in the second it constitutes the first element of diagnosis. The general depression score obtained is comprised of two scales: dysphoria and negative selfesteem. It is a self-report scale that contains 27 items. Each item has three possible answers that are quantified on a range of 0 to 2, based on the absence or severity of symptoms. This questionnaire can be administered to a population aged 8 to 15 years, with a completion time of 10 to 25minutes^{375.}

Spanish version of the CDI

There is a Spanish version, adapted by TEA Publishing House 170 Hical Prac

10.2.4. Personality

MCMI-III – Millon Clinical Multiaxial Inventory

Millon, 1990

This tool enables the assessment and identification of patients with emotional and personal difficulties who may require a more comprehensive assessment or professional management. It consists of 175 items that asses the following scales: reliability and validity; basic personality aspects, pathological personality, moderate clinical syndromes and severe clinical syndromes. Easy to use, the interpretative procedures are computerised and the user can obtain them on the spot in the case of outpatients in mental health centres, general hospitals or private clinics for an expert report. There are cut-off points in the scales to aid decision-making when faced with behavioural disorders or clinical syndromes. Its application can be individual and collective, with completion time ranging from 20 to 25 minutes (individuals 18 years and older)³⁷⁷.

Spanish version of the MCMI-III

There is a version adapted by TEA publishing house³⁷⁸

MACI (adolescent version of the MCMI-III)

The MACI (Millon Adolescent Clinical Inventory) has been designed to assess personality characteristics and clinical syndromes in adolescents aged 13-19 years. It is applied on an individual basis. Its specific design for adolescents contrasts with other questionnaires aimed at the adult population. The whole theoretical system it is based on and the confluence of diagnostic suggestions and elements shared with the current DSM-IV, as well as a complete validation study, make it a valuable and relevant instrument. It is especially useful for the assessment and confirmation of diagnostic hypotheses, for treatment planning and for measuring progress in the different phases of treatment. It is comprised of 160 items that are grouped in 27 scales that encompass three main dimensions: personality characteristics, expressed concerns and clinical syndromes. Cut-off points are provided to aid decision-making in the case of disorders or clinical syndromes and validity and control indexes (original version of the MACI).

Spanish version of the MACI

There is a version adapted by TEA publishing house³⁷⁹

TCI-R

Revised version of the Temperament and Character Inventory. Cloninger, et al., 1994

The TCI-R is a self-report instrument that quantifies seven personality dimensions and 25 secondary traits. It contains 240 items on a 5-point Likert scale. This questionnaire has been used in students, general population and clinical population. Its psychometric properties, as well as the empirical work conducted with the TCI-R, are described in the development group's deline manual ³⁸⁰.

Spanish version of the TCI-R

There is a version that has been adapted and validated in our setting by JA Gutiérrez-Zotes, et al., 2004, in a sample of 400 volunteers (18-65 years) From geographic areas of Madrid, Tarragona and Barcelona³⁸¹. This group had already developed the Spanish version of the original TCI³⁸².

IPDE

International Personality Disorder Examination. Loranger, 1979

The IPDE is a diagnostic tool, based on a semistructured clinical interview that is compatible with ICD-10 and DSM-IV assessment criteria. Its results enable the measure of other major personality disorder categories that until now had been omitted, providing a uniform reliable diagnosis that can be internationally accepted³⁸³.

Spanish version of the PDE

There is a Spanish version that was developed by López-Ibor, et al., 1996³⁸⁴

10.2.5. Obsessiveness

Y-BOCS

Yale-Brown Obsessive-Compulsive Scale. Goodman et al., 1989

In 1989 Goodman, et al. designed the Y-BOCS scale for OCD defined in terms of DSM-III-R criteria. The scale measures the intensity of OCD without analysing symptom content; it assesses obsessions and compulsions separately; it is sensitive and selective in changes of symptom severity. It is not a diagnostic tool, it is quickly and easily applied, and does not confound trait and state variables. Hence, the Y-BOCS has been designed to be used in patients with an OCD diagnosis, constituting an adequate method to measure severity of symptoms and their variation due to treatment. Several comparison and validation studies have been conducted to compare instruments designed to measure obsessive-compulsive symptomatology and Y-BOCS stands

-it to updating.

out as the most adequate, given its higher reliability, internal consistency and sensitivity to change ³⁸⁵.

Spanish version of the Y-BOCS

There is a version adapted and validated in our setting by Sal, et al., 2002³⁸⁶

CY-BOCS (children and adolescent version of the Y-BOCS)

 Depression: BDI, HAM-D, CDI Personality: MCMI-III, MACI, TCI-R, IPDE Obsessive ness: Y-BOCS. 	✓ 10.2.	It is recommended to use questionnaires that have been adapted and validated in the Spanish population for the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders. At present, the following instruments are recommended to carry out the psychopathological assessment of eating disorders (version selection based on are and other application conditions): - Impulsiveness: BIS-11 - Anxiety: STAI, HARS, CETA - Depression: BDI, HAM-D, CDI - Personality: MCMI-III, MACI, TCI-R, IPDE - Obsessive ness: Y-BOCS.
--	---------	--

11. Prognosis of Eating Disorders

Key Questions:

11.1. What is the prognosis of eating disorders?

11.2. Are there prognostic factors for eating disorders?

11.1. What is the prognosis of eating disorders?

Anorexia nervosa

nditiesubject to updating: There are contradictory data on the prognosis of AN despite its long historical trajectory, motivated by several factors: follow-up studies with great temporal variability, different results depending on when these studies are performed, lack of randomised intervention studies with sufficient outcome assessment, etc.

Acknowledging the previous limitations, results derived from the review of the main studies and SRSE of AN prognosis indicate that: mean gross mortality rate is 5% with a high standard deviation (5.7) and a 0 to 22 interval^{388, 389} Sross mortality rates are generally superior to those of the general population and increase significantly with the duration of follow-up. In contrast to this data, it seems that the overall outcome in survivors improves with duration of follow-up (with the resulting therapeutic implications).

50% of AN cases resolve in complete remission³⁹⁰⁻³⁹². Partial remission is observed in 20%-30% of AN cases^{388, 391}. Between 10% and 20% of cases result in chronicity^{389, 391, 393}.

Bulimia nervosa

The naturation of BN at 5 years in patients who live in a community is as follows: each year, 33% result in remission and 33% in relapse. This information indicates a relatively poor prognosis for non-treated individuals74.

SIN 6-year follow-up studies of treated individuals, 60% were determined to have good prognosis, 30% were considered partially recovered and 10% were determined to have poor prognosis³⁹⁴.

Risk factors of diagnosis modification (AN to BN or vice versa)

There is a lack of prospective studies focused on the evolution of AN based on the survival analysis model. However, the following risk factors for diagnosis modification from AN to BN or from BN to AN are: low self-sufficiency or autonomy, high paternal criticism, alcohol abuse/dependency, low sensation seeking level³⁹⁵.

Binge-Eating Disorder

In follow-up studies at 5 years, 10% of cases diagnosed with BED maintained the diagnosis, Anorexia nervosa - Good prognostic factors: histrionic personality traite³⁸⁸ 18% to 20% presented partial remission and 70% were determined to have good prognosis. The

factor than onset of AN in adulthood.

- Poor prognostic factors: comorbidity with other psychiatric disorders (mood disorders, anxiety disorders, substance abuse), presence of self-induced vomiting, binge-eating or laxative abuse, obsessive-compulsive personality traits, social adjustment and disease duration388, 395, 397. this clinic

Bulimia nervosa

- Good prognostic factors: the earlier treatment has been initiated, the better prognosis. This factor is deemed to be the best indicator of good prognosis, even more than the type or duration of given treatment³⁹⁸; it also correlates with good prognosis at the beginning of the disease in adolescence when compared to onset in adulthood³⁹⁹.

- Poor prognostic factors: history of substance abuse or laxative abuse predict suicide attempts400; Comorbidity with OCD is associated with longer disease duration401; history of eating conflicts and/or refusal at early stages of childhood⁴⁰²; poor psychosocial functioning and greater disturbance of body image are the factors that most influence BN relapse⁴⁰³.

Binge-Eating Disorder

- Poor prognostic factors: the presence of binge-eating episodes predicts weight gain. The prevalence of obesity was duplicated in the group of patients who sustained BED by the end of the study⁷⁴. The presence of Cluster B personality traits predicts greater frequency of binge-eating episodes⁴⁰⁴.

12. Legal Aspects Concerning Patients with Eating Disorders in Spain

Key Questions:

- 12.2. Is the informed consent of a minor with an eating disorder legally valid? Under the lease of a minor with an eating disorder, what is the least dilemma stemming from the responsibility autonomy and obligations (

12.1. What legal procedure must be followed when a patient with an eating disorder refuses to receive treatment?

To receive a medical treatment an informed consent is needed after the patient is informed of all the pertaining information in relation to the treatment, in virtue of Article 10 of the Ethics Code 405 and Articles 4, 8 and 9 of Law 41/2002406.

Legally, the informed consent form is a non-transferable, non-delegable personal act. It is not a formal legal act and because of this it is not regulated by the civil code. Hence, the personal informed consent of the patients is a right that must be respected at all times, save for those exceptions explicitly established by the law.

One exception to the above is the lack of capacity of the patient. Spanish law allows the physician to carry out any clinical interventions that are essential even without the consent of the affected individual (article 9.2 Law 41/2002)⁴⁰⁶ in cases where there is severe immediate risk to the individual's physical or mental integrity, prior consultation with family members or people Frelated to the affected individual.

The application of Law 41/2002⁴⁰⁶ sets forth some exceptional scenarios to the valid consent of a patient aged 16-17 years, since the legal age to make health-related decisions is 16 years in the application scope of this guide.

Any treatment that might require admission to hospital (article 9.4 Ethics Code)⁴⁰⁵ must be regulated by the organic law and provide sufficient warranties, as it represents an exception to the freedom of articles 17 of the Spanish Constitution⁴⁰⁷ and 5 of the Rome Convention of the 4th of November, for the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms 408.

In cases where total hospitalisation is deemed essential without having obtained the informed consent, article 763 of Law 1/2000 of 7th of January of the Civil Procedures Rules⁴⁰⁹ establishes the occurrence of two situations: for the condition to be a psychological/psychiatric to updating. disorder and for the affected individual to be unable to make his or her own decisions.

Two situations are foreseen:

a) To apply for a Court authorisation for voluntary admission to hospital.

b) To admit the patient first and to report the admission to the Court with jurisdiction over the case within 24 hours.

In either of these two scenarios, it is a non-contradictory procedure before a Court, being the affected individual able to express his or her agreement or disagreement by themselves and if the individual so requires by means of representation and defence. The Court will issue either an order of authorisation or denial that will be open to appeal. The Court will state in the order the obligation on the part of the physicians to inform such Court of the need to maintain the measure every six months, being possible to establish a shorter period depending upon the type of disorder.

It is the physician's ultimate responsibility to decide when to discharge the hospitalised individual and the physician shall inform the Court immediately of such decision.

Recommendation

Vear

12.1

According to current legislation

The use of legal (judicial) channels is recommended in cases where the health professional deems it appropriate to safeguard the health of the patient, observing in all circumstances the patient's right to be heard and to be conveniently informed of the process and the medical and legal measures that will be applied. The well-informed procedure not only respects the right to information but also encourages the patient's cooperation and motivation and that of his or her closer relatives in the total hospitalisation procedure.

Current legislation

- Article 10 of the Ethics Code and Medical Deontology, 1999. OMC, *Revista del Consejo General de Colegios Médicos de España*, 1999 (66): 2.124 y 2.931⁴⁰⁵.
- Articles 4, 8 and 9 of Law 41/2002, of 14th November, a basic regulatory law that governs the patient's autonomy and embraces rights and obligations concerning clinical information and documentation (State's Official Gazette no. 274, dated 15-11-2002, pp. 40.126-40.132)⁴⁰⁶.
- Article 9.2 of Law 41/2002, of 14th November, a basic regulatory law that governs the patient's autonomy and embraces rights and obligations concerning clinical information and documentation (State's Official Gazette no. 274, dated 15-11-2002, pp. 40.126-40.132)⁴⁰⁶.
- Article 9.4 of the Ethics Code and Medical Deontology, 1999. OMC, *Revista del Consejo General de Colegios Médicos de España*, 1999 (66): 2.124 y 2.931, concerning observance of the patient's freedom and the possibility to request judicial intervention, if and when necessary⁴⁰⁵.
- Article 17.1 of the Spanish Constitution of 6th of December 1978, concerning the right to freedom and the prohibition against deprivation of freedom, save for those cases expressly stipulated by the Law, as approved by the General Courts in plenary sessions of the Congress of Deputies and the Senate held on the 31st of October 1978 and ratified by the Spanish people via referendum on the 6th of December 1978 and sanctioned by his Royal Majesty the King before the General Courts on the 27th of December 1978⁴⁰⁷.
- Article 5 of the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms of 4th November, ratified by Spain with date 26th of September 1979 and published in the Spanish Official Gazette on the 10th of October 1979. Revised in conformity with Protocol number 11 (coming into effect date 1 November 1998), based upon which the causes for non-voluntary admission to hospital may only be regulated by law⁴⁰⁸.
- Article 763 of Lave 1/2000, of 7th of January of the Civil Procedures Rules. Non-voluntary admission to hospital due to a psychological/psychiatric disorder, which regulates two types: non-voluntary admission to hospital and emergency admission to hospital ⁴⁰⁹.

12.2. Is the informed consent of an under-age individual suffering from ED legally valid?

Legislation accepts the legal validity of the minor's autonomy contingent upon the minor's level of maturity in accordance with Organic Law for the Protection of Minors 1/1996, of 15th of January, which regards the minor as a titleholder of rights and not just as a mere object of such rights ⁴¹⁰.

The legal treatment (article 9.3.c. of Law 41/2002) of an informed consent issued by a minor takes into account objective considerations (age) as well as subjective considerations (the patient's capacity to discern correctly)⁴⁰⁶.

In general, in lieu of the Spanish legislation, the physician is obliged to listen to the minor (article 10.6 of the Ethics Code⁴⁰⁵ and article 9.3.c. of Law 41/2002⁴⁰⁶) and make the will of the family prevail in those cases in which the minor is unable to decide neither emotionally nor intellectually, by means of the informed consent form, under the following legal limitations:

- It is the obligation of the physician to always listen to minors aged 12 and over and to take into account their opinion contingent upon their level of mental growth and personal attitude, making them participate in as much as possible in the making of decisions throughout the health process.
- Over the age of 16, the Law understand that the consent must be rendered directly by the patients in all cases, save for situations that pose severe immediate risk to health, in which the physician shall only inform and listen to the parent's views and opinions.

Recommendation



One characteristic symptom of EDs and specifically of AN is the absence of awareness of the disease among sufferers. The disease itself often causes a lack of sufficient judgement to issue a valid and unbiased consent concerning the acceptance and choice of treatment. Hence, in the assumptions of severe risk to the health of a minor afflicted with AN who refuses treatment, established legal and judicial channels must specially be followed.

Current legislation

- Organic Law 1/1996, of 15th of January, for Legal Protection of Minors, partial amendment of the Civil Code and the Civil Procedures Rules Law. Spanish Official Gazette, 17th January 1996 (number 0015)⁴¹⁰.
- Article 9.3.c. of Law 41/2002, of 14th November, a basic regulatory law governing the patient's autonomy and the rights and obligations with regard to clinical information and documentation (Official Gazette no. 274, de 15-11-2002, pp. 40.126-40.132)⁴⁰⁶.
- Article 10.6 of the Ethics Code and Medical Deontology, 1999. OMC, *Revista del Consejo General de Colegios Médicos de España*, 1999 (66): 2.124 y 2.931, concerning observance of the patient's freedom and possibility to apply for the intervention of the Court, in cases where deemed necessary⁴⁰⁵.

12.3. In the case of a minor diagnosed with ED, how is the dilemma: duty of confidentiality, respect to autonomy, and obligations with regard to the parents or legal guardians of the minor solved?

The controversy between the knowledge and authorisation from the parents or legal guardians and the right to privacy and confidentiality of the minor (article 7 of Law 41/2002)⁴⁰⁶, is present in all norms and regulations and there is not one single norm that serves as a guide to the physician to generalise cases. In general, regulation tends to be inspired on some general principles concerning respect to privacy and professional secret, and to establish certain limitations and exceptions to the main general principle.

The physician may –according to article 16.1.d) of the Ethics Code⁴⁰⁵– disclose the secret prior authorisation from the patient or without such authorisation in cases in which the physician's silence may cause damage to the actual patient or to third parties.

Likewise, in an extended reading of the Civil Code on how the minor must be regarded, it is important for the physician to take into account the minor's age and maturity level.

Recommendation

	According to current legislation	12.3	The balance among the different rights in conflict makes it mandatory for the physician to observe and to interpret the best solution to each case. Nonetheless, it is always of outmost importance to inform and to listen attentively to both sides so that they understand the relationship between safeguarding health and the decision taken by the physician.	2
(Current le	gislatior		
	Article	7 of Low	41/2002 of 14th November a basic regulator and a vertice the notiont?	a

Current legislation

- Article 7 of Law 41/2002, of 14th November, a basic regulatory law governing the patient's autonomy and the rights and obligations with regard to clinical information and documentation (Official Gazette no. 274, de 15-11-2002, pp. 40.126-40.132)⁴⁰⁶.
- Article 16 of the Ethics Code and Medical Deontology, 1999. OMC, Revista del Consejo General de Colegios Médicos de España, 1999 (66): 2.124 y 2.931, concerning exceptions to the physician's professional secret⁴⁰⁵.
- Law 41/2002, of Law 41/2002, of 14th November, a basic regulatory law that governs the patient's autonomy and embraces rights and obligations concerning clinical information and documentation (State's Official Gazette no. 274, dated 15-11-2002, pp. 40.126-40.132)⁴⁰⁶.
- Instrument of ratification for the Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and the Dignity of Human Beings, with regard to the applications of biology and medicine (Convention relating to Human Rights and Biomedicine) signed in Oviedo on the 4th of April 1997. Official Gazette number 251 of 20th October 1999⁴¹¹.
- European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms of 4th November, ratified by Spain with date 26th of September 1979 and published in the Spanish Official Gazette on the 10th of October 1979. Revised in conformity with Protocol number 11 (coming into effect date 1 November 1998)⁴⁰⁸.

Law 1/2000, of 7th of January, of Civil Procedures Rules (Official Gazette. 7, of 8th January 2000, pp. 575-728. Error corrections that appeared in the Official Gazette no. 90, de 14-04-2000, p. 15.278 and Official Gazette no. 180, dated 28-07-2001, p. 27.746)⁴⁰⁹.

Order 129/99 issued by the Constitutional Court concerning circumstances for nonvoluntary admission to hospital.⁴¹²

0

13. Detection, diagnosis and treatment strategies for eating disorders















Algorithm Notes

Algorithm 1. Detection of potential cases of eating disorders

- 1) Visits of healthy children/adolescents and visits prior to participating in sports, for example, would be a good opportunity to carry out integrated prevention (primary) and screening of different disorders, including eating disorders.
- Screening instruments are useful for a quick, first assessment aimed at ruling out the existence of suspicious symptoms in the first phase of the two-phase screening process, in which individuals who obtain high scores are re-assessed to determine if they fulfil formal diagnostic criteria.
- 3) Screening instruments are inefficient at establishing the diagnosis of an eating disorder.
- 4) In order to identify potential cases of eating disorders, several different screening selfreported questionnaires have been designed that enable systematic assessment of eating behaviour.
- It is recommended to use questionnaires that have been adapted and validated in the pulation to detect cases (screening) of eating disorders. The following instruments are recommended (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 6.5.;
 - Eating disorders in general: SCOFF (for individuals aged 11 years and over).
 - AN: EAT-40, EAT-26 and ChEAT (the latter for individuals aged between 8 and 12 years).
 - BN: BULIT, BULIT-R y BITE (the three for individuals aged 12-13 years and over).

Algorithm 1 abbreviations

PC = Primary Care BITE = Bulimic Investigatory Test, Edinburgh BULIT = Bulinia Test BULIT-R = revised version of the BULIT ChEAT = Children's version of the EAT-26 EAT-40 = Eating Attitudes Test EAT-26 = Abbreviated version of the EAT-40 SCOFF = Sick, Control, One, Fat, Food questionnaire

EDs = Eating Disorders

Algorithm 2. Intervention if there is suspicion of an eating disorder

- 1) If a person attends the primary care practice presenting symptoms of a suspected eating disorder, the clinician must assess whether he/she is in a borderline biological or mental situation after performing basic examinations and blood work.
- 2) If the person seeking help is aware of the problem, the standard diagnostic procedure must be carried out, including anamnesis, physical and psychopathological examinations and complementary examinations (✓ Good clinical practice). Recommendation 7.2.4.
- 3) Although communication must always be established with the family, the health care practitioner must study the patient's family environment and generate a climate of trust and confidentiality. When it is the family that seeks help, it becomes a key piece in the physician-patient relationship.
- It is recommended to follow the WHO's (ICD-10) and the APA's (DSM-IV or DSM-IV-TR) diagnostic criteria. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 7.1.
- 5) NC is provided with the aim of modifying what the patient eats, as well as maladaptive eating habits and attitudes. The advice given includes the description of a healthy diet, the benefits of maintaining a regular eating schedule, eating three meals a day, eating normal rations according to age, eating with the family, in a relaxed environment without distractions, without being the one to prepare the meal or staying in the kitchen and resting after meals, amongst others. Weight restoration requires a normocaloric and healthy diet except in cases where it is contraindicated due to the patient's condition.
- 6) Criteria for referral from PC to the hospital (emergency service of a general hospital) depend on whether the emergency is medical or psychiatric.

Criteria for referral from PC to emergency hospitalisation (emergency service of a general hospital) to receive emergency medical treatment are as follows:

- Weigh loss >50% in the last 6 months (30% in the last 3 months)
- Consciousness disturbances
- Convulsions
- Dehydration
- -Severe liver or kidney disturbances
- Pancreatitis
- Decreased potassium <3 mEq/l or sodium (<130 or >145)
- Serious arrhythmia or conduction disorder
- Bradycardia <40 bpm
- Other ECG disorders
- Syncopes or hypotension with SBP <70 mmHg
- HDH: hematemesis, rectal bleeding
- Acute gastric dilation

Criteria for referral from PC to emergency psychiatric assessment (psychiatric service of a hospital) are as follows:

- Absolute refusal to eat or drink.
- Depressive symptomatology, with autolytic risk.
- Significant self-inflicted injury behaviour.
- 7) Criteria for referral from PC to adult or child/adolescent mental health centres/units are as follows:
 - When there is an established diagnosis of eating disorder.
 - Weight loss equal to or higher than 10%-25% of weight, without a justifiable cause.
 - Presence of regular bulimic episodes, meaning binge-eating behaviour and/or persistent purging practices (self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse and use of dimetics).
 - Presence of associated psychopathological disturbances.
 - Lack of disease awareness.
 - If neither weight nor bulimic behaviour improve after following PC guidelines.
- 8) Complete hospitalisation (inpatient care) criteria:

- The biological state entails serious risk of complications (no consumption of food or liquids, BMI <16, ionic alterations, repeated self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse, use of diuretics, hematemesis and rectal bleeding).

- There are significant depressive symptoms and autolytic risk.
- Significant self-inflicted injury behaviour.

These are not absolute criteria and, depending on their intensity, partial hospitalisation (day patient care) may be indicated.

There are other psychopathological disorders that prevent outpatient treatment:

- The patient is anable due to her psychopathological state to follow the guidelines of the outpatient treatment programme: frequency of visits, limitation of physical activity, recommended diet, etc.
- The patient's problematic behaviour at home, the existence of family conflicts and/or family psychopathology is excessive and impossible to manage on an outpatient basis.

Weight progress does not follow the rate established in the weight restoration programme.

If the patient refuses to undergo inpatient treatment, the parents' and judge's authorisation in the case of minors, and judicial authorisation in the case of over-age patients, will be required.

Inpatient treatment can be performed in a general hospital (or one specialised in eating disorders), the psychiatric hospital being the most recommended resource in special cases such as those involving chronicity and serious mental disorders (delirium, repeated self-aggression, cognitive deterioration, etc.)

- 9) Day care admission criteria:
- From the adult or children's mental health centre. If the patient does not meet emergency medical care or emergency inpatient treatment in a psychiatric hospital criteria and does fulfil one of the following criteria:
 - The patient is unable due to her psychopathological state to follow the guidelines of the There are serious behavioural problems in the patient's home, family conflicts and/or family psychopathology that are not modified on an outpatient basis
 Weight progress door red fill

 - Weight progress does not follow the rate established in the outpatient weight restoration programme.
- From inpatient care (complete hospitalisation) (once discharge criteria have been fulfilled). More control must be exercised on eating and diet and disordered behaviour and though it can , t of the .ory of far .org also be performed on an outpatient basis, it is not indicated if there are serious behavioural problems in the patient's home, family conflicts and/or history of family psychopathology that

Algorithm 3. Treatment of AN

- It is recommended to follow the WHO's (ICD-10) and the APA's (DSM-IV or DSM-IV-1) TR) diagnostic criteria to establish the diagnosis of AN. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 7.1.
- 2) Nutritional or dietary counselling. This type of intervention aims mainly to modify what the patient eats, as well as maladaptive eating habits and attitudes, providing a model to follow (description of a healthy diet, the benefits of maintaining a regular eating schedule, eating three meals a day, eating normal rations according to age, eating with the family, in a relaxed environment without distractions, without being the one to prepare the measure and resting after meals, amongst others.). A normocaloric and healthy diet is required for weight restoration, except in cases where it is contraindicated due to the patient's condition.
 - In feeding guidelines for children and adolescents with anorexia nervosa carers should be included in any dietary information, education and meal planning. (Grade D). ideline Recommendation 9.GM.1.

3) Renutrition

- Performance of standard treatments to resolve the situation acknowledging individual needs, especially in the case of children and adolescents. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GM.1.
- A physical exploration and in some cases oral multivitamin and/or mineral supplements are recommended, both in outpatient and inpatient care, for patients with AN who are in the stage of body weight restoration. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.1.1.1.
- Feeding against the will of the patient should be used as a last resort in the management of AN. It is an intervention that must be performed by experts in the management of eating disorders and related clinical complications. Legal requirements must be taken into account and complied with when deciding whether to feed a patient against his/her will. (Grade D). Recommendations 9.GM.2, 9.GM.3 and 9.GM.4.

Total parenteral nutrition should not be used in patients with AN unless the patient refuses nasogastric feeding and/or when there is gastrointestinal dysfunction. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.1.1.2.

- Nutritional support for patients with eating disorders will be selected based on the patient's degree of malnutrition and collaboration, and always with the psychiatrist's approval. Good clinical practice). Recommendation 9.GM.01.

Before initiating artificial nutrition the patient's degree of collaboration must be assessed and an attempt must always be made to convince him/her of the benefits of natural feeding. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 9.GM.02.

- In day hospitals, nutritional support for low-weight patients, where an oral diet is insufficient, can be supplemented with artificial nutrition (oral enteral nutrition). To ensure its intake, it must be administered during the day hospital's hours, providing supplementary energy ranging from 300 to 1,000 kcal/day. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 9.GM.03.

- Oral nutritional support in eating disorder inpatients is deemed adequate (favourable progress) when a ponderal gain greater than 0.5 kg per week is produced, with up to 1 kg increments being the usual during that period. Sometimes, when the patient with moderate malnutrition resists resuming normal feeding, the diet can be reduced by 500-700 kcal and be supplemented by complementary oral enteral nutrition in the same amount, which must be administered after meals and not instead of meals (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 9.GM.04.
- In the case of severe malnutrition, extreme starvation, poor progress or lack of cooperation of the patient in terms of eating, artificial nutrition treatment is indicated. If possible, an oral diet with or without oral enteral nutrition is always the first step, followed by a 3 to 6 day period to assess the degree of collaboration and medical-nutritional evolution. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 9.GM.05.
- Regarding estimated energetic requirements, it is recommended that caloric needs at the beginning always be below the usual, that real weight, as opposed to ideal weight, is used to make the estimation and that in cases of severe malnutrition energetic requirements be 25 to 30 kcal/kg real weight or total kcal not higher than 1,000/day. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 9.GM.06.

4) Pharmacological interventions

- Pharmacological treatment is not recommended as the only primary treatment of AN. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GPH.1.
- Caution should be exercised when prescribing pharmacological treatment for patients with AN who have associated comorbidities such as obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD) or depression. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GPH.2.
- If drugs with adverse cardiovascular effects are administered, ECG monitoring of patients should be carried out. All patients with AN must be warned of the side effects of pharmacological treatments. (Grade D). Recommendations 9.GPH.4 and 9. GPH.5.

5) Psychological therapies

5

The objective of psychological treatment is to reduce risk, to encourage weight gain by means of a healthy diet, to reduce other symptoms related with eating disorders and to facilitate physical and psychological recovery. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GP.3.

The psychological therapies that should be considered for AN are: CBT, SFT, IPT, PDT and BT. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GP.1.

- The duration of psychological treatment should be of at least 6 months when performed on an outpatient basis (with physical monitoring) and 12 months for individuals who have been under inpatient management. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GP.5.

- For patients with AN who have undergone outpatient psychological therapy but have not improved or have deteriorated, the indication of more intensive treatments (combined individual and family therapy, day or inpatient care) must be considered. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GP.6.

Following hospital discharge, patients with AN should be offered outpatient care that _ includes monitoring of normal weight restoration and psychological intervention that focuses on eating behaviour, attitudes to weight and shape and the fear of social response Hreaden and the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subjection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subjection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the clinical Practice Cuideline and the subject to the protection of the subject to the protection of the prote regarding weight gain, along with regular physical and psychological follow-up. Follow-up duration must be of at least 12 months. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GP.10.

Algorithm 4. Treatment of BN and BED

1) It is recommended to follow the WHO's (ICD-10) and the APA's (DSM-IV or DSM-IV-TR) **diagnostic criteria** to establish the diagnosis of BN and BED. (✓Good clinical practice). Recommendation 7.1.

2) Nutritional counselling and dental hygiene advice

This type of intervention aims mainly to modify what the patient eats, as well as maladaptive eating habits and attitudes, providing a model to follow (healthy diet, maintenance of a fixed eating schedule, eating three meals a day, eating normal rations according to age, eating with the family in a relaxed environment without distractions, without being the one to prepare the meal and resting after eating).

In the case of laxative misuse, patients with BN must be advised on how to decrease and stop abuse. This process must be carried out gradually. Patients must also be informed that the use of laxatives does not decrease nutrient absorption. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GM.8.

When electrolyte imbalance is detected, in most cases elimination of the behaviour that caused it is sufficient to correct the problem. In a small number of cases, oral administration of electrolytes whose plasmatic levels are insufficient is necessary to restore normal levels, except in cases involving gastrointestinal absorption. (Grade D) Recommendation 9.GM.7.

Patients who vomit habitually must have regular dental check-ups and be provided with dental hygiene advice. (Grade D). Recommendation 9 GM.9.

3) **Psychological therapies**

 CBT-BN is a specifically adapted form of CBT and it is recommended that 16 to 20 sessions are performed over 4 or 5 months of treatment. (Grade A). Recommendation 9.3.2.1.1.

Patients with BN who do not respond to or refuse to receive CBT treatment may be offered alternative psychological treatment. (Grade B). Recommendation 9.3.2.1.2.

Adolescents with BN can be treated with CBT adapted to their age, level of development, and, if appropriate, the family's intervention can be incorporated. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.3.2.1.3.

Adult patients with BED can be offered a specifically adapted form of CBT. (Grade A). Recommendation 9.3.3.1.

• A possible first step in the treatment of BED is to encourage patients to follow a SH programme (guided or not). (Grade B). Recommendation 9.GP.13.

Health care professionals can consider providing BED patients with SH programmes (guided or not) that may yield positive results. However, this treatment is only effective in a limited number of patients with BED (Grade B). Recommendation 9.GP.14.

- If there is a lack of evidence to guide the care of patients with EDNOS or BED, health care professionals are recommended to follow the eating disorder treatment that most resembles dating the eating disorder the patient presents. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.GP.15.
- IPT should be considered an alternative to CBT although patients should be informed that requires 8 to 12 months to achieve results similar to those obtained with CBT. (Grade B) Recommendation 9.5.2.1.

IPT-BED can be offered to patients with persistent BED. (Grade B). Recommendation ine and it 9.5.3.1.

4) Pharmacological interventions

In the treatment of BN pharmacological treatments other than antidepressants are not recommended (Grade B). Recommendation 9.9.2.1.2.

Patients should be informed that antidepressant treatment can reduce the frequency of bingeeating and purging but effects are not immediate. (Grade B) Recommendation 9.9.2.1.1.

The dose of fluoxetine used in patients with BN is greater than the dose used for treating depression (60 mg/day). (Grade D). Recommendation 9.9.2.1.3.

Amongst SSRI antidepressants, fluozetine is the first-choice drug for treatment of BN, in terms of acceptability, tolerability and symptom reduction. (Grade D). Recommendation 9.9.2.1.4.

SSRI antidepressant treatment can be offered to a patient with BED, regardless of whether he/she follows a guided SH programme or not. (Grade B). Recommendation 9.9.3.1.1.

Patients must be informed that SSRI antidepressant treatment can reduce the frequency of bingeeating, but the duration of long-term effects is unknown. Antidepressant treatment may be I feer 5 years beneficial for a small number of patients. (Grade B). Recommendation 9.9.3.1.2.

14.Dissemination and implementation

In order for this CPG to reach health care professionals in the NHS, its dissemination will be carried out by means of the GuíaSalud Catalogue (<u>www.guiasalud.es</u>) and CAHTA's website (www.aatrm.net).

Once the national dissemination Plan within the general framework of GuíaSalud has been completed, the guide's working group and CAHTA will perform further dissemination activities that are deemed appropriate.

The CPG consists of three versions for health care professionals: the full version, the summary and the quick version. The first two include information for patients (Annex 3). The CPG is edited electronically and is available on the GuíaSalud and CAHTA websites. The summarised and quick versions are also in book and leaflet form, respectively. The book contains the CD-ROM of all versions.

The measure of adherence or implementation of the CPG's recommendations by means of monitoring and/or auditing can improve its use. The manual of the AGREE instrument addresses the importance of elaborating indicators, item 21 of the "applicability" dimension tackling this issue⁴⁵. Hence, a CPG must offer a list of clear quantifiable criteria or quality indicators that derive from the key recommendations in the guide. The most well known and widely used indicator classification system in this guide is the one pertaining to Donabedian⁴¹³, which classifies indicators into: structure, process and outcome. In order to determine and assess the performance of the most relevant clinical outcomes is suggested.

In the clinical assessment of cating disorders it is recommended to measure key aspects related with quality for which certain indicators are initially proposed due to their validity, reliability and feasibility at different levels of care (primary care and specialised care).

Table 1 describes the 11 proposed indicators according to clinical area, type of indicator, the dimension of quality they address and the care level where they may be applied. It is important to borne in mind that, in practice, available indicators are not perfect and constitute an approximation of a real situation. Their objective is to provide useful information to facilitate decision-making. They are quantitative measures, which, if obtained periodically, enable analysis of their evolution over time (monitoring)¹.

Some of the indicators included in the Mental Health Strategy of the NHS (Quality Plan)⁴¹⁴ are common to eating disorders. Therefore, some of the indicators proposed are common to those included in the above-mentioned plan. Others have been adopted from the Contract Programme of the Regional Ministry of Andalusia/Andalusian Health Service⁴¹⁵ and the NICE CPG³⁰. Additionally, the working group has proposed others.

Table 1. Proposed indicators

r									
	Area	Type of indicator	Name of the indicator (standard)	Quality dimension	Hea leve suse app	Health care level susceptible to application			
					1	2	3	3	
	Referral	Process	Proportion of patients with eating disorders who have been adequately referred to a specialised care level (See Annex 2.10.)	Adequacy	х			Asting.	
	Referral	Process	Proportion of patients with eating disorders who have been adequately referred with emergency criteria (See Annex 2.10.)	Adequacy	x	×	, ^v o	190	
	Referral	Process	Average time elapsed between hospital discharge and the first outpatient (adult or children MHC) or day care follow-up visit (standard <15 days)	Continuity of care	A	x			
	Diagnosis	Process	Proportion of patients who receive diagnostic confirmation within two months of the first consultation. (see Annex 2.10.)	Adequacy / Resolution	×	x	x		
	Treatment	Process	Proportion of patients diagnosed with an eating disorder who remain in treatment 6 or more months (standaro > 70%)	Adherence to treatment	x	х	х		
	Follow-up	Process	Proportion of patients diagnosed with an eating disorder during outpatient monitoring in day care or in the adult or children MHC who are discharged based on the number of months of follow-up (standard >60%)	Effectiveness/ Resolution	x	x			
	Follow-up	Process	Number of interviews with family members in relation to visits for patients diagnosed with an eating disorder (standard 1/month)	Integral care	x	x	x		
S De	Feilow-up	Outcome	Percentage of readmissions to the general hospital at 3, 6, 9 and 12 months. (See Annex 2.10.)	Effectiveness/ Continuity of care		х	х		
14 100	Diagnosis	Outcome	Proportion of patients seen with an eating disorder diagnosis in PC, adult or children MHC, day hospital and general hospital. (see Annex 2.10.)	Disease management	x	х	х		

Integral care	Outcome	Satisfaction index of patients and family members by the end of treatment (see Annex 2.10.)	Satisfaction	х	х	х
Integral care	Outcome	Number of complaints (standard <5%)	Satisfaction	х	х	х

In Annex 2.10. some of the indicators proposed by this guide's working group are described. The authors did not intend to design a comprehensive and detailed assessment that entails the use of all proposed indicators. Quite the opposite, the aim is to provide clinicians and managers who may be interested with a tool that can be useful in the specific design of care assessment.

Those in charge of assessing the impact of the CPG and management of patients with in .e, hov. .es it is yet .e. a it is yet .e. eating disorders will have to choose the most appropriate sources of information, as well as the most convenient time frame that each indicator refers to (in some, however, both aspects are established). The standard use is provided for some, but in others it is yet to be determined.

15. Future research recommendations

The following studies are required:

Studies that clarify the benefits, versus potential risks, of primary prevention programmes in

Studies that describe the value of preventive interventions (screening and risk factors) in childhood and adolescence, considered the highest risk group for developing eating disorders

Studies that improve evidence regarding the choice of the treatment prescribed, the selection of other specific instruments and the expected duration and intensity of treatment in order to achieve the best results (immediate and long-term), based on clearly defined cliffical indicators and on a more precise description of the stages of these disorders.

Studies that determine predisposing and precipitating biological and genetic risk factors for eating disorders. Also determine environmental, neuropsychological and personality risk factors that serve as precursors-protectors of eating disorders.

Studies that address proper methods for the treatment of osteopenia, osteoporosis and other "diseases-sequelae" of AN.

In the case of AN, studies that assess specific treatments for your patients, who are probably more sensitive to treatment and should be differentiated from treatments designed for older patients and patients with more chronic diseases, since that the characteristics and response to treatment, in other diseases, varies between these groups. Large multi-centre studies with adequate strength and required given that it is hard to recruit and retain patients with AN in controlled treatment studies due to the high dropout rate.

In the case of BN, studies that help to determine predictive factors of therapeutic success-failure and early predictors of change. Better studies are also required to address the treatment of complex cases with multiple comorbidities that are so common in health care practice.

In the case of BED, combined with obesity, studies on the best sequence of treatments (for examples if BED treatment precedes, or not, weight management treatment) and on the longterm benefits of treatment in terms of eating disorder symptoms and weight.

Studies that analyse in depth the clinical-phenomenological intrinsic characteristics of EDNOS (clinical and personality) and the efficacy of specific therapeutic approaches.

Studies that analyse the clinical-phenomenological characteristics of less prevalent eating disorder groups (late onset, males, etc.) and the efficacy of specific treatments.

Studies on the development and validation of SH therapeutic programmes not only in a printed format, but also and especially using the latest technological instruments (computerised manuals) and remote help (online, telephone support, etc.).

Studies that analyse endophenotypes associated with eating disorders (purging cases, impulsive subgroups, etc.) and therapeutic efficacy.

Studies that analyse cognitive styles and neuropsychological processes involved in the onset and maintenance of eating disorders.

Studies that analyse the clinical impact of comorbidity (Axis I and II) on eating disorders and specific therapeutic efficacy. Additionally, it would be necessary to design and analyse specific therapeutic approaches in these patient groups.

Studies that provide an in-depth analysis of diagnosis modification and factors involved in eating disorders.

Studies on the efficacy-efficiency of health care resources: structural and management aspects.

Studies that provide an in-depth analysis of the utility of new cenhologies (telemedicine, Internet, short mobile text messages [sms], videogames), as an additional therapeutic tool and in specialist education and training procedures.

Studies on neuroimaging, to facilitate an understanding of the morphological and functional involvement of certain brain areas in eating disorders (biological, environmental and personality vulnerability, nutritional changes associated with eating disorders, areas that regulate fullness-hunger sensations and therapeutic efficacy).

Animal and human studies on the mechanisms that regulate eating, versus energy expenditure.

Studies on the links between physiological and psychological processes of puberty and the onset of eating disorders.

Studies on the effects of exercise, including the role of extreme exercise and eating restraint, on the onset and development of eating disorders; and the opposite, the possible protective effect of some healthy popular athletes on boys' and girls' attitudes towards exercise, diet, weight and shape.

Studies on the impact of several comorbidities (including mood disorders, anxiety disorders, disorders related with substance abuse, personality disorders and others) frequently associated with the development of eating disorders and response to treatment.

Sociological studies on social values and eating disorders.

Family studies on factors associated with the onset and maintenance of eating disorders and the impact of these disorders on other family members.

Annex 1. Levels of Evidence and Grades of Recommendation

SIGN Levels of Evidence and Grades of Recommendation

Levels of Evidence

evels of	Evidence	63
1++	High quality meta-analysis, systematic reviews of clinical trials or high-quality clinical trials with low risk of bias.	< label{eq:starter}
1+	Well conducted meta-analysis, systematic reviews of clinical trials, or well conducted clinical trials with low risk of bias.	
1-	Meta-analysis, systematic reviews of clinical trials, or clinical trials with high risk of bias.	
2++	High quality systematic reviews of cohort or case-control studies Cohort or case-control studies with very low risk of bias and high probability of establishing a causal relationship.	
2+	Well conducted cohort or case-control studies with low risk of bias and moderate probability of establishing a causal relationship.	
2-	Cohort or case-control studies with high risk of bias and significant risk of non-causal relationship.	
3	Non-analytic studies such as case reports, case series or descriptive studies.	
4	Expert opinion.	

Grades of Recommendation

At least one meta-analysis, systematic review or clinical trial classified as 1++ and А directly applicable to the guide's target population, or a body of evidence composed of studies classified as 1+ with high consistency amongst them. H HAS DEEN B Body of evidence composed of studies classified 2++, directly applicable to the guide's target population and that have been shown to have high consistency amongst them, or evidence extrapolated from studies classified as 1++ or 1+.

С	Body of evidence composed of studies classified as 2+ directly applicable to the guide's target population and that have shown to have high consistency amongst them; or evidence extrapolated from studies classified as 2++.	
D	Level 3 or 4 evidence or evidence extrapolated from studies classified as 2+.	×ino.
Good clin	ical practice	1699.
✓ *	Recommended practice based on clinical experience and the consensus of the	

Good clinical practice

	✓ *	Recommended practice based on clinical experience and the consensus of the drafting team.
		. deline and to
		Practice Guile
		of this clinical
		Publication
	Vear	sinceth
has be		
12	* Occasionally t supporting evide which would rar	he working group becomes aware that there is an important practical aspect it wishes to emphasise and for which there probably is nece available. These cases are generally related with a certain aspect of the treatment that is considered good clinical practice <i>i</i> ely be questioned. These aspects are considered good clinical practice points. These messages are not an alternative to evidence-ba

* Occasionally the working group becomes aware that there is an important practical aspect it wishes to emphasise and for which there probably is no supporting evidence available. These cases are generally related with a certain aspect of the treatment that is considered good clinical practice and which would rarely be questioned. These aspects are considered good clinical practice points. These messages are not an alternative to evidence-based recommendations, and hence should be considered only when there is no other way to highlight the aspect in question. They are represented with the $\sqrt{}$ symbol.

Annex 2. Clinical chapters

Annex 2.1. Spanish version of the SCOFF version

Reproduced with the authors' permission (J García-Campayo, 2004)¹⁶²

Carri				, ×C
Sex:				
Age:				- SULO,
			, d	
1. Do you make	e yourself Sick becau	ise you feel uncomfo	ortably full?	
YES	NO		Guide	
			CHICE .	
2. Do you worr	y you have lost Cont	trol over how much	35u eat?	
YES	NO	Clinical		
3. Have you red	cently lost more than	6 kg in a 3 month pe	eriod?	
YES	NO	0`		
4. Do you belie	eve yourself to be Fat	t when others say you	a are too thin?	
YES	ICE THE NO			
5. Would you s	ay that Food domina	tes your life?		
YES	NO			

Annex 2.2. Spanish version of the EAT-40

Reproduced with the authors' permission (J Castro, et al., 1991)¹⁷⁴

- a. I cut my food in small pieces.
 9. I take the calories of the food I eat into account.
 10. I especially avoid eating foods high in cast.
 1. I feel full after meals
 2. I feel compared to the food I eat into account. Inical Practice
- 12. I feel others would like me to eat more.
- 13. I vomit after eating.
- 14. I feel very guilty after eating.
- 15. I am preoccupied with the desire to be thinner.
- 16. I exercise a lot to burn calories.
- 17. I weigh myself several times a day.
- 18. I like wearing tight-fitting clothes.
- 19. I like eating meat.
- 20. I wake up early in the morning.
- 21. I eat the same foods every day.
- 22. I think about burning calories when I exercise.
- 23. I have regular menstruation.
- 24. Others think I am too thin.
- 25. I am preoccupied with the idea of having body fat.
 - 26. I take longer to eat than other people.
 - 27. I like eating at restaurants.
 - 28. I take laxatives (purgatives).
 - 29. I try to eat only sugar-free food.

.corrying about food. ating sweets. .pty stomach. .g. new and tasty food. .g. wer categories: Never / Rarely / Sometimes / Often / Most of the time / Afways. Never / Rarely / Sometimes / Often / Most of the time / Afways.
Annex 2.3. Spanish version of the EAT-26

Reproduced with the authors' permission (A Gandarillas, et al., 2003)^{170, 171}.

- 1. I feel anxious about the idea of being too fat.

- a m which I felt I could not stop eating.
 a small pieces.
 a small pieces.
 b I know the amount of calories contained in the foods I eat.
 c I try not to eat foods that are high in carbohydrates (bread, rice, potatoes, etc.); subject to under the see me eat more.
 c I try not to eat foods that are high in carbohydrates (bread, rice, potatoes, etc.); subject to under the see me eat more.
 c I try not to eat foods that are high in carbohydrates (bread, rice, potatoes, etc.); subject to under the see me eat more.
 d I feel others would like to see me eat more.
 d I feel very guilty after eating.
 11. I am obsessed with the second set to see me eat more.

- ., etc. and and ... atter eating. ... atter eati
- 16. I try to eat only sugar-free foods.
- 17. I eat diet food.
- 18. I feel my life revolves around food.
- 19. I have good self-control over food.
- 20. I feel others pressure me to eat more.
- 21. I spend too much time thinking about food.
- 22. I do not feel good after eating sweets.
- 23. I am on a diet.
- 24. I like to have an empty stomach.
- 25. I like to try new food, tasty food that is high in calories.
- 26. After meals I feel compelled to vomit.

Answer categories:

Always / Very often / Often / Sometimes / Rarely / Never.

Annex 2.4. Spanish version of the ChEAT

Reproduced with the authors' permission (M De Gracia, 2008)¹⁷³.

- 1. I am very scared of being overweight.
- 2. I try not to eat even if I am hungry.
- 3. I think about food constantly.
- this clinical Practice Guideline and it is subject to updating. 4. I have sometimes engaged in bingeing, and felt I was unable to stop.
- 5. I cut food in small pieces.
- 6. I know how many calories are in the foods I eat.
- 7. I avoid eating foods such as bread, potatoes or rice.
- 8. I notice others would like me to eat more.
- 9. I vomit after eating.
- 10. I feel very guilty after eating.
- 11. I am preoccupied with the desire to be thinner.
- 12. I think about losing calories when I exercise.
- 13. Others think I am too thin.
- 14. I am worried about having body fat.
- 15. I take longer than others to eat.
- 16. I try to eat only sugar-free food.
- 17. I notice others pressure me to eat.
- 18. I spend too much time thinking and worrying about food.
- 19. I feel uncomfortable after eating sweets.
- 20. I commit to dieting,
- 21. I like to feel an empty stomach.
- 22. I enjoy trying new and tasty foods.
- 23. I feel like vomiting after meals.
- 24. I eat diet food.
- 25. I feel food controls my life.
- 26. I exert self-control during meals.

Answer categories:

Always / Most of the time / Often / Sometimes / Rarely / Never.

Annex 2.5. Spanish version of the BULIT

Reproduced with the authors' permission (AJ Vázquez, et al., 2007)¹⁷⁶.

Name: Date:

Age: _____ Current Weight: _____ Height:

und underinge subject underinge subject underinge subject underinge subject underinge subject underinge subject under subject un Answer each of the following questions indicating the correct option with a cross. Please, respond truthfully and remember that all information will be strictly confidential.

- 1. Have you ever eaten uncontrollably to the point where you felt bloated?
 - 1. Once a month or less (or never)
 - 2. Two or three times a month
 - 3. Once or twice a week
 - 4. Three to six times a week
 - 5. Once a day or more
- 2. I am satisfied with my eating behaviour
 - 1. Agree
 - 2. Neutral
 - 3. Slightly disagree
 - 4. Disagree
 - 5. Completely disagree
- 3. Have you ever continued eating until you felt you were going to explode?
 - 1. Practically every time I eat
- +. Sometimes 5. Rarely or never publication ould vor 4. Would you currently call yourself a big eater?
 - 1. Yes, completely

 - 2.Yes 3. Yes, probably
 - 4 Yes, possible
 - 5. No, probably not

5. I prefer eating

- 1. At home alone
- 2. At home with others
- 3. At a public restaurant
- 4. At friends' houses
- 5. It does not matter

- 6. Do you feel you have control over the food you eat?
 - 1. Most of the time or all the time
 - 2. Often
 - 3. Occasionally
 - 4. Rarely
 - 5. Never

7. I use suppositories or laxatives for weight management

- 1. Once a day or more
- 2. Three to six times a week
- 3. Once or twice a week
- 4. Two or three times a month
- 5. Once a month or less
- 8. I eat until I feel too tired to continue
 - 1. At least once a day
 - 2. Three to six times a week
 - 3. Once or twice a week
 - 4. Two or three times a month
 - 5. Once a month or less (or never)
- ideline and it is subject to updating. 9. How frequently do you like to eat ice-cream, smoothies during a binging episode? clinical Practil
 - 1. Always
 - 2. Frequently
 - 3. Sometimes
 - 4. Rarely or never
 - 5. I do not overeat
- 10. How concerned are you about bingeing
 - 1. I do not binge
 - 2. I am not too concerned
 - 3. Moderate concern
 - 4. Intense concern
 - 5. It is probably the biggest concern of my life
- 11. Most people I know would be surprised if they know how much food I eat every time I sit down
 - 1. Absolutely
 - 2. Very probably
 - 3. Probably
 - 4. Possibly
 - 5. No
- 12. Have you ever eaten until you felt sick?
 - 1. Very frequently
 - 2. Frequently
 - 3. Often
 - 4. Occasionally
 - 5. Rarely or never

13. I am afraid of eating because I am afraid I will not be able to stop

- 1. Always
- 2. Most of the time
- 3. Frequently
- 4. Sometimes
- 5. Rarely or never

14. I do not feel good about myself after eating too much

- 1. Always
- 2. Frequently
- 3. Sometimes
- 4. Rarely or never
- 5. I do not eat too much

15. How frequently do you vomit intentionally after eating?

- 1. Two or more times a week
- 2. Once a week
- 3. Two or three times a week
- 4. Once a month
- 5. Less than once a month (or never)
- 16. How do you feel after bingeing?
 - 1. I do not binge
 - 2. I feel good
 - 3. I feel moderately disgusted with myself
 - 4. I feel pretty disgusted with myself
 - 5. I hate myself

17. I eat a lot even when I am not hungry

- 1. Very frequently
- 2. Frequently
- 3. Occasionally
- 4. Sometimes
- blication 5. Rarely or never Q

18. My way of eating is different from the way of eating of most people

- 1. Always
- 2. Most of the time
- 3. Frequently
- 4. Sometimes
- 5. Rarely or never

19. I have tried to lose weight by fasting or intense dieting

- 1. Not in the past year
- 2. Once in the past year
- 3. Two or three times in the past year
- 4. Four or five times in the past year
- 5. More than five times in the past year

- 20. I feel sad after eating more than I intended to eat
 - 1. Always
 - 2. Most of the time
 - 3. Frequently
 - 4. Sometimes
 - 5. Rarely, never or it is not the case

21. When I binge I tend to eat foods high in carbohydrates

(sugars, starch)

- 1. Always
- 2. Most of the time
- 3. Frequently
- 4. Sometimes
- 5. Rarely, or I do not overeat
- is subject to updating. tice Guideline at 22. Compared to most people, my ability to control my eating behaviour seems to be:
 - 1. Greater than others'
 - 2 More or less the same
 - 3. Lesser
 - 4. Much lesser
 - 5. I have no control whatsoever
- 23. One of your best friends suddenly suggests that you ooth have dinner at a new restaurant that evening. Although you had planned to eat lightly at home, you go out for dinner, eat quite a lot and feel uncomfortably full.

How would you feel about yourself on the way home?

- 1. Good, happy about trying a new restaurant
- 2. Slightly bad about eating so much
- 3. Somewhat frustrated with yourself
- 4. Disgusted with yourself
- 5. Totally disgusted with yourself
- 24. At present I could consider myself a "compulsive eater" (who has episodes of uncontrolled eating)
 - 1. Absolutely
 - 2. Yes
 - 3. Yes, probably
 - 4. Yes, possible
 - 5 No, probably not

What is the most weight you have lost in a month?

- 1. More than 20 kg
- 2. 12-20 kg
- 3.8-11 kg
- 4. 4-7 kg
- 5. Less than 4 kg

26. If I eat too much at night, I feel depressed the following morning

- 1. Always
- 2. Frequently
- 3. Sometimes
- 4. Rarely or never
- 5. I do not eat too much at night.

27. Do you think it is easier for you to vomit than for most people?

- 1. Yes, I do it effortlessly
- 2. Yes, it is easy for me
- 3. Yes, it is a bit easier for me
- 4. More or less the same
- 5. No, it is less easy for me
- 28. I feel food controls my life
 - 1. Always
 - 2. Most of the time
 - 3. Frequently
 - 4. Sometimes
 - 5. Rarely or never

29. I feel depressed right after eating too much

- 1. Always
- 2. Frequently
- 3. Sometimes
- 4. Rarely or never
- 5. I do not eat too much

this cuincal practice cuideline and this subject to updating. 30. How frequently do you vomit after eating trying to lose weight?

 \cdot

- 1. Less than once a month (or never)
- 2. Once a month
- 3. Two-three times a month
- 4. Once a week Ō.
- 5. Twice or more times a week

- 31. When you eat a large amount of food, how fast do you usually it eat?
 - 1. Faster than anyone ever has
 - 2. Much faster than most people
 - 3. A bit faster than most people 4. Like most people

 - 5. Slower than most people (or not applicable)
- Lhas been 32. What is the most weight you have gained in a month?
 - 1. More than 20 kg
 - 2. Between 12-20 kg
 - 3. Between 8-11 kg
 - 4. Between 4-7 kg
 - 5. Less than 4 kg

33. APPLICABLE ONLY TO WOMEN. My last period was

- 1. One month ago
- 2. Two months ago
- 3. Four months ago
- 4. Six months ago
- 5. Over six months ago

aree times a month 5. Once a month or less (or never) 35. What do you think of your appetite compared to that of most people you know? 1. Often bigger than most 2. Much bigger 3. A bit bigger 4. More or less the same 5. Smaller than most 4. AppLICABLE ONLY TO WOMEN. I have my period once a month of the second se

- 4. Rarely
- 5. Never

	36. AF	PPLICA	BLE ON	JLY TO	WOME	N. I hav	e my pei	riod onc	e a mon	th		
	1	. Alway	S					acr.				
	2	. Genera	ally				$\langle \mathcal{Q} \rangle$					
	3	. Somet	imes				CO.					
	4	. Rarely				C.						
	С	. Never				.S						
					4	H.						
	PC	1	10	20	300	40	50	60	70	80	90	99
					ill'							
				jic.								
	TOTA	L		JU								
			ne	, ×								
	Exc		$-e^{\sum}$		-							
		à	(c_{0})									
	Sen											
	1	e'a'										
	Von_)										
C	, CI											
50	Foo_				-							
" has												
11	Wei_											

Annex 2.6. Spanish version of the BITE

Reproduced with the authors' permission (T Rivas, et al., 2004)¹⁸¹.

	1.	Do you have a regular daily eating pattern?	YES	NO
	2.	Are you a strict dieter?	YES	NO
	3. 4. 5.	Do you experience feelings of failure when you break a diet, even if you only do so once? Do you count the calories in everything you eat, even if you are not on a diet? Have you ever fasted for one whole day?	YES YES YES	NO CHOUND
	6.	 if you have responded «YES» to question 5, how frequently do you do so? Alternate days 2-3 times a week Once a week Occasionally 	2 1	
	7. E	Do you use any of the following methods to lose weight? (Draw a cirbased on the frequency, in accordance with the table below).	rcle around	d each answer
	WE USI	EIGHT-LOSS PILLS 0 2 3 4 5 E OF DIURFTICS 0 2 3 4 5	56	7 7
	US	E OF LAXATIVES 0 2 3 4	5 6	7
	SEI	LF-INDUCED VOMITING 0 2 3 4 5	5 6	7
		-Never0-Occasionally2-Once a week3-2 or 3 times a week4- Daily5- 2 or 3 times per day6- 5 or more times a day 77		
	8. <	Do your eating habits severely disrupt your life?		
	301		YES	NO
S	9.	Do you feel that food controls your life?	YES	NO
1the	10.	Do you ever eat and eat until you are stopped by physical discomfort?	YES	NO
	11.	Are there times when all you can do is think about food?	YES	NO

	2. Do you eat reasonable amounts of food in fr others and then binge in secret?	ront of	YES	NO
	3. Are you able to stop eating when you wish?		YES	NO
	4. Do you ever experience an OVERWHELM to eat and eat?	ING desire	YES	NO
	5. Do you tend to eat a lot when you feel anxie	ous?	YES	NO Jodatime
	6. Are you TERRIFIED of the idea of becomin	ng obese?	YES	NO
	7. Do you ever eat large amounts of food (not meals)?	only during	YES	NO
	8. Do you feel ashamed of your eating habits?		YES	NO
	9. Do you worry that you have lost control ove much you eat?	er how	YES	NO
	0. Do you turn to food for comfort?	ciice	YES	NO
	1. Are you able to leave food on your plate at the meal?	ne end of a	YES	NO
	2. Do you deceive other people about how much	h you eat?	YES	NO
	3. Do the amounts you eat directly depend on the you are experiencing?	ne hunger	YES	NO
	4. Do you always binge?		YES	NO
	 if you have answered «YES», do you desp when you binge?	ise yourself	YES	NO
	6. If you do binge, do you only do it when you	are alone?	YES	NO
	7. If you do binge, how often do you do so?		YES	NO
	2-3 times a day	6		
	Daily	5		
pe	2-3 times a week	4		
200	Once a week	3		
11	Once a month	2		
*	Rarely	1		
	8. Would you do anything to satisfy the overwidesire to binge?	helming	YES	NO

29.	If you binge eat, do feel very guilty?	YES	NO	
30.	Do you ever eat in secret?	YES	NO	
31.	Do you think your eating habits are normal?	YES	NO	À.
32.	Do you consider yourself a compulsive glutton?	YES	NO	odatines
33.	Does your weight change more than 2.5 kg per week?	YES	NO).).
Leent	wears since the publication of this clinical practice cuideling	anditi	is subje	
It has				

Annex 2.7. Diagnostic Criteria for Eating Disorders

ICD-10 Diagnostic Criteria for Eating Disorders

In 1992 the WHO published the ICD (International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems). The ICD is used worldwide for statistics on morbidity and mortality, updating. reimbursement systems and automatic decision support in medicine. This system is designed to promote international comparison of the recollection, processing, classification and presentation of these statistics.

At this moment, the classification currently in vigour is the tenth edition (ICD-10) and the WHO continues to work on it, publishing minor annual updates and bigger updates every three 10 it is su years.

Anorexia nervosa (F50.0)

Disorder characterised by the presence of deliberate weight loss, induced or sustained by the patient. The disorder occurs most frequently in adolescent girls and young women, although on rare occasions it may affect adolescent boys and young men, as well as prepubertal children or older women up to the menopause. AN constitutes an independent syndrome, in the following sense:

- The syndrome's clinical features are easily recognized, resulting in a reliable diagnosis with a) a high degree of agreement between clinicians.
- Follow-up studies have demonstrated that, amongst patients who do not recover, a b) considerable number continue to show the main characteristics of AN in a chronic form.

Ô Despite the fact that the main causes of AN remain elusive, there is growing evidence suggesting that there are a series of sociecultural and biological factors that interact and contribute to the onset of AN, in which less specific psychological mechanisms and personality vulnerability also take part. The disorder is accompanied by malnutrition of varying severity, leading to endocrine and metabolic disturbances and other functional disorders. It remains uncertain whether the characteristic endoerine disorder is entirely due to malnutrition and the direct effect of the behaviours that have caused it (for example, restricted dietary choice, excessive physical exercise with metabolic balance disturbances, self-induced vomiting and laxative abuse, with the resulting electrolyte imbalances) or if other yet unknown factors are involved.

Diagnostic Guidelines:

All the following disturbances must be present:

- Significant weight loss (BMI<17.5 kg/cm²). Prepubertal patients may not present the a) expected weight gain corresponding to the period of growth.
- The weight loss is self-induced by: 1) avoidance of "fattening foods", and by one or more b) of the following symptoms: 2) self-induced vomiting, 3) self-induced intestinal purging, 4) excessive exercise and 5) use of appetite suppressants or diuretics.

- Body image distortion that consists of a specific psychopathology characterised by a dread c) of fatness and flaccidity of body areas that persists as an intrusive, overvalued idea, leading the patient to impose a low weight threshold on himself or herself.
- d) A widespread endocrine disorder that affects the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis manifesting in women as amenorrhoea and in men as loss of sexual drive and potency (An receiving replacement hormonal therapy, most commonly taken as a birth control pill). There may also be elevated levels of growth hormone and continue in a parinheral sector. peripheral metabolism of the thyroid hormone, and insulin secretion abnormalities.
- If onset occurs before puberty, the sequence of pubertal events is delayed or even stunted e) (growth ceases; in girls the breasts do not develop and there is a primary amenorrhoea; in y is guideline and boys the genitals remain juvenile). If recovery takes place, puberty is often completed normally, but the menarche is late.

Excludes:

Anorexia, loss of appetite (R63.0). Psychogenic anorexia (F50.8).

Atypical Anorexia Nervosa (F50.1)

This term must be used in cases where one or more key features of AN (F50.0), such as amenorrhoea or significant weight loss, are missing, but that otherwise present a rather characteristic clinical picture. These types of patients are more frequent in consultative and liaison psychiatry and in primary care. Patients who present all key symptoms of AN in a mild degree an also be included in this group. This term must not be used for eating disorders that resemble AN but that are actually a result of a known physical ethiology.

Diagnostic Criteria for Bulimia Nervosa (F50.2)

Syndrome characterised by repeated episodes of binge-eating and excessive preoccupation with the control of body weight, leading the patient to use extreme measures to mitigate the weight gain caused by agested food. This term should be limited to the forms of the disorder that are related to AN by virtue of sharing the same psychopathology.

The age and sex distribution is similar to that of AN, but the age of presentation tends to be slightly later. The disorder may be considered a sequel to persistent AN (although the reverse sequence may also occur). At first glance, a previously anorexic patient may appear to improve as a result of weight gain and menstruation may even return in the case of a female, but a harmful pattern of behaviour characterised by overeating and self-induced vomiting then becomes established. Repeated self-induced vomiting is likely to give rise to disturbances of electrolyte balance, physical complications (litany, epileptic seizures, cardiac arrhythmias, muscular weakness), and greater loss of weight.

Diagnostic Guidelines:

All the disturbances listed below must be present, thus constituting strict diagnostic guidelines.

Within each guideline some variations can be accepted, as is indicated:

- a) There is a persistent preoccupation with eating, and an irresistible craving for food; the patient succumbs to episodes of overeating in which large amounts of food are consumed in short periods of time.
- b) The patient attempts to counteract the weight gain caused by ingested food by one or more of the following methods: self-induced vomiting; laxative abuse, alternating periods of fasting; use of drugs such as appetite suppressants, thyroid preparations or diuretics. When bulimia occurs in diabetic patients they may choose to neglect their insulin treatment.
- c) The psychopathology consists of a morbid dread of fatness and the patient sets herself or himself a sharply defined weight threshold, well below the premorbid weight that constitutes the optimum or healthy weight. There is often, but not always, a history of an earlier episode of AN, the interval between the two disorders ranging from a few months to several years. This earlier episode may have been fully expressed, or may have assumed a minor cryptic form with a moderate loss of weight and/or a transient phase of amenorrhoea.

Include:

Bulimia NOS (not otherwise specified). Hyperorexia nervosa.

Diagnostic criteria for atypical bulimia nervosa (F50.3)

This term must be used in cases where one or more key features of BN (F50.2) are missing but that otherwise present a rather typical clinical picture. Patients frequently have normal weight or are even slightly overweight, but they present repeated bouts of overeating followed by self-induced vomiting or purging. Partial syndromes accompanied by depressive symptoms are not uncommon (if these symptoms fulfil the guidelines of a depressive disorder a double diagnosis must be made).

Includes:

Bulimia with normalweight.

 $\boldsymbol{\varsigma}$

Diagnostic Criteria for Other Eating Disorders (F50.8) and Unspecified Eating Disorders (F50.9)

Other eating disorders must be coded using the ICD-10 F50.8 code (other eating disorders).

Unspecified eating disorders must be coded using the F50.9 code (Unspecified eating disorders).

DSM-IV-TR Diagnostic Criteria for Eating Disorders

The DSM-IV (*Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders IV*) of the APA (American Psychiatric Association) is a classification of mental disorders that was elaborated with the objective of providing clear descriptions of diagnostic categories, to enable clinicians and researchers to diagnose, study and Exchange information and address different mental

disorders. In 1994, the fourth version, the DSM-IV, was published. The latest version, the DSM-IV-TR, which is currently in use, was published in 2000 and includes some revisions. At present the APA is developing the upcoming DSM-V, the publication of which is expected to be in 2011.

The DSM is an instrument based on empirical data and presenting in the form of descriptive methodology with the aim of improving communication between clinicians pertaining to different orientations and between clinicians in general with different researchers. Thus, it does not try to explain different pathologies, or to propose pharmacological or psychotherapeutic treatment guidelines or specific branches within psychology or psychiatry. is important to clarify that professionals with clinical experience must always use it given that it is used as a guide that must be accompanied with the necessary clinical judgement, professional knowledge and ethical criteria.

The DSM-IV is a diagnostic tool that presents a description of the current functioning of the patient by means of five "axes", with the aim of providing a general view of different Guideline functional areas.

Anorexia nervosa (307.1)

Diagnostic Criteria:

- Refusal to maintain body weight at or above a minimally normal weight for age and height: a) (for example, weight loss leading to maintenance of body weight <85% of that expected or failure to make expected weight gain during period of growth, leading to body weight less than 85% of that expected).
- Intense fear of gaining weight or becoming obese, even though under weight. b)
- Disturbance in the way one's body weight or shape are experienced, undue influence of c) body weight or shape on self evaluation, or denial of the seriousness of the current low body weight.
- Amenorrhoea in postmenarchal girls and women. For example, absence of three d) consecutive menstrual cycles. (Amenorrhoea is defined as periods occurring only following hormone (e.g., oestrogen) administration).

Specify type:

3

Restricting type: During the current episode of AN, the person has not regularly engaged in binge-eating or purging behaviour (self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse, use of diuretics, or enemas).

Binge-eating-purging type: During the current episode of AN, the person has regularly engaged in binge-eating or purging behaviour (self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse and use of diuretics or enemas).

Bulimia nervosa (307.51)

Diagnostic Criteria:

a) Recurrent episodes of binge eating. An episode of binge eating is characterized by:

- 1. Eating, in a discrete period of time (e.g., within any 2-hour period), an amount of food that is definitely larger than most people would eat during a similar period of time and
- A sense of lack of control over eating during the episode (e.g., a feeling that one cannot stop eating or control what or how much one is eating).
- Recurrent inappropriate compensatory behaviour in order to prevent weight gain, such as b) self-induced vomiting; misuse of laxatives, diuretics, enemas, or other medications; fasting; or excessive exercise.
- The binge eating and inappropriate compensatory behaviours both occur, on average, at c) least twice a week for 3 months.
- Self-evaluation is unduly influenced by body shape and weight. d)
- The disturbance does not occur exclusively during opisodes of AN. e)

Specify type:

- Purging Type: during the current episode of BN, the person has regularly engaged in selfinduced vomiting or the misuse of axatives, diuretics, or enemas.
- Non-purging Type: during the current episode of BN, the person has used other inappropriate compensatory behaviours, such as fasting or excessive exercise, but has not regularly engaged in self-induced vomiting or the misuse of laxatives, diuretics, or enemas

EDNOS (307.50)

The EDNOS category refers to eating disorders that do not satisfy criteria for any specific eating disorders. For example: S

In Swomen, all diagnostic criteria for AN are met, but menstruation is regular (EDNOS 1).

All diagnostic criteria for AN are met but despite substantial weight loss, the patient's weight is in the normal range (EDNOS 2).

- All diagnostic criteria for BN are met except binges and inappropriate compensatory behaviours occur at a frequency of less than twice a week or for a duration of less than 3 months. (EDNOS 3).
- All diagnostic criteria for BN are met, except an individual of normal body weight engages in the regular use of inappropriate compensatory behaviours after eating small amounts of

food (for example, self-induced vomiting after eating two cookies) (EDNOS 4).

- Chew and spit out, but not swallow, large amounts of food. •
- Compulsive disorder: characterised by repeated episodes of binge eating in the absence of • inappropriate compensatory behaviours typical of BN.

Pect to updating. Though the DSM-IV includes research criteria for later studies, BED remains classified in eating disorders not otherwise specified.

Table 1.	Comparison	of diagnostic	criteria:	DSM-IV,	ICD-9, ICD-10
----------	------------	---------------	-----------	---------	---------------

	Diamonia	Dia	agnostic Classifications	JOI
	Didgitosis		ICD-9	SICD-10
	Anorexia nervosa	307.1	307.1	F50.0
	Bulimia nervosa	307.51	307.51	F50.2
	Unspecified eating disorders	307.50	307.50	F50.9
It has be	en 5 years since the publication of	this clinical prac	tice Guider	

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

Annex 2.8. Spanish version of the EDE-12 semistructured interview (R M Raich)¹⁹¹

The twelfth edition of Fairburn and Cooper's, 1993¹⁹⁰ semistructured interview (EDE-12) is the result of the gradual improvement of the interview originally designed by Cooper and Fairburn in 1987. The current version can now be used for the diagnosis of eating disorders based on DSM-IV criteria, to assess the frequency of serious behaviours present in eating disorders and the severity of other important aspects of the psychopathological characteristics of eating disorders. The EDE-12 consists of 62 items that assess 4 subscales: restraint, preoccupation with food and preoccupation with shape. Each of the patient's answers is evaluated by the interviewer on a scale of 0 to 6 points that determine intensity or frequency. Scores can be obtained for items, subscales and also an overall severity score. Although it was designed to assess the symptoms of eating pathology in the last four weeks and focuses on them, it was later modified so it could be used to assess the presence of these symptoms in the last three months¹⁹². 193

Annex 2.9. Incorrect ideas about weight and health ,ctice Guidelit

- Any kind of fat in food is bad.
- It is healthy to be thin.
- Fat can be lost quickly and without posing a risk to health.
- In women there is a special kind of fat called cellulite.
- Cellulite is caused by toxins
- The fat in a certain body area can be reduced (hips and thighs).
- Certain foods, or combination of foods, can activate metabolism and accelerate weight loss.
- Obese women under the age of 50 are at risk for heart disease.
- Dicting is a healthy activity. Hthasbeen 5 year

Annex 2.10. Description of proposed indicators

Proportion of patients with eating disorders who have been adequately referred to a specialised level of care

Criteria for referral from PC to mental health services (MHCFA and MHSFCA)	 When there is an established diagnosis of eating disorder. Weight loss equal to or higher than 10%-25% of weight, without a justifiable cause. Presence of regular bulimic episodes, meaning binge-eating behaviour and/or persistent purging practices (self-induced vomiting, laxative abuse and use of diuretics). Presence of associated psychopathological disturbances. Lack of disease awareness. If neither weight nor bulimic behaviour improve after following PC guidelines. 	lodating.
	Preferential cases (1-3 days) and other cases (max. 1 month).	
Formula:	Patients with eating disorders who have been adequately referred to a specialised level of care / patients with eating disorders x 100.	
Standard:	To be determined.	

Proportion of patients with eating disorders adequately referred with emergency criteria

S

	Criteria for referral from	– Weight loss >50% in the last 6 months (30% in the last 3
	PC to emergency	months).
	hospitalisation:	- Consciousness disturbances.
		– Convulsions.
	in Co	– Dehydration.
	SI	- Severe liver or kidney disturbances.
	all's	– Pancreatitis.
	- Ver	– Decreased potassium <3 mEq/l or sodium (<130 o >145).
	10 × 10	- Serious arrhythmia or conduction disorder.
.0	S	– Bradycardia of <40 bpm.
SO		– Other ECG alterations.
NOS		– Syncopes or hypotension with SBP <70 mm Hg.
		- HDH: hematemesis, rectal bleeding.
		– Acute gastric dilation.
		č
		No delay.
		5

Formula:	Patients with eating disorders adequately referred with emergency diagnosis / patients with eating disorders referred with emergency diagnosis x 100.	
Standard:	To be determined.	

Standard:	To be determined.	
Proportion of patients who the first consultation	receive diagnostic confirmation within two months of	JPORTINI
Appropriate time interval:	Except in high risk situations, all patients with eating disorder shall have the diagnosis and individual therapeutic plan established within two months of the first consultation.	
Formula:	Patients who have been diagnosed in the appropriate time frame /patients diagnosed with an eating disorder x 100.	
Standard:	To be determined.	

	- C
Percentage of general hos	pital readmissions at 3, 6, 9 and 12 months
	~*O*

	Formula:	Number of patients who are discharged from a general hospital due to eating disorders, at 3 months-total number of discharges in that time frame / total number of discharges to a general hospital in that same time frame due to mental disorder x 100.
	Definitions:	All discharges classified in the ICD-10 will be included (codes F50.0, F50.1, F50.2, F50.3; F50.8 and F50.9 of the 10th version).
	Levels of disaggregation:	Per autonomous community.
	Sources of information:	Registry of hospital discharges (MBDS)-MSC (Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs).
00	Periodicity:	3, 6, 9, 12 months (to be determined).
14 178.5	Clarifications:	Discharges from general hospitals will be counted. The numerator is currently biased by not being able to identify patients who have been discharged from different hospitals until all databases of the individual health care card of autonomous communities of the NHS are integrated.

Proportion of patients seen with the diagnosis of eating disorder in PC, adult and children's MHC (MHCFA –MHCFCA), day hospital and general hospital

Formula:	Number of patients diagnosed with an eating disorder/total population x 100.	1	
Definitions:	Prior agreement of the autonomous communities on register and coding criteria of cases managed on an outpatient level by mental health specialised services is required. All admissions classified in the ICD-10 will be included (codes F50.0, F50.1, F50.2, F50.3; F50.8 and F50.9 of the 10 th version).	JPdating.	
Levels of disaggregation:	According to type of eating disorder, level of care (PC, MHC, day hospital and general hospital), autonomous community, age and sex.		
Sources of information:	Death statistics and population projections. NSI.		
Periodicity:	Annual.		
Observations:	At present there are no data for the entire NHS. It requires the previous agreement of normalised registry criteria and subsequent sharing of information by the MSC.		

Satisfaction index of patients and family members by the end of treatment

S.

	Formula:	Number of surveyed individuals who deemed all aspects to be adequate / total number of surveyed individuals x 100.
	Definition:	All patients treated in primary and specialised care for eating disorders will be included at the end of treatment.
	Levels of disaggregation:	According to type of eating disorder, autonomous community and age and sex groups.
0	Periodicity:	Annual.
1+125	Clarifications:	Only those individuals who refuse to complete the questionnaire will be excluded. Returned questionnaires and the characteristics of those who answered and those who did not will have to be reported. Expected response rate is 50%.

Annex 3. Information for patients with eating disorders and their families

Annex 3.1. Patient Information

Eating Disorders. What should you know?

Jpdating. This information will help you gain deeper knowledge on eating disorders and understand the importance of becoming involved in treatment and in the recovery process. The aspects rec beine and it is st addressed are the definition of these disorders, their symptoms and course and recommended treatments based on available research results.

Eating Disorders

What are eating disorders?

People with eating disorders are characterised by adopting malagaptive eating behaviours as a response to personal body image dissatisfaction. They frequently present distorted thoughts on weight (they feel inferior to others, and believe they are begatively judged due to their physical appearance) and health (fat in food is harmful, it is healthy to be thin, weight can be lost quickly without posing any risks to health, dieting is a healthy activity, etc). People with these disorders suffer nutritional, physical, psychological and social consequences. If left untreated, these disorders can be life-threatening.

These eating problems can affect all people, regardless of their socio-economic or cultural situation. Eating disorders are more common in females (90-95%), but lately there has been a growing incidence in men. These disorders can occur at any age, but most commonly develop in adolescence due to the vital changes that take place during this time and the search for selfidentity it entails. In the past few years earlier and earlier ages of onset of eating disorders have been observed. It is a process that can initiate very subtly and remain initially undetected.

In general, people with anorexia nervosa (AN) and bulimia nervosa (BN) share an excessive preoccupation with losing weight, even if they have normal weight or even if their weight is well below the healthy standard. Food becomes the main focus of their concern and other aspects of life are gradually neglected.

AN and BN differ in the way people react to food and the different physical consequences that result. If adequate treatment is not followed, one disorder may lead to another.

What is anorexia nervosa?

 \mathbb{O}

AN is characterised by excessive dread of becoming fat and by a distortion of body image that leads patients to feel and view themselves as fat when in fact they are not. They refuse to maintain their weight within a normal range and to this end they impose dietary restrictions on themselves to lose weight. Their self-evaluation is determined by how they see their body and shape. Perfectionism and low self-esteem are common. Often depression and obsessive thoughts are also part of the disorder. Individuals with AN rarely seek help and hide their symptoms for as long as they can.

What is bulimia nervosa?

In the case of BN, individuals engage in bouts of eating large amounts of food (bingeing) and subsequently carry out activities to maintain their weight. This behaviour can take over their daily life and hamper social relations and interactions. Individuals with BN usually hide their behaviour and rarely seek help. They may have a normal weight, or, paradoxically, become overweight as a result of their inadequate eating behaviours. The fear of gaining weight and sense of lack of control over eating determine their mood and mental state, which can result in dities up depressive processes.

What are atypical eating disorders?

These eating disorders are called atypical because they do not entirely fit into the clinical definition of AN or BN due to the absence of one of the key symptoms of these disorders. Individuals with these disorders may present a combination of Alv and BN symptoms that may vary over time. Many people with atypical eating disorders have suffered AN or BN in the past or will develop in the future.

The most well known atypical eating disorder is binge-eating disorder. In this disorder, patients engage in bingeing episodes, but do not try to control their weight by means of purging practices. They may feel anxious, tense and depressed, with the resulting impairment of their social life and relationships.

Atypical disorders, included binge-eating disorder, account for more than half the cases of eating disorders.

What is the origin of eating disorders?

 \sim

There are many oredisposing factors in the development of eating disorders: biological predisposition which includes genes, society (pressure to be thin as a symbol of beauty and success), family environment (tense, distant, cold, overprotective, uncommunicative climate, high family expectations, parents' excessive preoccupation with weight and diet,, obesity in the family) and personal character (maturity fears, perfectionism and self-control or low self-esteem and personal dissatisfaction).

Experiencing certain situations can trigger the disorder. For example, puberty, stressful situations (physical or psychological abuse, loss of a family member, separation or divorce, relocation, adaptation difficulties, exams, etc.), comments and pressure to lose weight, lowcalorie diets, succumbing to the cultural stereotype and adherence to mass media messages, including Internet, which promote an abnormal image of thinness, excessive exercise, etc.

Once the disorder has been triggered, some of its consequences serve its maintenance and lead to further deterioration (for example, the biological consequences of malnutrition, social alienation and mood problems).

Alert Signs

What signs can alert us to a possible eating disorder?

There are several changes that help detect the presence of the disorder, of which the following should be highlighted:

Feeling of guilt for eating or not eating; preferring to eat alone, eating reduced amounts of food continuous avoidance of certain foods (for example, sweets), consumption of low-calorie and high-fibre foods, use of diuretics and laxative abuse, self-induced vomiting and dietary restraint or fasting.

In relation to body image

Excessive preoccupation with body or shape, the belief that physical appearance is very valuable as a conduit to gain success in any aspect of life, excessive adherence to cultural stereotypes and depending on certain magazines for their advice on dieting, weight or figure.

In relation with physical exercise

Excessive physical exercise and restlessness if it is not performed, use of exercise to lose weight.

In relation with behaviour

Constant personal dissatisfaction, depressive and irritable state, frequent mood changes; decreased social relations with increasing alignation, apparent increase of study hours, difficulty concentrating and regular visits to websites blogs or chats that preach thinness and give out advice on losing weight or purging.

What are the consequences of inadequate eating behaviour?

The adoption of inadequate bating behaviours lead to physical disturbances in the patient, which are different in the case of AN versus BN:

In anorexia nervosa

Unexplainable weight loss or stunted weight (in children), delayed menarche or loss of menstruation paleness, hair loss, feeling cold, blue fingers, appearance of lanugo, low blood pressure, airhythmia, weakness and dizziness.

In Bulimia nervosa

pregular periods, muscle pain and fatigue, chronic throat irritation or loss of teeth due to repeated self-induced vomiting and inflammation of salivary glands.

Where can we seek professional help?

If you think you may be suffering from an eating disorder, it is very important that you seek help. Management of this type of disease begins in your primary care centre, where the general practitioner or paediatrician will advise you and assess your case. In certain circumstances, the

team of psychiatrists, psychologists, etc. of the mental health centre/unit in your area will undertake your management to resolve the problem. There are also hospitalisation units (reference) to manage those patients who, due to the severity of their situation, require day care or inpatient care. Do not worry about confidentiality. All specific details that you share with health care professionals are personal and private information and will not be disclosed.

Treatment

The family's collaboration is essential in the treatment of these diseases. Treatment must be carried out by multidisciplinary teams of specialised professionals who can manage the medical, psychological, social and family complications that may arise. Medical care is aimed at eliminating physical complications, restoring normal weight and learning about following a healthy diet.

Once the necessary physical balance has been achieved, psychic problems linked to the disease are addressed. Psychologists or psychiatrists will be in charge of these therapies. Thus, proper treatment of these disorders should take the following aspects into consideration:

Psychological treatment: aimed at modifying distorted thoughts and negative feelings regarding weight, shape and body size in the patient's systems of values to help construct or recover an identity that aids the person in coping with life's challenges and difficulties.

This treatment can be delivered individually on in group sessions with other patients who are experiencing the same problems and, in some cases, with family members (parents, siblings, spouse, etc.).

Nutritional treatment: its main objective is to provide counselling on healthy eating habits and to provide information on the dangers of following unnecessary diets that, although justifiable, are not prescribed or managed by a competent health care professionals.

The social dimension of food, understood in terms of how eating provides a pleasant opportunity for family interaction, is emphasised more than food's nutritional value. It is important to receive numitional counselling from the beginning of treatment to prevent relapses.

Pharmacological treatment: aimed at patients who require drugs in combination with psychological treatment, especially in cases of BN and BED, or to resolve associated symptomatology such as depression, anxiety or impulsiveness.

Not all patients are the same or require the same treatments. That is why it is important for you to follow your health practitioner's advice and to get involved in your own treatment.

Eating disorders have varying degrees of severity. Treatment can be performed on an outpatient basis, although in very severe cases temporary hospitalisation (inpatient or day care) may be necessary.

National associations of individuals with eating disorders

Aside from the resources available in the NHS to address these diseases, patients and family 241 members can seek support and guidance in associations (share experiences, listen to other testimonials, obtain support and professional counselling thanks to experts who collaborate with these associations, etc). Some of these associations are:

- · Association in Defence of Anorexia Nervosa and Bulimia Management [Asociación en Defensa de la Atención de la Anorexia Nerviosa y Bulimia (ADANER)] http://www.adaner.org
- (FEACAB) dating • Spanish Federation of Support Associations for Anorexia and Bulimia http://www.feacab.org

Annex 3.2. Support associations for patients with eating disorders and their family members

Association in Defence of Anorexia Nervosa and **Bulimia** Management (ADANER)]

ADANER is an association of patients with eating disorders and their families. Its activity is carried out all over the country by its delegations and support groups. Its objectives are based on improving the care and quality of life of patients and their family members, disseminating information and making society aware of all aspects related to these diseases, and preventing and supporting research in this field.

e-mail: info@adaner.org web: http://www.adaner.org Telephone Number: 915 77 02 61

Spanish Federation of Support Associations for Anorexia and Bulimia (FEACAB)

FEACAB is composed of associations from different Spanish provinces or autonomous communities and more than 20,000 people with AN and BN and their families. Its objectives are based on promoting the existence of sociosanitary and educational solutions that are adequate and sufficient for the prevention and treatment of these diseases, promoting good practice standards for both associations and other groups -mass media, commerce, etc.- and adding prevention efforts that are already being carried out by each association.

Telephone number: 976 38 95 75 e-mail: arbada@arbada.org web: http://www.feacab.org

Annex 4. Glossary

Counselling

Performance of several personal interviews with patients and family members which serve to inform and educate on the disease and its main sanitary, family and social consequences, and to zet to updating. provide insight on the current situation of health care, legal, economic and social resources with the aim of reassuring and assisting the patient and/or family.

Alprazolam

Benzodiazepine that produces its effect by binding stereospecific receptors located in the NCS. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: generalised anxiety and depression-related anxiety, and anxiety disorders with or without agoraphobia.

Benzodiazepines are only indicated in the treatment of an intense disorder that limits the patient's u cuideline activity or subjects him/her to significant stress.

Amitriptyline

Tricyclic antidepressant. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: treatment of depression and chronic neuropathic pain

Atomoxetine

Psychostimulant drug. The following the apeutic indications have been approved in Spain: treatment of attention deficit disorder with hyperactivity (ADDH) in children >6 years and adolescents as part of a complete treatment programme.

"Pure" Self-Help (SH)

Intervention that employs a clear model and treatment structure and includes all necessary instructions on how the user can improve his/her skills to assess and manage difficulties. Material can be found in any format, including books, CD-ROM, Internet packages, etc.; it can be individuation group-based; psychoeducational material can be included depending on its objectives, that is, to alleviate symptoms vs. improving knowledge.

Guided Self-Help (GSH)

It is the previously defined self-help (SH) and contact with a "therapist" who may be a mental health professional or a non-specialised individual. This intervention does not include: exclusively educational prevention material; pure support groups (since it does not consider improved clinical outcome a direct objective); groups that do not focus their sessions on one recognisable tool, for example: book, CD-ROM, video; sessions where the emphasis lies on the therapist who guides the sessions and is present in most of the "action". The number of hours of guidance can vary.

Brofamine

Antidepressant belonging to the group of monoaminooxidase inhibitors (MAOI). It does not to updating. appear in the Vademecum or in the AGEMED (Spanish Drug Agency). It has been used in the control group of several RCTs

Cyproheptadine

It belongs to the group of antihistamines (which block histamine H1 receptors). Aside from blocking the action of histamine H1 receptors in the brain, alleviating allergic reaction symptoms, cyproheptadine can also block serotonin receptors in the brain, thus stimulating appetite. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: anorexia, prevention and symptomatic treatment of nutrient-deficient states in convalescent periods on adequate dietary deline intake. Appetite and development stimulant.

Citalopram

Antidepressant belonging to the group of SSRIs. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: major depressive episodes, prevention of depression relapse/recurrence, anxiety disorder with or without agoraphobia and OCD.

Clomipramine

Tricyclic antidepressant. The following the apeutic indications have been approved in Spain: any kind of depression, symptomatology and severity, obsessive syndromes, phobias, panic attacks, narcoleptic syndromes with cataplexy crises, nocturnal enuresis (only after 5 years of age and after ruling out organic causes).

Nutritional Counselling

Dietary or nutritional Counselling or nutritional therapy

Type of treatment in which the main objective is to modify what the patient eats, and his/her habits and attitudes towards food. It is not a clearly defined intervention and it is applied in several modalities. It consists of providing a model which involves following a series of indications such as eating a healthy diet, maintaining fixed eating schedules, eating 3 meals a day, eating normal rations depending on age, eating while sitting down with the family, in a relaxed environment without distractions, without preparing the meal and resting after eating. Weight restoration requires a normocaloric, healthy diet, except in cases in which it is contraindicated due to the patient's condition.

Media literacy

Primary prevention interventions based on cognitive behaviour and inoculation theories that aim to reduce risk factors of eating disorders by means of learning activities that enable the acquisition of skills to fend off social persuasion. The approach aims to prepare participants to adopt a critical assessment of media content so they can identify, analyse, challenge and propose alternatives to cultural ideals presented in the mass media. Videos are played and then discussed to broaden knowledge and stimulate critical analysis of the group participants.

Desipramine

Antidepressant belonging to the MAOI group, which has been withdrawn from the Spanish market.

Antidepressant belonging to the group of SSRIs. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: major depression, OCD and BN.

Fluvoxamine

Antidepressant belonging to the group of SSRIs. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: depression and OCD.

Mutual help groups (MHGs)

Groups of people who meet voluntarily with the aim of helping each other. They are generally comprised of individuals who share the same problem or who find themselves in a similar difficult situation. The MHG emphasises personal interaction and each member's capacity to assume responsibilities. It tends to provide emotional help and promote values that help members strengthen their own sense of self. These groups provide assistance and emotional support to families and patients, facilitating the success of the corresponding therapy. Groups are guided by facilitators (people who have experienced the same problem or situation as the participants) and are periodically aided by a professional who supervises the intervention and provides instruments to improve group synamics.

Imipramine

Tricyclic antidepressant. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: Depression and nocturnal enuresis in children.

Interventions aimed at eliminating risk factors of the disorder (in this case, eating disorders)

Primary prevention interventions that can be specific or non-specific depending on the issue/aspect that is being addressed, providing participants with certain skills to cope with problems (management skills). Specific interventions are focused on: age of onset, child obesity,

negative attitudes towards weight and shape, irrational beliefs on the benefits of being on a diet, social pressure to manage weight, dieting, amongst others. Non-specific interventions address: risk exposure, psychopathology of parents, lack of parental bond, physical and/or psychological abuse by family members, amongst others. Discussions/debates are carried out in classrooms, programmed sessions, etc.

Interventions aimed at making the patient stronger to tackle the disease (in this case, eating disorders)

Primary prevention interventions. Protection is achieved by providing the patient (host) with different skills (life skills, skills to deal with social pressure, to solve problems, etc.) and performing activities to develop coping skills. Discussions/debates are carried out in classrooms, Jdities Julie programmed sessions, etc.

Psychoeducational interventions

Primary prevention interventions that consist of communicating information on a certain matter ral. Guide (in this case, on eating disorders), which will later be the central topic of debate/discussion between group participants.

Lithium

Mood stabilising psychoactive drug. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: prophylaxis and treatment of manic-depressive psychosis, recurrent unipolar depression, endogenous depression resistant to standard treatment, neutropenia following treatment with cytostatics, medullary aplasia and Felty's syndrome.

Lorazepam

Benzodiazepine that binds with specific receptors in several locations of the NCS, boosting the effects of synaptic or pressnaptic inhibition mediated by GABA or directly affecting the potential action of generation mechanisms. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: short-term treatment of all states of anxiety or tension, associated or not to functional or organic disorders, organic diseases, sleep disorders, insomnia, hyperemotivity, neurosis. Benzodiazepines are only indicated in the treatment of an intense disorder that limits the patient's activity or subjects him/her to significant stress.

Mianserine

Antidepressant that blocks peripheral alpha-adrenoreceptors increasing the exchange of noradrenaline in the brain. It has slightly sedative, H1 antihistaminic and scarcely anticolinergic activity. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: improvement of depressive symptoms in depression cases where pharmacological treatment is indicated. It is one of the interventions in the control group of the RCTs studied in this CPG.

Moclobemide

MAOI antidepressant, mainly of the A subtype; decreases metabolism of noradrenaline, dopamine and serotonin, leading to greater extracellular concentrations of these transmitters. Its approved therapeutic indication in Spain is major depression.

In a social context, this technique is based on the influence on a person's or group's attitudes towards a specific matter.

Antagonist of exogenously administered opioids. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: to totally or partially counteract respiratory depression caused by overdose of narcotics and dextroproposition or pentazocine, and also respiratory depression in the newborn caused by administration of opioids to the mother during delivery. Diagnosis when there is suspicion of acute narcotic intoxication.

Naltrexone

Antagonist of exogenously administered opioids. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: alcoholism, opioid withdrawal, accompanied by other therapeutic measures.

Olanzapine

Antipsychotic, antimanic and mood stabiliser with an affinity for serotonin, dopamine, cholinergic muscarinic, alpha-1-adrenergic and histamine receptors. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: schoophrenia, moderate or severe manic episode, relapse prevention of bipolar disorder whose manic episode has responded to olanzapine treatment, intramuscular administration for immediate management of agitation and disordered behaviours in schizophrenia or manic episode, when oral administration is not recommended.

Ondasentron

Potent antiemetic antagonist that is highly selective of 5-HT3 receptors located in peripheral neurones and within the NCS. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: management of nausea and vomiting caused by chemotherapy and cytotoxic radiation therapy and post-operative nausea and vomiting.

Grlistat

 \mathbf{S}

Peripherally acting drug designed to treat obesity.

Pimozide

Antipsychotic drug that selectively blocks dopaminergic central receptors and has neuroleptic properties. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: acute and chronic psychosis and anxiety disorders.

Pizotifen

This drug belongs to the group of antihistamines (whose effect is to block histamine H1 receptors). Aside from blocking the action of histamine H1 receptors in the brain, alleviating allergic reaction symptoms, pizotifen is capable of blocking serotonin receptors in the brain, stimulating appetite. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: anorexia, thinness conditioned by psychic or "nervous" factors, weight deficit or loss, in puberty and senile patients.

Sibutramine

Antidepressant. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Span: complementary therapy within a comprehensive weight management programme for patients with obesity (whose BMI is 30 kg/m² or more) and patients with overweight (whose BMI is 27 kg/m² or more), who present other risk factors associated with obesity such as type 2 diabetes or dyslipidemia. It will be prescribed only to those patients who have not responded satisfactorily to an appropriate regimen that aims exclusively to tackle ponderal loss; that is for patients who present difficulties in achieving or maintaining weight loss >5% in 3 months. Guideline

Refeeding syndrome

Metabolic disturbances and liquid and electrolyte imbalance with hypophosphatemia, cardiac insufficiency, muscular weakness, immune and haematological dysfunction, digestive and nervous system disorders. It occurs when sudden refeeding is administered, with normal or excessive caloric content, consisting mainly of carbohydrates. The best treatment for this syndrome is to be aware of its existence and keep it in mind when refeeding a patient with an eating disorder. To tackle this syndrome, appropriate treatment will be based on the apparatus or system involved, modifying the route or load of deficitary micronutrients that are being administered (oral to parenteral, etc.). blicatio

Sulpiride

Specific dopamine D2 and D3 receptor antagonist anntipsychotic. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: diverse psychopathological pictures: neurosis, depression, neurotic somatizations, functional psychological disorders, psychosomatic syndromes, psychoasthenia, psychic involution of old age, gastrointestinal somatizations, vertigo. In psychiatry acute psychotic, confusional, hallucinatory and delirious state, depressive state, schizophenia, chronic delirium, autism, serious behavioural disorders, neurotic state with inhibition and depression and different cenestopathies.

Induction-Dissonance Techniques

Primary prevention psychosocial interventions that consist of performing exercises where each participant targets one of his/her strongly-held belief and argues against this belief, to find discrepancies between both attitudes and promote effective change towards a new, better standpoint.

Cognitive-Behavioural Therapy (CBT)

Psychological therapy designed to enable people to establish links between thoughts, feelings or actions and current or past actions and reassess their perceptions, beliefs or reasoning on them. The interventions should include at least one of the following aspects: 1) control of thoughts. feelings or actions in relation to behaviour, 2) help in using alternative ways of addressing behaviour, 3) reduce stress. A specific form of CBT has been developed for BN (CBT-BN) which, in general, involves 16-20 hours of individual sessions over four or five months. Its aim is not just to help patients modify eating habits, but also to cope with their patterns of thought (especially vit, regarding the excessive value bestowed upon body shape and weight). CBT for patients with BED (CBT-BED) has been derived from CBT-BN.

Behavioural Therapy (BT)

Therapy that emphasises behavioural modification especially and not coggitive aspects as much. tice Guidelit

Systemic Family Therapy (SFT)

FT is a form of psychotherapy that focuses on improving relationships and behavioural patterns within the family as a whole, as well as between individual members and groups or subsystems in the family. Systemic FT emphasises present relationships within the family and reassesses the role of the designated patient, of the symbolic value and the secondary gain of the symptom for the family system. Another key feature of this approach is the contextualisation in the family of any event, action or judgement, where most things or events do not have an intrinsic value, but rather are granted one depending on the function if fulfils within the system.

Interpersonal Therapy (IPT)

IPT was originally developed by Klerman, 1984, with the aim of being applied as maintenance treatment after depression, although it was later used as independent treatment and, at present, its use has been extended to several different disorders. IPT mainly addresses current interpersonal relationships and is focused on the patient's immediate social contest: grief, interpersonal disputes, role transition and interpersonal deficits. It has been adapted to BN treatment (IPT-BN; Fairburn (1997). IPT-BN does not attempt to directly modify eating habits. Instead, it waits for them to change by improving interpersonal behaviour. In the case of BED IPT-BN is adapted to patients with BED (IPT-BED).

Psychodynamic Therapy (PDT)

Type of psychotherapy based on psychoanalytical principles that consists of performing regular individual therapy sessions with a trained psychotherapist, or under his/her supervision. A wide range of strategies is used, such as interventions aimed at understanding, support interventions or directive activity.

Anticonvulsant psychoactive drug that blocks state-dependent sodium channels in neurones and boosts the potency of GABA activity. The following therapeutic indications have been approved

<text> Antidepressant. The following therapeutic indications have been approved in Spain: organic, psychogenic, symptomatic and involutive, combined states of depression and anxiety, atypical or masked depressions (psychosomatic disorders), shakes, dvskinesia mood/offection disorders (irritability, aggressiveness, emotional lability, apathy, tendency toward alienation,

Annex 5. Abbreviations

ABOS Anorectic Behaviour Observation Scale for parents/spouse

ADANER Association in Defence of Anorexia Nervosa and Bulimia Management (acronym in Spanish) rym in, and it is subject to

ADDH Attention Deficit Disorder with Hyperactivity

AGEMED Spanish Drug Agency (acronym in Spanish)

AHRQ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality

AN Anorexia nervosa

APA American Psychiatric Association

AR Assessment Report

BAT Body Attitude Test

BED Binge eating disorder

BDI or Beck Depression Inventory

BES Body-Esteem Scale

BET Branched Eating Disorders Test

BIA Body Image Assessment

BIS-11 Barrat Impulsiveness Scale

BITE Bolimia Investigatory Test Edinburgh

BMI Body Mass Index

BN Bulimia nervosa

BPD Borderline Personality Disorder

BSQ Body Shape Questionnaire

BT Behavioural Therapy

BULIT Bulimia Test

BULIT-R Revised version of the BULIT

BWC Behavioural Weight Control

BWLT Behavioural Weight Loss Treatment

CAHTA Catalan Agency for Health Technology Assessment

CBT Cognitive-behavioural therapy

CBT-BN Cognitive-behavioural therapy in bulimia nervosa

CBT-BED Cognitive-behavioural therapy in binge-eating disorder

CDI Children Depression Inventory

and it is subject to updating. CETA Assessment of Anxiety Disorders in Children and Adolescents (acronym in Spanish) n. Guide

ChEAT Children Eating Attitude Test

ChEDE-12 Children's version of the EDE-12

CI Confidence Interval

CIMEC Questionnaire on Influences of the Aesthetic Body Model (acronym in Spanish)

CPG Clinical Practice Guidelines

CY-BOCS Children and Adolescent version of the Y-BOCS

DH Department of Health, Day Hospital

DM Diabetes mellitus

DSM-IV-TR Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fourth Edition, revised text

EAT (EAT-40) Eating Attitudes Test

Short version of the EAT-40 -26

CG Electrocardiogram

ED Eating Disorder

EDDS Eating Disorder Diagnostic Scale

EDE-12 Semistructured interview, 12th edition (Eating Disorders Examination-12)
EDE-Q Eating Disorders Examination-questionnaire

- EDI Eating Disorder Inventory
- EDNOS Eating Disorder Not Otherwise Specified (un-specific ED)
- ERP Exposure with response prevention
- ES Effect size
- EU European Union

to updating. FEACAB Spanish Federation of Support Associations for Anorexia and Bulimia (from its acronym in Spanish for Federación Española de Asociaciones de Ayuda y Lucha contra la Guideline and it is Anorexia y la Bulimia)

FT Non-specific Family Therapy

GDG Guidelines Development Group

GM General recommendations for medical measures

GP General recommendations for psychological therapies

GPH General recommendations for pharmacological treatment

GSH Guided Self-Help

HAM-D Hamilton Depression Rating Scale

HARS Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale

HIV Human Immunodeficiency Virus

HRF Health Care Research Fund (the acronym in Spanish is FIS)

IAS Health Care Institute (from its acronym in Catalan for Institut d'Assistència Sanitària)

ICD-9 International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems, 9th edition

ICD-10 International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems, 10th edition

INSALUD National Institute of Health (acronym in Spanish)

IPDE International Personality Disorder Examination

IPT-BN Interpersonal Therapy for bulimia nervosa

IPT Interpersonal Therapy

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

ISCIII Carlos III Health Institute

ITP Individualised Treatment Plan

kcal Kilocalories

kg Kilograms

MA Metaanalysis or quantitive review

MACI Millon Adolescent Clinical Inventory

MCMI-III Millon Multiaxial Clinical Inventory-III

MHC Mental Health Centre

MHCFA Mental Health Centre for Adults

ents udeine and it is subject to undating. MHCFCA Mental Health Centre for Children and Adolescents

MHGs Mutual Help Groups

MSC Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs

NC Nutritional counselling

NCCMH National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health

NHS National Health System

NICE National Institute for Chincal Excellence

NNT Number needed to treat

NPV Negative Predictive Value CX

NSCM Non-specific Supportive Clinical Management

OCD Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder

PC Primary Care

PDT Psychodynamic Therapy

PPV Positive Predictive Value

Q-RCT Quasi-experimental RCT

RCT Randomised controlled trial

r correlation coefficient r **RR** Relative Risk

SCOFF Sick, Control, One, Fat, Food questionnaire

SD Standard Deviation

semFYC Spanish Society of Family and Community Medicine (from its acronym in Spanish for Sociedad Española de Medicina de Familia y Comunitaria) Infortice Guideline and it is subject to Sociedad Española de Medicina de Familia y Comunitaria)

SFP Supportive Focal Psychotherapy

SFT Systemic Family Therapy

SH Self-Help

SMD Standard Mean Difference

SSRI Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibibitors

SRSE Systematic Review Scientific Evidence

STAI State-Trait Anxiety Inventory

STAIC STAI's version for children

TCI-R Temperament and Character Inventory revised

UB University of Barcelona

UK United Kingdom

USA United States of America

vs. Versus

Jwn G Jwn G the since the since the since the since the second se Y-BOCS Yale-Brown Obsessive-Compulsive Scale for OCD

Annex 6. Others

Annex 6.1. Protocols, recommendations, therapeutic orientations and guides on eating disorders

NATIONAL

Department of Health Central Catalonia Health Care Region. Catalan Health Service. Generalitat de Catalunya. Guia per a l'abordatge dels trastorns de la conducta alimentària a *Osona*; 2008¹⁰.

semFYC. Working Group for the Prevention of Mental Health Disorders of the group for Preventive and Health Promotion Activities (PAPPS). Fernández Alonso MC, et al., Programa de prevención en salud mental en atención primaria (fichas resumen). Prima Care; 2007¹². Working Group for the Prevention of Mental Health Disorders of the PAPPS (approved programmes). Fernández Alonso MC, et al., Programa de prevención en salud mental en atención primaria. Primary Care; 2005¹³. The complete text of the programmes is available on the semFYC website (PAPPS): http://www.papps.org/upload/file/recomendaciones/2007/88-108 salud mental.pdf

Evidencia científica en soporte nutricional especializado. Intervention Manual of the Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs. Madrid; 2006)¹⁵. Soldado M.

Prevención primaria en TCA 4. Sevilla; 2006

Primary Care and Mental Health Network of the Health Care Region of Girona. Department of Health. Catalan Health Service. Pilot plan for the management of eating disorders. Protocol d'atenció integrat i específic en TSA. Girona; 2006¹¹.

Board of Graduate Studies. Spanish Physicians Association. Detecció i orientacions terapèutiques en els trastorns del comportament alimentari. Good practice manuals. Barcelona; 2005^{17} .

General Subdirectorate for Mental Health. Murcia Health Service. Guía práctica clínica de los trastornos de conducta alimentaria. Murcia; 2005¹⁶.

Hospital Universitario Príncipe de Asturias. Fernández Liria A, Diéguez Porres M. Guía Clínica para la atención a los TCA en el Área 3 de Madrid; 2005¹⁵⁰.

Consensus Committee of Catalonia on mental disorder therapeutics. Soler Insa PA, Gascón Barrachina J. Recomendaciones terapéuticas en los trastornos mentales (RTMIII). Barcelona; 2005416.

General Directorate for Public Health. Department of Health. Generalitat of Catalunya. Prats R, Prats B, *Actuacions preventives a l'adolescència. Guia per a l'atenció primària de salut.* Barcelona; 2004¹⁴⁶.

CatSalut. Department of Health. Generalitat of Catalunya. Serra J. *Trastorns del comportament alimentari. Guia per a l'atenció primària de salut. Barcelona*; 2003¹⁵¹.

CatSalut. Department of Health. Generalitat of Catalunya. *Recomanacions per a l'atenció als problemes de salut mental més freqüents en l'atenció primària de salut*. Health Plan Book number. 11. Barcelona; 2000⁴¹⁷.

Ayuso Gutiérrez JL *TCA*. *Psiquiatría en Atención Primaria* [educational materia]]. Madrid; 2000¹⁴⁷.

INSALUD. MSC. Moral Iglesias L. *Trastornos del comportamiento alimentario. Criterios de ordenación de recursos y actividades.* Madrid; 2000¹⁹.

MSC. González Briones E, Merino Merino B. *Nutrición saludable y prevención de los trastornos alimentarios*. Madrid; 2000¹⁴⁸.

INSALUD. MSC. Protocolo de trastornos del comportamiento alimentario. Madrid; 1995²⁰.

University Clinic. School of Medicine. University of Navarra. Cervera S, Gual MP, Lasa L, Prat O, Zandio M, Hernández C., *et al. Protocolo de atención a pacientes con TCA*. Navarra; 1995⁴¹⁸.

Clinical Guide AT. *De enfermería a pacientes con TCA. Abordaje interdisciplinario de los TCA en atención primaria de salud* [Internet monograph] (2008)⁴¹⁹.

Primary Care Management. Hospital Universitario "Lozano Blesa" Sector Zaragoza III. Aragon Health Service. Cobos A, Flordelís F, Gastón M, Pinilla M, Velilla M. TCA. Zaragoza (2008)⁴²⁰.

INTERNATIONAL

Office of School Food Services and Nutrition, South Carolina Department of Education, Columbia, SC, USA. Pilant VB. *Position of the American Dietetic Association: local support for nutrition integrity in schools*. 2006⁴²¹.

Royal College of Psychiatrists. York A, Lamb C, Editors. *Building and sustaining specialist child and adolescent mental health services*. London; 2006⁴²².

NHS Quality Improvement Scotland. *Eating disorders in Scotland: recommendations for healthcare professionals*. Consultation draft. Edinburgh; 2006⁴²³.

National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health. *Obsessive-compulsive disorder: core interventions in the treatment of obsessive-compulsive disorder and body dysmorphic disorder.* Leicester / London; 2006⁴²⁴.

American Psychiatric Association. Work Group on Eating Disorders. *Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with eating disorders, third edition*. Steering Committee on Practice Guidelines, US; 2006¹⁴.

Royal College of Psychiatrist. *Guidelines for the nutritional management of anorexia nervosa*. London; 2005⁴²⁵.

American Academy of paediatrics. *Promotion of healthy weight-control practices in young athletes*. Paediatrics. USA; 2005⁴²⁶.

Finnish Medical Society Duodecim. "Eating disorders among children and adolescents" In: *EBM Guidelines. Evidence-Based Medicine*. Helsinki (Finland); 2004⁴²⁷.

Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrist Beumont P, Hay P, Beumont D, Birmingham L, Derham H, Jordan A, *et al.*, *Australian and New Zealand clinical practice guidelines for the treatment of anorexia nervosa*. New Zealand, 2004¹⁸.

American Academy of Paediatrics. *Identifying and treating eating disorders*. Paediatrics.2003⁴²⁸.

Unit for Child Psychiatry, University of Oulu, University Hospital of Oulu. Ebeling H, Tapanainen P, Joutsenoja A, Koskinen M, Morin-Papunen L, Jarvi L, *et al.*, *A practice guideline for treatment of eating disorders in children and adolescents*. Finland; 2003⁴²⁹.

Council for Nutritional Strategies in Long-Term Care. Thomas DR, Ashmen W, Morley JE, Evans WJ. *Nutritional management in long-term care: development of a clinical guideline*. Missouri US; 2000⁴³⁰.

Annex 6.2. Results of the search, selection and quality assessment of the evidence based on the stages performed

1) 115 documents were identified: guidelines, reviews and ARs. After applying selection criteria (to the title and/or abstract), 73 were excluded. The complete document of all 42 retrieved documents (14 were potential guidelines) was requested. After review, 28 more were excluded (11 of them for not being considered guidelines⁴²¹⁻⁴³¹) and 15 were included (3 guidelines and 12 reviews). After assessing the quality with specific instruments, 2 CPGs^{14, 18} and 11 reviews were excluded. Only two documents met quality criteria: one NICE CPG³⁰ and one AHRQ SRSE³¹. The evidence tables in the different chapters state the quality of each SRSE. That is not the case in the only quality CPG, which is described solely as CPG.

2) We identified 20 documents elaborated in our setting relating to protocols, recommendations, therapeutic orientations and guidelines on eating disorders developed by institutions of the health administration, scientific societies, hospitals and other organizations in our setting. None of these documents met the quality criteria established by the working group and were thus excluded^{10-13, 15-17, 19, 20, 146-151, 416-420}.

3) Of the documents retrieved, 12 RCTs ^{140, 145, 203, 238, 254, 274, 316, 318, 319, 331, 432} were included, their quality being 1++ (9) and 1+ (3). The rest were excluded due to topic, language or methodology. One quality 1++ RCT was manually identified³²⁰.

4) Of the documents identified in the CPG/SRSE/AR, 14 SRSE were included based on file and/or summary. After reviewing the entire document, 7^{137,} ^{202, 211, 245, 308, 397, 433} were included and the other 7⁴³⁴⁻⁴⁴⁰ were excluded for not being considered SRSE. The quality of all 7 SRSE included is 1++^{137, 202, 211, 245, 308, 397, 433}. No guidelines were identified.

5) Of the documents identified on primary prevention, 14 SRSE, 103 RCTs and 1 guideline, which was excluded due to its low quality, were retrieved. 8 SRSE^{134-136, 447,445} were preliminarily selected based on their title and/or summary. Excluded SRSE included one that had been identified and included in the previous search¹³⁷. After reviewing the entire document, four^{441,443,445} were excluded (one due to its date and three due to low quality), 3 were included (quality 1++)¹³⁴ ¹³⁶ and the original version⁴⁴⁴ of an already included SRSE¹³⁷ was excluded. Of the identified RCT, 51 RCTs were excluded (language or topic) and 52 were preliminarily included, of which 38 are included in one of the quality SRSE included¹³⁷ and two were repetitions. The entire document of the remaining 12 RCTs and 2 manually identified ones was reviewed, resulting in the inclusion of 8 RCTs¹³⁸⁻¹⁴⁵.

6) Different reviews and articles on the topic have been identified, on which the prognosis chapter is based.

7) In the consultation of these different sources, one SRSE of the Cochrane Collaboration on SH and GSH in eating disorders²⁵⁷ was identified. Another Cochrane Collaboration was excluded due to its date⁴⁴⁶.

Annex 6.3. Description of the NICE CPG (January, 2004)³⁰

Title: Eating disorders. Core interventions in the treatment and management of anorexia nervosa bulimia nervosa and related eating disorders.

Developed by: National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health (NCCMH). The development group of the CPG (GDG) was selected by the e NCCMH. The GDG is composed by: psychiatrists, clinical psychologists, nurses, social workers, general physicians, an eating disorder association representative and a patient. The GDG received technical support from staff members of the NCCMH in the search and summarising of the scientific evidence. NICE staff advised the GDG on the development process of the CPG.

Commissioned and Published by: National Institute for Clinical Excellence (NICE) and The British Psychological Society and The Royal College of Psychiatrists, respectively, January 2004.

Target population: Eating disorders (AN, BN and BED).

older. The CPG does not include all mental health or physical pathologies in which an eating disorder is a symptom.

×0 ideline and it is subject to Potential users: scientific associations, health care professionals, researchers, planners, damily members and educators.

Funding: NICE.

Methodological Aspects:

1) Search for evidence

SRSE in English published or updated after 1995. The search was completed with RCT and other designs. The quality of the SRSE was determined by parallel independent assessment. The selection and assessment of quality was tested in a representative group of documents. The guide includes the general and specific search filters developed by the reviewer group. Electronic searches were carried out in the main bibliographic databases: MEDLINE, EMBASE, CINAHL and PSYCINFO. Also in the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, the NHS R&D Health Technology Assessment database, Evidence-Based Mental Health and Clinical Evidence (Issue 5). In order to include evidence published after search dates, evidence identified by experts was reviewed, including reference lists and recent summaries of selected journals. When no SRSE were found, new searches were performed in compliance with the GDG's decision.

2) Quality and Strength of the Evidence

 \odot

Intervention studies were classified in accordance with the accepted hierarchy of evidence: Level of evidence (ICMa, IIb, III and IV) and grade of recommendation (A, B and C) depending on the type and level of respectively associated evidence.

The levels of evidence of the NICE guide scale correspond to the following levels of the SIGN scale: I=1++; IIa=1+; IIb=1-; III=2 (-, +, ++) and IV=3, 4. A and B grades of recommendation coincide in both the NICE scales and the SIGN scale used in this CPG. The C grade of the NICE scale could be extrapolated to the D grade of the SIGN scale.

When statistically significant results were obtained after controlling heterogeneity, the GDG assessed whether these findings were clinically significant (for example, if benefit for patients was probable) taking the RCT population, the nature of the outcome and effect size (ES) into account. On this basis, effect size was considered clinically significant or not. The next step was to assess the strength of the evidence, by examining the confidence intervals of the effect

estimator, establishing the following categories: S1= strong evidence (clinically significant ES and CI with a range of clinical relevance (level of evidence I); S2= limited evidence (not a level of evidence I or situations where one of the CI extremes is not clinically significant); S3= unlikely that it is clinically significant, if it is not a level of evidence I or if ES is statistically but not clinically significant, and the CI excludes clinically important values; S4= when the ES is not statistically significant: if the CI is narrow and excludes a clinically significant ES, the difference is not considered to be clinically significant; S5= but if the CI is wide, it is considered 3) Method to formulate recommendations

The importance of acknowledging that the grade of recommendations does not always reflect their clinical significance or relevance is emphasised.

Annex 6.4. Description of the AHRQ'S SRSE (April, 2006)³¹

Title: Management of Eating Disorders.

Developed by: RTI-UNC Evidence-Based Practice Centre, Research Triangle Park, NC (centre ascribed to the AHRQ). The GDG of this guide was advised by and received feedback from a technical experts panel (TEP) comprised of 11 people, mainly psychiatrics from different settings and one family representative. 23 external reviewers, some from the TEP, also participated.

Commissioned and Published By: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ), USA. AHRQ Publication Nº 06-E010, April 2006.

Target Population: AN, BN and EDNOS.

Scope: treatment of eating disorders (efficacy, adverse effects, factors associated with treatment efficacy, sex-, age, race-, ethnic group- or cultural group-related differences in treatment efficacy, factors associated with outcomes and sex-, age-, race-, ethnic group- or cultural grouprelated outcome differences).

Results of Interest: eating-related behaviours, psychiatric or psychological outcomes and biomarkers.

Potential Users: scientific associations, health care professionals, researchers and planners.

Funding: Office of Research on Women's Health (NIH).

Methodological Aspects:

1) Search for Evidence

S

Consulted bibliographic databases: MEDLINE, Cumulative Index to Nursing and Applied Health (CINAHL), PSYCHINFO, Educational Resources Information Centre (ERIC), National Agricultural Library (AGRICOLA) and Cochrane Collaboration Libraries. The guide includes the search performed. Study inclusion criteria: published in all languages, between 19080 and September 2005, in humans aged 10 years and older, of both sexes, diagnosed mainly with AN, polating. BN or BED and informing on at least one of the relevant results.

2) Selection of the Evidence

A reviewer carried out the application of selection criteria to titles and/or summaries. Excluded summaries were assessed by another expert reviewer, and reasons for exclusion were classified.

3) Quality Assessment and Synthesis of the Evidence

Evidence tables were elaborated; an external reviewer extracted data on treatments and results; another reviewer confirmed that they were exact, complete and consistent; both reconciled disagreements. Each reviewer assessed the quality of the studies. The analysis was focused on studies qualified as moderate (1+) or high (1++) quality.

4) Quality and Strength of the Evidence according to West, *All*. (2002)⁴⁴⁷

2 forms were developed to assess the quality of the studies about treatment (25 items) and results (17 items) that enabled the classification of quality as low, moderate or high. The body of evidence was graded for each key question based on three dimensions: study quality, results and consistency of findings. After consensus of three expert researchers, the following levels of internation of the publication o evidence were defined: I=strong, II=moderate, III=weak and IV=no evidence.

CLINICAL PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR EATING DISORDERS

References

- Grupo de trabajo sobre guías de práctica clínica. Elaboración de Guías de Práctica Clínica en el Sistema Nacional de Salud. Manual metodológico. Madrid: Plan de Calidad para el Sistema Nacional de Salud del Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo: Instituto Aragonés de Ciencias de la Salud-I+CS; 2007. Guías de Práctica Clínica en el Sistema Nacional de Salud: I+CS N°2006/1.
- Meade C, Gold L, Burls A. How effective is out-patient care compared to in-patient care for treatment of anorexia nervosa? A sistematic review. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2001;9:229-41.
- 3. Birchall H, Palmer R, Waine J, Gadsby K, Gatward N. Intensive day programme treatment for severe anorexia nervosa The Leicester experience. Psychiatr Bull. 2002;26:334-6.
- Krauth C, Buser K, Vogel H. How high are the costs of eating disorders anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa for German society? Eur J Health Econ. 2002;3(4):244-50.
- 5. Koran LM, Agras WS, Rossiter EM, Arnow B, Schneider JA, Telch CF, et al. Comparing the cost effectiveness of psychiatric treatments: bulimia nervosa. Psychiatry Res. 1995;58(1):13-21.
- KalisvSHrt JL, Hergenroeder AC. Hospitalization of patients with eating disorders on adolescent medical units is threatened by current reimbursement systems. Int J Adolesc Med Health. 2007;19(2):155-65.
- 7. Cordy H. A European Collaboration on the efficiency of psichotherapeutic treatment of patients with eating disorders. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2005;13:153-8.
- Gowers S, Edwards S, Fleminger S, Massoubre C, Wallin G. Treatment aims and philosophy in the treatment of adolescent anorexia nervosa in Europe. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2002;10:271-80.
- Aizpuru F, Latorre K, Ibáñez B, Pérez de Arriba J, Mosquera F, Bernal-Delgado E, por el Grupo Atlas-VPM. Variabilidad en la tasa de hospitalizaciones por problemas de salud mental en centros hospitalarios de agudos. Atlas Var Pract Med SNS. 2008;3(1):199-216.
- 10. Guia per a l'abordatge dels trastorns de la conducta alimentària a Osona. Regió Sanitària Catalunya Central. Servei Català de la Salut. Departament de Salut. Generalitat de Catalunya; 2008.
- Pla pilot d'atenció als trastorns de la conducta alimentària (TCA). Protocol d'atenció integrat i específic en TCA. Girona: Atencio primària i xarxa de salut mental de la Regió Sanitària Girona. Servei Català de la Salut. Departament de Salut. Generalitat de Catalunya; 2006.
- Fernández-Alonso MC, Buinago-Ramírez F, Ciurana-Misol R, Chocrón-Bentata L, García-Campayo J, Grupo de Trabajo de Prevención de los Trastornos de Salud Mental del PAPPS. Programa de prevención en salud mental en atención primaria. Aten Primaria.2007;39(Supl 3):88-108.
- Fernández-Alonse MC, Buitrago-Ramírez F, Ciurana-Misol R, Chocrón-Bentata L, GarcíaCampayo J, Grupo de Trabajo de Prevención de los Trastornos de Salud Mental del PAPPS. Prevención de los trastornos de salud mental desde atención primaria. Aten Primaria.2005;36(Supl 2):85-96.
- Work Group on Eating Disorders. Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with eating disorders, third edition. American Psychiatric Association Steering Committee on Practice Guidelines, 2006.
- 15. Toquero de la Torre, coordinador. Álvarez Hernández J, Burgos Peláez R, Lama More RA, Miján de la Torre, A. Evidencia científica en soporte nutricional especializado. Paciente pediátrico, con trastornos de la conducta alimentaria, obeso y geriátrico. Manual de actuación. Madrid: Organización Médica Colegial de España. Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo; 2006.
- Guía práctica clínica de los trastornos de conducta alimentaria. Murcia: Subdirección General de Salud Mental. Servicio Murciano de Salud; 2005.

- Detecció i orientacions terapèutiques en els trastorns del comportament alimentari. Quaderns de la bona praxi; junio 2005. Barcelona: Col·legi Oficial de Metges de Barcelona. Quadern 19. Available at: http://www.comb.cat/cat/comb/publicacions/bonapraxi/praxi19.pdf
- Beumont P, Hay P, Beumont D, Birmingham L, Derham H, Jordan A, et al. Australian and New Zealand clinical practice guidelines for the treatment of anorexia nervosa. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2004;38(9):659-70.
- Moral Iglesias L, coordinador. Trastornos del comportamiento alimentario. Criterios de ordenación de recursos y actividades. Madrid: Instituto Nacional de la Salud. Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo; 2000.
- Protocolo de trastornos del comportamiento alimentario. Madrid: Instituto Nacional de la Salud. Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo; 1995.
- Rojo L, Livianos L, Conesa L, García A, Domínguez A, Rodrigo G, et al. Epidemiology and risk factors of eating disorders: a two-stage epidemiologic study in a Spanish population aged 12-18 years. Int J Eat Disord. 2003;34(3):281-91.
- Rodríguez-Cano T, Beato-Fernández L, Belmonte-Llario A. New contributions to the prevalence of eating disorders in Spanish adolescents: detection of false negatives. Eur Psychiatry.2005;20(2):173-8.
- 23. Peláez Fernández MA, Labrador FJ, Raich RM. Prevalence of eating disorders among adolescent and young adult scholastic population in the region of Madrid (Spain). J Psychosom Res. 2007;62(6):681-90.
- 24. Morandé G, Casas J. Trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en adolescentes. Anorexia nerviosa, bulimia y cuadros afines. Pediatr Integral. 1997;3(2):243-60.
- 25. Morandé G, Celada J, Casas JJ. Prevalence of eating disorders in a Spanish school-age population. J Adolesc Health. 1999;24(3):212-9.
- 26. Ruiz P,Alonso J,Velilla J, Lobo A, Martín A, Paunard C, et al. Estudio de prevalencia de trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en adolescentes de Zaragoza. Rev Psiquiatr Infanto Juv.1998;3:148-62.
- Pérez-Gaspar M, Gual P, de Irala-Estévez J, Martínez-González MA, Lahortiga F, Cervera S. Prevalencia de trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en las adolescentes navarras. Med Clin (Barc). 2000;114(13):481-6.
- 28. Arrufat F. Prevalencia de trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en la población adolescente de la comarca de Osona [tesis doctoral]. Barcelona: Universidad de Barcelona; 2006.
- 29. Olesti M, Piñol JL, Martín N, De la Fuente M, Riera A, Bofarull JM^a, et al. Prevalencia de anorexia nerviosa, bulimia nerviosa y otros TCA en adolescentes femeninas de Reus. An Pediatr (Barc). 2008;68(1):18-23.
- 30. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health. Eating disorders. Core interventions in the treatment and management of anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa and related eating disorders. Leicester Condon: The British Psychological Society. The Royal College of Psychiatrists; 2004.
- Berkman ND, Bulik CM, Brownley KA, Lohr KN, Sedway JA, Rooks A, et al. Management of eating disorders. Rockville, MD (US): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2006. Informe num. 135.
- Hoek HW. Incidence, prevalence and mortality of anorexia nervosa and other eating disorders. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2006;19(4):389-94.
- Hoek HW, van Hoeken D. Review of the prevalence and incidence of eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 2003;34(4):383-96.
- 34. Lahortiga-Ramos F, de Irala-Estévez J, Cano-Prous A, Gual García P. Incidence of eating disorders in Navarra (Spain). Eur J Psychiatry. 2005;20:179-85.
- 35. Morgan JF. From Charles Atlas to Adonis complex--fat is more than a feminist issue. Lancet. 2000;356(9239):1372-3.

×0

- 36. Grieve F. A conceptual model of factors contributing to the development of muscle. Eat Disord. 2007;15:63-80.
- 37. Baird A, Grieve F. Exposure to male models in advertisements. Leads to a decrease in men's body satisfaction. N Am J Psychol. 2006;8(1):115-22.
- 38. Leit R, Gray J, Pope J, Harrison G.The media's representation of the ideal male body: a cause for muscle dysmorphia. Int J Eat Disord. 2002;31(3):334-8.
- Cockerill IM, Riddington ME. Exercise dependence and associated disorders: a review. Couns Psychol Q. 1996;9(2):119-29.
- 40. Coverley D, Veali M. Exercise Dependence. Br J Addict. 1987;82:735-40.
- 41. Striegel-Moore R, Dohm F, Hook J, Schreiber G, Crawford P, Daniels S. Night eating syndrome in young adult women: prevalence and correlates. Int J Eat Disord. 2005;37:200-6.
- 42. O'Reardon JP, Peshek A, Allison KC. Night eating syndrome: diagnosis, epidemiology and management. NCS Drugs. 2005;19(12):997-1008.
- 43. De ZwSHn M, Burgard M, Schenck C, Mitchell J. Night time eating: a review of the Iterature. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2003;11:7-24.
- 44. Schenck CH, Mahowald MW. Review of nocturnal sleep-related eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 1994;15(4):343-56.
- 45. Instrument, Spanish version AGREE [Website on Internet]. The AGREE collaboration; 2005. Avalilable at: http://www.agreecollaboration.org
- 46. Arechederra Aranzadi JJ. Psiquiatría y ley. Madrid: Wyeth; 2005)
- 47. Tomé Tamame JC. Autorización judicial de un internamiento no voluntario. Boletín Jurídico Derecho.com; mayo 2004. Available at: http://www.derecho.com
- Maglio I. El derecho de los menores a participar del proceso del consentimiento informado. Infosida. 2001;1(1):32-5.
- 49. Bernstein HP. Consentimiento informado y confidencialidad en menores adolescentes. En: Bernstein HP. El error médico. Buenos Aires (Argentina): Ediciones D&D; 2005.
- 50. Trastorns del comportament alimentari. Barcelona: Servei d'Orientació contra l'Anorèxia i la Bulímia (ACAB). Departament de Salut. Generalitat de Catalunya; 2006.
- 51. Com pots ajudar un amic o un familiar. Barcelona: Associació contra l'Anorèxia i la Bulímia (ACAB). Departament de Salun Generalitat de Catalunya.
- 52. Accepta't. Fes un primer pas: L'Hospitalet de Llobregat: Grup Universitari d'Ajuda als Trastorns de l'Alimentacio (GUATA Bellvitge). Ciutat Sanitària i Universitària de Bellvitge. Institut Català de la Salut.
- 53. Associació Sensibilitzada en l'Anorèxia i la Bulímia de Menorca (ASAB). Maó: Associació Sensibilitzada en l'Anorèxia i la Bulímia de Menorca (ASAB). Ajuntament de Maó. Consell Insular de Menorca
- 54. Anorèxia i Bulímia. Palma de Mallorca: Comissió Interdepartamental de la Dona. Direcció General de Joventut i Família. Conselleria de Presidència de Mallorca.
- 55. Prevención de la anorexia y la bulimia en la adolescencia. Madrid: INSALUD. Consejería de Sanidad y Servicios Sociales. Comunidad de Madrid; 1999.
- 56. Prevención de la anorexia y la bulimia en la adolescencia. Información para el profesorado. Madrid: Instituto de Salud Pública. Consejería de Sanidad y Consumo. Comunidad de Madrid; 2004.
 - 57. Anorexia y Bulimia nerviosa. Extremadura: Plan de Salud Mental para la Comunidad Autónoma de Extremadura. Dirección General de Salud Pública y Consumo. Consejería de Bienestar Social. Junta de Extremadura.
 - 58. Asociación Extremeña en Defensa del Tratamiento de los Trastornos Alimentarios (ADETAEX). Cáceres / Badajoz: Asociación Extremeña en Defensa del Tratamiento de los Trastornos Alimentarios (ADATAEX). Obra socio-cultural Caja de Extremadura.

- 59. Lo importante es tu vida. No la tires por el váter. Campaña de información contra el abuso de laxantes y diuréticos en la anorexia y la bulimia nerviosa. Nájera: Asociación contra la Anorexia y la Bulimia (ACAB Rioja). Colegio Oficial de Farmacéuticos de La Rioja. Consejería de Salud y Servicios Sociales. Gobierno de La Rioja.
- 60. Campaña de prevención de los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. Sé tu propio modelo, tienes mucho que ofrecer . Burgos: Asociación de Familiares de Anorexia y Bulimia (ADEFAB).
- 61. Tu cuerpo habla bien de ti. Haz tú lo mismo. Prevención de los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria: anorexia y bulimia. Programa de educación para la salud. Burgos: Asociación de Familiares de Anorexia y Bulimia (ADEFAB). Cruz Roja Juventud.
- 62. ACABE Bizkaia. Nerbio-anorexia eta Bulimien kontrako Elkartea. Bilbao: ACABE Bizkaia. Diputación Foral de Bizkaia. Gobierno vasco.
- 63. Asociación para la Liberación de la Anorexia y la Bulimia en Tenerife. ALABENTE. Sana Cruz de Tenerife: Asociación para la Liberación de la Anorexia y la Bulimia en Tenerife (ALABENTE).
- 64. Anorexia nerviosa y bulimia [monografía]. Burgos: Asociación de Familiares de Anorexia y Bulimia (ADEFAB).
- 65. Ten Agalles. A Coruña: Asociación Bulimia Anorexia de A Coruña (ABAC). Deputación da Coruña.
- 66. Anorexia y Bulimia. Salud XVI [monografía]. Madrid: Instituto de la Mujer. Ministerio de Trabajo y Asuntos Sociales. Secretaría General TéNCica. Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo; 1997.
- 67. Los Trastornos de Conducta Alimentaria (Anorexia y Bulimia), un grave problema de nuestro tiempo [folleto informativo]. Zaragoza:Asociación Aragonesa de Familiares de Enfermos con Trastornos de la Conducta Alimentaria (ARBADA). Ayaritamiento de Zaragoza.
- 68. Anorexia y Bulimia. Un problema de salud pública Gijón: Asociación contra la Bulimia y Anorexia Nerviosa (ACBABER). Ayuntamiento de Gijón. Consejería de Salud y Servicios Sanitarios. Gobierno del Principado de Asturias.
- 69. No dejes que unos centímetros acaben contigo. Donostia: Asociación contra la Anorexia y Bulimia de Euskadi (ACABE). Diputación Forende Gipuzkoa. Gobierno Vasco.
- 70. Eating disorders: anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa and related eating disorders. Understanding NICE guidance: a guide for people with eating disorders, their advocates and carers, and the public. London (United Kingdom): National Institute for Clinical Excellence; 2004.
- 71. Anorexia nervosa. Australian treatment guide for consumers and carers. Melbourne, Victoria (Australia): The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists; 2005.
- 72. Krassas GE. Endocrine abnormalities in anorexia nervosa. Pediatr Endocrinol Rev. 2003;1(1):46-54.
- 73. Watson TL, Andersen AE. A critical examination of the amenorrhea and weight criteria for diagnosing anorexia nervosa. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 2003;108(3):175-82.
- 74. Fairburn CG, Cooper Z, Doll HA, Norman P, O'Connor M.The natural course of bulimia nervosa and binge eating disorder in young women. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2000;57(7):659-65.
- 75 Cooper P, Taylor M. Body image disturbance in bulimia nervosa. Br J Psychiatry. 1987;(2):34-8.
- 76. Mercader JM, Fernández-Aranda F, Gratacós M, Ribases M, Badia A, Villarejo C. Blood levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor correlate with several psychopathological symptoms in anorexia nervosa patients. Neuropsychobiology. 2008;56(4):185-90.
 - 77. Ribases M, Gratacós M, Badia A, Jiménez L, Aloneno R, Vallejo J, et al. Contribution of NTRK2 to the genetic susceptibility to anorexia nervosa, harm avoidance and minimum body mass index. Mol Psychiatry. 2005;10(9):851-60.

- Mercader JM, Saus E, Aguera Z, Bayes M, Boni C, Carreras A, et al. Association of NTRK3 and its interaction with NGF suggest an altered cross-regulation of the neurotrophin signaling pathway in eating disorders. Hum Mol Genet. 2008;17(9):1234-44.
- 79. Toro J. Riesgo y causas de la anorexia nerviosa. Barcelona: Ariel; 2004.
- Bulik CM, Devlin B, Bacanu SA, Thornton L, Klump KL, Fichter MM, et al. Significant linkage on chromosome 10p in families with bulimia nervosa. Am J Hum Genet. 2003;72(1):200-7.
- Fernández-Aranda F, Krug I, Granero R, Ramon JM, Badia A, Giménez L, et al. Individual and family eating patterns during childhood and early adolescence: an analysis of associated eating disorder factors. Appetite. 2007;49(2):476-85.
- Castro J, Toro J, Cruz M. Quality of rearing practices as predictor of short-term outcome in adolescent anorexia nervosa. Psychol Med. 2000;30(1):61-7.
- 83. Lilenfeld LR, Kaye WH, Greeno CG, Merikangas KR, Plotnicov K, Pollice C, et al. A controlled family study of anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa: psychiatric disorders in first-degree relatives and effects of proband comorbidity. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1998;55(7):603-10.
- Strober M, Freeman R, Lampert C, Diamond J, Kaye W. Controlled family study of anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa: evidence of shared liability and transmission of partial syndromes. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157(3):393-401.
- 85. Bay LB, Rausch Herscovici C, Kovalskys I, Berner E, Orellana L, Bergesio A. Alteraciones alimentarias en niños y adolescentes argentinos que concurren al consultorio del pediatra. Arch Argent Pediatr. 2005;103(4):305-16.
- 86. Micali N, Holliday J, Karwautz A, Haidvogl M, Wagner, G Fernández-Aranda F, et al. Childhood eating and weight in eating disorders: a multi-centre European study of affected women and their unaffected sisters. Psychother Psychosom. 2007;76(4):234-41.
- 87. Fairburn CG, Cooper Z, Doll HA, Welch SL. Risk factors for anorexia nervosa: three integrated case-control comparisons. Arch Gen Psychiatry, 1999;56(5):468-76.
- Preti A, Usai A, Miotto P, Petretto DR, Masala C. Eating disorders among professional fashion models. Psychiatry Res. 2008;159(1-2):86-94.
- Toro J, Salamero M, Martínez E.Assessment of sociocultural influences on the aesthetic body shape model in anorexia nervosa. Acta Fsychiatr Scand. 1994;89(3):147-51.
- 90. Bulik CM, Sullivan PF, Fear JD, Joyce PR. Eating disorders and antecedent anxiety disorders: a controlled study. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1997;96(2):101-7.
- Fernández-Aranda F, Pinheiro AP, Tozzi F, Thornton LM, Fichter MM, Halmi KA, et al. Symptom profile of major depressive disorder in women with eating disorders. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2007;41(1):24-31.
- Alvárez-Moya EM, Jiménez-Murcia S, Granero R, Vallejo J, Krug I, Bulik CM, et al. Comparison of personality Fisk factors in bulimia nervosa and pathological gambling. Compr Psychiatry. 2007;48(5):452-7.
- 93. Anderluh MB, Tchanturia K, Rabe-Hesketh S, Treasure J. Childhood obsessive-compulsive personality traits in adult women with eating disorders: defining a broader eating disorder phenotype. Am J Psychiatry. 2003;160(2):242-7.
- 94. Fernández-Aranda F, Pinheiro AP, Thornton LM, Berrettini WH, Crow S, Fichter MM, et al. Impulse control disorders in women with eating disorders. Psychiatry Res. 2008;157(1-3):147-57.
 - 95. Roberts ME, Tchanturia K, Stahl D, Southgate L, Treasure J. A systematic review and Metaanalysis of set-shifting ability in eating disorders. Psychol Med. 2007;37(8):1075-84.
 - 96. Bulik CM, Prescott CA, Kendler KS. Features of childhood sexual abuse and the development of psychiatric and substance use disorders. Br J Psychiatry. 2001;179:444-9.
 - Jacobi C, Hayward C, de ZwSHn M, Kraemer HC, Agras WS. Coming to terms with risk factors for eating disorders: application of risk terminology and suggestions for a general taxonomy. Psychol Bull. 2004;130(1):19-65.

- 98. Garner DM. Pathogenesis of anorexia nervosa. Lancet. 1993;341(8861):1631-5.
 99. Bulik CM. Exploring the gene-environment nexus in eating disorders. J Psychiatry Neurosci. 2005;30(5):335-9.
- 100. Kaye WH, Devlin B, Barbarich N, Bulik CM, Thornton L, Bacanau SA. Genetic analysis of bulimia nervosa: methods and sample description. Int J Eat Disord. 2004;35(4):556-70.
- 101. Ribasés M, Gratacòs M, Fernández-Aranda F, Bellodi L, Boni C, Anderluh M, et al. Association of BDNF with anorexia, bulimia and age of onset of weight loss in six European populations. Hum Mol Genet. 2004;13(12):1205-12.
- 102. Wade TD, Bulik CM, Neale M, Kendler KS. Anorexia nervosa and major depression: shared genetic and environmental risk factors. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157(3):469-71.
- 103. Gadalla T, Piran N. Eating disorders and substance abuse in canadian men and women: Anational study. Eat Disord. 2007;15:189-203.
- 104. Herzog DB, Franko DL, Dorer DJ, Keel PK, Jackson S, Manzo MP. Drug abuse in women with eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(5):364-8.
- 105. Holderness C, Brooks-Gunn J, Warren M. Co-morbidity of eating disorders and substance abuse review of the literature. Int J Eat Disord. 1994;16(1):1-34.
- 106. Swinbourne JM, Touyz SW. The co-morbidity of eating disorders and anxiety disorders: a review. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2007;15(4):253-74.
- 107. Godart N, Berthoz S, Rein Z, Perdereau F, Lang F, Venisse JL, et al. Does the frequency of anxiety and depressive disorders differ between diagnostic subtypes of anorexia nervosa and bulimia? Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(8):772-8.
- 108. Woodside B, StSHb R. Management of psychiatric comorbidity in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. NCS Drugs. 2006;20(8):655-63.
- 109. Godart NT, Flament MF, Perdereau F, Jeanmet P. Comorbidity between eating disorders and anxiety disorders: a review. Int J Eat Disord. 2002;32(3):253-70.
- Serpell L, Hirani V, Willoughby K, Neiderman M, Lask B. Personality or pathology?: obsessivecompulsive symptoms in children and adolescents with anorexia nervosa. Eur Eat Disorders Rev. 2006;14:404-13.
- 111. Lavender A, Shubert I, de Silva P, Treasure J. Obsessive-compulsive beliefs and magical ideation in eating disorders. Br J Clin Peychol. 2006;45(Pt 3):331-42.
- 112. Halmi KA, Tozzi F, Thornton LM, Crow S, Fichter MM, Kaplan AS, et al. The relation among perfectionism, obsessive-compulsive personality disorder and obsessive-compulsive disorder in individuals with eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 2005;38(4):371-4.
- 113. Godt K. Personality disorders in 545 patients with eating disorders. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2008;16(2):94-9.
- 114. Sansone RA, Levitt JL, Sansone LA. The prevalence of personality disorders among those with eating disorders. Eat Disord. 2005;13(1):7-21.
- 115. Sarsone RA, Levitt JL. Borderline personality and eating disorders. Eat Disord. 2005;13(1):71-83.
- 16. Enns MW, Swenson JR, McIntyre RS, Swinson RP, Kennedy SH, CANMAT Depression Work Group. Clinical guidelines for the treatment of depressive disorders. VII. Comorbidity. Can J Psychiatry. 2001;46 Suppl 1:77S-90S.
- 117. Casper RC. Depression and eating disorders. Depress Anxiety. 1998;8 Suppl 1:96-104.
- 118. Rosval L, Steiger H, Bruce K, Israel M, Richardson J, Aubut M. Impulsivity in women with eating disorders: problem of response inhibition, planning, or attention? Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(7):590-3.
- 119. Wiederman M, Prior T. Multi-impulsivity among women with bulimia nervosa. Inter J of Eat Disord. 1996;20(4):359-65.

- 120. Nielsen S. Eating disorders in females with type 1 diabetes: an update of a meta-analysis. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2002;10(4):241-54.
- 121. Herpetz S, Albus C. Relationship of weight and eating disorders in type 2 diabetic patients: a multicenter study. Int J Eat Disord. 2000;28:68-77.
- 122. Nielsen S, Molbak A. Eating disorder and type 1 diabetes: overview and summing-up. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 1998;6(1):4-26.
- 123. Rydall AC, Rodin GM, Olmsted MP, Devenyi RG, Daneman D. Disordered eating behaviour and microvascular complications in young women with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 1997;336(26):1849-54.
- 124. Claus L, Braet C, DRCTluwe V. Dieting history in obese youngsters with and without disordered eating. Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(8):721-8.
- 125. Lamerz A, Kuepper-Nybelen J, Bruning N, Wehle C, Trost-Brinkhues G, Brenner H, et al. Pevalence of obesity, binge eating, and night eating in a cross-sectional field survey of 6-year-old children and their parents in a German urban population. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2005;46(4):385-93.
- 126. Mack K, Anderson L, Galuska D, Zablotsky D, Holtzman D, Ahluwalia I. Health and sociodemographic factors associated with body weight and weight objectives for women. Eur Eat Disorders Rev. 2002;10:241-54.
- 127. Yucel B, Ozbey N, Demir K, Polat A, Yager J. Eating disorders and celiac disease: a case report. Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(6):530-2.
- 128. Mannucci E, Ricca V, Rotella C. Clinical features of binge eating disorder in type I diabetes: a case report. Int J Eat Disord. 1997;21(1):99-102.
- 129. Støving RK, Bennedbaek FN, Hegedüs L, Hagen C. Evidence of diffuse atrophy of the thyroid gland in patients with anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2001;29(2):230-5.
- 130. Harel Z, Biro FM. Hyperthyroidism in an adolescent with bulimia nervosa. J Adolesc Health. 1994;15(4):342-4.
- 131. Schmidt U, O'Donoghue G. Bulimia nervosa in thyroid disorder. Int J Eat Disord. 1992;12:93-6.
- 132. FonsRCT V, Wakeling A, Havard CW. Hyperthyroidism and eating disorders. BMJ. 1990;301(6747):322-3.
- 133. Raich RM, Sánchez-Carracedo D, López Guimerà G, Portell M, Fauquet J. Prevención de trastornos del comportamiento alimentario con un programa multimedia. C Med Psicosom. 2007;81:47-71.
- 134. Pratt BM, Woolfenden SR. Interventions for preventing eating disorders in children and adolescents. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2002, Issue 2. Art. No.: CD002891. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD002891.
- 135. Newton MS, Ciliska D. Internet-based innovations for the prevention of eating disorders: a systematic review. Eat Disord. 2006;14(5):365-84.
- 136. Cororve FM, Warren CS, Cepeda-Benito A, Gleaves DH. Eating disorder prevention research: a meta-analysis. Eat Disord. 2006;14(3):191-213.
- 137. Stice E, Shaw H, Marti NC. A meta-analytic review of eating disorder prevention programmes: encouraging findings. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. 2007;3:207-31.
- 138. Jones M, Luce KH, Osborne MI, Taylor K, Cunning D, Doyle AC, et al. Randomized, controlled trial of an internet-facilitated intervention for reducing binge eating and overweight in adolescents. Pediatrics. 2008;121(3):453-62.
- 139. O'Brien KM, LeBow MD. Reducing maladaptive weight management practices: developing a psychoeducational intervention program. Eat Behav. 2007;8(2):195-210.
- 140. Jacobi C, Morris L, Beckers C, Bronisch-Holtze J, Winter J, Winzelberg AJ, et al. Maintenance of internet-based prevention: a randomized controlled trial. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40(2):114-9.

- 141. Wilksch SM, Tiggemann M, Wade TD. Impact of interactive school-based media literacy lessons for reducing internalization of media ideals in young adolescent girls and boys. Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(5):385-93.
- 142. Elliot DL, Moe EL, Goldberg L, DeFrancesco CA, Durham MB, Hix-Small H. Definition and outcome of a curriculum to prevent disordered eating and body-shaping drug use. J Sch Health. 2006;76(2):67-73.
- 143. Stice E, Marti NC, Spoor S, Presnell K, Shaw H. Dissonance and healthy weight eating disorder prevention programmes: long-term effects from a randomized efficacy trial. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2008;76(2):329-40.
- 144. Becker CB, Bull S, Schaumberg K, Cauble A, Franco A. Effectiveness of peer-led eating disorders prevention: a replication trial. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2008;76(2):347-54.
- 145. Heinicke BE, Paxton SJ, McLean SA, Wertheim EH. Internet-delivered targeted group intervention for body dissatisfaction and disordered eating in adolescent girls: a randomized controlled trial. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2007;35(3):379-91.
- 146. Prats R, Prats B, coordinadors. Actuacions preventives a l'adolescència. Guia per a l'atenció primària de salut. Barcelona: Direcció General de Salut Pública. Departament de Salut. Generalitat de Catalunya; 2004.
- 147. Ayuso Gutiérrez JL, coordinador. Trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. Psiquiatría en Atención Primaria. Madrid: Psico Media 2000.
- 148. González Briones E, Merino Merino B, coordinadores. Nurición saludable y prevención de los trastornos alimentarios. Madrid: Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo; 2000.
- 149. Soldado Mérida M. Prevención primaria en trastornos de conducta alimentaria. Trastornos de la Conducta Alimentaria. 2006;4:336-47.
- 150. Fernández Liria A, Diéguez Porres M. Guía chinica para la atención a los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en el Área 3 de Madrid.Alcalá de Henares: Hospital Universitario Príncipe de Asturias; 2005.
- 151. Serra J, coordinador.Trastorns del comportament alimentari. Guia per a l'atenció primària de salut. Barcelona: CatSalut. Departament de Salut. Generalitat de Catalunya; 2003.
- 152. Becerra N. Tamización de los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en niños y adolescentes.
- 153. Jacobi C, Abascal L, Taylor CB. Screening for eating disorders and high-risk behaviour: caution. Int J Eat Disord. 2004;36(3).280-95.
- 154. Selzer R, Hamill C, Bowes G, Patton G. The branched eating disorders test: validity in a nonclinical population. Int J Eat Disord. 1996;20(1):57-64.
- 155. Stice E, Telch CF, Rizvi SL. Development and validation of the Eating Disorder Diagnostic Scale: a brief self-report measure of anorexia, bulimia, and binge-eating disorder. Psychol Assess. 2000:12(2):123-31.
- 156. Ghaderi A, Scott B. The preliminary reliability and validity of the survey for eating disorders(SEDs): A self-report questionnaire for diagnosing eating disorders. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2001;10(1):61-76.
- 457. Morgan JF, Reid F, Lacey JH. The SCOFF questionnaire: assessment of a new screening tool for eating disorders. BMJ. 1999;319(7223):1467-8.
- 158. Freund KM, Graham SM, Lesky LG, Moskowitz MA. Detection of bulimia in a primary care setting. J Gen Intern Med. 1993;8(5):236-42.
- Luck AJ, Morgan JF, Reid F, O'Brien A, Brunton J, Price C, et al. The SCOFF questionnaire and clinical interview for eating disorders in general practice: comparative study. BMJ. 2002;325(7367):755-6.
- 160. Cotton MA, Ball C, Robinson P. Four simple questions can help screen for eating disorders. J Gen Intern Med. 2003;18(1):53-6.

- 161. Perry L, Morgan J, Reid F, Brunton J, O'Brien A, Luck A, et al. Screening for symptoms of eating disorders: reliability of the SCOFF screening tool with written compared to oral delivery. Int J Eat Disord. 2002;32(4):466-72.
- 162. García-Campayo J, Sanz-Carrillo C, Ibáñez JA, Lou S, Aloneno V, Alda M. Validation of the Spanish version of the SCOFF questionnaire for the screening of eating disorders in primary care. J Psychosom Res. 2005;59(2):51-5.
- 163. Muro-Sans P, Amador-Campos JA, Morgan JF. The SCOFF-c: psychometric properties of the Catalan version in a Spanish adolescent sample. J Psychosom Res. 2008;64(1):81-6.
- 164. Burri C. Screening for eating disorders in adolescent women. Family Medicine Digital Resources Library; 2008.
- 165. Garner D, Garfinkel P. The eating attitudes test: validation of the symptoms of anorexia pervosa. Psychol Med. 1979;9:273-9.
- 166. Castro J, Toro J, Salamero M. The eating attitudes test: validation of the Spanish version. Eval Psicol. 1991;7:175-90.
- 167. Canals J, Carbajo G, Fernández-Ballart J. Discriminant validity of the Fating Attitudes Test according to American Psychiatric Association and World Health Organization criteria of eating disorders. Psychol Rep. 2002;91(3 Pt 2):1052-6.
- 168. De Irala J, Cano-Prous A, Lahortiga-Ramos F, Gual-García P, Martínez-González M, Cervera-Enguix S. Validación del cuestionario Eating attitudes Test (EAT) como prueba de cribado de trastornos de la conducta alimentaria en la población general. Med Clin (Barc). 2008;130(13):487-91.
- 169. Garner DM, Olmsted MP, Bohr Y, Garfinkel PE. The eating attitudes test: psychometric features and clinical correlates. Psychol Med. 1982;12(4):871-8.
- 170. Gandarillas A, Zorrilla B, Sepúlveda AR, Muñoz P. Prevalencia de casos clínicos de trastornos del comportamiento alimentario en mujeres adolescentes de la Comunidad de Madrid. Madrid: Instituto de Salud Pública.
- 171. Gandarillas A, Zorrilla B, Muñoz P, Sepúlveda AR, Galan I, Leon C, et al. Validez del Eating Attitudes test (EAT-26) para cribado de trastornos del comportamiento alimentario. Gac Sanit. 2002;1:40-2.
- 172. Maloney MJ, McGuire JB, Damels SR. Reliability testing of a children's version of the Eating Attitude Test. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1988;27(5):541-3.
- 173. De Gracia M, Marco M, Trujano P. Factores asociados a la conducta alimentaria en preadolescentes. Psicothema. 2007;19(4):646-53.
- 174. Sancho C, Asorey O, Arija V, Canals J. Psychometric characteristics of the Children's Eating Attitudes Test in a Spanish simple. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2005;13(5):338-43.
- 175. Smith MC, Thelen MH. Development and validation of a test for bulimia. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1984;52(5):863-72.
- 176. Vázquez Morejón AJ, García-Bóveda RJ, Vázquez-Morejón JR. Psychometric characteristics of Spanish adaptation of a Test for Bulimia (BULIT). Actas Esp Psiquiatr. 2007;35(5):309-14.
- 17⁷ Thelen MH, Farmer D, Wonderlich D, Smith M. A revision of the bulimia test: the BULIT-R. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1991;3:119-24.
- 178. Welch B, Thompson L, Hall A. The BULIT-R its realiability and clinical validity as a screening tool for DSM-III-R bulimia nervosa in a female tertiary education population. Int J Eat Disord. 1993;14:95-105.
- 179. Berrios-Hernández MN, Rodríguez-Ruiz S, Pérez M, Gleaves DH, Maysonet M, CepedaBenito A. Cross-cultural assessment of eating disorders: psychometric properties of a Spanish version of the Bulimia Test-Revised. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2007;15(6):418-24.
- Henderson M, Freeman CP. A self-rating scale for bulimia. The 'BITE'. Br J Psychiatry. 1987;150:18-24.

- 181. Rivas T, Jiménez M, Bersabé R. Fiabilidad y validez del Test de Investigación Bulímica de Edimburgo (BITE) en una muestra de adolescentes españoles. Psicol Conduct. 2004;3:447-62.
- 182. ICD-10. The ICD-10 Classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders. Clinical Descriptions and Diagnostic Guidelines. World Health Organization; 1992.
- 183. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders, fourth edition. Washington, DC (US): American Psychiatric Association (APA); 1994.
- 184. DSM-IV-TR: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. American Psychiatric Association (APA); 2000.
- 185. CIE-10. Clasificación de los trastornos mentales y del comportamiento. Madrid: Ed. Panamericana; 2000.
- First M, Frances A, Pincus H. DSM-IV-TR. Manual diagnóstico y estadístico de los trastomos mentales. Texto revisado. Madrid: Ed. Masson; 2008.
- 187. Peláez M, Labrador F, Raich R. Prevalencia de los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria: consideraciones metodológicas. Rev Int Psicol Ter Psicol. 2005;5(2):135-48.
- 188. CID-I. Compositive International Diagnostic Interview, versión 1.0. Geneve (Switzerland): World Health Organization; 1990.
- 189. The eating disorder examination: a semi structured interview for the assessment of the specific psychopathology of eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 1987;6:1-8.
- 190. Fairburn CG, Cooper Z. The Eating Disorder Examination (twelfth edition). In: Fairburn BG, Wilson GT, editors. Binge Eating: Nature, Assessment and Treatment. New York, NY (US): Guildford Press; 1993. p. 317-60.
- 191. Raich RM. Anorexia y bulimia, trastornos alimentarios. Madrid: Pirámide; 1994.
- 192. Raich Escursell R, Mora Giral M, Torras Clarasó J, Sánchez Carracedo D. Uso de la entrevista EDE para evaluar los trastornos alimentarios en población universitaria. Revista Psicología Contemporánea. 2000;7(1):36-47.
- 193. Raich Escursell R, Mora Giral M, Sánchez Carracedo D, Torras Clarasó J. Adaptación y calidad psicométrica de la entrevista EDE (Eating Disorder Examination) para la evaluación de los trastornos alimentarios en población universitaria. Revista de AETCA (Asociación para el Estudio de los Trastornos de la Conducta Alimentaria). 2000;1(6):4-9.
- 194. Robles ME, Oberst UE, Sánchez-Planell L, Chamarro A. Adaptación transcultural al castellano de la Eating Disorder Examination, Nied Clin (Barc). 2006;127(19):734-5.
- 195. Watkins B, Frampton I, Lask B, Bryant-Waugh R. Reliability and validity of the child version of the Eating Disorder Examination: a preliminary investigation. Int J Eat Disord. 2005;38(2):183-7.
- 196. Hernández M, Castellet J, Narvaíza J, Rincón J, Ruiz I, Sánchez E, et al. Curvas de crecimiento. Estudio longitudinal de crecimiento. Instituto de investigación sobre crecimiento y desarrollo. Fundación Faustino Orbegozo Eizaguirre; 1988.
- 197. Saldaña C. Tratamientos psicológicos eficaces para trastornos del comportamiento alimentario. Psicothema. 2001;13(3):381-92.
- 198. Borrego Hernando O. Tratamiento de los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria: anorexia y bulimia. Inf Ter Sist Nac Salud. 2000;24(2).
- 499. Nicholls D, Viner R. Eating disorders and weight problems. BMJ. 2005;330:950-3.
- 200. Gil MI, Candela JP, Cecilia M. Atención primaria y trastornos de la alimentación: nuestra actitud frente a ellos (I). Aten Primaria. 2003;31(3):178-80.
- 201. Gil MI, Candela JP, Cecilia M. Atención primaria y trastornos de la alimentación: ¿qué podemos hacer nosotros? (II). Aten Primaria. 2003;31(4):248-51.
- 202. Bulik CM, Berkman ND, Brownley KA, Sedway JA, Lohr KN. Anorexia nervosa treatment: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40(4):310-20.

- 203. Rigaud D, Brondel L, Poupard AT, Talonneau I, Brun JM. A randomized trial on the efficacy of a 2month tube feeding regimen in anorexia nervosa: A 1-year follow-up study. Clin Nutr. 2007;26(4):421-9.
- 204. Birmingham CL, Goldner EM, Bakan R. Controlled trial of zinc supplementation in anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1994;15(3):251-5.
- 205. Katz RL, Keen CL, Litt IF, Hurley LS, Kellams-Harrison KM, Glader LJ. Zinc deficiency in anorexia nervosa. J Adolesc Health Care. 1987;8(5):400-6.
- 206. Lask B, Fosson A, Rolfe U, Thomas S. Zinc deficiency and childhood-onset anorexia nervosa. J Clin Psychiatry. 1993;54(2):63-6.
- 207. Arii I, Yamashita T, Kinoshita M, Shimizu H, Nakamura M, Nakajima T. Treatment for inpatients with anorexia nervosa: comparison of liquid formula with regular meals for improvement from emaciation. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. 1996;50(2):55-9.
- 208. Robb AS, Silber TJ, Orrell-Valente JK, Valadez-Meltzer A, Ellis N, Dadson MJ, et al. Supplemental nocturnal nasogastric refeeding for better short-term outcome in hospitalized adolescent girls with anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 2002;159(8):1347-53.
- 209. Pertschuk MJ, Forster J, Buzby G, Mullen JL. The treatment of anorexia nervosa with total parenteral nutrition. Biol Psychiatry. 1981;16(6):539-50.
- 210. Pike KM, Walsh BT, Vitousek K, Wilson GT, Bauer J. Cognitive behaviour therapy in the posthospitalization treatment of anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry, 2003;160(11):2046-9.
- 211. Shapiro JR, Berkman ND, Brownley KA, Sedway JA, Lohr KN, Bulik CM. Bulimia nervosa treatment: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40(4):321-36.
- 212. Sundgot-Borgen J, Rosenvinge JH, Bahr R, Schneider JS. The effect of exercise, cognitive therapy, and nutritional counseling in treating bulimia nervosa. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2002;34(2):190-5.
- 213. Hsu LK, Rand W, Sullivan S, Liu DW, Mulliken B, McDonagh B, et al. Cognitive therapy, nutritional therapy and their combination in the treatment of bulimia nervosa. Psychol Med. 2001;31(5):871-9.
- 214. What makes treatment of bulimia nervosa successful? [paper]. En: XXXII Congress of the European Association for Behavioural Cognitive Therapies. MSHstricht (The Netherlands); 19-21 septiembre 2002.
- 215. Channon S, de Silva P, Hemsley D, Perkins R. A controlled trial of cognitive-behavioural and behavioural treatment of anorexia nervosa. Behav Res Ther. 1989;27(5):529-35.
- 216. McIntosh V, Jordan J, Carter F. Three psychotherapies for anorexia nervosa: a randomized, controlled trial. Am J Psychiatry. 2005;162(4):741-7.
- 217. Griffiths RA, Hadzi-Pavlovic D, Channon-Little L. A controlled evaluation of hypnobehavioural treatment for bulimia nervosa: Immediate pre-post treatment effects. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 1994;2:202-20.
- 218. Cognitive-behavioural group therapy for bulimia. Int J Eat Disord. 1986;5:599-615.
- 219. Treasure JL, Katzman M, Schmidt U, Troop N, Todd G, de Silva P. Engagement and outcome in the treatment of bulimia nervosa: First phase of a sequential design comparing motivation enhancement therapy and cognitive behavioural therapy. Behav Res Ther. 1999;37:405-18.
- 220. Freeman C, Barry F, Dunkeld-Turnbull J, Henderson A. Controlled trial of psychotherapy for bulimia nervosa. Br Med J. 1988;296(6621):521-5.
- 221. An evaluation of behavioural and cognitive-behavioural group interventions for the treatment of bulimia nervosa in women. Int J Eat Disord. 1992;11:3-15.
- 222. Agras WS, Schneider JA, Arnow B, Raeburn SD, Telch CF. Cognitive-behavioural and responseprevention treatments for bulimia nervosa. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1989;57(2):215-21.
- 223. Leitenberg H, Rosen JC, Gross J, Nudelman S, Vara LS. Exposure plus responseprevention treatment of bulimia nervosa. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1988;56:535-41.

- 224. Fairburn CG, Jones R, Peveler RC, Carr SJ, Solomon RA, O'Connor ME, et al. Three psychological treatments for bulimia nervosa. A comparative trial. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1991;48(5):463-9.
- 225. Cooper PJ, Steere J. A comparison of two psychological treatments for bulimia nervosa: implications for models of maintenance. Behav Res Ther. 1995;33(8):875-85.
- 226. Wilson GT, Eldredge KL, Smith D, Niles B. Cognitive-behavioural treatment with and without response prevention for bulimia. Behav Res Ther. 1991;29(6):575-83.
- 227. Agras WS, Walsh T, Fairburn CG, Wilson GT, Kraemer HC. A multicenter comparison of cognitive-behavioural therapy and interpersonal psychotherapy for bulimia nervosa. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2000;57(5):459-66.
- 228. Fairburn CG, Kirk J, O'Connor M, Cooper PJ. A comparison of two psychological treatments for bulimia nervosa. Behav Res Ther. 1986;24(6):629-43.
- Garner DM, Rockert W, Davis R, Garner MV, Olmsted MP, Eagle M. Comparison of cognitivebehavioural and supportive-expressive therapy for bulimia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry, 1993;150(1):37-46.
- 230. Bailer U, de ZwSHn M, Leisch F, Strnad A, Lennkh-Wolfsberg C, El-Gianal N, et al. Guided selfhelp versus cognitive-behavioural group therapy in the treatment of Icolimia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2004;35(4):522-37.
- 231. Treasure JL, Schmidt U, Troop N, Tiller J, Todd G, Keilen M, et al. First step in managing bulimia nervosa: Controlled trial of a therapeutic manual. BMJ. 1994;305:086-9.
- 232. Chen E, Touyz SW, Beumont PJ, Fairburn CG, Griffiths R, Butow P, et al. Comparison of group and individual cognitive-behavioural therapy for patients with bulimia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2003;33(3):241-54.
- 233. Walsh BT, Wilson GT, Loeb KL, Devlin MJ, Pike KM, Roose SP, et al. Medication and psychotherapy in the treatment of bulimia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1997;154(4):523-31.
- Wilson GT, Fairburn CC, Agras WS, Walsh BT, Kraemer H. Cognitive-behavioural therapy for bulimia nervosa: time course and mechanisms of change. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2002;70(2):267-74.
- 235. Wilfley DE,Agras WS,Telch OF, Rossiter EM, Schneider JA, Cole AG, et al. Group cognitivebehavioural therapy and group interpersonal psychotherapy for the nonpurging bulimic individual: a controlled comparison. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1993;61(2):296-305.
- 236. Bulik CM, Sullivan PF, Carter FA, McIntosh VV, Joyce PR. The role of exposure with response prevention in the cognitive-behavioural therapy for bulimia nervosa. Psychol Med. 1998;28(3):611-23.
- 237. Thiels C, Schnidt U, Treasure J, Garthe R, Troop N. Guided self-change for bulimia nervosa incorporating use of a self-care manual. Am J Psychiatry. 1998;155(7):947-53.
- 238. Schmide U, Lee S, Beecham J, Perkins S, Treasure J, Yi I, et al. A randomized controlled trial of family therapy and cognitive behaviour therapy guided self-care for adolescents with bulimia nervosa and related disorders. Am J Psychiatry. 2007;164(4):591-8.
- 239 Burton E, Stice E, Bearman SK, Rohde P. Experimental test of the affect-regulation theory of bulimic symptoms and substance use: a randomized trial. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40(1):27-36.
- 240. Berkman ND, Bulik CM, Brownley KA, Lohr KN, Sedway JA, Rooks A, et al. Management of eating disorders. Rockville, MD (US): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2006. Informe núm. 135.
- 241. Chen E, Touyz SW, Beumont PJ, Fairburn CG, Griffiths R, Butow P, et al. Comparison of group and individual cognitive-behavioural therapy for patients with bulimia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2003;33(3):241-54.
- 242. Carter JC, Olmsted MP, Kaplan AS, McCabe RE, Mills JS, Aime A. Self-help for bulimia nervosa: a

randomized controlled trial. Am J Psychiatry. 2003;160(5):973-8.

- 243. Mitchell JE, Pyle RL, Eckert ED, Hatsukami D, Pomeroy C, Zimmerman R. A comparison study of antidepressants and structured intensive group psychotherapy in the treatment of bulimia nervosa. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1990;47(2):149-57.
- 244. Kirkley BG, Schneider JA, Agras WS, Bachman JA. Comparison of two group treatments for bulimia. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1985;53(1):43-8.
- 245. Brownley KA, Berkman ND, Sedway JA, Lohr KN, Bulik CM. Binge eating disorder treatment: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40(4):337-48.
- 246. Agras WS, Telch CF, Arnow B, Eldredge KL, Detzer MJ, Henderson J, et al. Does interpersonal therapy help patients with binge eating disorder who fail to respond to cognitive-behavioural therapy? J Consult Clin Psychol. 1995;63:356-60.
- 247. Gorin A. A controlled trial of cognitive-behavioural therapy with and without spousal involvement for binge eating disorder. Dissertations Abstracts International: Section B: the Sciences & Engineering. 2001;61.
- 248. Telch CF, Agras WS, Rossiter EM, Wilfley D, Kenardy J. Group cognitive-behavioural treatment for the nonpurging bulimic: an initial evaluation. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1990;58(5):629-35.
- 249. Wilfley DE, Welch RR, Stein RI, Spurrell EB, Cohen LR, Saelens BE, et al. A randomized comparison of group cognitive-behavioural therapy and group interpersonal psychotherapy for the treatment of overweight individuals with binge-eating disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2002;59(8):713-21.
- 250. Nauta H, Hospers H, Kok G, Jansen A. A comparison between a cognitive and a behavioural treatment for obese binge eaters and obese non-binge eaters. Behav Ther. 2000;31:441-61.
- 251. Gorin SH, le Grange D, Stone SH. Effectiveness of spouse involvement in cognitive behavioural therapy for binge eating disorder. Int J Eat Disord. 2003;33(4):421-33.
- 252. Hilbert A, Tuschen-Caffier B. Body image interventions in cognitive-behavioural therapy of bingeeating disorder: a component analysis. Behav Res Ther. 2004;42(11):1325-39.
- 253. Munsch S, Biedert E, Meyer A, Michael T, Schlup B, Tuch A, et al. A randomized comparison of cognitive behavioural therapy and behavioural weight loss treatment for overweight individuals with binge eating disorder. Int J Eat Disord 2007;40(2):102-13.
- 254. Shapiro JR, Reba-Harrelson L, Dynek-Valentine M, Woolson SL, Hamer RM, Bulik CM. Feasibility and acceptability of CD-ROM based cognitive-behavioural treatment for binge-eating disorder. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2007;15(3):175-84.
- 255. Peterson CB, Mitchell JE, Engbloom S, Nugent S, Pederson MM, Crow SJ, et al. Self-help versus therapist-led group cognitive-behavioural treatment of binge eating disorder at follow-up. Int J Eat Disord. 2001;30(4):363-74.
- 256. Peterson CB, Mitchell JE, Engbloom S, Nugent S, Mussell MP, Miller JP. Group cognitivebenavioural treatment of binge eating disorder: a comparison of therapist-led versus selfhelp formats. Int J Eat Disord. 1998;24(2):125-36.
- 257. Perkins SJ, Murphy R, Schmidt U, Williams C. Self-help and guided self-help for eating disorders. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2006, Issue 3. Art. No.:CD004191.
- 25% Mitchell JE, Fletcher L, Hanson K, Mussell MP, Seim H, Crosby R, et al. The relative efficacy of fluoxetine and manual-based self-help in the treatment of s with bulimia nervosa. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 2001;21(3):298-304.
- 259. Durand MA, King M. Specialist treatment versus self-help for bulimia nervosa: a randomised controlled trial in general practice. Br J Gen Pract. 2003;53(490):371-7.
- 260. Loeb KL, Wilson GT, Gilbert JS, Labouvie E. Guided and unguided self-help for binge eating. Behav Res Ther. 2000;38(3):259-72.
- 261. Carter JC, Fairburn CG. Cognitive-behavioural self-help for binge eating disorder: a controlled effectiveness study. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1998;66(4):616-23.

- McCann UD, Agras WS. Successful treatment of nonpurging bulimia nervosa with desipramine: a double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Am J Psychiatry. 1990;147(11):1509-13.
- 263. Crisp AH, Norton K, Gowers S, Halek C, Bowyer C, Yeldham D, et al. A controlled study of the effect of therapies aimed at adolescent and family psychopathology in anorexia nervosa. Br J Psychiatry. 1991;159:325-33.
- 264. Dare C, Eisler I, Russell G, Treasure J, Dodge L. Psychological therapies for adults with anorexia nervosa: randomised controlled trial of out-patient treatments. Br J Psychiatry. 2001;178:216-21.
 265. Pursell CE. Security CL D. C. Title F.
- 265. Russell GF, Szmukler GI, Dare C, Eisler I. An evaluation of family therapy in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1987;44(12):1047-56.
- 266. Eisler I, Dare C, Russell GF, Szmukler G, le Grange D, Dodge E. Family and individual therapy in anorexia nervosa. A 5-year follow-up. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1997;54(11):1025-30.
- 267. Eisler I, Dare C, Hodes M, Russell G, Dodge E, le Grange D. Family therapy for adolescent anorexia nervosa: the results of a controlled comparison of two family interventions. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2000;41(6):727-36.
- Geist R, HeinmSH M, Stephens D, Davis R, Katzman DK. Comparison of family therapy and family group psychoeducation in adolescents with anorexia nervosa. Can J Psychiatry. 2000;45(2):173-8.
- 269. Robin AL, Siegel PT, Koepke T, Moye AW, Tice S. Family therapy versus individual therapy for adolescent females with anorexia nervosa. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 1994;15(2):111-6.
- 270. Robin AL, Siegel PT, Moye A. Family versus individual therapy for anorexia: impact on family conflict. Int J Eat Disord. 1995;17(4):313-22.
- 271. Lock J,Agras WS, Bryson S, Kraemer HC.A comparison of shortand long-term family therapy for adolescent anorexia nervosa. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2005;44(7):632-9.
- 272. Robin AL, Siegel PT, Moye AW, Gilroy M, Dennis AB, Sikand A. A controlled comparison of family versus individual therapy for adolescents with anorexia nervosa. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1999;38(12):1482-9.
- 273. Body awareness therapy in teenage apprexia nervosa: outcome after 2 years. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2000;8:19-30.
- 274. Le Grange D, Crosby RD, Rathouz PJ, Leventhal BL. A randomized controlled comparison of family-based treatment and supportive psychotherapy for adolescent bulimia nervosa. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2007;64(9):1049-56.
- 275. Fairburn CG, Jones R Peveler RC, Hope RA, O'Connor M. Psychotherapy and bulimia nervosa. Longer-term effects of interpersonal psychotherapy, behaviour therapy, and cognitive behaviour therapy. Arch Cen Psychiatry. 1993;50(6):419-28.
- 276. Bachar E, Latzer Y, Kreitler S, Berry EM. Empirical comparison of two psychological therapies. Self psychology and cognitive orientation in the treatment of anorexia and bulimia. J Psychother Pract Res. 1999;8(2):115-28.
- 277. Treasure J, Todd G, Brolly M, Tiller J, Nehmed A, Denman F. A pilot study of a randomised trial of cognitive analytical therapy vs educational behavioural therapy for adult anorexia nervosa. Behav Res Ther. 1995;33(4):363-7.
- 278. Hall A, Crisp AH. Brief psychotherapy in the treatment of anorexia nervosa. Outcome at one year. Br J Psychiatry. 1987;151:185-91.
- 279. Kaye WH, Nagata T, Weltzin TE, Hsu LK, Sokol MS, McConaha C, et al. Double-blind placebocontrolled administration of fluoxetine in restricting and restricting-purging-type anorexia nervosa. Biol Psychiatry.2001;49(7):644-52.
- 280. Attia E, Haiman C, Walsh BT, Flater SR. Does fluoxetine augment the inpatient treatment of anorexia nervosa? Am J Psychiatry. 1998;155(4):548-51.
- 281. Biederman J, Herzog DB, Rivinus TM, Harper GP, Ferber RA, Rosenbaum JF, et al. Amitriptyline in the treatment of anorexia nervosa: a double-blind, placebo-controlled study. J Clin

Psychopharmacol. 1985;5(1):10-6.

- 282. Halmi KA, Eckert E, LaDu TJ, Cohen J. Anorexia nervosa. Treatment efficacy of cyproheptadine and amitriptyline. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1986;43(2):177-81.
- 283. Lacey JH, Crisp AH. Hunger, food intake and weight: the impact of clomipramine on a refeeding anorexia nervosa population. Postgrad Med J. 1980;56 Suppl 1:79-85.
- 284. Fassino S, Leombruni P, Daga G, Brustolin A, Migliaretti G, Cavallo F, et al. Efficacy of citalopram in anorexia nervosa: a pilot study. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol. 2002;12(5):453-9.
- 285. Kanerva R, Rissanen A, Sarna S. Fluoxetine in the treatment of anxiety, depressive symptoms and eating-related symptoms in bulimia nervosa. Journal of Psychiatry. 1994;49:237-42.
- 286. Walsh BT, Hadigan CM, Devlin MJ, Gladis M, Roose SP. Long-term outcome of antidepressant treatment for bulimia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1991;148(9):1206-12.
- 287. Goldstein DJ, Wilson MG, Thompson VL, Potvin JH, Rampey AH Jr. Long-term flucxetine treatment of bulimia nervosa. Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Research Group. Br J Psychiatry 1995;166(5):660-6.
- 288. Walsh BT, Gladis M, Roose SP, Stewart JW, Glassman AH. A controlled trial of phenelzine in bulimia. Psychopharmacol Bull. 1987;23(1):49-51.
- 289. Horne RL, Ferguson JM, Pope HG Jr, Hudson JI, Lineberry CG, Ascher Cet al. Treatment of bulimia with bupropion: a multicenter controlled trial. J Clin Psychiatry. 1988;49(7):262-6.
- 290. Pope HG Jr, Keck PE Jr, McElroy SL, Hudson JI. A placebo-controlled study of trazodone in bulimia nervosa. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 1989;9(4):254-9.
- 291. Carruba MO, Cuzzolaro M, Riva L, Bosello O, Liberti S, Castra R, et al. Efficacy and tolerability of moclobemide in bulimia nervosa: a placebo-controlled trial. Int Clin Psychopharmacol. 2001;16(1):27-32.
- 292. Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group. Fluoxetine in the treatment of bulimia nervosa. A multicenter, placebo-controlled, double-blind trial. Fluoxetine Bulimia Nervosa Collaborative Study Group. Arch Gen Psychiatry, 1992;49(2):139-47.
- 293. Pope HG Jr, Hudson JI, Jonas JM, Yurgelun Todd D. Bulimia treated with imipramine: a placebocontrolled, double-blind study. Am J Psychiatry. 1983;140(5):554-8.
- 294. Beumont PJ, Russell JD, Touyz SW, Buckley C, Lowinger K, Talbot P, et al. Intensive nutritional counselling in bulimia nervosa: a role for supplementation with fluoxetine? Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 1997;31(4):514-24.
- 295. Fichter MM, Leibl K, Rief W, Brunner E, Schmidt-Auberger S, Engel RR. Fluoxetine versus placebo: a double-blind and with bulimic inpatients undergoing intensive psychotherapy. Pharmacopsychiatry. 1991;24(1):1-7.
- 296. Romano SJ, Halmi KA, Sarkar NP, Koke SC, Lee JS.A placebo-controlled study of fluoxetine in continued treatment of bulimia nervosa after successful acute fluoxetine treatment. Am J Psychiatry. 2002;159(1):96-102.
- 297. Fichter MM Kruger R, Rief W, Holland R, Dohne J. Fluvoxamine in prevention of relapse in bulimia nervosa: effects on eating-specific psychopathology. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 1996;16(1):9-18.
- 298. Fighter MM, Leibl C, Kruger R, Rief W. Effects of fluvoxamine on depression, anxiety, and other areas of general psychopathology in bulimia nervosa. Pharmacopsychiatry. 1997;30(3):85-92.
- 299. Sabine EJ, Yonace A, Farrington AJ, Barratt KH, Wakeling A. Bulimia nervosa: a placebo controlled double-blind therapeutic trial of mianserin. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1983;15 Suppl 2:195S-202S.
- 300. Kennedy SH, Goldbloom DS, Ralevski E, Davis C, D'Souza JD, Lofchy J. Is there a role for selective monoamine oxidase inhibitor therapy in bulimia nervosa? A placebo-controlled trial of brofaromine. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 1993;13(6):415-22.
- 301. Arnold LM, McElroy SL, Hudson JI, Welge JA, Bennett AJ, Keck PE. A placebo-controlled, randomized trial of fluoxetine in the treatment of binge-eating disorder. J Clin Psychiatry. 2002;63(11):1028-33.

- 302. McElroy SL, Casuto LS, Nelson EB, Lake KA, Soutullo CA, Keck PE Jr, et al. Placebo-controlled trial of sertraline in the treatment of binge eating disorder. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157(6):1004-6.
- 303. Laederach-Hofmann K, Graf C, Horber F, Lippuner K, Lederer S, Michel R, et al. Imipramine and diet counseling with psychological support in the treatment of obese binge eaters: a randomized, placebo-controlled double-blind study. Int J Eat Disord. 1999;26(3):231-44.
- 304. McElroy SL, Hudson JI, Malhotra S, Welge JA, Nelson EB, Keck PE Jr. Citalopram in the treatment of binge-eating disorder: a placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003;64(7):807-13.
- 305. Hudson JI, McElroy SL, Raymond NC, Crow S, Keck PE Jr, Carter WP, et al. Fluvoxamine in the treatment of binge-eating disorder: a multicenter placebo-controlled, double-blind trial. Am J Psychiatry. 1998;155(12):1756-62.
- 306. Pearlstein T, Spurell E, Hohlstein LA, Gurney V, Read J, Fuchs C, et al. A double-blind olacebocontrolled trial of fluvoxamine in binge eating disorder: a high placebo response. Arch Womens Ment Health. 2003;6(2):147-51.
- 307. Appolinario JC, Bacaltchuk J, Sichieri R, Claudino AM, Godoy-Matos A, Morgan C, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of sibutramine in the treatment of bingeeating disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2003;60(11):1109-16.
- 308. Dunican KC, DelDotto D. The role of olanzapine in the treatment of anorexia nervosa. Ann Pharmacother. 2007;41(1):111-5.
- 309. Vandereycken W, Pierloot R. Pimozide combined with behaviour therapy in the short-term treatment of anorexia nervosa. A double-blind placebo-controlled cross-over study. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1982;66(6):445-50.
- 310. Vandereycken W. Neuroleptics in the short-term treament of anorexia nervosa. A doubleblind placebo-controlled study with sulpiride. Br J Psychiatry. 1984;144:288-92.
- 311. Goldberg SC, Casper RC, Eckert ED. Effects of cyproheptadine in anorexia nervosa. Psychopharmacol Bull. 1980;16:29-30.
- 312. Bulimia as a form of self-addiction: treatment with naltrexone hydrochloride (Trexan (TM)) A pilot study. Clin Trials J. 1990;27:77-83.
- 313. Mitchell JE, Christenson G, Jennings J, Huber M, Thomas B, Pomeroy C, et al. A placebocontrolled, double-blind crossover study of naltrexone hydrochloride in s with normal weight bulimia. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 1989;9(2):94-7.
- 314. Hoopes SP, Reimherr FW, Hedges DW, Rosenthal NR, Kamin M, Karim R, et al. Treatment of bulimia nervosa with opiramate in a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, part 1: improvement in binge and purge measures. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003;64(11):1335-41.
- 315. Hedges DW, Reinherr FW, Hoopes SP, Rosenthal NR, Kamin M, Karim R, et al. Treatment of bulimia nervosa with topiramate in a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, part 2: improvement in psychiatric measures. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003;64(12):1449-54.
- 316. McElroy SL, Guerdjikova A, Kotwal R, Welge JA, Nelson EB, Lake KA, et al. Atomoxetine in the treatment of binge-eating disorder: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Psychiatry. 2007;68(3):390-8.
- 317) Faris PL, Kim SW, Meller WH, Goodale RL, Oakman SA, Hofbauer RD, et al. Effect of decreasing afferent vagal activity with ondansetron on symptoms of bulimia nervosa: a randomised, double-blind trial. Lancet. 2000;355(9206):792-7.
- 318. Brambilla F, García CS, Fassino S, Daga GA, Favaro A, Santonastaso P, et al. Olanzapine therapy in anorexia nervosa: psychobiological effects. Int Clin Psychopharmacol. 2007;22(4):197-204.
- 319. Brambilla F, Monteleone P, Maj M. Olanzapine-induced weight gain in anorexia nervosa: involvement of leptin and ghrelin secretion? Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2007;32(4):402-6.
- 320. Timothy B, Kaplan AS, Attia E, Olmsted M, Parides M, Carter JC, et al. Fluoxetine after weight restoration in anorexia nervosa: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;295(22):2605-12.

- 321. Leitenberg H, Rosen JC, Wolf J, Vara LS, Detzer MJ, Srebnik D. Comparison of cognitivebehaviour therapy and desipramine in the treatment of bulimia nervosa. Behav Res Ther. 1994;32(1):37-45.
- 322. Cognitive-behavioural, fluoxetine and combined treatment for bulimia nervosa: short-andlong-term results. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2002;10:179-98.
- 323. Goldbloom DS, Olmsted M, Davis R, Clewes J, HeinmSH M, Rockert W, et al. A randomized controlled trial of fluoxetine and cognitive behavioural therapy for bulimia nervosa: short-term outcome. Behav Res Ther. 1997;35(9):803-11.
- 324. Agras WS, Rossiter EM, Arnow B, Schneider JA, Telch CF, Raeburn SD, et al. Pharmacologic and cognitive-behavioural treatment for bulimia nervosa: a controlled comparison. Am J Psychiatry. 1992;149(1):82-7.
- 325. Agras WS, Rossiter EM, Arnow B, Telch CF, Raeburn SD, Bruce B, et al. One-year follow-up of psychosocial and pharmacologic treatments for bulimia nervosa. J Clin Psychiatry. 1994;55(5):179-83.
- 326. Wilson GT, Loeb KL, Walsh BT, Labouvie E, Petkova E, Liu X, et al. Psychological versus pharmacological treatments of bulimia nervosa: predictors and processes of change. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1999;67(4):451-9.
- 327. Mitchell JE, Halmi K, Wilson GT, Agras WS, Kraemer H, Crow S. A randomized secondary treatment study of women with bulimia nervosa who fail to respond CBT. Int J Eat Disord. 2002;32(3):271-81.
- 328. Walsh BT, Fairburn CG, Mickley D, Sysko R, Parides MK. Treatment of bulimia nervosa in a primary care setting. Am J Psychiatry. 2004;161(3):556-61
- 329. Grilo CM, Masheb RM, Wilson GT. Efficacy of cognitive behavioural therapy and fluoxetine for the treatment of binge eating disorder: a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled comparison. Biol Psychiatry. 2005;57(3):301-9.
- 330. Grilo CM, Masheb RM, Salant SL. Cognitive behavioural therapy guided self-help and orlistat for the treatment of binge eating disorder: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Biol Psychiatry. 2005;57(10):1193-201.
- 331. Devlin MJ, Goldfein JA, Petkova B, Liu L, Walsh BT. Cognitive behavioural therapy and fluoxetine for binge eating disorder: two-year follow-up. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2007;15(7):1702-9.
- 332. Fairburn CG, Peveler RC, Jones R, Hope RA, Doll HA. Predictors of 12month outcome in bulimia nervosa and the influence of attitudes to shape and weight. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1993;61(4):696-8.
- 333. Crow SJ,Agras WS, Crosby R, Halmi K, Mitchell JE. Eating disorder symptoms in pregnancy: a prospective struy. Int J Eat Disord. 2008;41(3):277-9.
- 334. Franko DL, Walton BE. Pregnancy and eating disorders: a review and clinical implications. Int J Eat Disord. 1993;13(1):41-7.
- 335. Fairburn C, Welch S. The impact of pregnancy on eating habits and attitudes to shape and weight. Into Eat Disord. 1990;9(2):153-60.
- 336 Brinch M, Isager T, Tolstrup K. Patient's evaluation of their former treatment for anorexia nervosa. Nordisk Psykiatrisk Tidsskrift. 1988;42:445-8.
- 337. Bulik CM, Sullivan PF, Fear JL, Pickering A, Dawn A, McCullin M. Fertility and reproduction in women with anorexia nervosa: A controlled study. J Clin Psychiatry. 2008;60:130-5.
- 338. Treasure JL, Russell GF. Intrauterine growth and neonatal weight gain in babies of women with anorexia nervosa. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1988;296(6628):1038.
- 339. Russell GF, Treasure J, Eisler I. Mothers with anorexia nervosa who underfeed their children: their recognition and management. Psychol Med. 1998;28(1):93-108.
- 340. Wezel-Meijler G, Wit JM. The offspring of mothers with anorexia nervosa: a high-risk group for undernutrition and stunting? Eur J Pediatr. 1989;149:130-5.

- 341. Hodes M, Timimi S, Robinson P. Children of mothers with eating disorders. A preliminary study. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 1997;5:1-24.
- 342. Carter JC, Aime SH, Mills JS. Assessment of bulimia nervosa: a comparison of interview and self-report questionnaire methods. Int J Eat Disord. 2001;30(2):187-92.
- 343. Garner M, Olmsted M, Polivy J. Development and validation of a multidimensional Eating Disorder Inventory for anorexia nervosa and bulimia. Int J Eat Disord. 1983;2:15-34.
- 344. Cooper Z, Cooper PJ, Fairburn CG. The specificity of the Eating Disorder Inventory. Br J Clin Psychol. 1985;24 (Pt 2):129-30.
- 345. Bennett K, Stevens R. The internal structure of the Eating Disorder Inventory. Health Care Women Int. 1997;18(5):495-504.
- 346. Guimerà E, Torrubia R. Adaptación española del Eating Disorder Inventory (EDI) en una muestra de pacientes anoréxicas. An Psiquiatr. 1987;3:189-90.
- 347. Garner D. Eating Disorder Inventory-2. Professional Manual. Odessa, Florida (US): Psychological Assessment Resources (PAR); 1991.
- 348. Corral S, González M, Pereña J, Seisdedos N. Adaptación española del Inventario de trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. En: Garner D, editor. EDI-2: Inventario de Trastornos de la Conducta Alimentaria. Manual. Madrid: TEA; 1998.
- 349. García-García E,Vázquez V, López J,Arcila D.Validez interna y utilidad diagnóstica del Eating Disorder Inventory, en mujeres mexicanas. Salud Publica Mex. 2003;45:206-10.
- 350. Fairburn CG, Beglin SJ. Assessment of eating disorders: interview or self-report questionnaire? Int J Eat Disord. 1994;16(4):363-70.
- 351. Elder KA, Grilo CM. The Spanish language version of the Eating Disorder Examination Questionnaire: comparison with the Spanish language version of the eating disorder examination and test-retest reliability. Behav Res Ther. 2007;45(6):1369-77.
- 352. El cuestionario de actitudes frente al cambio en los trastornos de la conducta alimentaria (ACAT). Desarrollo y propiedades psicométricas. Actas Esp Psiquiatr. 2003;31(3):111-9.
- 353. Vandereycken W.Validity and reliability of the Anorectic Behaviour Observation Scale for parents. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1992;85(2):163-6.
- 354. The development and validation of the body shape questionnaire. Int J Eat Disord. 1987;6:485-94.
- 355. Raich R, Mora M, Soler A, Avila C, Clos I, Zapater L. Adaptación de un instrumento de evaluación de la insatisfacción corporal. Clínica y Salud. 1996;7:51-66.
- 356. Collins M. Body figure perceptions and preferences among preadolescent children. Int J Eat Disord. 1991;10:09-208.
- 357. Probst M, Vandereycken W, Coppenolle H, Vanderlinden J. The Body Attitude Test for patients with an eating disorder: Psychometric characteristics of a new questionnaire. Eat Disord. 1995;3:133-44.
- 358. Gila A, Castro J, Gómez MJ, Toro J, Salamero M. The Body Attitude Test: validation of the Sparish version. Eat Weight Disord. 1999;4(4):175-8.
- 359. Mendelson BK, White DR. Relation between body-esteem and self-esteem of obese and normalchildren. Percept Mot Skills. 1982;54(3):899-905.
- 360. Sperber AD. Translation and validation of study instruments for cross-cultural research. Gastroenterology. 2004;126(1 Suppl 1):S124-S128.
- Saucedo T, Cantú N. Trastornos de la conducta alimentaria: Influencia sociocultural en púberes de ambos sexos. Psicol Soc Mex. 2000;9:128-33.
- 362. Patton JH, Stanford MS, Barratt ES. Factor structure of the Barratt impulsiveness scale. J Clin Psychol. 1995;51(6):768-74.
- 363. Oquendo M, Baca-García E, Graver R, Morales M, Montalvan V, Mann J. Spanish adaptation of the Barratt Impulsiveness Scale (BIS-11). Eur J Psychiatry. 2001;15:147-55.

- 364. Spielberger C, Gorsuch R, Lushene R. STAI Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. Palo Alto: Consulting Psychologist Press; 1970.
- Cuestionario de autoevaluación Ansiedad Estado / Rasgo (STAI). Versión española adaptada por TEA; 1982.
- 366. Spielberger C. Inventario de Ansiedad Estado-Rasgo para niños STAIC. Palo Alto, CA; 1973
- 367. STAIC Inventario de Ansiedad Estado Rasgo. Madrid: TEA; 1988.
- 368. Hamilton M. The assessment of anxiety states by rating. Br J Med Psychol. 1959;32(1):50-5.
- 369. Lobo A, Chamorro L. Validación de las versiones en español de la Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale y la Hamilton Anxiety Rating Scale para la evaluacion de la depresion y de la ansiedad. Med Clin (Barc). 2002;118(13):493-9.
- 370. Ezpeleta L, Toro J, Granero R, de la Osa N. Cuestionario CETA. Bellaterra: Universidad Antônoma de Barcelona.
- 371. Beck AT, Ward CH, Mendelson M, Mock J, Erbaugh J. An inventory for measuring depression. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1961;4:561-71.
- 372. Conde C, Useros E. Adaptación castellana de la escala de evaluación conductual para la depression de Beck. Rev Psiquiatr Psicol Med Eur Am Lat. 1975;12:217-36.
- 373. Sanz Fernández J,Vázquez C, Navarro M.Adaptación española del Inventario para la Depression de Beck-II (BDI-II): propiedades psicométricas en estudiantes universitarios. Anal Modif Conducta. 2003;29(124):239-88.
- 374. Hamilton M. A eating scale for depression. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1960;23:56-62.
- 375. Kovacs M. Children's Depression Inventory (CDI). Toronto Multi-Health Systems Inc.; 1992.
- 376. Del Barrio V, Carrasco M. Adaptación española del CDA TEA; 2004.
- 377. Millon T. Toward a new personology: an evolutionary model. New York, NY (US): WileyInterscience Ediciones TEA; 1990.
- Cardenal V, Ortiz-Tallo M, Sánchez P. Inventario clínico multiaxial de Millon. MCMI-III. TEA; 2008.
- 379. Aguirre Llagostera G. Adaptación español del MACI. TEA; 2004.
- 380. Cloninger CR, Przybeck T, Svrakie D, Wetzel R. The Temperament and Character Inventory (TCI): a guide to its development and use. St. Louis, Missouri (US): Center for Psychobiology of Personality.
- 381. Gutiérrez J, Bayón C, Valero J, Labad A, Cloninger C, Fernández-Aranda F. Inventario del temperamento y el carácter-revisado (TCI-R). Baremación y datos normativos en una muestra de población general. Actas Esp Psiquiatr. 2004;32(1):8-15.
- 382. Gutiérrez F, Torrens M, Boget T, Martín-Santos R, Sangorrín J, Pérez G, et al. Psychometric properties of the Temperament and Character Inventory (TCI) questionnaire in a Spanish psychiatric population. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 2001;103:143-7.
- 383. Loranger A, Janca A, Sartorius N. Assessment and Diagnosis of Personality Disorders: The ICD 10 International Personality Disorder Examination (IPDE); 1997.
- 384. Espez-Ibor, Pérez Urdaniz, Rubio Larrosa. International personality disorder examination. Madrid: Meditor; 1996.
- 385. Goodman WK, Price LH, Rasmussen SA, Mazure C, Fleischmann RL, Hill CL, et al. The Yale-Brown obsessive compulsive scale. I. Development, use, and reliability. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1989;46(11):1006-11.
- 386. Sal y Rosas HJ, Vega-Dienstmaier J, Mazzotti G, Vidal H, Guimas B, Adrianzén, et al. Validación de una versión en español de la Escala Yale Brown para el trastorno obsesivo-compulsivo. Actas Esp Psiquiatr. 2002;30:30-5.
- 387. Ulloa R, de la Peña F, Higuera F, Palacios L, Nicolini H, Ávila JM. Estudio de validez y confiabilidad de la versión en español de la escala Yale-Brown del trastorno obsesivo compulsivo para niños y adolescentes. Actas Esp Psiquiatr. 2004;32(5):259-63.

- 388. Steinhausen HC. The outcome of anorexia nervosa in the 20th century. Am J Psychiatry. 2002;159(8):1284-93.
- 389. Herzog DB, Greenwood DN, Dorer DJ, Flores AT, Ekeblad ER, Richards A, et al. Mortality in eating disorders: a descriptive study. Int J Eat Disord. 2000;28(1):20-6.
- 390. Zipfel S, Lowe B, Reas DL, Deter HC, Herzog W. Long-term prognosis in anorexia nervosa: lessons from a 21-year follow-up study. Lancet. 2000;355(9205):721-2.
- 392. Keski-Rahkonen A, Hoek HW, Susser ES, Linna MS, Sihvola E, Raevuori A, et al. Epidemiology and course of anorexia nervosa in the community. Am J Psychiatry. 2007;164(8):1259-65
 393. Herpertz-Dahlmann B, Muller B, Herpertz S. House Prospective 10
- Prospective 10-year follow-up in adolescent anorexia nervosa--course, outcome, psychiatric comorbidity, and psychosocial adaptation. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2001;42(5):603-12.
- 394. Quadflieg N, Fichter MM. The course and outcome of bulimia nervosa. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2003;12 Suppl 1:I99-109.
- 395. Tozzi F, Thornton LM, Klump KL, Fichter MM, Halmi KA, Kaplan AS, et al. Symptom fluctuation in eating disorders: correlates of diagnostic crossover. Am J Psychiatry 2005;162(4):732-40.
- 396. Hjern A, Lindberg L, Lindblad F. Outcome and prognostic factors for adolescent female inpatients with anorexia nervosa: 9to 14-year follow-up. Br J Psychiatry, 2006;189:428-32.
- 397. Berkman ND, Lohr KN, Bulik CM. Outcomes of eating disorders: a systematic review of the literature. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40(4):293-309. \mathcal{O}
- 398. Reas DL, Williamson DA, Martin CK, Zucker NL, Duration of illness predicts outcome for bulimia nervosa: a long-term follow-up study. Int J Eat Disord. 2000;27(4):428-34.
- 399. Fisher M. The course and outcome of eating disorders in adults and in adolescents: a review. Adolesc Med. 2003;14(1):149-58.
- 400. Franko DL, Keel PK, Dorer DJ, Blas MA, Delinsky SS, Eddy KT, et al. What predicts suicide attempts in women with eating disorders? Psychol Med. 2004;34(5):843-53.
- 401. Milos G, Spindler A, Ruggiero G, Klaghofer R, Schnyder U. Comorbidity of obsessivecompulsive disorders and duration of eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 2002;31(3):284-9.
- 402. Kotler LA, Cohen P, Davies M, Pine DS, Walsh BT. Longitudinal relationships between childhood, adolescent, and adult eating disorders. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2001;40(12):1434-40.
- 403. Kell PK, Dorer DJ, Franko DL, Jackson SC, Herzog DB. Factores pronósticos de recaída tras la remisión en las mujeres con trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. Am J Psychiatry. 2005;162(12):2263-8.
- 404. Wilfley DE, Friedman MA, Dounchis JZ, Stein RI, Welch RR, Ball SA. Comorbid psychopathology incling eating disorder: relation to eating disorder severity at baseline and following treatment. J
- 405. Organización Médica Colegial. Código de Ética y Deontología Médica. Revista del Consejo General de Colegios Médicos de España 1000/46/21242223
 - 406. Ley 41/2002, de 14 de noviembre, básica reguladora de la autonomía del paciente y de derechos y obligaciones en materia de información y documentación clínica. Madrid: Boletín Oficial del Estado (BOE); núm. 274, de 15-11-2002. p. 40126-40132.
 - 407. Constitución Española, de 6 de diciembre de 1978. Aprobada por las Cortes en Sesiones Plenarias del Congreso de los Diputados y del Senado celebradas el 31 de octubre de 1978. Ratificada por el Pueblo Español en Referéndum de 6 de diciembre de 1978. Sancionada por S.M. el Rey ante las Cortes el 27 de diciembre de 1978.

- 408. Convenio Europeo para la Protección de los Derechos Humanos y Libertades Fundamentales, de 4 de noviembre de 1950, ratificado por España con fecha 26 de septiembre de 1979. Madrid: Boletín Oficial del Estado (BOE); de 10/10/1979. Revisado en conformidad con el Protocolo n° 11 (Fecha de entrada en vigor 1 de noviembre 1998).
- 409. Ley 1/2000, de 7 de enero, de Enjuiciamiento Civil. Madrid: Boletín Oficial del Estado (BOE); núm.
 7, de 8/01/2000, p. 575-728. Corrección de errores BOE núm. 90, de 14-04-2000, p. 15278 y BOE núm. 180, de 28-07-2001, p. 27746.
- 410. Ley Orgánica 1/1996, de 15 de enero, de protección jurídica del menor, de Modificacion parcial del Codigo civil y de la Ley de Enjuiciamiento civil. Madrid: Boletín Oficial del Estado (BOE); núm 15, de 17/01/1996.
- 411. Instrumento de ratificación del Convenio para la protección de los derechos humanos y la dignidad del ser humano con respecto a las aplicaciones de la Biología y la Medicina (Convenio relativo a los derechos humanos y la biomedicina) firmado en Oviedo el 4 de abril de 1997. Maorid: Boletín Oficial del Estado (BOE); núm. 251, de 20/10/1999.
- 412. Sentencia 129/99 del Tribunal Constitucional sobre las condiciones de un internamiento no voluntario.
- 413. Donabedian A. Explorations in quality assessment and monitoring. Definition of quality and approaches to its assessment. Ann Arbor, ML (US): Health Administration Press.
- 414. Estrategia en salud mental del Sistema Nacional de Salud, 2006. Madrid: Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo; 2007.
- 415. Procesos. Trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. Definición foncional. Conjunto de actividades de detección atención y tratamiento de los problemas [monograph on Internet]. Sevilla: Consejeria de Salud. Junta de Andalucía. Available at: http://www.juntadeandalucia.es/salud/contenidos/profesionales/procesos
 - Column De Column Column Column Content Content Content Column Col
- 416. Soler Insa PA, Gascón Barrachina J, coordinadores. Recomendaciones terapéuticas en los trastornos mentales (RTM III). Comité de consenso de Catalunya en terapéutica de los trastornos mentales. 3a edición. Barcelona: Ars Medica; 2005.
- 417. Recomanacions per a l'atenció als problemes de salut mental més freqüents en l'atenció primària de salut. Pla de Salut. Quadern núm. 11. Barcelona; 2000.
- 418. Cervera S, Gual M, Lasa L, Prat O, Zandio M, Hernández C. Protocolo de atención a pacientes con trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. Pamplona: Clínica Universitaria de Navarra; 1995.
- 419. Guía clínica de enfermeria a pacientes con un TCA. Abordaje interdisciplinario de los trastornos de la conducta alimertaria en atención primaria de salud [monograph on Internet]. Available at: http://www.aificc.oat/2008/sp_trastorns_alimentaris.pdf
- 420. Cobos A, Flordelís F, Gastón M, Pinilla M,Velilla M.Trastornos de la conducta alimentaria. Zaragoza: Dirección de Atención Primaria. Hospital Clínico Universitario "Lozano Blesa"; 2008.
- 421. Pilant VB. Position of the American Dietetic Association: local support for nutrition integrity in schools. J Am Diet Assoc. 2006;106(1):122-33.
- 422. York A, Lamb C, editors. Building and sustaining specialist child and adolescent mental health services. London (United Kingdom): Royal College of Psychiatrists; 2006.
- 23. Eating disorders in Scotland: recommendations for healthcare professionals. Consultation draft. Edinburgh (United Kingdom); NHS Quality Improvement Scotland; 2006.
- 424. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health. Obssessive-compulsive disorder: core interventions in the treatment of obssessive-compulsive disorder and body dysmorphic disorder. Leicester / London (United Kingdom); British Psychological Society. The Royal College of Psychiatrists; 2006.
- 425. Guidelines for the nutritional management of anorexia nervosa. London (United Kingdom): Royal College of Psychiatrist; 2005.
- 426. Promotion of healthy weight-control practices in young athletes. Pediatrics. 2005;116(6):1557-64.

- 427. Finnish Medical Society Duodecim. Eating disorders among children and adolescents. In: EBM Guidelines. Evidence-Based Medicine. Helsinki (Finland); 2004.
- 428. Identifying and treating eating disorders. Pediatrics. 2003;111(1):204-11.
- Ebeling H, Tapanainen P, Joutsenoja A, Koskinen M, Morin-Papunen L, Jarvi L, et al. A practice guideline for treatment of eating disorders in children and adolescents. Ann Med. 2003;35(7):488-501.
- 430. Thomas DR, Ashmen W, Morley JE, Evans WJ. Nutritional management in long-term care: development of a clinical guideline. Council for Nutritional Strategies in Long-Term Care. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2000;55(12):M725-34.
- 431. Eating disorders. Newcastle upon Tyne (United Kingdom): NHS Clinical Knowledge Summaries; 2005.
- 432. Allison KC, Crow SJ, Reeves RR, West DS, Foreyt JP, Dilillo VG, et al. Binge eating disorder and night eating syndrome in adults with type 2 diabetes. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2007;15(5):1287-93.
- 433. Lammers MW, Exterkate CC, De Jong CA.A Dutch day treatment program for anorexia and bulimia nervosa in comparison with internationally described programmes. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2007;15(2):98-111.
- 434. Cozzi F, Ostuzzi R. Relational competence and eating disorders. Eat Weight Disord. 2007;12(2):101-7.
- 435. Position of the American Dietetic Association: Nutrition intervention in the treatment of anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa, and other eating disorders. J Am Diet Assoc. 2006;106(12):2073-82.
- 436. Signorini A, De Filippo E, Panico S, Pasanisi F, Contaldo F. Long-term mortality in anorexia nervosa: a report after an 8-year follow-up and a review of the most recent literature. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2007;61(1):119-22.
- 437. Barabasz M. Efficacy of hypnotherapy in the treatment of eating disorders. Int J Clin Exp Hypn. 2007;55(3):318-35.
- 438. Wilson GT, Grilo CM, Vitousek KM, Psychological treatment of eating disorders. Am Psychol. 2007;62(3):199-216.
- 439. Brandsma L. Eating disorders across the lifespan. J Women Aging. 2007;19(1-2):155-72.
- 440. Kirkcaldy BD, Siefen GR, Kandel I, Merrick J. A review on eating disorders and adolescence. Minerva Pediatr. 2007;59(3):239-48.
- 441. Carson JD, Bridges E. Abandoning routine body composition assessment: a strategy to reduce disordered eating among female athletes and dancers. Clin J Sport Med. 2001;11(4):280.
- 442. Piran N. Prevention of eating disorders: a review of outcome evaluation research. Isr J Psychiatry Relat Sci. 2005;42(3):172-7.
- 443. Otis CI: Drinkwater B, Johnson M, Loucks A, Wilmore J. American College of Sports Medicine position stand. The Female Athlete Triad. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 1997;29(5):i-ix.
- 444. Stee E, Shaw H. Eating disorder prevention programmes: a meta-analytic review. Psychol Bull. 2004;130(2):206-27.
- 45. Austin SB. Prevention research in eating disorders: theory and new directions. Psychol Med. 2000;30(6):1249-62.
- 446. Claudino AM, Hay P, Lima MS, Bacaltchuk J, Schmidt U, Treasure J. Antidepressants for anorexia nervosa. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2006, Issue 1. Art. No.: CD004365.
- 447. West S, King V, Carey TS, Lohr KN, McKoy N, Sutton SF, Lux L. Systems to rate the strength of scientific evidence. Rockville, MD (US): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2002. AHRQ Publication N^o. 02-EO16.